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TruURrspAY, JUNE 29, 1061.
STATEMENT OF THE SECRETARY OF STATE

WITNESSES

HON. DEAN RUSK, SECRETARY OF STATE

HON. JOHN 0. BELL, DEPUTY COORDINATOR FOR FOREIGN ASSIST-
ANCE, DEPARTMENT OF STATE

WILLIAM P. BUNDY, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF DEFENSE
FOR INTERNATIONAL SECURITY AFFAIRS

SEYMOUR J. RUBIN, PRESIDENT'S TASK FORCE ON FOREIGN ECO-
NOMIC ASSISTANCE, DEPARTMENT OF STATE

M. RICHARD BARNEBEY, PRESENTATIONS OFFICER, DEPARTMENT
OF STATE

JOHN R. MOSSLER, DIRECTOR, BUDGET DIVISION, INTERNATIONAL
COOPERATION ADMINISTRATION

BROOEKS HAYS, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF STATE FOR CONGRES-
SIONAL RELATIONS, DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Mr. Passyax. The committee will come to order.

We have with us this morning the distinguished Secretary of State,
the Honorable Dean Rusk, and also our former colleague, the Assistant
Secretary of State for Congressional Relations, the I onorable Brooks
Hays, and other distinguished witnesses.

We are happy to have you with us, gentlemen.

Before \\e]])m.u the Secretary, I should like to make this comment :

It has been the policy of this committee for many years to receive
24 hours in advance of the hearing the prepared statements of our
witnesses, I feel sure some of the witnesses from the State Depart-
ment are familiar with that practice. When we receive the statements
maybe an hour before the hearings, it does not give the members
sufficient, time to study the presentations and prepare properly for
discussion and questioning.

Therefore, if you will, please pass the word along to the other
departments and ask them, if they can, to submit their prepared
statements to the committee 24 hours prior to the hearings.

It is impossible for us to prepare adequately for our examination
unless we have these statements in advance.

Mr. Secretary, do you have a statement to make to the subcom-
mittee ?

(1)
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PREPARED STATEMENT

Secretary Rusk. Yes, Mr. Chairman,

Copies of the statement came down last evening, but I believe they
were upstairs. I am sorry they were not here the first thing this
morning.

Mr, Passman. We understand, and we did not particularly refer
to your statement, but I thought this was an appropriate time to re-
state the policy of the committee.

Secretary Rusk. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
committee.

Mr, Gary. Excuse me.

As I understand it, that is the policy of the full committee as well
as this subcommittee.

Mr. Passman. That is correct.

Mr. Gary. It applies to all of the subcommittees.

Secretary Rusk. We shall comply, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I welcome this first op-
portunity to meet with you, and to discuss with you the appropriations
which are being requested for our foreign-aid program. The ap-
propriation requests which are now before you are central to our
entire foreign policy.

At times we all have the feeling that our foreign relations are a
series of erises. There arve, of course, always pressing events with
which we must deal promptly. However, the broad stream of our
foreign policy must necessarily be planned and directed long in ad-
vance. Our economic and military assistance programs are very much
a part of our longer term planning. What we do now will largely de-
termine whether the future will be relatively stable or dangerously
chaotic.

It is a truism that we are living in an era of great transition. Be-
neath the eddies of daily erises there is the swell of change. We stand
on the threshold of a new and turbulent era.

Such a world involves many uncertainties and some grave dangers.

It is sobering indeed to consider the hazards which an expanding
nuclear age brings to mankind. We must be daily conscious of the
relentless pressure of imperialist communism against all nations and
peoples still free from its control. We must understand the meaning
of the great revolution of rising expeetations and of progress in the
less developed nations of the world. We must work with the newly
independent nations—40 since the end of the war, 19 in the last year
alone—as well as with our stanch and fraditional allies.

The President has recently described the southern half of the globe
as the battleground of freedom. Here peoples, most of whom have
only just obtained nationhood, are hearing about the possibility of
progress. They believe it is possible for them and they are determined
to have it. They will no longer accept as a fact of nature the poverty,
ignorance, and misery in which they have lived. They are determined
to have for themselves and for their children enough food, decent
housing, the benefits of their own farming, an opportunity for educa-
tion, the essentials of health, and government which represents their
interests.
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They are determined to have this progress and they will do the
things they believe are necessary to attain it and they will seek help
from the industrialized nations able and willing to provide it. This
revolution of progress is indeed the great tide in the affairs of men
today. The great question of our era is whether these awakening
peoples can carry out that revolution in freedom.

It should be engraved on the minds of all of us that the goal of the
Communist nations is to capture that revolution and to subvert it to
Communist ends. This objective is being pursued with rising in-
tensity. No one who has studied Mr. Khrushehev's major speech of
January 6 or his speech of a few days ago can have any doubt abont
it. Those who heard him talk in Vienna about the world he hopes to
achieve have no doubt about it. No one who heard the President’s
report to the Nation upon his return from Vienna should fail to un-
derstand the objectives of Communist strategy and the seriousness
of the struggle in which we and other free peoples are engaged. And
this understanding should be coupled with the knowledge that the
Soviet TTnion has grown sinee the end of World War IT—and is still
growing—in economie, technieal, and military strength.

If this is the Communist objective, what is ours? It is a world of
human dignity, peace, and freedom. Tt is a world of continuing
progress—of progress for man, and not for the state. We seek not
a static but a dynamic peace, in which all peoples will have the op-
portunity to achieve just and needed change.

The purpose which we hold for ourselves and all others is a world
of free choice in which the people of each nation may work out their
destinies in their own ways, faithful to their own traditions and
progressing according to their own genius. We have no desire or in-
tention to make the world over in our own image. But we are defer-
mined that the world shall not be made over in the image of any
dogmatie ereed which denies human dignity.

Our aid program reflects that determination. To achieve onr own
aims, we must join with the other developed nations to make it pos-
sible for the peoples of Latin America, Asia, and Africa who are deter-
mined, to succeed in their own efforts to develop their own societies
through economie growth, social justice and free institutions. This is
not a burden but an opportunity—the opportunity to join in leading a
movement for progress in freedom. Nof to seize this opportunity will
be to open to the Communists an opportunity which they could not
otherwise gain for themselves—the opportunity of seizing this great
revolution of progress, directing it to their own ends and making it the
instrnment of their own limitless imperialist ambition. We cannot
let this happen.

All of us are af times disturbed by the feeling that our aid efforts
have not accomplished all that we had hoped for them. T have cer-
tainly had this feeling myself. T think though that we may have ex-
pected too much too quickly from this program. We may indeed have
been tempted to oversell it, to have promised too much in annnal
requests for authorizations and funds for programs which have re-
quired time and patience and persistence. We may have underesti-
mated in the past the magnitude of the forces for change among which
we have been working since the end of World War IT. Perhaps also
we have not been willing to recognize fully the vigor of the growth of
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those who oppose our way of life. While we should not accept set-
backs complacently, we should maintain our perspective. In the past
15 years, if we have not accomplished all we had hoped, we have never-
theless achieved a great deal. Certainly our economic aid made pos-
sible the recovery of the nations of Western Europe. They now stand
beside us as military allies and as participants in the effort to assist
the progress of the less developed areas. Our aid made it possible
for El‘eem and Turkey to maintain their independence against severe
pressures. The struggle has spread to other areas where our help is
essential for national survival.

The cost to us of our accomplishments has been approximately 1.5
percent of our gross national product over these years. It has been
money necessarily spent, and most of it has been well spent. We must
look, however, to the past for lessons as to how we may improve the
effectiveness of ourefforts in the future.

The President has brought into the administration a number of peo-
yle with a variety of personal experience in the difficult task of work-
ing with the development of new nations. These men have joined
with those who have been wrestling with the problem over the last
decade to draw upon their combined experience and wisdom to plan
for the period ahead. We are now sitting with the Congress to review
the lessons of the past and to discuss these plans for the future.

SH('RE'I',\I!Y-H CONCLUSIONS OF FUTURE NEEDS

I am deeply appreciative of the fact that each of you has had years

of experience in developing our aid programs, some of you from its
earliest origins. Each of you will have your own conclusions as to the
lessons of the past and the guidance they give for the future. My own
conclusions come from my observations both within and outside the
Government and from my intensive examination of the problem in
recent months. I have stated them to the Foreign Affairs Committee
and I should like to lay them before you.

First, we need simplicity—in legislation and in administration. We
need authority to move promptly. That authority should be in the
hands of responsible and identifiable individuals, not in faceless com-
mittees or a diffused hureaucracy in the executive branch. The ability
to make prompt decisions affects our capacity to enlist the help of
others—governments, international bodies, and private institutions
and agencies. Many countries receiving aid need help with good
public administration : one way to teach it is to practice it. And we
must not forget that diffused responsibility breeds delay, and that
delayed decisions are often more expensive than timely ones.

Second, short-term financing, hazardous and uneven, makes it diffi-
enlt for us and those we are trying to help to plan ahead for the
efficient use of both onr and their resources. Economic and social
development takes time, although the rate of improvement can be
rapid. Realistic development requires that first things be done first-
such first things as the preparation of talent, the building of essential
administration, proyision for basic public services, and the enlistment
of the interest and energies of an entire people. Short-term plans
tend to emphasize the dramatic over the basic, the facade over the
foundations.
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Third, the critical bottleneck in development is in the skills and
talents of people. This is especially true 0! assistance provided by one
country to another. It is true on both sides. We cannot draft skills
and talents. We staff our own public and private aid programs
through voluntary recruitment. It has to be said that there is a
serious shortage of men and women who combine the highest profes-
sional qualifications with a willingness to serve in distant and often
difficult parts of the world. We can be grateful for the gallant and
dedicated service which those in our aid programs have rendered, but
the search both for talent and improvement is never ending and must
be a central preoccupation of our efforts.

Fourth, the burden of assistance is not one which we can or need
carry alone. What we do can now be joined with the efforts of others,
in a serious undertaking to help the lesser developed peoples to move
economically and socially into the modern world. Other free and
advanced nations are ready to help. International organizations ean
multiply our resources and add to the talent of which we are in short
supply. A great variety of private and voluntary agencies in our own
and other countries is playing a most significant role. And we can
look toward increased participation. Countries receiving aid will dis-
cover that they can help each other in regional cooperation. Stimulat-
ing opportunities for multiplying the effort can be found through
imaginative and flexible administration.

Fifth, there are conditions which should be met before the commit-
ment of our resources to foreign aid. Our own interest, as well as
our hopes for a better world, lead us to lend our assistance to others.
It is essential that we do so without the “strings™ which offend or im-
pair the freedom of others. But we do believe that our investments
should be good investments, that we should be given something to
support, and that honest and diligent administration is indispensable
if outside help is to be productive. Self-help must be our principal
“string” and an insistent one.

Sixth, economic and social development can occur only through
advance on a broad front—in education, health, economic productivity,
and good administration. Attempts to advance a narrow sector alone
are likely to fail. Development requires an entire people to be on the
move—interested, alerted, energetic, and self-reliant. National devel-
opment cannot be imported ; it can come only from within. Outside
help can stimulate and encourage, and can fill eritical gaps, but only a
people inspired by their own leaders can develop themselves.

Finally, the mood and spirit of our aid are relevant to its success.
We should seek performance, not gratitude, because the yield in friend-
ship is more enduring if it is not extorted. If we have something to
teach, we have much to learn. Our objectives in foreign aid will not
be won by quick, flamboyant successes but in quiet and persistent effort,
applied in complex and unfamiliar situations, as we help others to
achieve a larger share of the common aspirations of man.

NEW PROPOSALS FOR ECONOMIC ASSISTANCE

In order to draw up a new program for economic assistance in the
light of these and other considerations the President designated Mr.
Henry Labouisse, the Director of the International Cooperation Ad-
ministration, to head a task force for this purpose. Mr. Labouisse’s
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prineipal associate is your former colleague, Mr. Frank Coffin, who is
now Manager of the Development Loan Fund and who has had prin-
cipal responsibility for the preparation of the economic aid program.
Mr. George Gant, former General Manager of the Tennessee Valley
Authority, and now a prominent official of the Ford Foundation and
an expert on management, has worked with these gentlemen in organ-
izing the new administration which it is intended will execute the aid
program. These gentlemen will be before you with others to discuss
the new program and its administrative arrangements in detail. How-
ever, inasmuch as the whole purpose of the program is to achieve
foreign policy goals of the United States, T should like to discuss with
vou the principal new proposals involved in it :

UNIFIED ADMINISTRATION

You on this committee perhaps know better than anyone else the
importance and the difficulties of the administration of this program.
We too, are concerned about it. We have concentrated first on trying
to develop a plan of administration which will be best calenlated to
achieve good results with prompt action to eliminating unnecessary
costs of overhead.

We believe that the experience of past years has shown three major
needs : unified administration, clear reflection of poliey, and the most
talented and capable administrators we can find. The establishment of
the Development Loan Fund to provide loans for development was a
major step forward. However, a separate agency for this purpose does
not make for the most economical and effective use of our resources.
We propose therefore to bring together in a single agency the fune-
tions now served by both the International Cooperation Administra-
tion and the Development Loan Fund. Opportunities have been
missed in the sales of surplus commodities llnrﬂm' Public Law 480 to
achieve maximum benefit for development programs. For this reason,
we propose also to bring the food-for-peace program under the general
direction of the new agency.

The reason for existence of the economic development program is to
serve the policy objectives of our Government. In order to provide
closer integration with policy consideration we intend that the new
agency be in the Department of State and be headed by an administra-
tor who will rank as an Under Secretary of State and who will report
directly to the Secretary of State and to the President. Central direc-
tion and responsibility for the program will be fixed in this adminis-
trator.

You know from your repeated examinations of this program that its
administration is complex. It requires the most capable administra-
tors and the most skilled fechnicians. The operating agencies have in
the past tried to employ such people but it must be said frankly that
this has not always been possible. We hope that the recognition of the
great objectives of the program and its establishment on the 5-year
basis requested by the President will facilitate recrniting the kind of
people we must have.

COUNTRY PLANNING

We intend to form the internal organization of the new agency on
geographie lines. We will place in charge of each geographic area an
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assistant administrator of the rank of an Assistant Secretary of State.
He will be responsible for developing, in close association with the As-
sistant Secretary for that area, aid plans which will most directly serve
the development needs of our foreign policy objectives for the coun-
tries we help.

There is reason to suppose that in the past our aid has been directed
too frequently to short-term objectives, and fallen short of what we
might have hoped for it. To make the most economic and effective use
of the limited men, money, and resources available, it is important to
develop and follow in each country a carefully thought out system of
priorities and, where possible, a plan for long-term development. This
approach will support our foreign policy goals most effectively and it
will be central to the administration of the new program.

I have briefly described the struggle of the free nations for progress.
This struggle, to succeed, must be continued resolutely over a period
of time. It must be approached by the developing countries them-
selves on a long-term basis. They have limited resources and they
must lay their plans and determine their priorities to use these limited
resources in the most effective manner. Where our help is essential,
they cannot make their own plans with any confidence unless they have
reasonable assurance of our assistance over a period of some years.
In order that our aid administrators may give these assurances it is
necessary that we shall have decided as a nation what we intend to do
to encourage and assist the development process over a reasonable
period ahead. We must stop trying to live from crisis to crisis and
plan to build in a way which we may reasonably hope may forestall
crises,

The essence, therefore, of an effective program for long-term devel-

opment in the decade ahead is the power to make firm commitments for
such development.

FIVE-YEAR BORROWING AUTHORITY REQUESTED

For this reason the President has asked the Congress to grant him
this authority by enabling him to borrow from the Treasury over a
S-year period funds for such purposes in amounts equal to a minimum
appraisal of the need.

I recognize that this proposal is of direct interest to this committee.
I know it is said that its purpose is to avoid coming to this committee
for funds for economic assistance. This is not its purpose. It is
proposed because those who have had, and now have, responsibility for
the conduct of our foreign relations have believed that in this era the
authority to make long-term commitments to development is essential
to the effective conduct of those relations. President Eisenhower, Sec-
retary Dulles, Secretary Herter, Under Secretary Dillon, and now
President Kennedy and I have repeatedly declared the importance of
having an assurance for a reasonable period of the funds which will
be available for long-term economic development.

The purpose of the proposal is to make it possible to relieve the de-
velopment process from the difficulty of working under the uncertain-
ties of annual funding—whether this be by either authorizing or ap-
propriation action or both. What is needed now is a commitment by
the Congress, on its own aunthority, of U.S. participation in the process
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of development for a realistic period. We believe that 5 years is such
a period. This action will announce a national policy of the greatest
significance. Although it will be known that future action of the Con-
gress can limit or end this policy, the developing nations will be able
to act under the presumption that it will continue unless the Congress
decides otherwise and they will feel safe in the conviction that the
Conﬁress, once having asserted its policy, will not lightly reverse it.

I know that this proposal raises in the mind of many members a
question of congressional control. We are not asking for a reduction
of that control in any respect except the single essential of establishing
a congressional policy that a specific amount of funds will be available
for a stated period unless reasons of sufficient consequence arise to cur-
tail or revoke them.

Within this single premise, the statute does everything reasonably
possible to preserve to the é‘.mlgress effective control. It does not
make the funds available all at once but only by annual increments.
Criteria are established for their use. Quarterly reports are to be
made. Standards for loans will be set by an interagency loan com-
mittee. There will be an annual presentation of aid legislation to both
the authorizing and the appropriating committees during which all
devel ()Fment lending operations will be reviewed. The Congress would
not only have the opportunity to change the lending criteria and other
provisions covering loans but also to curtail or even to end the bor-
rowing authority or any part of it. The lending operations are made
specifically subject to the provisions of the Government Corporations
Control Act under which the President must submit to the appropria-
tions dommittees an annual budget for lending operations. Under
this provision this committee, if it finds it necessary to do so, may rec-
ommend the inclusion in the foreign aid bill in any year of a limita-
tion on lending operations as well as on administrative expenses.

You will recall that 4 years ago President Eisenhower, Secretary
Dulles, and then Under Secretary Herter urged the provision of long-
term commitment authority for the Development Loan Fund. At that
time it was intended that the DLF should make loans repayable in
soft currencies. Repayments under the new program are to be only
in dollars and only upon a finding of reasonable, if long-term, pros-
pects of repayment. Such funding we believe will meet the test of
full fiscal responsibility.

Let me say finally that this authority is asked because its absence
leaves the process of long-term development without a vital ingredi-
ent—assurance of long-term help from the United States. Its provi-
sion by the decision of the Congress for a 5-year period will be a land-
mark in U.S. foreign policy. We hope this need will have your under-
standing and your support.

I will say frankly that it is difficult to determine precisely what
funds will be needed for development assistance. We all know that
the potential needs of the developing countries are very great indeed.
The real question is whether their governments and people can organ-
ize themselves to undertake the necessary development at a rate which
is necessary to meet the legitimate demands and aspirations of their
peoples. The question is also how well we may organize our own ad-
ministration for the very difficult task of working out with these na-
tions projects and programs which will promote their progress and
which can be carried ont effectively,
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We believe that the developing nations and we ourselves can use
wisely and effectively the funds for which the President has asked.
1f the funds are so used, productive development programs will grow.
We need to have these resources to assist in that growth. In making
these resources available, we will be fulfilling the kind of function
that a sound bank does in a growing domestic community.

RELENDING OF LOAN REPAYMENTS

Over the years a portion of the aid which we have made available
to European nations has been in the form of loans. These loans are
now being repaid. We are also receiving repayments of a portion of
the assistance we provided to defeated Germany and Japan as occu-
pied areas. These repayments—prineipal and interest—will amount
to an estimated $287 million in fiscal year 1962 and to an annual aver-
age of $300 million over the next 5 years. The President is asking
authority to reuse these repayments for further lending for
devlopment.

GRANT AID

In addition to the funds the President asks for long-term develop-
ment loans, the request before you includes appropriations of $1,690,-
500,000 for grant assistance. This total is the sum of amounts asked
for individual categories of assistance. These are new categories, in-
tended to deseribe more accurately the purposes for which the funds
requested are to be used. These categories and the need for funds
under each of them will be discussed with you at length by Mr. La-
bouisse, Mr. Coflin, and others. However, I should like to mention
several of them briefly.

DEVELOPMENT GRANTS (§$380 MILLION)

The long-term development which I have discussed thus far must
be directed toward creating the basic economy needed to make increas-
ing standards of living possible, This is essential, yet it is by no
means enongh. We will have failed in our major purpose if condi-
tions are not developed coneurrently which will ln:lLL‘ the benefits of
such growth fairly available to all of the people in the developing
countries. Such a program of aid to social progress has been author-
ized by the Congress for Latin America. Your committee has held
full hearings on this program and has recommended the needed funds.

I would like to say to you that your action has provided a dramatic
symbol of the determination of the United States to help the nations
of Latin America in land reform, the development of agricultural
credit, decent rural and urban housing, community development, sani-
tation and health facilities and the creation of urgently needed edu-
cational opportunities for all. The principal task must, of course, be
theirs. No amount of help from us can achieve programs of social
justice unless the nations themselves act to achieve such objectives.
This is true as well of the nations of Asia and Africa. Yet, where
they are willing to take the necessary measures, our aid can be an
indispensable ingredient to social progress.

We therefore propose development grants to continue the estab-
lished and invaluable point 4 program and to extend to a number of
other countries the program of aid to social progress which we have
undertaken in Latin America.
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SUPPORTING ASSISTANCE (£581 MILLION)

I have spoken of development lending and development grants first
because it is our purpose to emphasize insistently and increasingly the
trend of our economic aid toward assistance to long-term develop-
ment. We know, however, that there will be a number of countries in
which our supporting assistance will be needed for some time. These
include allies which are undertaking a substantial military burden,
oreater than their own economies can support. Other friendly coun-
tries provide valuable assistance to our security effort through bases
and other facilities. Still others would face economic collapse and
internal chaos without our continuing help. We must provide that
help, but we do not intend that it will continue indefinitely. Tt is
our purpose to encourage countries receiving this type of assistance
to use it in ways increasingly related to economic and social develop-
ment. We hope in this way that the amount of supporting assistance
should decline and that such aid can be terminated or transferred
toward development loans and development grants.

A few countries have made such progress that supporting grants
may be ended with the eurrent fiscal year. We hope that for others
the point of transition will be reached in the years immediately ahead.

INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS ($153.5 MILLION)

Tnternational organizations have come to have an indispensable and
irreplaceable role in development. The United States in the past has
taken the leadership in ereating and supporting the technical assist-
ance and other aid programs administered by the United Nations and
other international organizations. These programs have had an in-
direct value of immeasurable importance in strengthening the inter-
national organizations themselves, and our leadership in them. These
multilateral assistance programs provide a significant means by which
searce resources of money, knowledge, and skills may be increased
by contributions from other developed countries.

In some countries in whose progress we are deeply interested we
must recognize a hesitation to receive direction or guidance from us
or any other major power. Yet these countries will willingly accept
advice on administrative and other reforms coming from international
organizations of which they are members. In some cases where aid to
progress is essential the circumstances are such that only the United
Nations or other international organizations may be the effective
instrument of aid.

There are those who contend that our assistance should be held
entirely in our own hands or, at the other extreme, that aid through
international organizations is the only road to progress. The sum
requested under this category is not arrived at by any such generali-
zation. Tt is composed of 10 items—each one of which is intended
to serve a specific purpose and each one of which will be justified to
vou individually. Each of these contributions, whether to the United
Nations or a regional group, supports the objectives we are trying to
achieve in our foreign relations.
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DEVELOPMENT RESEARCH ( $20 MILLION )

This is a new proposal and one which I believe deserves your warm
support, for it is intended to increase the effectiveness of every dollar
you recommend for the use of our aid effort. It is proposed because
the experience of the last 15 years has shown us how much we must
still learn about effective assistance to the economic and social progress
of other nations. The President’s Science Advisory Committee has
made a special study of this problem and has recommended the creation
of a unit within the new aid agency to stimulate and finance intensive
research on the best use of development resources. 1 believe every
dollar put into this project will be repaid many times over in
;‘u-c_-omp}ishment-s.

PROVISION FOR CONTINGENCIES ($500 MILLION )

I do not like to have to tell you that in any year it is more difficult
to foresee all needs of economic assistance funds than in the year just
passed, but this is the case. In the tumultuons world in which we live,
with the ever increasing probing and pressure of the Communist bloc
to break through the defenses of the free nations, the flexibility which
we have had in our aid program in the past must be increased in the
future. Neither the Executive nor the Congress can safely predicet now
the precise needs for aid funds whicly in wise regard for our own na-
tional interest, we shall need in the coming year. Abundant experience
has shown us that, despite the most careful planning, events will oceur
which can now be foreseen only in part or not at all. For example, in
the current year the Congress authorized $150 million; but before the
appropriation could be made, it was necessary to add an additional
$100 million for contingencies which even a few months before were
uncertain or unknown. Even this sum has provided inadequate and
has been supplemented by a transfer from the military assistance
appropriation.

The President had at first planned to ask for this same sum for the
coming fiscal year, but the pace of events has become such that he has
increased his request by an additional $250 million. This latter sum
would be used only upon a Presidential determination in each case
where a sudden and extraordinary drain of regular funds make neces-
sary the use of this emergency reserve.

These are uncertain times of rapid change. If we prepare now for
only what we can foresee we will expose ourselves eqmtﬂly to dangers
we cannot meet and opportunities we cannot seize.

I therefore urge upon you most seriously the President’s and my
own belief in the importance of having available to him these re-
quested contingency funds.

INTERNATIONAL PEACE AND SECURITY ACT

Thus far I have dwelt on economic development and social progress
as being essential to our own hopes for a future peaceful world. It is
right that we should devote ourselves to such goals. However, there
can be little hope of achieving these goals unless the nations we are
attempting to help can be assured the opportunity of undertaking their
constructive work in an environment of internal tranquillity and of
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security against external attack. These is an inescapable partnership
bet ween economic and social progress on the one hand and conditions
of internal security on the other. Neither can long exist without the
other. Therefore. while we are undertaking new efforts toward de-
velopment, we must not minimize the urgent need to continue our mili-
tary assistance and to adapt it to new requirements.

While economic penetration by aid and trade are new weapons in
the Communist arsenal, the old weapons of force are daily visible.
The Soviet Union continues to maintain its great nuclear power. It
and Communist China still have enormous conventional forces whose
firepower is being constantly increased. These forces, poised on the
borders of the free world, are a powerful and ever-present threat.
The Communist bloc has added a new dimension of aggression : agita-
tors, infiltrators, and guerillas whose objective is to abet or incite sub-
version or insurrection. Where there is justified discontent with
poverty and oppression, the time is ripe for revolution. We can ap-
plaud & genuine movement for freedom. But the danger now is that,
as in Cuba, the people’s revolution against oppression will be stolen
from the people and under Communist control become itself an in-
strument of oppression. We see this same fechnique now at work in
Laos. In Vietnam also infiltrators from Communist Viet Minh are
waging a campaign of terror and assassination to capture that de-
veloping nation.

We cannot know with certainty against which other nations these
yatterns of concealed aggression, of destruction from within, are now
{ming developed. But we would be naive indeed to think they did not
exist both along the borders of the Communist bloe and half a world
away.

Until these threatened nations have been able to initiate measures
for genuine progress which will arouse their people, there will be for
many of them imminent danger of calculated disruption of their
peaceful processes and attempted seizure of governmental authority.
This must be prevented. If our urgent task is to encourage their
economic and social progress with our aid, so is it also to assist them
in maintaining the internal security essential to that progress.

Our goal remains to work out safe means of international control of
weapons of mass destruction and regulations of armaments. While
we work toward these goals, however, we cannot let down the shield
of our security. We must continue firm adherence to our policy of
collective defense everywhere that danger threatens. The imperative
of maintaining NATO power need hardly be mentioned. You have
only to look at the rising power of Communist China and the aggres-
sive thrusts into Laos and Vietnam to grasp the need for strengthening
the defenses of our Far Eastern allies and friends. And these indirect
assaults are being mounted against this hemisphere.

The proposals before you are designed to cover the bare bones of
these needs. Over the past few months we have been conducting a re-
examination of all aspects of our policy of collective security and of
our programs to effectuate those policies, These studies are still
going on. The present proposals are based upon the conclusions we
have reached thus far. Other plans and programs must be undertaken
in the future. In several instances, these can be worked out only after
we have consulted our allies. They will be reflected in our presenta-
tions to the Congress in future years.
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We believe the $1,885 million now requested is required to maintain
essential positions of strength while further planning is being under-
taken. More than half this sum is needed merely to maintain forces
in being and to cover essentially fixed charges. About 40 percent is
to provide modernized and improved weapons for those areas under
most immediate pressure. By far the greatest regional share is di-
rected toward the Far East. Our allies there maintain substantial
and significant armed forces and the sitnation, particularly in south-
east Asia, demands provisions for increased strength.

One more point uLom. the new bill will be of particular interest to
you. The eontingency fund, as proposed in the authorizing bills now
before the legislative committees, will be limited to the economic
program. In order to provide added capacity for the military pro-
gram to meet important needs, a new provision is proposed to make
it possible for the military assistance program to draw up to $400
million in Department of Defense stocks and services in any fiscal
year. Use of this authority is conditioned on a personal determina-
tion by the President that it is vital to the security of the United
States.

This strict test insures that this authority will be used only after
the most careful consideration of the relative needs of our entire
defense effort. Any such action must be promptly reported to the
Congress and will be subject to reimbursement from subse(éuent ap-
propriations for military assistance. Orders may be placed at once
for any materiel needed to replace Defense Department stocks.

CONCLUSION

Let me summarize :

We live in a world where three great forces dominate all others.
The first is the powerful demand for social justice and economic
progress driving the peoples of a third of the world. A revolution
of progress is boiling up simultaneously in scores of nations on three
continents. Where this force is suppressed, it will explode. These
peoples are on the move. They will not be denied.

The second great force is Communist imperialism. It springs from
a militant dogma and the expansionism of the Russian state. 1t is
vigorous and determined. It threatens the outside world with nuclear
weapons, missiles, enormous land, sea, and air forces, and an arsenal
of subversive and guerrilla tacties. It is fully conscious of the unrest
in the new nations and determined to play upon it.

The third force is the force of freedom—the most powerful of all.
It embraces the rights of man, the democratic ideal, and the reality,
not the illusions, of independence and progress. It is the dynamic
force in the world today, just as it has been since it marched at the
head of our own revolution 150 years ago. We have been among the
leading spirits of that force. We are now its center of power.

The great contest in the world today is over which force shall lead
the revolution of progress.

The decision lies with us. The rising nations will not willingly
choose totalitarianism if they have the choice of freedom. We have
the resources, the capacity and the will to provide that choice and to
lead this historic march.
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This is a work suited to our Nation. Like our other great inter-
national endeavors, if is not a matter of partisanship, but of our whole
people. The opportunity is before us,

I have no question that we will undertake our task. I have no
question that we can afford to carry it out. Indeed, we cannot afford
not to do so. In undertaking this program, prudence itself requires
that we devote to it all the tools and resources required for success,
The President believes, and I believe, that the authorities requested in
the legislation and the funds now asked of you are indeed all required
for success, They are vital in the truest sense to the protection and
growth of the free world, and of our own Nation and people.

Mr. Passasan. Thank yon, Mr, Secretary, for a very comprehensive
statement.

Perhaps a few observations on my part are in order at this point.

This subcommittee acts, of course, by majority decision. 1 can as-
sure you, and I am confident I speak for all members of the com-
mittee, that we will be absolutely fair in considering the money re
quests for foreign aid. Inall probability, we will need to consult with
you and your assistant from time to time as we go along.

It has never been my policy to mislead, but rather to be factual.
Sometimes I do not think I am a very good diplomat in expressing
myself publicly. However, I think it should be noted here that after
15 years and a cost of some $106 billion—you have figures you can
nse, but those are the ones I see fit to use—to be told now that we must
increase this spending and relinquish a substantial measure of control
by the Congress, well, let me say, it is, at the least, somewhat shocking
and disappointing. So, we will have to wait for the facts to develop.

DOMESTIC PROGRAMS HAVING ANNUAL AUTHORIZATION AND
APPROPRIATION BILLS

Realizing that the trend is toward annnal anthorizations in dealing
with our own Government, rather than long-term authorizations, and
since there is a request to put foreign aid on a long-term authorizing
and “backdoor spending” basis, it is going to be rather hard for some
of us to reconcile your request with the actual faets,

Consider military procurement and military construction, both of
which are of the utmost importance te our country. Both are on an
annual authorizing basis. The space program—missiles for defenze.
and so forth—is also on an annual anthorizing basis.  So is the AEC
construction program.

I might say that if you should review the record you would find
that the Members of Congress, when they started this program, felt
that what has happened would happen ; therefore, they elected to put
the program on an annual basis so that the Congress could have a
careful look at it each vear. I think I shonld say also that, unless we
have been grossly misinformed, all of the agencies operating in this
field are given the authority to plan on a longtime L:tsi.«. All that

they need is a sound plan. There are reams of information involving
cases where witnesses have come in and said, “Now, we have started a
project that may cost $105 million. We have spent $31 million, we
want $2 million this year, and the project will be finished in 1975.”
We could pin down hundreds of such cases. And, each time we in-
quired, we found that they worked on the basis of the cost of the com-
pleted project.
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We make appropriations to meet our commitments to keep these
projects going. The only projects that have been abandoned since
[ have been a member of the committee have been projects that the
program’s people themselves decided were poorly planned or not
feasible. and so elected to abandon them. The record is full of that
type of information. All of this is on a long-range basis already.
It is up to this committee to scrutinize these programs and projects
and provide the money required to continue them. When we find
out now that this procedure is not satisfactory to the executive, i
is difficult to understand why it is not.

I think it is also true that under the military, without exception,
vou have a H-year program. I think we were in Bangkok and they
said, “This is our s-year plan. We want this much for next year,
but this is the overall 5-year plan.” We had to decide as to the
amount of money needed to meet the commitments on the H-year
basis.

With respect to the development loan funds, they come in and say,
“We need this money to meet our commitments,” They will make
a loan. It may be 5 or 6 years, or more, before the recipient draws
out all the money; but they plan as to the ultimate cost when mak-
ing the loan, and they get it piecemeal, and it will be years before
they draw their last check. Surely that is on a long-range plan.

We want to cooperate. 1 think that, along the way, you are
definitely going to be convinced this committee wants to be fair.
Furthermore, 1 do not think we would be left in Congress very long
if we did not approach these programs and problems on that basis.

We have disagreed with the executive branch on many occasions,
only to be commended for our action by top executive representatives
in subsequent yvears. The Congress, in its wisdom, has seen fit to re-
duce the President’s requests for foreign aid by more than $4.5 bil-
lion over the past 6 years. Each year, we have been condemned and
criticized, but in the end, the facts have borne out the wisdom of our
actions, and this fact has been acknowledged by executive branch
officials. Yet. even after those substantial reductions, following long
and tedious hearings, they have come in each year and said, “We
have an unobligated balance.” That fact alone would indicate that we
have performed a very much needed and highly useful service, You
are going to be deprived of that type of service, however, if you get the
authorization you want, to take a large portion of the program out
from under the scrutiny of the Appropriations Committee,

Now. I would not mention this matter if yon had not made certain
comment in your own statement. A very able Member of CCongress
came to me and said, “T will tell you how you can please the Depart-
ment and save a lot of trouble in the future.”

He said, “Two representatives of the ICA came to me and said, ‘If
Mr. Passman will resign his chairmanship, we will withdraw our
request for long-term aid.””

I would not have mentioned that fact if you had not said this:

I recognize that this proposal ig of direet interest to thiz subcommittee. 1
know it is said that its purpose is to avoid coming to this committee for funds
for economic assistance ; this is not its purpose.

I think T would be less than honest not to indicate to you my own
disappointment. This is a complicated program we have been work-

72882—61—pt. 2
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ing with for all these many years, and to see a new team come in and
proceed to endeavor to remove a substantial part of it from annual
congressional examination and review is disheartening.

You indicate over here, Mr. Secretary :

The flexibility which we have had in our aid program in the past must be in-
creased in the future. Neither the Executive nor the Congress can safely pre-
dict now the precise needs for aid funds which, with regard for our own national
interest, we shall need in the coming year.

We pass judgment annually upon the vast Military Establishment
that gives us the major measure of security which ‘we have in this
country. We have to decide there how much they need. Along the
way, we have to do that. Let us work similarly with you in this pro-
gram, if we may.

On page 13 yousay :

The statute does everything reasonably possible to preserve to the Cougress
effective control.

If that be true, why not retain the existing annual authorization
and funding procedures? Why do you want to change ?

Before concluding my remarks, 1 think that it is not inappropriate
at this time for me to read this item into the record:

It is a gloomy moment in history. Not for many years—not in the lifetime
of most men who read this—has there been so much grave and deep apprehen-
sion ; never has the future seemed so incaleulable as at this time,

In our own country there is universal commercial prostration and panic, and
thousands of our poorest fellow-citizens are turned out without employment,
and without the prospect of it.

In France the political caldron seethes and bubbles with uncertainty ; Russia
hangs as usual, like a clond, dark and silent upon the horizon of Europe ; while
all the energies, resources, and influences of the British Empire are sorely tried,
and are yet to be tried more sorely, in coping with the distnrbed relations in
China.

It is a solemn moment, and no man can feel an indifference—which, happily,
no man pretends to feel—in the issue of events.

f our own troubles (in the United States) no man can see the end. They
are, fortunately, as yet mainly commerecial; and if we are only to lose money,
and by painful poverty to be taught wisdom—the wisdom of honor, of faith, of
sympathy, and of charity—no man need seriously to despair.

And yet the very haste to be rich which is the oceasion of this widespread
calamity has also tended to destroy the moral forces with which we are to
resist and subdue the calamity.

That, more or less, fairly well describes the situation that exists
today, yet it was Ermtod more than 104 years ago.

One might think he had read that item in vesterday’s paper. His-
tory is repeating itself, and money is not going to cure the ills. But,
even so, we are going to recommend all that is needed—in fact, more,
I feel sure, as in the past.

I am going to yield to Mr. Taber to ask his questions.

Mr, Taper. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will not be very long with
my questions.

I suppose you realize that this Nation was formed and set up by
a group of men who had been through the mill. They provided for
the granting of funds only by :1p|l)mpr1at10ns drawn out of the Treas-
ury, not by notes, or anything of that character,

I was unable to understand a part of your statement. You stated
in one breath that the Congress would be permitted to pass on what
was provided for different agencies every year, and then in another
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breath you wanted us to give you a 5-year program. I do not know
what vou mean. Perhaps I misunderstood what you said one time or
the other. A

The Congress represents the &)eop]e. If you are going to take away
from the Congress the control over the l)u_rse, the liberties of the
people of the United States are gone. Their liberties are gone too
much already because of these various rackets that have been put
through as welfare legislation when they were not welfare legislation
at all.

You may be able to give liberty to some other country, but there will
not be anything left for the people of the United States if we go on
with these programs. I cannot see it any other way. I am very much
disturbed by the spending programs that we have had.

We passed this housing hih which never in the world could have
been passed if the people back home realized what the situation is and
what it is going to be. )

Perhaps I am getting too old to be progressive, but to my mind this
approac}l\)is uttelﬁy reactionary. It is designed to destroy and prevent
the development of the resources of the people of the United States.

I do not know whether anybody ever thinks of the important things
or not. To me, those are the liberties of the American people. That
is the thing that I am most concerned about. Perhaps & am old-

fashioned, but when you had the situation that our forefathers faced
back in the days when the Constitution was put together, those men
had been through perilous times and they had been forced into a posi-
tion where they were obliged to fight to maintain their liberties.

You must know that the spreading out of our economy in such a
way that we haye a continuous deficit every year is heading us into the
worst kind of deficit with no chance whatever of increasing our tax
levy.

The poor people were given a $600 exemption apiece in the tax bill,
and the only way the taxes have been increased has been by wiping out
at least a half of that through inflation. We are facing a situation
here in the United States that is bad.

I do not know whether you have anything to say to what I have
thrown at you. I would like to hear it if you have.

Secretary Rrsk. I would be very glad to comment on your remarks,
and the deep convictions you have expressed.

Let me say that I fully share your convictions about the origin and
the nature of American liberty. ILet me comment first, if I may, on
your point about the long-range authorization we are asking for and
the lending process.

Mr. Taser. Here is something more important even than that.

We have a group in this committee who have been trained. I have
been on this committee for 39 years. The chairman has been on the
committee almost as long as that. I have never served on any other
committee in the House except a minor special committee. Every
single member of this committee has been a Member of the House for
a number of years, and we have gone into the things on the basis of
what was needed. They have some idea of what it is all about.

I appreciate a lot of the other committeés do not have the sense of
fiscal responsibility that the members on the Appropriations Commit-
tee have. It doesnot appeal to them as deeply as it does to the members
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on the Appropriations Committee. That is why I am so terribly dis-
turbed about these back-door appropriations, and that is what this is.

Mr. Gary. Is it not true that the Comptroller General of the United
States has made statements repeatedly before this committee that this
subcommittee has not recommended too little money for this program,
but that we have recommended too much and that is the reason for a
great part of the waste and extravagance in the program ?

Mr. Tager. That is correct.

Just to bear that out, I am going to give the gentlemen representing
the Department a little picture.

Mr. Passaax. If the gentleman will yield, is it not also true that
some of the top echelon officials in the executive branch have stated we
had made it a more effective and better program by our examinations
of the operations and the reductions in funds?

I think witnesses are here this morning who will recall those state-
ments. I shall read into the record, verbatim, at a later point, some
of the testimony to that effect.

Mr. Tager. I was chairman of the committee back in 1948. This
matter came before the committee when they started foreign relief.
The first thing on a large scale was an appropriation of about $800
million to be used for helping Greece and Turkey get along and hold
their situation. That was passed in the latter part of 1947. They
had $400 million out of the $800 million left when the 1st of April
came around.

The Congress passed the first large-scale authorizing bill. They
were asking for $6 billion and they reduced it in the Senate to %5
billion. It came over to us and we appropriated in the House in
the neighborhood of $3.1 billion.

It went to the Senate and it was raised practically to the Vanden-
berg figure. In conference it was set at $3.9 billion. Out of that
$3.9 billion, how much do you suppose was obligated? One billion
eight hundred million dollars. TIn other words, much less than half
of what had been provided, and yet we were damned all over the lot
because we had gone into the plan far enongh to understand what it
was all about.

They came before us, Secretary Lovett, Paul Hoffman. and Secre-
tary Forrestal. They came to see me. They wanted me to put it
through without any hearings.

I told them “No, we would have complete hearings.” We had hear-
ings and they last for over 2 months before we reduced it. We found
after the hearings had been running 3 days they did not have any
Marshall plan. They came before the committee and whatever plan
there was was worked out in the committee during the hearings.

We have that history to go by as well as what the chairman has
indicated. T thought it was the time, with the serions situation that
the United States is confronted with, that the people who have a sense
of responsibility and who want to see things done right continue to
have an opportunity to follow the thing through and keep the United
States right side up as far as it is possible to do so.

I did not intend to break loose with that, nor to brag about what 1
had done. T feel there must come a realization on the part of the
administration and the heads of the departments as to how this thing
could be done and how it could be worked out and still maintain the
things all of us have been brought up to hold most dear.
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Secretary Rusk. Mr, Taber, may I comment on these fundamental
observations vou have made ¢

First, about the nature of the effort that is called for from this
country at the present time—we are engaged today in just as desperate
a strugele for freedom as were those who founded this country: we
have been called upon to go through much of what they went through,
and we may yet be called upon to go through a great deal more.

Mr. Taeer. Why should we take a step backward then?

Secretary Rusk. Let us look at this foreign situation. Those of us
who grew up between World War I and World War II as men of
military age, particularly those of us who were Reserve officers during
that period, can remember the pacifism, the low military budgets, and
the lack of preparation. We remember the chain of events which led
from the seizure of Manchuria right down to World War IT when
suddenly our country, which had talked a great deal about pacifism,
changed its mind and said to its young men, “Now you go out and
fight this war.”

It was World War IT that delivered an enormous impact upon the
budget of this country, the public debt of this country, and which
shook us to our foundations.

If you will forgive me for these personal references, because all
of us have lived these things along the years, just as you have, Mr.
Taber. I went down to Cherokee County, Ga., a few weeks ago for a
homecoming. They had several thousand people there in the county
where T grew up as a boy, many of them my relatives. T had occasion
to ask them in the course of my remarks how many people in that
audience had had members of their own immediate }:lmi]}' outside
the United States in uniform during and since World War II in
defense of liberty. Eighty percent of those people raised their hands.

Now, after World War IT we demobilized at a precipitous rate
until we reached a point in 1946 where we had no division ready for
combat, no air group in the Air Foree ready for combat, and we were
doing our best to move back into an era of peace.

As you will recall, our military budget came down to about $12 or
$13 billion just after the war.

Why is our military budget today over $40 billion and almost 11
percent of our gross national product ?

I need hardly to recall to this group how the Soviet Union under-
took to push its world revolution, first against Western Europe,
Greece, and Turkey, and later into other parts of the world.

We have to decide how we deal with if.

My impression, Mr. Taber, is that Myr. Khrushchev intends to push
his world revolution with whatever resonrces are at his disposal in the
less developed, nentral parts of the world: that he is going to move
with energy and considerable resources to outflank our alliances, to
jump over our alliances, to isolate us, and to cut us off, if he can,
in a Communist world.

At a time when we are spending almost 11 percent of our gross
national product for military defense, we are asking for approxi-
mately 1 percent of our gross national product to try to defend our
vital interests without war, if possible, because if we come to war this
11 percent will go to 30, 40, 50, or whatever percent is required to win
it.
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The big difference in the next war will be that every man, woman,
and child will be involved, rather than 15 or 20 millions of soldiers
fighting outside the United States.

Now, I am not suggesting, Mr. Taber, I assure you, that this com-
mittee ought not, cannot, has not played a very effective and essential
role in these aid programs. The searching examination, the eriticism
given by this and other committees of the Congress have made our aid
programs far better than they would otherwise have been.

More important than that, when people in the executive branch, of
whatever rank from top to bottom, recognize that what they do with
the funds of the United States which are entrusted to them, that what
they do to those funds will be subjected to the close and vigorous
serutiny of this committee, it makes betfer public servants out of them.
There is no question about that.

“BACK DOOR™ APPROACIH TO THE TREASURY

Mr. Taser. We would not have any serutiny with the back door
opened up.

Secretary Rusk. The committee, Mr. Taber, would have every op-
portunity for rigid examination of what is being done.

Mr. Taper. After it had been done, but nothing in advance.

Secretary Rusk. That is correct, in terms of specific loan com-
mitments or applications.

We are not asking, sir, that the Congress yield its constitutional au-
thority, What we are asking is for the Congress to make a decision
on how it exercises that constitutional aunthority and give us an op-
portunity to negotiate with other governments with some real as-
surance on a longer term basis than has been possible for us up to
this point.

Now, the Congress would always be in a position, admittedly under,
shall T say. more severe standards of judgment and pressures, to
put its own limits upon this activity.

Mr. Tarer. The Congress will be gone about that time. There
will not be any return. About that time, the Congress would be
gone. '

Mr. Passyaax. Would we have less, or more, jurisdiction if you
get the “back door” spending approach ?

Mr. Tager. We will not have any,

Secretary Rusk. You would say to us, as a Congress, that within
these limits we authorize you to go out and make commitments over
a period of time to other governments, subject to the necessary annual
action of the Congress.

Mr. Gary. That is where I must disagree with you, Mr. Rusk, and
I have been a friend of foreign aid since its inception. I think vou
are taking away from us our constitutional prerogative because the
Constitution of the United States says no money shall be withdrawn
from the Treasury of the United States except by appropriation.

Now, you are proposing to do away with the appropriation process.
I am not. so much worried about the long-term approach. What T
am concerned about is the right to horrow from the Treasury without
an appropriation. There you are clearly, in my judegment, bypassing
the constitutional requirement that no funds shall be withdrawn
from the Treasury except by appropriation.
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If the Congress wanted to authorize 5-year spending, 2-year spend-
ing, 3-year spending, I personally would not have any great objection
to it, provided the administrative agency has to come before the
Congress each year for an appropriation to carry out that authoriza-
tion. We do that in a great many instances. We do not require
authorizations every year for other Government agencies, but here
you are not only making it a long-term process, but you are doing
away with the necessity of annual appropriations.

I, for one, must frankly say I could never agree to that. I could
never vote for it. It would be against my better judgment and I
just could not stultify myself to that extent.

Mr. Passman. I know it was an oversight that you did not answer
my question.

Would this committee have more, or less, authority over the appro-
priations if you get this back-door spending approach, as it is com-
monly referred to?

Secretary Rusk. I think on the question of sheer authority I would
squose the Congress retains its authority.

Now, on the appropriations for the annual budget for lending opera-
tions under the E}overnment- Corporation Control Act, I am not in-
formed whether that particular item on this lending program comes
to this particular subcommittee. I presume it would come here.

Mr, Passmax. Would we review before or after you spend the
money, under the proposcd legislation ?

Secretary Rusk. You would determine each year whether you con-
tinued the appropriations which would be necessary to give effect
to any commitments made by us over this long-term period.

Mr. Passaan. Would you be spending money prior to the examina-
tion by the committee?

Secretary Rusk. We would be making commitments in particular
programs.

Mr. Passman. And withdrawing and making disbursements prior
to the time the committee has examined the expenditure?

Secretary Rusk, The lending authority would be based on an annual
appropriation under the Government Corporation Control Aet.

Mr. Tarer. All we would have to do would be to make an appro-
priation after the job was done.

Mr. GGary. The only thing we could do is to limit it.

Mr. Passaax. You have your legal counsel here, and so this com-
mittee will not waste some 6 or T weeks, I think we should have the
answer to this question. This is the law, the Constitution :

No money shall be drawn from the Treasury, but in consequence of appro-
priations made by law.

Mr. Rusin. My understanding is, that for many years Congress has
authorized various organs of the U.S. Government to borrow funds
from the Treasury of the United States. These provisions have been
in force and acted on by the Congress since, as I understand, about
1932,

Mr. Passaiax. How do you get around that provision as an attorney
interpreting the Constitution?

Do you not think it means just what it says?

Mr. Rusi~. It seems to me the provision says certain moneys can
be withdrawn only upon appropriation, but that does not prevent the




Congress from authorizing various organizations within the control
of the 1.S. Government to borrow from the Treasury of the United
States.

Mr. Passaan. We would not be appropriating moiney.

Mr. Rueiy. I would submit to you, sir, that the long-standing prae-
tice of the Congress of the United States argues that particular prac-
tice is constitutional.

Mr. Passaan. Would you recommend that practice for our Military
Establishment ?

Would you want the Post Office Department to be financed on that
basis?

Mr, Rupix. T am afraid T am not competent to testify as to that.

Mr. Passmax. You ought to give more thought to the results before
you come up with such proposals as this one.

Mr. Tarer. The trouble is the last 3 or 4 years this back door ap-
propriation business has become so prevalent that we have come al-
most to the point of destroying any orderly approach to the handling
of public moneys.

Mr. Forn. Will you yield there?

Mr. Taper. Yes.

Mr. Forp. At the time of the original Marshall plan, Mr. Secretary,
was there an authorization for a figure of approximately $17 billion
for a 3- or 4- or 5-year period with subsequent annual appropriations?

Mr. Gary. T can answer that. T was chairman of the committee
at that time. The Congress has always insisted, up to this time, that
all foreign aid anthorizations and appropriations shall be made on an
annual basis and, therefore, we have had to have two bills each year:
one, the authorization bill, the other the appropriation bill.

T can see some objection to that practice. T can see that it micht be
desirable for the Congress to anthorize for more than a period of
1 year. T say, therefore, why not authorize for a longer period and
then let the agency come in each year and get an appropriation for
the amount it intends to spend during that particular year?

Mr. Forn. T agree with vou exactly, Mr. Gary, but somehow in the
back of my mind I have the impression that at the time of the original
Marshall ‘plan authorization there was a figure of approximately
$17 billion authorized.

Mr. Gary. No, it was not authorized. Tt was stated at the time
that the program would probably take 5 years and cost $15 billion,

Mr. Tarer. It was just talked about.

Secretary Rusk. Tt was stated as general policy, and because the
fieure was discussed, it was included by implication in the general
policy.

Mr. Taper. Congressman MeCormack and Senator Vandenberg
both made that statement.

Mr. Gary. I think General Marshall also did so in his proposal,
that it would cost probably $15 billion over a period of approximately
5 vears.

Mr. Foro. But that never appeared in the law itself?

Mr. Gary. Tt was never officially authorized, it was just an estimate
that was made at the time.




Mr. Passamax. In that connection, I, myself, might not oppose legis-
lation for a 2-year authorization, placing a limitation, then leave it
up to the Appropriations Committee, working with the departments
and the witnesses, to ascertain the actual needs. You have that pro-
cedure in the Development Loan Fund. We meet with your people
and we hear their statements and examine the operations then we
reach a decision and make a recommendation as to the amount of
money that should be appropriated against the anthorization. That
was in the 1959 act. I would not object to such an authorization as
that.

You state that the flexibility which we have had in our aid program
in the past must be increased in the future, and that neither the Execu-
tive nor the Congress can safely predict now the precise need for aid
funds, which, in wise regard for our own national interest, we shall
need in the coming year.

It would appear to me, if you arve that uncertain as to the needs,
that you actually should suspend your request until you can more
accurately establish the needs. I do not think you would ever recom-
mend that the Congress should become so lax that it would start
pouring out billions of dollars to our agencies, even to our own Mili-
tary Establishment, if they could not reasonably determine their
needs, but wanted a blank check for expenditure as they might see fit.

I think you may agree that this is a rather uncertain approach.
You are profoundly honest in everything yon do, and you are fair
enough to state that you do not know how much money you need. I
wonder what the feeling of the Congress would be if the military, the
Post. Office Department, the other old line agencies with which we
have been dealing for 175 years, wonld come in and say, “We do not
know how much money we may need, but we want you to to give us
the authorization to spend whatever we think is necessary.”

I just do not believe you would ever endorse such a program as
that.

Why would you want to make an exception for something as com-
plex as this foreign aid program, which many of us have grown old
trying to understand? For this new team, in office for 6 months, to
come up with a proposition like this, it naturally causes a certain
amount of disappointment.

Secretary Rusk. May I have the privilege of commenting on that?
In order to get to the motives behind these proposals, T do want to say.
just as simply as T can, that the motive in these requests is not to avoid
this committee.

Mr. Passaan. You would be avoiding it.

Secretary Rusk. Let me tell you what we are asking of you and
why: We are asking for the Congress itself to decide to exercise its
power to permit us to make assured longer term commitments than
we feel we are able to make at the present time, and also to have a
larger contingency fund than we have at the present time.

Why? In this foreign policy business, the foreign aid business, we
are fighting in a world over which we have no direct control ourselves.
That is, we can influence events, but there are things happening which
we cannot shape. The situation changes radically from time to fime,
partly because an aggressive force like the Communists can, them-
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selves, take an initiative in the course of a month or two and create
quite a new crisis, and dump an entirely new situation on our hands.

Unless we have some contingency flexibility, some real contingency
flexibility, it is very difficult for us to respond quickly and promptly
to situations that suddenly become much worse in a place like Viet-
nam. or a new situation such as the Congo, or whatever is going to be
the next crisis coming down the road. We know we are going to have
a number of these crises because that is the nature of the world strug-
¢le in which we are involved.

When we get a situation, for example, like the real recent crisis
in a South American country, it is necessary for us to move promptly
and to take certain measures. We may have to take weeks and weeks
to patch together a crazy quilt of little bits and Pieces of funds from
here and there instead of deciding what has to be done to meet that
emergency and moving promptly to meet it at a time when preventive
action can be less expensive and more helpful than curative action.

Mr. Taper. Who takes the time? This committee does not take the
time.

Secretary Rusk. Idid notimply that, Mr. Taber.

Mr. Tager. You had better find out who takes the time.

Mr. Passaan. Mr. Secretary, will you yield at this point?

Secretary Rusk. Yes.

Mr. Passman. We are trying to understand this. Do you feel that
of all facets of this foreign aid program, one is about as important
as the other!?

Secretary Rusk. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Passman. Then why did you not ask for the entire program
on the back-door approach? If there is a real need for back-door
spending why do you not also ask for the contingency fund on the
back-door basis? ‘Why do you pick out only certain items, if one is
as important as the other? ~ If that is the case, why did you ask just
for part of it ?

Secretary Rusk. The borrowing authority is to be used only for
the longer range lending operations. The direct grants which are on
an annual basis are in the annual appropriations.

Mr. Passman. If the direct grants arve as important as the long-
range aid, why did you not ask for all of it through the back door
of the Treasury?

Secretary Rusk. On these grants, there are a considerable number
of them which we can, in fact, anticipate, and where we can antici-
pate them, we feel we ought to come down here and tell you what
we propose to do, subject them to your criticism, and let you help
decide whether we should do them or not.

QUESTION OF WHERE REGULAR APPROPRIATION PROCEDURE HAS FAILED

Mr. Passaran. Can you indicate anywhere, through 15 years, where
the program has not had sufficient money to carry out the policies of
our Government? Can you indicate any place where the executive
had to eurtail a program or abandon a program becanse the Congress
did not provide the money? Can you pinpoint any such instance?

Secretary Rusk. On that point, Mr. Chairman, we have to live, of
course, within the appropriations available.

Mr. Passyax. The program has had money left over every year.
One year when I went on trial down at the White House, along with




My, Taber, they were complaining about the reductions. But the fact
of the matter was that more than a half billion dollars had lapsed
only 48 hours before that time. The President admitted, of course,
that he had been misinformed.

Would you try to pinpoint for us any great damage the Congress
has done because we did not provide for the executive branch all the
money it actually wanted ?

Furthermore, is it not a fact that these programs and projects are
already on a long-range basis? Even with technical aid, as big a
waste as much of it is, some of it has been planned for as long as 12
years.

This committee has never cut out a project of that kind. We may be
critical, and may reduce the appropriation to an amount nearer the
actual need: but, even with our scrutiny and the reductions, they
come back with money, they admit they overestimated their needs, but
that is not again the case, because, they say, a new team has taken
over and will be accurate in the future. DBut, always, there has been
a repetition in the following vear.

This brings about confusion. There are pages and pages of projects
in the record which will not be completed until 1964, or 1968, and
some as far away as 1975.  The military program is on a 5-year basis.

If yon will indicate where we have damaged the program or where
you have had to curtail the program, or where the program has ever
been short of funds—when, actually, it has had funds to switch around
all over the world—then that would be another matter. But, I do not
know of any project that has been abandoned or hurt by the action of
this subcommittee, the full Committee on Appropriations or the
Congress,

My, GGary. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Passyan. Yes.

Mr. Gary. Is it not more important really for the Congress to have
a say on long-term programs than it is on short-term programs? If
vou are going to plan a 5-year program, we ought to have an oppor-
tunity to review it each year.

PRIOR AUTHORIZATION FOR MORE THAN ONE YEAR

In further answer to Mr. Ford’s question, so far as I can recollect—
I have been on this committee ever since foreign aid first started, I had
the privilege of serving as chairman during most of the time that the
Marshall plan was under consideration—but my recollection is that
the first authorization for more than 1 year given by the Congress was
in the Mutual Security Act of 1959 under section 203 of which we said :

There is hereby authorized to be appropriated to the President at any time
after enactment of the Mutual Security Act of 1959, without fiscal year limi-
tation, for advances to the Fund after June 30, 1959, not to exceed $1,800,000,000,
of which not to exceed $700,000.000 may be advanced prior to July 1, 1960, and
not to exceed an additional $1,100,000,000 may be advanced prior to July 1, 1961.

Why could not the situation be taken ecare of in some action of
that kind rather than authorizing the administration to go to the
Treasury and take money out at any time without any control by
the Congress? X

Mr. Passaax. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Gary. Yes.
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Mr. Passaan. You would certainly preclude this from happening
if you operated on that basis. I read from one of maybe 200 news-
paper clippings:

United States offers India $1 billion in aid over 2 years. Indian Government
officials expressed great appreciation today for American offer of $1 billion
aid to India during the next 2 years. The offer is contingent upon a matching
amount being raised by others—Indian financing for her 5-year development
plan, Britain, Germany, Canada, Japan, World Bank. A reliable source con-
firmed the size of the American offer, which was based on expected congres-
sional approval of President Kennedy's foreign aid program.

You people go out and you cannot wait until you get the money:
not you personally—or until the elected representatives of the people
pass judgment on the need.

Seeretary Rusk. This sort of commitment is made subject to the
action of Congress.

Mr. Passaran. Is that the way to do things?

When matters such as this one are publicized, it creates a certain
obligation on the part of the Congress to provide the money. As far
as the legislative branch of the Government is concerned, especially
this committee, it will not amount to very much in the future if the
administration gets even half of what it is requesting.

QUESTION OF WHERE REGULAR APPROPRIATION PROCEDURE HAS FAILED

Secretary Rusk. May I add to the comment on this point that T was
making a little earlier. It is very important for us to be able to ask
other governments the right questions when we talk with them about
the possibilities of aid. Unless we can talk with them about their own
long range intentions, plans, and commitments, the question from them
to us tends to be : What can you do for us this year?

What we ought to be ask them in return 1s: IHow are you going to
develop your country? What are yon going to do to get your own
resources mobilized, yonr own plans laid on, your own effort made?

Apart from the country which might receive the loan assistance
for a thoughtful, systematie, well thought-out program of develop-
ment over a period of years——

Mr. Passman. Could you name a few——

Secretary Rusk. Indiaisan example.

Mr. Passatan (continuing). Where we have failed? Where have
we failed India? 'We have poured money into India, Do you know
any commitment we have not lived up to?

Secretary Rusk. If we were on a basis of annual appropriations
and had lending commitments ahead, those lending commitments
would be the antomatic first priority on any appropriations.

Mr, Passman. Mr. Secretary, have we defaulted anywhere in India?
Or, have we defaulted on any commitments to Laos, for example,
where we have put in $300 million ?

Secretary Rusk. When we make a commitment like this to India.
subject to congressional action, as we do at the present time, we are in
the position of gambling rather heavily on the total problem of aid.

Mr. Passman. Should the Executive assume to have the authority
to absolutely ignore the people’s elected representatives, and not give
them an opportunity to express their views before going out and mak-
ing a commitment of this type ?
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Secretary Rusk. Mr. Chairman, we do expect, and Mr. Coffin and
others will tell you specifically what we have in mind on this lending
authority, we do expect to keep in close touch with the Congress on
these plans as we come down every year for our discussions.

What we are asking for, as we see it, is that the Congress put us in
position to take care of the interests of the people of the United
States in our foreign relations.

Mr. Passaanx. Where have we defaulted? Where have we let you
down in the past 15 years? There are 101 nations in the world, and
we are in 87 of them with foreign aid. Where has the program been
short of money? What contracts has the executive branch failed to
consummate because of not having the money or by believing the Con-
gress would not back it up ¢

Members of Congress are just as anxious to preserve the country as
any others are. But, please, let us not destroy the processes of govern-
ment our Founding Fathers gave to us.

Secretary Rusk. If we were limited to international negotiations
with a high degree of assurance, it would mean we could go to gov-
ernments who are in position to develop long-range plans and say to
them to settle down and really tell us what you expect to do to develop
your country over a period of years and let us talk with you about
what eritical part we can play in it.

Secondly, we are not in position to negotiate with other industrial-
ized countries, such as those who took part in the consortium, on the
kind of help they will give over a period of years unless we can tell
them what we, in effect, think we can do over a period of years.

Mr. Passyax. You brought out something that will help both of
us. I can cite you seven or eight instances. For example, the
Bogotd Conference. We certainly rose to the occasion. Mr, Dillon
went down, and he made the commitment. That commitment was
based upon assurance that, without exception, no money would be
appropriated until they had reformed their tax laws, put into effect
a land reform program, and all the established criteria had been met.

What happened? The Congress, notwithstanding the failure to
meet the pledges for justifications, and so forth, appropriated the
entire $500 million that was requested. I think you could spend the
rest of this year looking for instances where the people’s representa-
tives have let the executive down by failing to back up the commit-
ments, and you would not find them.

We see this as giving you a blank check. You would be taking it
out from under the scrutiny of the appropriate committees and the
Congress. Once you should get it, and go off with it, you would have
the authority to withdraw the money and to spend it.

1f you can just cite some instances where we have let you down, I
will change my viewpoint. But, now I can see that you are getting
ready to get this foreign aid program up to maybe $7 or $8 billion
annually.

This is really alarming. We heard some witnesses yesterday for
the Inter-American Bank, and we discovered that if this committee
should not recommend the funds for the Inter-American Bank, they
could then borrow money from the Development Loan Fund. If
you get the Development Loan Fund through as a back-door ap-
proach, any money this committee or the Congress, in its wisdom,
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may deny some of the other agencies, they can get it from the Devel-
opment Loan Fund. This thing is that far reaching.

Secretary Rusk. I am not familiar with that particular provision.

Mr. Passyan. They would get out in the future and need addi-
tional capital, and if the Congress should not make it available to
them within the limitation, they could borrow it from the Develop-
ment Loan Fund. It is a process you would not like, yourself.

Mr. Gary. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Passman. I yield.

Mr. Gary. Getting back to India, we are talking of a 5-year pro-
gram for India. Is not this about the third 5-year program in India?

Secretary Rusk. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Gary. They were able to carry on the other 5-year programs
without the United States having this authority. Why can they not
carry on the next 5-year program ¢

Secretary Rusk. If we and other governments could have entered
into that development effort of theirs stronger and with more assur-
ance some years ago, they would be further ahead in their program
today.

Mr. Passyan. Does that mean with more money ?

Secretary Rusk. With more assurance.

Mr. Passyan. Would that mean more money? As the program
has been, we have lived up to every commitment.

Secretary Rusk. More money from a variety of sources.

Mr. Passmay. Can you pinpoint the failure in India? Was it
because of lack of money ?

Secretary Rusk. It was lack of assurance for their external finane-
ing for a period of years by a variety of governments. They drew
down heavily on their foreign exchange for lack of assurance and got
themselves in a rather dangerous position.

Mr. Passman. We came to the rescue with additional money, over
and above our original commitment, did we not?

Secretary Rusk. That is correct in part.

Mr. Passmanx. Where did the committee or the Congress let you
down? It looks as though we walked the last mile with you. I am
thoroughly convinced, not with reference to you, but from the gen-
eral bureaucracy downtown, that they want to get this spending out
from under the scrutiny of the appropriate congressional commit-
tees; and, in all probability, if you get the legislation requested, you
will rue the day; you would regret it, because thereby you would be
tending to destroy one of the principles that has made this country
areat. The legislative branch must not abdicate its responsibilities.

This is a matter which we could discuss on and on. I do not believe
you have a person in the executive department who can point out
where this committee has ever rendered anything but a useful service
to your Department, by requiring those people to justify their money
requests. Some of them, however, do not like to answer some of the
questions asked by the members of this subcommittee.

Secretary Rusk. We expect them to do so.

Mr. Axprews. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. PassyaN., Yes.




PROJECTS CONTEMPLATED UNDER 5-YEAR TYPE COMMITMENTS

Mr. Axprews. What type projects do you have in mind that you
could handle better with a 5-year authorization than you can handle
under the present annual appropriation process? Are they public
works type projects?

Secretary Rusk. The types of purposes for the j-year type com-
mitments are the long range national planning propoesals of partic-
ular governments. Take Argentina, India, or Pakistan. They will
sit down and tell us how they expect to achieve a decent rate of eco-
nomic and social development over a period of time. Those plans
will involve, as far as L-]lle.y are concerned, practically every public
expenditure that they themselves will require.

Mr. Axprews. What we call in this country public works, dams,
roads ¢

Secretary Rusk. Education, schools, communications, things of that
sort. With a long-term plan of that sort, there will obviously be, in
most cases, a short fall of foreign exchange resources over and above
what they expect to receive from normal trading channels and pat-
terns.

If the industrialized countries of the West can say to them, “*Get on
with your plan, we think this makes sense, we would change it here
or there if we were you because we think you can de\-'elof) faster if you
do it this way on this particular point, but if you go ahead with this
plan, commit your own resources, get your own people trained for it,
get your own private investors to take their share of it, we will under-
write your foreign-exchange requirements on the following basis over
a period of time.”

Ir. Axprews. I am sure you know that in this country Congress
will authorize the development of a dam or a road or other public
works projects, but each year it is necessary for the advocates of that
project to come back before the Appropriations Committees and ask
for additional funds.

Mr. Passman. Then the committee determines what is actually
needed. They never get what they ask in total.

Mr. Anprews. In all cases where an original appropriation is made
for a particular project, subsequent appropriations are made to the
completion of the project. But it is necessary for them to come before
the committees annually. These Governors and mayors and interested
people come from all over America. The Public Works Subcommittee
recently heard over 1,100 witnesses from all over America. They came
here to testify about projects, some of which had been underway for
3,4, 5 years or longer.

Mr. Passman. If the gentleman will yield, there is a little project
in my district for which they want $250,000. I may get it and I may
not get it. I did more lobbying almost than I did to come back to
Congress last time to get $250,000. If I do not get it, however, I will
not fall out with America.

QUESTION OF WHERE REGULAR APPROPRIATION PROCEDURE HAS FAILED

Mr. Gary. If the gentleman will yield, on the other hand, do you
know of any project that has been authorized by the Congress and
on which construction has been started for which the Congress has
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withheld funds at any time for completion of the project without
cause ?

Mr. Passaan. I know of no such instance, but I would add that if
the Corps of Engineers should attempt to do some of the things of that
type here in America, there would be a general court martial.

If our own people, running our own programs in this country,
should violate laws that apply to our own Nation as frequently as some
of the foreign aid people do, they would, in all probability, be prose-
cuted. Members of this committee know of some things entered into
through this program that were absolutely contrary to law. I am re-
peating, but I think it is worthwhile repeating, so I ask again: Can
vou pinpoint, or can you recall, any instance through which we have
embarrassed our Government, or where we have caused contracts not
tn be entered into, or any commitments we made financially not to be
fulfilled. on account of the actions—or the lack of action—of the reg-
ular processes of the Congress in appropriating money !

Secretary Rusk. Mr, Chairman, it s not so much whether partic-
ular instances or particular agreements or contracts, in the past,
have had to be broken because of failure of funds because such agree-
ments operate as an automatic top priority on any funds appropriated.

Mr. Passaan. Mr. Secretary, 1 have a very high regard for you.
But, if this money gets away from the control of the Congress, you
know that even many of our own people are going to be reluctant to
drive hard bargains, and the recipients in general are going to think
it is coming a lot easier, because we have relaxed our processes here.

Do you not think you would actually be doing more harm than good
by getting this program away from control of the people’s elected
representatives?

Secretary Rusk. The question of control, Mr. Chairman, is one
that I think is not basically involved in terms of the authority of the
Congress to act if it feels it needs to or has to. What is important is
our ability to negotiate responsibly with other governments, not only
the recipient governments, but other contributing governments, over
long-term commitments, to give them the assurances they need to
enter into contracts with private firms for long-term engineering and
other types of development which require an extended period of time.

The rate at which we can come to decisions on these matters is im-
portant because if we are limited to an annual eycle and have to con-
firm on an annual basis, as we would when large sums are involved,
instead of the funds actually being available and not simply a matter
of a gamble, then this slows down the process by which we get on with
this job.

Mr. Passaran. If you pinpoint one project that has been slowed
down on account of the action of the committee or the Congress, it will
kill a lot of my argument. On the other hand, I can establish that
maybe a thousand projects were abandoned because they were ill con-
ceived or poorly planned. They even had a clause in the law by which
they might use the deobligated funds and start new projects which
had never been specifically authorized by the Congress.

[f you can tell us, Mr. Secretary, where our Nation has fallen down
in meeting a commitment, I would like to know it. As long as the
money is forthcoming—and there is no record of the executive ever
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having been deprived of the funds—I am surprised that you would
not want to h:LcIlc us up in maintaining these processes.

You actually do not know of any instances in which we have had
to stop our negotiations because of lack of funds in the past, do you ?

Secretary Rusk. I think there have been many situations——

Mr. Passman. Where are they? ;

Secretary Rusk. Where we have not entered into negotiations.

Mr. Passman. Why would the Department let money lapse that is
available for obligation and for contracts? Why would you let it
lapse if you had something ]}endinﬁ? I repeat, Mr. Secretary, one
year more than three-quarters of a billion dollars, over $500 million
of it in military alone, was permitted to lapse.

Secretary Rusk. You do not even enter into negotiations if you
are the United States if you do not see the resources behind you with
which to follow through,

Mr. Passaan, I beg your pardon. You have projects which have
been entered into that will run for as long as 12 years, and they say
that in order to complete this project it is going to cost a certain
amount of money, and for this year we want $2 million, for example.

Secretary Rusk. On a particular project of that sort, yes.

Mr. Passman. You enter into maybe as many as 500 of them with
1 nation.

Secretary Rusk. I am talking about negotiations looking toward
a national long-term development plan.

Mr. Passaran. What do you mean by long-term ?

Secretary Rusk. At least 5 years.

Mr. Passman. We did not let you down in Latin America, did we?

Secretary Rusk. No, sir.

Mr. Passman. Mr. Secretary, you are a very brilliant man. How-
ever, you could not, if you took the rest of this week, pin down where
the program has ever had a project canceled, or where our country
has been embarrassed, or any other instance where the program did
not have sufficient money to meet the commitments made by our execu-
tive branch, Therefore, I hope you will cooperate to the end that
the Congress may proceed in a sound and orderly manner, and make
the appropriations for Government as the Founding Fathers intended
for usto do.

Secretary Rusk. I would appreciate it if you would put that same
question to my colleague, Mr. Dillon, who was in the operational end
of this over the past several years and might be able to comment on
it against a background of direct experience which I have not myself
had.

Mr. Passyaan. Most certainly not with any inference relating to
Secretary Dillon, I would, however, like to tell you a little story.

There was a school district which had one group of school board
members who said they believed the world was round and another
group believed it was square, and they fired the principal. A pros-
pective new principal came before the board and one of the board
members said, “I want to know, Mr, Brown, do you believe the world
is square or round ?” He said, “Square.” They said, “Get out.”

Another applicant was brought in and he was asked whether he be-
lieved the world was round or square. IHe said he believed it was
round, and he, too, was told to get out. Another applicant came in,

T2882—61—pt. 1—3
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and he had become aware of what was going on. The question was
ut to him as to whether he believed the world to be round or square.

Ie said, “Mr. President, I am in position to teach it either way.”

This committee hears witnesses such as that, but, and 1 repeat,
I certainly intend no such reference with relation to Mr. Dillon.

Let me read from previous hearings:

I note on page 79 that despite the $955,161,000 we have programed to date for
the United Kingdom, we are anticipating the programing of—classified—in fiscal
year 1960 for grant-aid training and cost associated with delivery of material
programed in prior years. In addition, we are programing for the mutual
weapons development project. Why is it necessary to continue to spend—classi-
fied— for training in fiscal year 1960 in a country such as Britain?

Mr. Suurr. That is in furtherance of a U.S. Government commitment to Great
Britain., This must be off the record.

_ They say simply it was because we had made a commitment. We
live up to commitments, even though the country and its people have
recovered and do not need the aid, and that has been the case on an
annual appropriation basis.

Let us take a recess until 1:30 o’clock.

AFTEENOON SESSION

Mr. Passman. The committee will come to order.

Mr. Secretary, our disappointments and shocks are quite numerous.
And, to increase those shocks and disappointments, our excellent staff
assistant to the subcommittee is always placing something under my
nose just about the time I get in a good frame of mind, and he knocks
me right back down to the bottom of the totem pole. He has just
handed me a clipping which reports another good reason why, in my
opinion, foreign aid should not be on a permanent basis.

AIRFIELD IN SAUDI ARABIA

Let me read something from an item published in the Washington
Post of Saturday, March 18,1961 :

United States to finish Arab airfield despite ouster.

The United States will finish building a $5 million civil air terminal in Saudi
Arabia even though the American Air Force has been ordered to quit using the
airfield. This country also will carry out its promise to furnish $20 million
for development of the Saudi Arabian part of Damman, the State Department
reported yesterday * * *.

It is situations such as that one which make me believe that the
Appropriations Committees should continue to examine this program.

Sl;cret.nry Rusk. Mr. Chairman, may I comment on this?

Mr. Passman, Surely.

Secretary Rusk. I do not believe we should assume that that is the
end of the story on this particular situation. We expect to have ex-
changes with the Saudi Arabian Government about the future, but
I am of course not able to give you an exact report at the moment on
how these conversations might come out; but I would like to say here
that this is not necessarily the end of the story.

Mr. Passman. How about at the time the story was published? Had
we entered into those softening agreements, or long-term commit-
ments?

Secretary Rusk. The agreements on the air terminal were made
some time ago, and it is true that the Saudi Arabian Government has
indicated that the present agreement on the use of the airfield which
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will expire this next year will not be renewed. The question of
possible future privileges and uses of certain facilities there is still an
open question.

Mr. Passman. It would indicate that you have an agreeable Con-
gress, to continue appropriating money with a condition such as
that—in which we probably will not have the use of the facilities.
I think it is a good case to indicate that the Congress will support
our (Government, even though we might think some of the agreements
are very unsound. ;

Secretary Rusk. We do appreciate the situations in which the
Congress has provided funds to help us make good on commitments.

Myr. Passman., Whether they are good commitments or not?

Secretary Rusk. We hope they will be good ones.

Mr. Passmanx. I know that we hope so, but there is no positive
indication that some of them are ?

Secretary Rusk. I think it is time, after 15 years, for us to look
over the entire experience, on the record, and to try to raise in each
case the kind of point you just raised about this.

Mr. Passman, Blessings upon you for that statement. That is
encouraging, and I hope that it can be that way.

I am now going to yield to Mr. Gary on general questioning, and
then we shall get into detailed questioning later.

Secretary Rusk. Thank you.

BERLIN SITUATION
Mr. Gary. Mr Secretary, I wonder if you could tell us something

about the Berlin situation now ?

Secretary Rusk. I will be happy to, Mr. Gary.

First, just a little of the background, because the background now
becomes critically important.

Back in 1944, when the Soviet armies were approaching Germany
from the East and the Allied armies were moving into Germany
from the West, the leaders of the United States, the United Kingdom,
and the Soviet Union felt it was necessary to foresee the time when
these two large armies would come together somewhere in Germany.
They felt they ought to anticipate the meeting of the two armies and
arrange for zones of occupation in Germany. That led to some agree-
ments which set forth zones based upon rough estimates as to where
these armies might, in fact, find themselves.

The agreements provided for a Soviet zone, a United Kingdom
zone, and a United States zone, and, what is very important, a special
territorial arrangement for the city of Berlin itself, greater Berlin.
Greater Berlin was not a part of any one of the three zones of occu-
pation but was a separate territory under the jurisdiction of all three
of the then powers. At a later date, France was associated with
these agreements and given a zone of occupation in the West as well
as a portion of the city of Berlin. These positions were made a
part of the surrender of Germany.

At the time of the actnal surrender, the Russians had occupied all
of Berlin and the Western Allied Forces had moved substantially
further east than had been earlier anticipated and thus were sub-
stantially across the demarcation line between the previously agreed
Soviet and the Western zones of occupation.
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The Western Allied Forces drew back in those areas and then sent
their forces into Berlin to take up their position there under the
arrangements. These arrangements were made a part of the sur-
render of Nazi Germany. The position is that our rights in West
Berlin, indeed in the city of Berlin as a whole, rest upon the sur-
render of Nazi Germany and do not rest upon an agreement with
the Soviet Union. The Soviet Union acknowledged these rights in
the various documents prepared at the time, but the essence of the
rights stems from the surrender of Nazi Germany. Therefore—

Mr. Gary. The Soviet Union signed the surrender agreement?

Secretary Rusk. That is correct. They signed it but it is our view,
you see, that these rights ran from Germany to all of us.

Mr. Gary. I understand that.

Secretary Rusk. And not from the Soviet Union.

Mr. Gary. But they were a part of these whole negotiations?

Secretary Rusk. That is correct. They are, in our view, committed
to these arrangements. We, therefore, take the view that these rights
are not subject to any decisions made by the Soviet Union. We do
not hold these rights on sufferance. They are not dependent. on con-
tractual rights with the Soviet Union, so a denunciation of a contract
would in no way terminate these rights. Over the years, and begin-
ning with 1946, there have been many negotiations in trying to find
a final settlement for Germany and Berlin. The Western Powers
have made a series of proposals, almost all of them based upon the
underlying principle of self-determination of the German people, and
those have been turned down by the other side.

At the present time, the Soviet Union has, fo an extent, come back
to its proposals of about 2 years ago and has modified them slightly,
but has put them forward now with great seriousness. In effect they
are saying that they will offer us a chance to sign a peace treaty with
Germany later this year. If we cannot work out a peace treaty for
all Germany, a separate peace treaty would be worked out for East
Germany and West Germany. If we refuse to join them in signing
a peace treaty with East Germany, they will, themselves, sign a peace
treaty with East Germany and they state that this so-called peace
treaty would bring the state of war in Berlin and Germany to an end
and that it would terminate our rights in West Berlin. Our right of
access into Berlin would be at the behest of the so-called East German
Republic because they state that the East German Republic would
become a sovereign state. These rights of access would flow across
that sovereign state and the East German Republic would then have
to determine all questions about the use of these access rights.

We believe that they are serious in these proposals. We believe that
the proposals are unacceptable; the notion that the Soviets can, by
this type of unilateral action, cancel our rights in Berlin and our
rights of access to Berlin, is unacceptable.

We are now in consultation with the United Kingdom and France,
who are occupying West Berlin jointly with us, and with other gov-
ernments, about how we will meet this serious threat in the months
ahead. We believe that it has to be looked upon as a very grave
development and that it will be necessary to impress upon Mr, Khru-
shehev that this is not something on which he can run over the West.

Mr. (Gary. The President proposed a conference with reference to
Berlin on yesterday, I believe in his news conference; is that correct?
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Secretary Rusk. He did not propose a conference. I think the

rospect, is that on a matter of this sort, there will be, as there have
Eeen over the years, communications among governments about the
problem, including communications with the Soviet Union. There
are no specific plans at present for any particular form of negotia-
tion or consultation on the matter. Obviously, in the case of a pros-
pective crisis of this sort, every effort will be made to impress upon
them that they must not interfere with our basic rights. This un-
doubtedly will lead to exchanges among governments; but, there 1s
no formal forum or conference constituted at this point for discussion.

Mr. Gary. In any event, I heard on television last night that the
President was probably going to propose a conference, propose to Rus-
sia that we have a conference with reference to Berlin.

Secretary Rusk. This is not a point of decision at this time. All
of these questions are being discussed among the governments who
have commitments to West Berlin, and this is not just a case for the
three powers. It is of great concern to West Germany, the Federal
Republic of Germany, and also the NATO countries who have made
specific commitments to the security of West Berlin. The NATO
countries are also involved and there has not been a decision on the
particular form of any further discussion.

Mr. Gary. Thank you,sir.

Mvr. Ruooes. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Passman. Just briefly, please.

(Discussion off the record.)

NO BACK-DOOR APPROACH TO MILITARY ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

Mr. Passaax. Do you do that with the military program ?

Secretary Rusk. This does not involve the same degree of inter-
governmental negotiations with other contributors.

Mr. Passaax. Is not the military aid just as important to these
covernments? Do you not have to deal with top echelon people in
entering into these military agreements on a matching basis, as in
other phases of the foreign aid program !

Secretary Rusk. Usually, sir, the military aid programs are a mat-
ter of direct bilateral relations between the United States and an-
other government. On the economic side, you get involved with many
multilateral negotiations as often other kinds of agencies participate,
such as private organizations, international organizations, and other
governments as well as the recipient governments.

Mr. Passman. More interwoven planning than for SEATO and
NATO#? Do you mean that these negotiations for what we have re-
ferred to in slang as “handouts,” foreign relief programs—where it
is a grant, or a so-called loan which will not be paid back—are more
important than the military alliances, such as NATO and SEATO,
when they have to operate on that basis?

Secretary Rusk. Not more important but

Mr. Passyax. Why did the President not ask for this, too, to be
put in on the back-door approach ?
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Secretary Rusk. These economic arrangements are far more com-
plicated in terms of——
Mr. PAssmaN. More complicated than the military ?
Secretary Rusk. Yes, sir; in terms of arrangements with other
governments.
Mr. Passman. Witnesses have said it the other way in previous
ears.

I now yield to Mr. Rhodes.

BERLIN SBITUATION

Mr. Ruopes. I just have one brief question, Mr. Chairman.

Is our posture vis-a-vis the East German Republic the same as
Russian posture vis-a-vis the West German Republic?

Secretary Rusk. The Russians will probably be very glad to see
two independent German States emerge and under those conditions
they would be glad to recognize both of those states. We, ourselves,
believe that a divided Germany would create very considerable prob-
lems for the future in terms of a desire on the part of Germany to
reunite. We believe that the peace and security of Europe in the
long run would be more soundly based if the German people were
given a chance to decide how they would like to do it. Therefore,
we are reluctant to say we would recognize an East German Republic
without some real indication from the German people that this is the
way they wish to be permanently. I would not like to see this imposed
upon them from the outside.

Mr. Ruoves. What is our legal position as far as West Germany is
concerned? We call it the West (I?ermml Republic and we recognize
it. I'I;)wm-'er, as I understand it, we have not concluded a peace
treat

Segretary Rusk. That is correct. We have contractual agreements
with the Federal Republic of Germany which give that Republic all
of the effective rights of nationhood.” We recognize it as a govern-
ment but we have not completely terminated the legal state of war
with Germany through a formal peace treaty.

Mr. Rnoprs. Is this not just exactly what the Russians have done
with the East German Republic?

Secretary Rusk. Their arrangements with East Germany are just
about comparable.

Mr. Ruooes. And they now desire to conclude a peace treaty with
East Germany, end any status which they might now enjoy, and by
some legal hocuspocus, to end any status which we enjoy, also?

Secretary Rusk. And to incorporate in East Germany the city of
East Berlin for all practical purposes. As a matter of fact, although
we have important rights in East Berlin ourselves, the Russians say
those rights are extinguished and that East Berlin is a part of the
territory of East Germany and, indeed, its capital.

If you try to talk about an all-Berlin solution, the Russians say
that East Berlin is not negotiable and not discussable.

Mr. Ruoprs. Is that solution to the East Berlin problem similar
to the one proposed by Senator Mansfield, the free-city type of ap-
proach ?
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Secretary Rusk. We have read Senator Mansfield’s statement very
carefully and it is rather similar to one he made about 2 years ago on
the same subject. He was not speaking for the administration and

ointed out he was speaking simply as a single Senator. The all-

erlin aspect of it is worth a good deal of thought. If East and West
Berlin could be reunited with rights of access thoroughly guaranteed
by those of us who have those access rights now, we think this would
be a step forward in terms of a settlement that would, in the long run,
be more viable and less dangerous. There are other aspects of it.
For example, his suggestion of the idea of a free city whose security
and safety would rest simply upon some current or fresh assurances
by the Soviet Union would seem to us to be very uncertain as far as
the future is concerned.

The Soviet Union has, in the past, several times, reaffirmed the very
arrangements on which our present rights are based, and yet here
they are trying to upset those rights. If the West Berliners were
to suppose their future is at the mercy of the continuing willingness
of the Soviet Union to permit them to survive, then we feel there
would be a deterioration in the life of the city which would be very
serious for the free world and for our own standing and reputation
and security.

Mr. Ruobes. Mr. Sesretary, would not the fact that East Berlin
has been made the capital of the East German Republic, indicate in
itself that there is no ¢hance of negotiating on the basis of a free city?

Secretary Rusk. I think, sir, that is so. As far as any prediction
of any successful outcome of such a proposal would be concerned, I
think so.

I do not think we ought to fail, however, to put forward proposals
just because we think the other side might turn them down. There
has been a tendency since World War II to allow too much discus-
sion to turn upon whether the Soviet Union is going to be able to
nibble away some more of our rights somewhere. If we, in turn, go
back and make proposals which go beyond our present, situation, for
example, even far more adequate guarantees of access rights to West
Berlin than we have now, even though we think they may turn them
down, it seems to us important to make them and to force attention
on them, and to strengthen our position in world public opinion.

Mr. Passsan. Mr. Natcher?

CONSOLIDATION OF DLF AND ICA

Mr. Narcuer. Mr. Secretary, since I have been a member of this
committee, we have had some five or six Administrators of TCA.
Some of these men, as you well know, have been right able men but
too much of the time most of them have been ready to abandon ship
just at any moment.

I am delighted with the statement you just made to the committee
to the effect that there should be a consolidation of the Development
Loan Fund and ICA into a single Agency. As I understand this

articular proposal, the Administrator then would be an Assistant
ecretary of State?

Secretary Rusk. An Under Secretary of State in rank.

Mr. Natcuer. An Under Secretary ?

Secretary Rusk. Yes.
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QUALITY OF PERSONNEL TO ADMINISTER PROGRAM

Mr. Narcuer. Mr. Secretary I say to you quite frankly that he
should be one of the ablest men in your Dcpart,ment One of the rea-
sons why this program has failed, in my opinion, down through the
years, is due to the fact that some of the men in charge of it were too
easily swayed away from the major purposes of the program. I think
that if you g 2o back and check you will find that to Ee true. You and
I know that in this program hundreds of millions of dollars have
been squandered.

For instance, last year, a contract with the Government Af-
fairs Institute was enfered into in F ebruary of 1957 for $1,113,000.
Under the contract they were to have 13 management spec ialists and
nearly all of these peopia were former Gover nmont employees. Of
this money, $143,000 was for overhead and as soon as the contract
was entered into they made demands for $143,000 just for the over-
head. Then $319,000 was for salaries; $154,000 was for transporta-
tion costs.

We found, Mr. Secretary, that the president of the Governmental
Affairs Institute was paying himself $10,000 a year salary and was re-
('m\:nw $100 a day for every day he was out of the muntn assisting
in the operation of this program in Iran. This contract was a con-
tract whereby advice and guidance was to be given the ICA on the
plan of organization in Iran. This was one of the many contracts
that this committee—and I think generally I speak for the majority
of the members—certainly did not approve of. It was one of many
contracts, Mr. Chairman, as you well recall. There were over 1,000
contracts.

Mr. Secretary, all down through the years, the members of this
committee on both sides of the aisle have complained very bitterly
about the provisions of the contracts.

I say to you quite frankly that if this program is to be a success,
the man you put in charge of it, must be an able man. A man recog-
nized as such \:\ the Members of C ongress.

I think that the program 111.111"111.110(1 at one time in the Depart-
ment which set up an Inspector General and a Jomptroller, was truml
but it was never carried out because this particular indiv idual—and
at the time Mr. Murphy oceupied this position and certainly we recog-
nized Mr. Murphy as an able man—but he never had any authority to
do anything about the deficiencies and the matters discovered in the
program that were detrimental to the program.

I sincerely hope, as just one member of the committee, Mr. Secre-
tary, that the man who is selected to be in charge of this program is
an able man.

I am delighted that yon propose to consolidate the Development
Loan Fund with the ICA. As far as the long-term proposal being
made at the present time before the Congress is concerned, as you well
know, that is highly controversial,

I want to thank you for the fine statement you made to our com-
mittee, Mr. Secretar v, and say to you c;uuo fr: ml\I\ you have the best
wishes of the majority of the people in this country in your new as-
signment. We believe that you will do a good job.

“Secret tary Rusk. Thank you very Itllll:h sir,
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I do appreciate your kind remarks and also the very realistic
remarks made about the administration of the program.

Mr. Chairman, if I could, I would like to comment just a moment
about one thing; I think this is a central problem in foreign aid opera-
tions over the years. We are going to need some top talent, not just
at the top but In quite a few of these key places, such as the assistant
administrators for geographic subdivisions of the program and coun-
try team directors where talents of the highest order are called for.

It would be quite wrong of me not to say to the committee that
competition for the talent that is needed is very severe at the present
time. There is also the problem of getting people of that kind of
talent to turn loose what 1t is they are doing in private life and come
to take up these responsibilities. We hope that we will be able to
impress them with the fact that although there is not a major shoot-
ing war going on, there is, in fact, a war going on which is vital
to us and that we are entitled to ask them to give up very attractive
and inviting jobs in private life to come and do a first-class job of
management and direction in a program of this sort. _

There are and have been instances of waste in this program. Over
the last 9 years, I have been working in the minor league of technical
assistance with a private foundation which involved traveling to many
parts of the world. I have seen a good deal of the official aid programs
while attending to the business of private organizations. 1 am sure
that there are many ways in which we can improve these programs,
get more for our money, and avoid some waste.

I would like to put my finger upon one point which is critical and
that, again, is this question of talent.

In a private organization you can make a determination that you
will not even attempt a job unless you can find a highly qualified man
to do it; but, under the pressures of governmental relations and the
need to get on with a tough political or security job, many of these
jobs have to be done or have to be attempted. Even there, I think
that unless we can assure ourselves that qualified people are available,
we ought not to attempt some of the things we have attempted in
the past.

I think there have been some situations where money could have
been saved had we waited until there were qualified people to carry
it out, but talent is the tough thing. We have to get our talent by
voluntary recruitment; the other side, the Communists get theirs by
assienment. It is not easy to find people who combine the professional
qualifications which will get the job done with a willingness to put
them and their families for extended periods of time in these distant
countries. At the same time, while we are looking for a key individ-
ual, the other side will come along and offer to assign a dozen people
in the same sort of work and have them there within a week or 10 days.
This talent hunt is extremely important and we hope to be able to
bring some first-class talent into this operation, not only at the top
in Washington but also in charge of the country operations, This
is eritical to the success of the program.

Mr. Narcuer. That is all.
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INTER-AMERICAN PROGRAM FOR BOCIAL PROGRESS

Mr. Passman. Mr. Secretary, before yielding to Mr. Alexander, I
would like to note that some 50,000 people are (-.m{)loycd in the
mutual security program, in all phases of economic and military aid.
In this country it usually requires about 2 or 3 years to follow the

rocesses necessary to comply with the law on a public works project,
ood control, for example, or any other similar project.

With the assurance you have given us that this program is going
to be sound, would you have a look at the half billion dollars that the
Congress aprropriated just a few weeks ago and determine whether it
is not true that they are already making loans, or firming up certain
agreements to make loans, to countries which have not even planned,
or made any surveys, or had any consulting engineers on a single
project! How can these people get the projects planned as they
should be, and how can they get them started and soundly on the
way in just a few weeks? In this country it requires 2, 3, and 4 years,
with the very best of engineers, before you can justify a benefit-cost
ratio. Do you get my point ?

Secretary Rusk. Yes, sir.

Mr. Passman, We require years to do it, yet in a country where
they do not pretend to know much about it, we are in the process of
approving loans for millions of dollars. Would you have a look at
this situation?

Secretary Rusk. Yes, sir.

Mr. Passman. This condition is not going to favor changes of the
type being requested.

Secretary Rusk. May I make a brief report on this for the record ?

Mr. Passman. Certainly.

Secretary Rusk. Some of these things do have considerable
background.

Mr. Passsan. Would that mean we have committed ourselves in
advance, before getting the money from the Congress?

Secretary Rusk. Not on those particular ones.

On this point of progress under the $500 million appropriation, I
would like to offer a statement later for the record.

Mr. Passman. Certainly.

(The information supplied follows:)

StTATUS OF INTER-AMERICAN PROGRAM FOR SoCIAL PROGRESS

The need in Latin America to overcome social and economic stagnation is great.
The $500 million appropriated by the Congress offers the United States a tre-
mendous opportunity, working with the countries of Latin America, to respond
to those needs with a sense of urgency. However, it is recognized that while it
is important to move ahead quickly, if the programs and projects to meet these
requirements are hastily conceived and poorly administered, the basic purpose
of the program will be defeated.

The major portion of the funds made available are to be administered by the
Inter-American Development Bank. The frust agreement between the Bank and
the United States was signed by the President on June 19. The Bank has on
hand many applications for loans with varying supporting material, including
surveys and engineering reports.

No commitments were made by the Bank to governments or private persons
prior to the transfer of funds from the United States. The Board of the Bank
has given preliminary provisional approval to three loan applications, two in the
field of low-income housing and the other for small agricultural credits. The
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review of the technical and finaneial soundness of the projects will be identical
to and as stringent as that related to other activities of the IDB. The programs
are reviewed by loan committees, which consists of engineers, economists, and
lawyers, for technical and economic feasibility. Where plans and surveys are
necessary, these will need to be available before the projects are approved.

In carrying out the bilateral program, the ICA is setting in motion the Inter-
Ameriean program for social progress with full regard to the need for assess-
ment of economie, technical, and financial feasibility as well as the other criteria
of the Act of Bogoti. Before funds are obligated for projects, these proposals
will need to meet the outstanding requirements and eriteria. As was indicated
in the presentation on this program before the House Appropriations Committee,
these funds will need to be utilized to cover the continuing costs of ongoing ICA
projects which fall within the scope of the functional fields under IAPSP. This
is necessary in order to avoid any overlapping with the programs financed
under AID.

In both the bilateral and multilateral programs the major portion of the funds
will be utilized in activities aimed at strengthening institutions and human
resources where the criteria will be somewhat different from those applied to
reclamation, water resources, and other large-scale engineering projects. Of
course, the merits of the projects are considered in relation to the amount of aid
involved. Under any circumstances, it is fully recognized that the use of these
funds must be wisely administered, including the sound development and review
of programs and projeects.

Mr. Passaran. Mr. Alexander ?
PROPOSAL FOR LONG-TERM COMMITMENTS AND BACK-DOOR SPENDING

Mr. Avexanper. Mr. Secretary, I am sure that I speak the senti-
ments of our committee when I tell you that we are delighted to have
you with us, coming from Davidson, and being a graduate. I know
a lot of mutual friends and we are delighted to have you.

Mr. Secretary, in the recommendations for long-term and back-door
spending in the mutual security program, I believe that I speak the
sentiment of a great many Members of Congress when I say that this
certainly raises difficult problems for us. I hope that you and your
assistants will give some serious consideration to some such step as
possibly, giving your authorizations on long term, and at the same
time, giving the Appropriations Committee an opportunity annually
to review and to look into these matters.

I believe that somewhere along the line there might be some solu-
tion that possibly could be worked out to the advantage of the State
Department and the mutual security program and certainly uphold
the traditions of the powers of Congress.

CUBAN SITUATION

Mr. Secretary, realizing you only have a short while before you
must leave, could you bring us up to date on any new developments
in regard to the Cuban situation ?

Secretary Rusk. The situation in Cuba has not changed appreciably
in the last several weeks. There is no question but that the episode of
some weeks ago in which about 1,200 to 1,400 Cubans attempted to
make a landing there was a serious setback. Tt has resulted in some
further consolidation of Castro’s powers and in great numbers of
Cubans seeking to flee that island because of the severe police measures
and roundups which were initiated by Castro inside the island.
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 However, we do believe that there has been, since that time, a grow-
ing crystallization of opinion in other parts of Latin America about
some of the issues that are involved. We think that it will be necessary
as a first step to insure that the Castro-type revolution is insulated
from neighboring countries in the Caribbean and that Cuba will be
prevented from serving effectively as a base for furnishing of agents,
arms, personnel, or whatever else might assist subversion in the rest
of the Americas.

At the present time, we are approaching it in two ways; first, we
must anticipate and be ready for a situation in which some overt act
by Castro would make direct action necessary, such as an attempt
to resume some of the attacks he made 2 years ago on some of his
neighbors in the Caribbean, or any other steps that he might take
which would be a direct security threat to the United States.

Secondly, we wounld hope to develop a strong OAS reaction to the
spread of Castro communism in Latin America. At the present time
we are consulting with other Latin American governments on this
with some encouragement from a number of them. We shall be pur-
suing that line for the weeks immediately ahead. It is not a happy
situation due primarily to interference in this hemisphere from outside
the hemisphere.

The possibilities which exist in Latin America through poverty and
misery and unsettled conditions are ripe for demagogic exploitation
and Mr. Khrushchev, Castro, and their colleagues, may attempt other
subversive efforts in this hemisphere. Indeed, at Vienna, Mr. Khru-
shchev pointed to certain of the governments in Latin America as
being, in effect, ripe for his kind of revolution, which leads to Com-
munist domination.

We must be very much alert to that and work with these govern-
ments and their neighboring governments to be ready to take whatever
steps are necessary to prevent this or head it off.

Mr. Arexanper. Mr. Secretary, I realize you must go, but I do want
to express to you the sentiment of the people I have the honor to
represent, and I think I know them, they would want you and our
administration to take a very firm and a very strong stand, not only
with reference to the Cuban situation but with reference to any par-
ticular problem affecting your Department, wherever it may be.

I believe the American people are behind that and T hope that you,
in your wisdom, will advocate that.

Secretary Rusk. Thank you very much, Mr. Alexander.

Mr. Passaan. Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary. We do regret
that we have not concluded your examination this afternoon.

Will you be able to return tomorrow ?

Secretary Rusk. Yes, indeed.

Mr. Passyan. Thank you, then.

Frinay, June 30, 1961.

Mr. Passaax. The committee will come to order.

It is certainly considerate of our distinguished Secretary of State
to return this morning, for him to take sufficient time out of a very
busy schedule in order to provide the committee with additional in-
formation on the mutual security program.
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ALLOCATION OF CONTINGENCY FUNDS FOR DEFENSE SUPPORT

I should like at this point to ask Mr. Bell if he recalls our dis-
cussion in the committee hearings of last year about the executive
branch allocating money out of the contingency fund to the defense
support category on the same day that the regularly appropriated
funds for defense support were allocated. We argued such action
as that would offset some of the reductions made by the committee in
the defense support category. ‘

Do you remember that discussion ?

My, Bern. I will be very glad to ascertain and report it to you.

My, Passaan. Do you recall the discussion we had ?

Mr. Bern. I recall the discussion, Mr. Chairman. My recollec-
tion is we had a discussion with regard to the use of the contingency
fund at the same time there were funds in other accounts that hadn’t
been allocated.

Mr. Passman. We made the point that you did not wait for an emer-
gency to arise, but that you started allocating from the contingency
fund to defense support on the same day that you received the funds.
I refer you to page 2163 of our subcommittee hearings for fiscal
1961.

Mr. Bern., I remember that discussion.

Secretary Rusk. May I express my deep appreciation to you and
the committee for adjusting your schedule to take into account some
problems I had to take care of yesterday. I appreciate it very much.

Mr. Passaan. We hold you in very high esteem, and certainly wish
to cooperate to the fullest possible extent.

PROGRAMS INCLUDED IN FOREIGN OPERATIONS BILL FOR 1962

Mr. Secretary, have you been able actually to put together all parts
of the mutual security bill, or that is, the items which will be handled
by this subcommittee? Do you have the total amount? We also have
in mind, of course, the Peace Corps, the Inter-American Bank, and
IDA.

Secretary Rusk. The funds that are being asked for foreien aid
for 1962, military assistance, $1,885 million; economic assistance,
in development loans, $1,187 million, which includes the $287 million
which we are requesting be made available from loan repayments;
other non-development lending, economic assistance, $1,734 million
which includes $43.5 million available from prior year unobligated
balances: the contribution to the International Development Associa-
tion of $62 million; the contribution to the Inter- American Develop-
ment Bank of $110 million; Export-Import Bank development loans
amounting to $400 million or more; the Inter-American program for
social and economic cooperation, $500 million, which has already been
appropriated by the Congress in fiscal year 1961; the Chilean recon-
struction and rehabilitation program of $100 million, also made avail-
able in fiscal year 1961; and the Peace Corps, $40 million,
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COMPARISON OF 1961 APPROPRIATION WITH 1962 REQUEST FOR FUNDS

Mr. Passman. What is the total amount of these items?

Secretary Rusk. That total would be $6,018 million.

Mr. Passyan. The total for the foreign-aid programs named would
be $6,018 million for the fiscal year of 19627

Secretary Rusk. Not only for mutual seeurity, but for all of the
foreign assistance programs I mentioned.

Mr. Passman. How does that amount compare with fiscal year
1961, for the comparable purposes or programs ?

Mr. Mosscer. We had in 1961, and I will give you the program
figures that you will later receive in the presentation

Mr. Passaan. Give us the total.

Mr. Mossrer. It is a little difficult. If you will give me some time,
I will give it to you in just a few minutes if I may do that.

I have the answer for you now, Mr. Passman.

The total of the mutual security program as such——

Mr. Passman. Are you figuring the same items that the Secretary
gave us?

Mr. Mosscer. I want to qualify that a little. Some of it is in the
mutual security program and some is outside.

Mr. Passman. We would prefer, at this point, to follow the same
schedule that the Secretary gave us.

Mr. Mosster. All right, sir.

The military assistance amounts to $1,763 million for 1961.

Mr. Passman. That is for the fiscal year that is ending today?

Mr. Mossrer. That is correct, sir; the economic assistance, and this
includes development lending and other economic assistance, would
amount to $1,881,700,000; in addition, there is $297.5 million from the
contingency fund making a total mutual security program of
$3,879,600,000.

Mr. Passman. Have youn picked up all the items the Secretary
mentioned ?

Mr. MossLer. Two or three of the items he mentioned are new pro-
grams. I will give you the information. For example, we had
nothing in 1961 for the Chilean reconstruction and rehabilitation pro-
gram; nothing on the inter-American social and economie cooperation
program which compares to the $500 million; the export-import de-
velopment loan program, I believe you have agreed to drop that one,
but it was just about at the same level. The contribution to the Inter-
American Development Bank and the contribution to the Interna-
tional Development Association, I do not have those figures, but as I
recall, these are new programs, sir.

Mr. Passsan, What is your total for fiscal 19617

Mr. Mossrer. The grand total then of the figures that I gave you
was $3,879,600,000.

Secretary Rusk. Plus the $400 million would be $4.279 million.

Mr. Passman. Fiseal year 1962 then, is $1,800 million over fiscal
year 1961, if you get all the money you are requesting.

Secretary Rusk. That is approximately correct.

Mr. Passman. Are my figures correct, Mr. Secretary, that, using
your totals, the overall increase would be approximately $1,800
million ?
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Secretary Rusk. With these figures, it shows about $1,739 million,
but the order of magnitude is approximately the same.
(The following table was supplied for the record :)

Foreign assistance programs

[In millions of doliars]

Fizcal year 1961

Fiscal year
1962

Appro- Estimated | program
priation Appro- | obligations | request !
request pristion | and reser-
vations

Foreien aid program:
Military assistanee. . - occomococmmmeamaacnsnmnenas 1, 763
Economie assistance:
Development lending. .. .o 656
Other economic G8SISIANCR. .o oo caiaanaees| 4 1, 462

Total, foreign aid program. - occceamaaaaaa-| 3, 880

Other foreien assistance:
PoAce COrPS o ameeersas e mssmemmm e mm e e
Contribution to Internationsl Development As-
sociation. ..
(‘.{}mrihutinu to Inter-American Development
LT 1 S e ey PR PR SR
Inter-American program for soelal and economic
cooperation T._. 500
Chilean reconstruction and rehabilitation program 7_ 100

674

Total, other foreign assistanee. .. . ooooeoeaaan--

1,505 | 3,954

Total, foreign ASHIStANGe. oo ememaaeees 4,940
1

1 The sppropriation request totals $3,575,000,000 ($1,885,000,000 military assistance; $1,600,000,000 for
economic asgistance) and unobligated balances tot ling $43,500,000.

# Includes a supplemental approprigtion of $50,000,000 made under Public Law 87-14.

3 Includes $287,000,000 in estimated dollar loan resayments.

+ Includes $43,500,000 in estimated prior year unobligated balances.

5 Excludes $117,800,000 in unobligated balances which were continued available.

& Funded from economic assistance funds in fiscal year 1961

7 Funds are available until expended. It is contemplated that these funds will be obligated over a period
of approximately 2 yeuars.

® 1f the full Latin America and Ohilean appropriations were to be oblizated during fiseal year 1062, and
assuming Export-Imnort Bank loans for development purposes total $400,000,000, fiscal year 1962 program
could total $6,018,000,000.
AUTHORITY TO TRANSFER DEFENSE STOCKS AND SERVICES TO MILITARY

ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

Mr. Passman. May I, Mr. Secretary, ask for some clarification on
one item? Under the bill pending before the Foreign Affairs Com-
mittee there would be a section, which I think is referred to as section
510 of the draft bill, which would permit the transfer of up to $400
million worth of existing defense stocks and services to the military
assistance program, in cases where the President concludes that this is
vital to national security.

Assuming that the condition should exist, and it should be deter-
mined by the President that it would be in the interest of national
security, if this authority should be granted would that not be equiv-
alent fo increasing the appropriation by $400 million?

Secretary Rusk. I think that under that authority, if the President
exercised it, since these funds would be replaced in the Defense De-
partment budget, the authority would have the effect of doing that;
yes, sir.

Mr. Passman. We certainly are never going to question the integ-
rity of the President, and certainly not your integrity, but we may
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occasionally question the wisdom of your proposals and actions, which
is our right, and it is the American way of doing things.

In the event this committee and the Congress should decide to make
reductions of, let us say, $200 million in the military request, and if at
some subsequent date, after the Congress had adjourned sine die, the
President should decide it was vital to the national security to author-
ize the transfer of $400 million over to the military program, that
would, in effect, cancel out the reduction made by the Congress?

‘Secrotary RUSK. Mr. Chairman, the purpose of the ﬂvmb]llt} that
is asked in this item is not for the general program of military assist-
ance. We have in mind here those desperate, specific occasions when,
in spite of the most careful advance planning and anticipation, we
might not be able to take care of a real emergency situation.

Let me illustrate with the privilege of adjusting the record some-
what before the record is published.

Let me cite the case of Vietnam where we have been trying to work
with the Vietnamese Government to meet a desperate security situa-
tion in that country. They have 10,000 to 12,000 Viet Cong guerrillas
there. The government is killing them at the rate of about 700 a
month but they are also coming into the country at the rate of about
700 a month.

We have a very deep, far-reaching commitment to the security of
Vietnam and to southeast Asia.

The Senate ratified that treaty by a vote of 89 to 2.

Now, we would want to do everything that we could to put the
Vietnamese in a position to do this |n|l themselves. If, in the course
of the development of the situation, it were necessary to throw them
a strong reinforcement of military supplies and hardware and we
could not make the funds available from the normal military assist-
ance program without a serious dislocation of other commitments to
other countries, we would like to be able to call on the Defense De-
partment stocks. This is because we are trying to work out such
situations without involving American troops or intervention which,
of course, from a dollar point of view, would cause the costs to sky-
rocket into billions.

It is that kind of genuine emergency situation which we have in
mind as an example of a specific case. This is not looked upon as a
device for reinforcing the broad military assistance budget.

Mr. Passman. Is it not a fact, that this same ty pe of situation has
prevailed for several years? For instance, in Laos, in Vietnam, Korea,
Taiwan. Is it not about the same kind of condition that we have
dealt with in the past? If we did not have these emergencies and
the need, of course, there would not be, I presume, any lm]nest for
military ‘assistance for our friends in of her parts of the world. We
have had the program for some time. We have experienced these
same type of emergencies in the past. We have had the same kind of
trouble spots for w which we have had to provide money.

What has happened all at once that would require an exception to
the manner in which we have been operating for, say, the past 10
years with regard to this proposition ?

Secretary Rusk. Mr. Chairman, I would agree that as far as our
general ptﬂl( y is concerned, we do not have an objective of providing
militar, y assistance all over the world ; that is, we would like to have a
situation where military assistance is "not reqmmd anywhere. -
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We are aiming here at those situations of harsh necessity. In the
case of certain of these situations, such as Korea, Formosa, and say,
Tran, these are reasonably predictable and can be reasonably well
planned in advance because conditions are relatively stable as far as
Clommunist effort is concerned. That is, there is not as hot a war there
as in Vietnam or in Laos. In effect, in certain places, such as Laos
and Vietnam, we are helping somebody to fight a battle. It is an
actual battle and we need the flexibility to deal with such situations
which, in the President’s judgment and determination, if required,
might need to be reinforced promptly and quickly with military sup-
port.

Mr. Passyan. Mr. Secretary, these same kind of trouble spots have
plagued us in former years. We have been supplying military aid in
large quantities, and 1t has been quite worrisome many times, for in-
stance. in Laos and Taiwan and Korea; but notwithstanding that
fact, under the existing legislation the President has had sufficient au-
thority to transfer out of one account into another, and he has had
the contingency fund. Therefore, I wonder why this exception should
be made, unless there is something that you cannot tell the committee.

Am I making a statement of fact, that you have included for just
such emergencies as you refer to $82 million that you may not even
need, unless there is a greater emergency than now exists?

Secretary Rusk. There is, Mr. Chairman, a degree of flexibility in
the normal budget of the military defense program. But let me
comment on what I feel to be the margins of flexibility we must have
to meet the situation in which we find ourselves.

Mr. Khrushehev, at Vienna, talked at considerable length about
his view that communism is here to stay and, as he put it, “has won the
right to develop.” He followed up on his January 6 speech con-
cerning his notion of the sacred war. To him, the sacred war means
Communist support to revolutionary elements in situations where
there is a chance for them to overthrow an existing regime.

I do believe that Communist effort along these lines is being in-
creased. How, where, and when they will strike, in which particular
countries or situations, cannot be predicted a year in advance because
governments change and the Communist effort shifts from place to
place. Therefore, when unfavorable situations develop, we feel that
we must be able to move promptly and with the resources required
in order to catch these situations early and try to avoid the drain on
resources and effort that are involved in a long-range festering sore in
a country like Laos.

For example, if the Communists tried to make a sudden and in-
tensive fight in strategic countries in Latin America, we would not
have time to go through the normal financing operations of Govern-
ment. We must get what is needed in there almost literally overnight.

I, myself, do not believe that the flexibility in the present military
assistance program is great enough to put us in a safe position to act
with respect to situations that we can see developing.

72882—61—pt. 1
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Mr. Passaan. Mr. Secretary, some of us see that situation a little
differently, although not in principle. Almost every year in the mil-
itary program there have been unobligated funds. You have a pecul-
iar situation there, in that if you cannot obligate you reserve, and there
have been certain years in which very substantial unliquidated funds
lapsed because the Department was unable to even reserve the money
for use.

The Congress, in its wisdom, passed legislation giving the Presi-
dent the right to transfer out of unexpended funds up to 10 percent,
other than from the DLF, into military assistance if, in his wisdom,
it was desirable to do so.

In addition to that flexibility, there is the President’s contingency
fund. It was our understanding that the purpose of the contingency
fund was to make available additional funds in the event an emer-

ency, or emergencies, should arise. Then, when we go into the
Justifications we find that provisions for meeting emergency require-
ments in Laos and other southeastern Asia countries are contained in
the budget request for continuing operations in southeast Asia.

There is a very substantial increase from the President’s original
indication of $1.6 million for military aid up to $1,885,000, with a
substantial increase in the emergency fund. Then, to come along
with this indicates at least to one member of the committee that you
could at any time, during the recess of the Congress or while the
Congress is in session, if the President should so order, offset any
reductions that the Congress may make.

The President could very easily use his emergency powers under
the law as it now exists, and may continue to exist after final adoption
of the foreign aid bill, to transfer out of the emergency fund to offset,
any reductions that this committee and the Congress may make in
the technical aid program, for example. If you should get the au-
thority to withdraw, or borrow, from the Treasury without the regu-
lar processes, it certainly is going to release members of this commit-
tee to do other work.,

You would have broad enough authority, in my opinion, to just
about void any action that this committee and the Congress may take,
with the back-door approach, with your contingency fund, and with
this reserve, :

Am I making a statement that is factual? Could the President not
so nullify the actions of the Congress?

Secretary Rusk. I suppose that in a technical sense he could, Mr.
Chairman. But, I think here is a situation where there has to be
and ought to be—and I hope we can earn it—a degree of bilateral
confidence between the Executive and the Congress on how we are
going to deal with such difficult situations outside the United States.

We are not putting in this $200 million request as a device for mak-
inﬁ up any cut in the appropriation.

Mr. Passman. It could be used for that purpose, though, could it
not, if the Executive should decide to do so? .

Secretary Rusk. If the President himself decided it vital.

Mr. Passman. And could the President, by the same vehicle, not
transfer out of the contingency account sufficient funds into techni-
cal aid and other categories to offset any reductions which the Con-
gress might make? Technically, those things could be done, could
they not?
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Secretary Rusk. As a matter of strict authority; yes, sir.

Mr. Forp. Will the chairman yield ?

Mr. Passman. If I may proceed briefly, please.

The total request now is vital, isit not ¢

Secretary Rusk. We believe so and are urging it strongly.

Mr. Passyan. An;r reduction below what you have requested would
certainly place the President in position to decide, even the day after
he signed the bill, the amount requested was still vital, would it not ?

Secretary Rusk. No, sir. I think we are using the same word in
a different context. I personally believe deeply, and I know the
President does, that the aid program we are putting before the Con-
gress is vital to our national interest and to our foreign policy. But
that is not the same thing as the President’s deciding that defense
articles from the stocks of the Department of Defense are needed in
vital security interests. This is a different context which means that
in a specific situation it is important to get defense materials out
promptly and beyond the resources available in the ordinary legis-
lation.

Mr. Passman. What would you do about the $1,885 million? If
you received that appropriation, you would have that amount avail-
able.

Secretary Rusk. Yes, sir.

Mr. Passman. If it 1s vital today, and you use that langnage in
your presentation, but if we should make reductions, then you start
your allocations, we shall say 10 days after you get the money, all the
President would have to do, following the suggestions or advice of
the military, would be to say that it is vital to national security and
proceed to allocate a larger sum; and the congressional reduction, if
any, would be automatically offset. I can conceive of the same type
of thing happening in the other funds. Do you agree?

Secretary Rusk. Let me say this to the committee, with complete
respect and candor: I have sat week after week with the President
and his principal advisers looking at some very desperate and dan-
gerous situations in all parts of the world. We are in a serious strug-
gle with a determined enemy. This is where we start. It is going to
be tough and it is going to require every ounce of energy we can put
into it.

What we are asking for is a chance to run that race successfully
and with the flexibilities that will give us a chance to do the kind of
job that will save this country, possibly its very existence. If we can-
not run this race successfully, it will certainly cost billion of dollars,
many lives, and much more effort.

We are trying to deal with our vital interests, and I mean vital, in
all parts of the world. We are trying to protect those interests with-
out a war,

We are asking about 1 percent of our gross national product for
that purpose. If we fail, then look at the budget of World War 11,
which is minor compared to what the budget of world war ITI would
be.

These are the stakes, Mr. Chairman, and I can assure you that we
are devoting enormous time, effort, energy, and thought to these prob-
lems at the very highest levels of Government. It isn’t because of,
shall T say, bureaucratic manipulation that we are putting in a bill




a0

asking for these flexibilities. "We are trying to say, “Turn us loose to
run this race.” That is genuinely and literally what we are seeking.

Mr. Passaan. Mr. Secretary, that statement indicates how fair you
want to be.

That may be the trouble today, that we have turned the people
loose too much. T can assure you that during the 15 years I have been
in Congress, 13 years on the Appropriations Committee, 9 years on
this subcommittee, 7 years as sn{wmnmilt.m chairman, that each year
the testimony presented is practically identical in its nature. We
have these emergencies. Ten or twelve of them could be named—for
instance, the spitting in the face of our Vice President, almost lynch-
ing the President’s public relations man out in Tokyo, a submarine
approaching the ll%ll!l){)l' of New York, sputnik just went up. There
always have been, and probably always will be, emergencies; but,
nevertheless, this committee is trying to function as the people’s rep-
resentatives, going into the plans, putting our finger on waste through-
out the world, and trying to bring about corrections and improvements.

It is a shocking condition, if you have time to go into it.

People in very high places say “Yes, you have made a better program
by your scrutiny and ]]J_\' your reduetions.” Then, we go out and find

instances in the military where these nations have said, and the MAAG
chiefs have said, “We don’t need this equipment.” But Washington
has responded, “It has been allocated. We will ship it anyway.”
The equipment, therefore, will be rolled in and it is declared excess.
Those are some of the things we have been trying to help pin down.
There is more information coming in all the time.

Couple that condition with the fact that, according to figures sup-

plied to my office by the Library of Congress, our public debt now
exceeds by about $24 billion the consolidated public debts of all of
the other nations of the world.

We find that in all probability about $1 billion, or $800 million at
least, of this total amount is going into Europe, which is experiencing
the greatest prosperity in the history of the existence of its countries.
When we compare our public debt to all of the other nations of the
world, and take into account the various other factors which must be
considered, we wonder sometimes if we are not carrying too much of
this load, and some of the other countries not enough.

I, myself, believe the record is clear that the program would be
improved as the result of receiving less money and better controls,

than would be the case with more money and weakened controls.
WASTE IN PROGRAM

If you wish to receive the information, I will make available for
your own personal use the record of many instances of waste that we
iwve been able to find around the world on our inspections and through
our studies.

Secretary Rusk. A brief comment on that, Mr. Chairman. The
problem of waste is very serious because we cannot afford any waste
in this effort in which we are involved. However, waste is a problem
that any organization can have. Certainly it is a problem in a large
organization which is operating in all parts of the world, often under
conditions which we ourselves cannot control. This is a constant
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problem for all organizations, whether in Government or in private
life.

There has been waste. You cited a case where we insisted upon
shipping certain military equipment to a country which did not want
it and felt it conld not use it, and the equipment was sent simply be-
cause it was allocated. I should think that such a situation is not ac-
ceptable and it should not be acceptable. But I do not believe, sir, that
waste can be repaired by the process of budget cuts. Wasteis a prob-
lem of administration, within whatever level we are operating, and
we have to keep the pressures on, from my point of view, from the
Administrator’s point of view, and from the congressional point of
view. I think the alertness of the congressional committees and _the
investigations which they have made in their travels abroad are a
very important instrument for identifying, repairing and preventing
waste. This is a combined commitment of both the executive depart-
ment and the Congress to try to eliminate waste in these programs.

I think we can give you complete assurance regarding our deter-
mination to do what we can to dig into and to draw lessons from the
instances of waste which come to your attention and to ours.

Mr. Passman. Mr. Secretary, I believe there are certain agencies in
the Department which are turning for adyice to some of those who
have been profiting through contracts with the ICA, such as the
Governmental AfTairs Institute, which trained people for Iran, and
the Brookings Institute with some advice; and Johns Hopkins was
involved in a program in a rather expensive manner, to name but a
few,

The same people who allocated funds for those contracts, as well
as others similar to them, not only are still in the Department, but
at least some have been promoted and given additional authority.
On the other hand, there were some separations and transfers of some
topflight personnel because they happened to disagree with mission
heads.

This is a story, though, which would build up reams and reams for
the record.

If this program, or a substantial part of it, is removed from Con-
gressional control it could literally run wild.

Mr. Forp?

AUTHORITY TO TRANSFER DEFENSE STOCKS AND SERVICES TO MILITARY
ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

Mr. Forn. I could not agree with you more, Mr. Secretary, as to
the essentiality of this program. I think my record has been in con-
formity with that viewpoint.

At the same time, I do not believe the Congress has failed to meas-
ure up to its responsibilities in any of these crises which have taken
place. 1 do not believe, as we look back several years, that the execu-
tive branch has not had the tools to meet these several crises.

For example, without this section 510 the executive branch of the
Government was able to meet the problem in the Congo with the dis-
patching of sufficient airlift capability and other aid and assistance.

The executive branch in 1958, I believe, was able to handle the
problem in Lebanon without section 510. This is a little different,
but it is somewhat the same—the Defense Department, upon orders
from the executive branch, was able to provide whatever assistance
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was needed when the horrible earthquakes in Chile took place. T
cannot recall how much in the way of equipment and personnel we
made available but it was substantial.

Certainly the Defense Department was able to handle the problem
in Taiwan in 1958 without the benefit of section 510.

As I recall the procedure, after we sent missile unite to Taiwan,
after we sent additional to Taiwan, when Congress recon-
vened a request was made in a supplemental or deficiency appropria-
tions bill to provide the funds to make whole the Defense Depart-
ment for this equipment which was sent out to meet this emergency.

Allof this was done without section 510.

When Congress is in session, and it seems for 1961 and in ensuing
years we will be in session at least 9 months, there is no problem in
coming up to get anthorizine and appropriating authority to meet
any emergency as critical as the one T believe you have been describing.

When Congress is not in session I gather you are making the argn-
ment. you do not have the flexibility. However, let us look at the
facts. Congress this year may adjourn by Labor Day. We will
certainly reconvene on January 3.

In that period of September, October, November, and December
it is at the beginning of the fiscal vear when the Defense Department
and the TCA will have in the neighborhood of $1.885 million for mili-
tary assistance.

I think the facts would illustrate, based on past experience, that
in that 4-month period you never obligate more than a third of the
total military assistance obligational authority made available, so if
a crisis does arise during that period in 1961, and if you get in the
neighborhood of $1.885 million, you are going to have ample obli-
gational authority in the military assistance program to meet any
crisis in Vietnam in the wav of equipment. Would you not agree?

Secretary Rusk. The military assistance programs are schednled
rather precisely for a particular fiscal yvear. If we were suddenly to
make large allocations to a country such as Vietnam, this conld be done
only by cutting deeply into programs of great importance in other
countries.

Mr. Forp. That argument makes sense if you assume that when
Congress returns in January it would not measure up to the erisis to
replenish the funds that were diverted.

I cannot visnalize any $100 million additional equipment request
for Vietnam in a 4-month period which would not precipitate the
recall of Congress to meet, the world situation; $100 million in addi-
tional equinment to Vietnam is a fantastic amount to meet any crisis
which wonld foreseeably arise. Would you not agree?

Secretary Rusk., If vou had left out the exact ficure T think T would
agree. I wonld think, however, that in a real fighting sitnation $100
million wonld not go very far and it would not itself represent a
political crisis involving U.S. forces which would demand a recall of
Congress.

Mr. Forp. But if you have to go to, say. $150 million over and
above what you are programing, or even $200 million, that is $200
million out of $1,885 million, of which only one-third would have been
obligated prior to January 3, so you have approximately $1.2 billion
or $1.1 hillion which would not have been obligated which in an
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emergency could be obligated. I am certain based on the past that
Congress when it convened, if it was not called into special session,
would have made up that money almost overnight. Ok oo b

1t bothers me that this additional flexibility, alleged flexibility, is
requested when the record of the past in my juzfgment does not
justify it. 4

Secretary Rusk. Mr. Ford, in order to be sure I understand you,
may I ask this: Is it your point that the President as Commander in
Chief can dispose of, or deploy, U.S. military forces to meet whatever
emergency situation endangers the security of the United States, and
that, in these situations, the Congress would expect to make up the
deficiencies required

Mr. Forn. No doubt about it. The clerk has just indicated they
did that in Lebanon, they have done it in Taiwan, they have helped
in Chile by the use of the emergency fund which the President has.

I do not know precisely how 1t was done in the Congo except the
Air Force was 01'r[:*md to dispatch a considerable number of aircraft
for the airlift. _

Actually we have vast flexibility. We have tremendous abilities to
move in these crises, as evidenced and demonstrated over the })ast.

Why this new gimmick is essential is beyond me when you look at
the record of what has transpired.

Mr. Passman. And, too, we must not pass up the fact that the
Congress also provided for these emergencies in the basic legislation
in giving the President the right to transfer out of the economic pro-
gram to the military program. At almost any time you have as much
as $5 billion of unexpended funds. It is rare, indeed, to get below that
amount unexpended.

In addition, the Congress provided the contingency fund.

Year after year the military has overstated the needs for this pro-
gram, and they have shipped out and obligated materials that were
not needed. They did that in order to show that the funds had been
obligated. Within the presence of President Eisenhower, at a time
when we were about to be chastised, for what they termed ruining the
program through proposed cuts, members of the committee had to go
down to the White House and inform the President that these people
had not given him the facts. Within 24 hours, $538 million had
lapsed, funds which they could not obligate and could not reserve.

There is no record that there has ever been an emergency for
which funds have not been adequate to meet our responsibilities, even
last year.

We had quite a controversy over the military program increase.
And, at a subsequent date, after passage of the appropriation bill,
certain funds were transferred from the military over to nonmilitary
programs.

Mr. Forp. I agree to yield to the gentleman from Alabama.

Mr. Axprews. The argument for that flexibility assumes that by
the 1st of January all of the new obligational authority for military
assistance will have been obligated or used, in the amount of
$1,885 million.
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AMOUNT OF FUNDS REQUESTED FOR MILITARY AND ECONOMIC ASSISTANCE

Mr. Conte. Mr. Secretary, initially, I certainly realize that the
Government and the State Department do not create these crises. I
imagine we will continue to have them and they will continually
intensify in the degree of gravity.

As one deeply and sincerely interested in the foreign aid program,
I think you will find, on the Republican side of the table, we sup-
yorted increased funds for the military assistance program last year.

believe we tried to obtain $2 billion in this particular part of the
appropriations bill.

1f you came to this committee with a forthright budget of $2,285
million incorporating the $400 million, I think you would receive a
strong consideration from me and the other members on this side of
the table.

However, it would seem on the surface that this is another adminis-
tration attempt to placate the eggheads in Government who are
against military assistance. What they are doing here is cutting down
military assistance and at the same time sweeping this $400 million
under the carpet. While on the surface it looks good because on the
ledger sheet the economic request appears as greater than the military.

I think if we need $2,285 million for military assistance and if you
came in here and asked for that figure, I think you would find that
you would receive a great deal of sympathy from the majority of the
Congress who agree with you that these are trying times. It may be
South Vietnam today, Bolivia tomorrow, and Venezuela the day after,
There will be many ecrises forthcoming in the next fiseal year.

Secretary Rusk. Thank you, Mr. Conte. The original figure put
in on this was the figure of the Eisenhower administration, 1.6,

Mr. ConTE. 1.8.

Mr. Forp. 1.8.

Mr, Passman. President Kennedy reduced it from $1.8 billion to
$1.6 billion in the original estimate.

Secretary Rusk. 1 beg your pardon, 1.8.

Then, after looking at the fiscal and economic situations, the figure
was reduced.

Still later, as our studies reached a more complete status with regard
to particular crisis situations and our real needs, we came back with a
somewhat larger figure, the 1.885.

I would like to add that those who have been working in the admin-
istration on military assistance have thought that perhaps we should
use more, both from the political and military points of view.

On the other hand, there were some countries where perhaps the
military had been emphasized more than might be wise over a long
period of time. This is because the emphasis was so heavily on the
military that the economic development of some countries had slowed
down and was not taken as a primary objective. This made such
countries susceptible to the kind of penetration which is difficult to
deal with through straight military appropriations, Then there were
one or two cases where the size of the Military Establishment was not
big enough to cope with a major attack, while larger than was needed
for lesser attacks. In such cases, the major attack could not be met
except with the help of a great many allies. These cases are all
questions of adjustment.
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The $1.885 billion gives us a basis for negotiating a series of agree-
ments with governments about what our joint efforts will be for a
particular fiscal year and these agreements will largely commit the
$1.885 billion. But that would leave us relatively little flexibility for
the unexpected and sudden demands that we can almost surely antic-
ipate, although we might not be able to predict them in particular
cases in the course of the year.

CONTINGENCY FUND

Mr. Conte. Of course, you are asking for an increase in the con-
tingency fund of some $350 million to take care of these flexibilities
which will arise. We gave the Eisenhower administration $150 mil-
lion and you are requesting $500 million.

Mr. Berr. $250 million.

Mr. Conte. You are asking for an increase of $250 million for this
particular pul'})use. I would rather see it there than see it hidden
away in the Defense budget.

I know, because I have given at least 500 speeches on foreign aid
all over the country, and I know that there is a segment of our society,
the so-called eggheads, who do not feel we should have any military
assistance, that it should all be economie aid.

It seems to me that the administration is trying to placate these
individuals by seemingly appropriating less for military assistance
while shoving it underneath the rug in some other part of the budget
where it will not appear. By doing this it will not appear that there
is an overbalance of military assistance as opposed to economic assist-
ance. I donotthink this is quite kosher.

Mr, Passman. At the appropriate time I shall send to you, through
My, Bell, if you wish to review it, my file documenting some of the
exaggerations, and violations of agreements of the military with this
committee.

[ have to make a statement of fact because this is serious business.

I am sure my distinguished colleague, Mr. Ford, remembers the
year when we were considering requests 3 days before the fiscal year
would end. The military came to the subcommittee, my first year as
chairman, in calendar 1955, with a proposal concerning a large sum
of money, which was not needed for the program.

They said, “If you will permit the budget to reserve this sum, then
we will let this sum lapse.”

It sounded valid enough, and we bought the package,

Then, we received a fetter to that effect, over the signature of the
general.

All right, at 10 minutes after 6 p.m. on June 30, the then Director
said in effect, “Disregard the letter. See if you cannot work up some
kind of an excuse that we wrote this letter so the committee members
would know what they agreed to among themselves. But reserve all
the money.” '

From that day to this, I have been checking these people, and at the
appropriate time the file, if you wish to receive it, will be available
for you to study.

There was a case of a head of state who had in mind he wanted
some of our fighter planes. They would scare the chiefs of some
of the tribes.
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He said, “I have to have them.”

I forget how many modern fighters we made available. But, it was
almost admitted that about the only use the country had for them was
to keep the tribes in line.

This is no accusation, Mr. Secretary.

AUTHORITY TO TRANSFER DEFENSE STOCKS AND SERVICES TO THE MILITARY
ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

However, I can foresee that under the proposed legislation you
would have the vehicle for nullifying just about anything we should
elect to do to bring about adjustments in the various programs. 1f you

t this bill through then, technically, and I think we are in accord, the

resident could offset congressional decisions and actions through
his emergency account.

If you had made the request for an increase in the military, and
rested your case on that, we could establish that these people had out-
foxed you and the committee, too. But you have increased it in every
category.

You are about $1,700 million over the previous year, so it is in every
category that it is increased. Digging a ditch in some country, one
that is not designed or planned, has very little to do with the security
of this country. Yet the request for all this isup.

Mr. Andrews?

Mr. Anprews. I have no questions at this point, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Forp. Mr. Secretary, when Mr. McNamara was here yesterday
we discussed section 510 in the proposed authorization legislation.

;:olilntad out to him the last sentence of the section which reads as
OLIOWS:

Prompt notice of action taken under this subsection should be given to the
Committees on Foreign Relations, Appropriations, and Armed Services of the
Senate and the Speaker of the House.

He agreed that under that language no approval was necessary by
any of the committees in the Congress for this action of taking stocks
from the Defense Department for the benefit of the military assistance
program.

In the military programs the Defense Department has a policy with
the House and Senate Committees on Appropriations, that if there
are any reprogramings, before such reprogramings of funds are made
there has to be a submission of the reprograming request and concur-
rence by the House and Senate Committees on Appropriations, and
I believe now the Armed Services Committees of the House and
Senate.

Secretary Rusk. This is under the regular defense bill?

Mr. Forp. The regular defense bill, Mr. Secretary.

Secretary McNamara agreed that this policy and this procedure
were working well. In fact, it was just modified, to make it even more
effective.

He has concurred that somewhat similar language should be effec-
tive under section 510. Would you agree that such a procedure would
be a good change in this proviso?

Secretary Rusk. Mr. Ford, I would like to take that under advise-
ment and inform the committee of my view.
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I can tell you now that all we are trying to do is to get this job
done. We would be glad to make an adjustment which will make 1t
possible for the executive and the legislative to work in harmony on
these matters. I think perhaps I should have a chance to consult
with Secretary McNamara and with the Chief Executive on that
particular point, but I will inform the committee promptly as to what
our attitude on that would be. :

Mr. Forp. It would be helpful for the committee to have you and
Secretary McNamara work out some proposed language which would
tend to conform with what he thought yes-terda{ would be satisfac-
tory, and we can take the language, review it, and act on it or recom-
mend that the authorizing committee act on 1it. M

Secretary Rusk. If you will forgive me for asking a question in
the other direction.

Mr. Forp. Certainly. d

Secretary Rusk. 1 want to be sure I understand the suggestion.

If the President should determine that it is vital to the security of
the United States to use these sums, your thought would be that such
a finding would be submitted to the committees and that the exercise
of this authority would be subject to approval of the committees.

Mr. Forp. That is correct.

Secretary Rusk. Let me take that under advisement.

Mr. Forp. That is the kind and the type of procedure we use in
reprograming in the Defense Department. Tt has worked satisfac-
torily. There has been no disposition to hamstring the Department.
The committees have promptly acted on such requests, and in my
judgment, and I believe in the judgment of the members of the De-
fense Subcommittee, it has been very satisfactory in getting the job
done and giving them the kind of flexibility that is needed when
necessary.

Secretary Rusk. Mr. Chairman, may I have the courtesy of a mo-
ment to consult my colleagues in the Department of Defense?

Mr. Passaran. Yes, indeed.

(Discussion held off the record.)

Secretary Rusk. I will try to inform the committee promptly on
Mr. Ford’s question.

Mr. Passman, You may wish to make a search of your records as
to just what would be vital, and what would not be vital, in the event
of an unusual emergency. You may find that you have ample funds
which could be used.

For instance, regarding Japan, we were privileged to meet the dis-
tinguished Prime Minister of that friendly country a few days ago.
He indicated that Japan was enjoying the greatest prosperity in the
history of that country. Yet, we look in the justifications, and we see
$——— in thisbill for Japan.

Then, there is reference to building a $——— civil air terminal in
Saudi Arabia even though the American Air Force has been ordered
to quit using the airfield.

You might go through the bill and pick up $200 million or $300
million, which we are spending similarly. I certainly subscribe to the
Erincip]e that we should live up to our commitments, but you might

nd that you could delay completing projects such as the one in Saudi
Arabia, for example, which could rather readily be used against us.
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I do not think that suggestion is without merit.

We were out in Spain recently, and we were told that one of the
very expensive bases in Moroceo, which we had previously abandoned,
had Russian technicians and other Russian personnel on the base.

Is that the statement as you understood it, Mr. Rhodes?

Mr. Ruopes. This was a base which we had built and had abandoned
on the insistence of the Moroccan Government. There were Russian
Mig airplanes and Russian technicians on this base which had been
abandoned by us intact, while our own bases still occupied by us were
within almost the same traflic pattern.

Mr. Passaran. It was a base we had actually built with our funds?

Mr. Ruopes. Absolutely.

Mr. Passaran. They said for us to get out, and we did.

I wanted to indicate there arve plenty of places you can pick up
money, in the event of emergency.

Secretary Rusk. May I comment to the committee off the record
on that last point ?

Mr. Passaan. Yes.

( Discussion held off the record.)

LONG-TERM COMMITMENT AND “BACK DOOR” FINANCING REQUESTED
TIIE CONGRESS

Mr. Forp. Mr. Seeretary, I agree quite substantially with almost all
of the statements in your prepared statement. Our differences as of
the moment seem fo be about some of the tools you want to use or
which you feel necessary to accomplish the purpose.

On pages 12 and 13 of your prepared text, in part you state this:

In this era the authority to make long-term comuitients to development is
eszential to the effective conduet of these relations,

Having an assurance for a reasonable period of the funds which will be avail-
able for long-term economic development * * %,

* ¢ & (he uncertainties of annual funding, whether this be by either anthor-
izing or appropriation action, or both.

What is needed now is a commitment by the Congress,

We believe that 5 years is such a period.

Elsewhere throughout the statement you repeat that an assurance is
needed from the Congress in order to make an effective program.

I have before me here a chart prepared by the Budget Division,
Estimates Staff, Office of the Comptroller, International Cooperation
Administration, dated February 12, 1961.

It shows that starting from 1948 through 1961 the executive branch
of the Federal Government has requested in appropriations a total of
$66,857,300,000 for the mutual security program.

It also shows that the Congress has appropriated during this same
period of time $59,367,200,000.

The staff has figured out that relating the appropriation request to
the amount appropriated by the Congress during this 14 or 15 year
period that the Congress has made available 88 percent, almost 89
percent, of obligational authority requested. '

Looking in the future you have to see what has happened in the
past. It is my impression that an 88 to 89 percent batting average is
good in the way of reasonable assurance. What would be your obser-
vation on that?
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Secretary Rusk. Mr. Ford, T would certainly express my appreci-
ation for the support which the Congress has given to these mutual
security programs over the years. The problem is, 1 think, not in
essence whether the Congress has been willing to back the specific
commitments which we bring here each year, but how the United
States should now proceed to get other countries to make a real effort
in economic and social development over a period of time.

It is important for us to be able to go to them and say, “If youn will
get. your own house in order, if you will make an effort over a period
of years to get yourselves on the road to development, then we will be
able to sit down and talk with you about the extent of American help
in that effort over that period of time.”

In turn we can go to other governments, chiefly in Europe, and say
to them, “Here is their plan. Here is what we think we can reason-
ably do. We want you to do all that you can. You come in and you
make commitments of this sort yourselves.”

I think this is important, Mr. Congressman, because the United
States cannot very well go to other governments and talk to them in
long-range terms without having this very act affect the sitnation. If
we encourage them, if we ask them to achieve certain standards and
criteria, if we put pressure on them in the way of self-help it is then
difficult for us to walk away from their situation because the funds are
not available and leave everything as it was before. 'We have created
an expectation. We have created a certain obligation because of the
steps we are asking them to take. We would like to be able to go to
these countries with the understanding of the Congress that this is
what is happening, so that if they respond, we can respond. There-
fore, we are asking here for a statement of the policy of the Congress
with respect to this matter within the limits indicated in the bill.

Mr. Forn. Mr. Secretary, is not the best evidence of the congressional
dedication to this program the fact that in a period of 14 years the
Congress, whether Democratic or Republican President, whether Dem-
ocratic or Republican Congress, has made available almost 89 percent
of the money requested? What more assurance does “X™ country or
“Y* country need that our commitments will be forthcoming ?

Secretary Rusk. I think it would be well for me to insert here, if T
may, Mr. Chairman——

Mr. Passman. Certainly, Mr. Secretary.

Secretary Rusk (continuing). A figure showing the percentage of
those funds which were based upon annual programs. I think that
is relevant and to the point, because over the years we have confined
our commitments, by and large, to the limits of the annual appropri-
ations. We have had some general discussions, but most of our dis-
cussions with other governments have to be subject to the acts of
Congress.

(The following information was supplied later :)

ADVANCE COMMITMENTS

For the period of fiscal year 1957-61 advance commitments beyond 1 fiseal
vear for economic assistance subject to future appropriations totaled $145 mil-
lion while the actual obligation for economic assistance annual programs during
this same period amounted to $9.2 billion. The volume of advance commitments
for this period is equal to 114 percent of the total programs. In addition, during
this period a major multiyear commitment was made of $317 million and local
currency to the Indus water project subject to availability of funds. Consulta-
tations with the Congress preceded this commitment.
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In recent months forward commitments have been made to India, Pakistan,
and Brazil subject to the availablity of funds. The fiscal year 1962 request now
pending includes funds to cover these commitments. However, in one case,
India, the commitment extends through fiscal year 1963.

Mr. Foro. I think the discussion yesterday tended to indicate that
where we have made these commitments, India for one, our country
has without exception honored those commitments and the Congress
has provided funds to take care of the obligation.

Does the Secretary have an answer to that?

Secretary Rusk. Even in those situations there is, I think, a degree
of embarrassment between the Congress and the Executive. If we
were to go out and negotiate with several countries significant com-
mitments for 5-year development programs, without having had as-
surances from Congress that this also 1s congressional policy, then—
at least it has been my experience in earlier days and I have not been
here in recent years—there is dissatisfaction in the Congress in being
presented with that sort of commitment.

Mr. Forp. Then you are faced with this statement in your own
prepared text, and I quote:

I know it is said that its purpose—
the arrangement is the purpose—
is to avoid coming to this committee for funds for economic assistance. This
is not the purpose.

In effect, you are telling us that under the new Pmposed arrange-
ment we still have the same authority. Are younot!

Secretary Rusk. I am saying what we would like to get is a state-
ment of policy by both the Congress and the Executive which puts the
United States in position to enter into commitments on long-term
development programs.

Mr. Conte. Will the gentleman yield there?

Mr. Passman. Will you please yield to me first? T must, of neces-
sity, protect my own line of questioning on yesterday, by indicating
firmly for the record that I know of no exceptions where your people
have appeared before our committee that they did not say suhsfantiasly
this: A}ter careful planning, this is what the project will cost, this is
the year in which it will be completed, and this is the amount of money
required for this year’s commitment.

he record is {oaded with testimony that you have projects which
will be completed in 1963 or 1968, and some of them going to 1975. 1
specifically asked the question yesterday, Where have we fallen down
and caused you to have to cancel a contract?

Now, I want to ask, Mr. Secretary, do you consider the military aid
as important as the economic part of this mutual security program?

Secretary Rusk. I do indeed, sir, because we are using the military
assistance program only where we feel it is of vital necessity to the
security of the free world.

Mr. Passman. The military would be considered just as important
a facet of the foreign aid program as economic assistance ?

Secretary Rusk. Yes, sir.

Mr. Passyax. Would you, in your considered judgment, feel that
the military is more complicated or less complicated, when it comes to
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working out programs for the countries? Would it require more time
or less time to firm up a policy for a military aid program than for an
economic aid program ¢

Secretary Rusk. Mr. Chairman, I would want to leave my col-
leagues in the Department of Defense free to express their own view
on that.

Mr. Passaan. Certainly. .

Secretary Rusk. My own feeling is that the arrangement of a mili-
tary assistance program with a foreign government is in many respects
much simpler than an economic assistance program.

Mr. Passman. You do have a b-year plan for the military aid
program ? { )

Secretary Rusk. It is on a 5-year planning basis; yes, sir.

Mr. Passman. And they are asking for their appropriation on an
annual basis ?

Secretary Rusk. Yes, sir.

Mr. Passman. Thank you.

Mr. Ford has the floor.

Mr. Forp. I yield to Mr. Conte.

Mr. Conte. Mr. Ford was pursuing a very interesting point, Mr.
Secretary. You answered by saying it is very difficult to discuss a
long-range plan for economic and social progress with these govern-
ments without forehand knowledge of the definite policy of the
Congress and of the executive branch. Why would you not have
that policy of the executive branch and the Congress if we passed
a b-year authorization bill with annual appropriations, substantiated
by the statistics Mr. Ford has given you here on what the Congress
has appropriated ¢

Secretary Rusk. Mr. Conte, by the time we get through with these
hearings, 1f I have not already been able to do it myself, I think
what we are trying to do will be clear to the committee and the Con-
gress. What we are after here is the ability to go out and negotiate
with other governments; and ix the case of a particular government,
such as Argentina, it may involve negotiations with half a dozen
countries.

We are asking that we be put in a position where we can negotiate
responsibly with other governments about their own multiyear de-
velopment programs. This proposal is, in our judgment, the best
way that we can see to bring that about. There have been other sug-
gestions, and I can assure you that we will be discussing with the
Congress these other ways of achieving the same result. However, I
myself do not feel that I ought to comment specifically on the sugges-
tion that you have made without careful study in the executive branch.

Mr. ConTE. I can appreciate your problem, and I think you make an
excellent point. I think you must be fortified with some expression by
the legislative branch of the Government as well as the executive in
order to carry out this long-range program. I think an authoriza-
tion bill for 5 years would give you that armament and that ammuni-
tion you need.

Mzr. Dillon’s trip to Bogot4 is a ‘)ﬂme example. At that time the
Congress passed an authorization bill for half a billion dollars for
social progress in Latin America. e was able to get 19 of the Latin
American countries to sign the Act of Bogotd based upon this author-




62

ization bill. I think this is one of the strongest arguments you could
use for an authorization bill with an annual appropriation,

I think what Mr. Ford has pointed out is also evidence of the fact
that the Congress is responsible and it has, we should note, passed 89
percent of the appropriations requested by the executive branch of
the Government.

So you have two levers here. One, you have an authorization bill
showing the long-term plan for 5 years, and the other, the past per-
formance of the Appropriations Committees.

Secretary Rusk. The essence of the problem is that the executive
and the Congress agree as to how we can conduct ourselves on this
problem over a period of years. The chairman was kind enough to
mtimate we might have a chance to discuss some of these problems
on another occasion. 1 can assure you that we will look at this prob-
lem seriously in terms of the comments that have been made by this
committee and other committees, and we will come back with our
considered judgment for your further examination.

Mr. Foro. Mr. Secretary, this proposal for long-term financing
places in a difficult position people like myself and others who have
supported to the hilt the mutual seeurity program. We want to sup-
port mutual security, but I, for one, cannot do so if this kind of fi-
nancing is to be included. In your own statement you indicate that
really it is a matter of semanties as to how we are to handle this pro-
gram. This back-door financing gimmick is a matter of deep principle
with me. As long as it is a matter of principle to so many people
who believe in the program, it is unwise strateey on the part of the
exccutive branch of the Government to lose a lot of friends for the
program when friends sometimes are hard to come by.

Secretary Rusk. That is a very important statement, Mr. Ford.

Mr. Forp. There is one other point you have made. You asked,
“How ean we go to these other countries that are going to help us
assist underdeveloped countries and get their cooperation unless we
can have this long-term assurance?” 1 am looking at the India Eco-
nomic Newsletter of May 1961. They are talking here about a 5-year
program for India. The page lists the various other countries that I
understand have committed themselves or that are indicating coopera-
tion with us to aid and assist India. The countries are Canada,
France, Germany, Japan, and the United Kingdom, plus ourselves.

France has been very generously treated in the mutual security pro-
gram over a long period of time, and is still receiving military assist-
ance. West Germany received, np to several years ago, considerable
military assistance, and even today the free city of Berlin is getting
some economic assistance. Japan has been a beneficiary of our eco-
nomie assistance and military aid. The United Kingdom ever since
the inception of the program has been a beneficiary of mutual security.

I cannot understand how any of these countries would have the feel-
ing that we would not live up to our financial commitments for :
program of this sort. Can you believe they would not have faith in
our S-year program based on the past record of the Congress of help-
ing them and helping a good many other countries?

Secretary Rusk. I am sure that is right in the case of India. In-
deed, T think as far as these particular countries are concerned, they
would look upon commitments from our executive branch as being
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serions insofar as the executive branch is concerned. They would
make their own judgment about their own experience with actions of
the Congress in these situations, but at the same time they would rec-
ognize this sort of commitment is automatically a first call on what-
ever funds are appropriated by the Congress.

What we have in mind is not this, to me, very persuasive case of
India, but an agreement between the Congress ?l-l!l} the Iixecutive as
to how we proceed in the next 5 years in comparable situations in
other countries. In other words, within what limits, within what
order of magnitude, on what basis of assurance, in what negotiating
position, are weto be? Thisisa problem.

Quite frankly, we are not concerned about India because of the
past experience with the Congress and the general atfitude that we
knew we would find there.

Mr. Passaan. If the gentleman will yield. What countries are you
worried about, Mr. Secretary ?

Secretary Rusk. It is not particular countries by name, but how
far are we to go down this trail and on what basis? The Executive
would not feel free, Mr. Chairman, to multiply this case of India by
six or seven other countries with the same reliance that we felt we
had in the case of India. I think we need a joint policy by the Con-
gress and the Executive as to how the United States is to move toward
this kind of problem involving long-term economic development.

Mr. Forp. I appreciate your comments, Mr. Secretary. I just do
not agree with this tool that the executive branch has requested. I
thinlk it is unwise. I think it is unnecessary. As I said a minute ago,
I think it places people like myself, who believe in the essentiality of
the program, in a very difficult position. I feel very strongly about
the principle of this backdoor financing. According to your state-
ment, it really is a matter of semantics. So I hope and trust that the
executive branch will reconsider its position on this aspect of the
prograni.

I have some other questions, Mr. Chairman, about financing of the
Congo operation, but 1 will defer that until sometime later.

Mr. Passaan. Mr. Rhodes?

Mr. Ruopes. Mr. Secretary, do I gather that the administration
would like to negotiate with almost any nation on the globe without
clearing the negotiation with the Congress first ¢

Secretary Rusk. The AID program will be discussed regularly
with the congressional committees, during which any plans for long-
term aid will, of course, themselves be discussed. These long-term
economic plans develop over a period of time. For example, we would
like to be able to approach certain countries in Latin America that
have reached the point where they ought to be able to take off on
real development, if they would go about it somewhat more systemati-
cally, and 1f we can get those countries to think about their own ca-
pacity for development.

Mr. Ruopes. Is there anything to inhibit your doing that at the
present time?

Secretary Rusk. I think the inhibition, Mr. Rhodes, is if we go to
these countries and talk to them in these terms, and then if we find for
one reason or another we have to walk away from them, we have set
ourselves back rather than having moved ourselves ahead.

72882—61—pt, 1—0
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Mr. Ruopes. Mr. Secretary, will you give the committee any spe-
cific instances since this program began of any time when the United
States has found itself in that position becaunse of the failure of Con-
gress to follow through on negotiations started by the executive depart-
ment ?

Secretary Rusk. T think, sir, the problem is not what has happened
with respect to specific commitments in the past, but rather to have
a common understanding between the Executive and the Congress
which will enable us to move on a number of these situations in the
future within limits of magnitude of commitments that we know we
can discuss.

Mr. Ruopes. You are not asking for common understanding. You
are asking for a blank check. You are asking for a 5-year authoriza-
tion for back-door spending which effectively removes any congres-
sional control except the control which any Congress has to repeal a
law which it has previously enacted. This is not easy, ever. In this
instance it is even more difficult, considering the fact that if the Con-
gress should pass a law effecting such a repeal and the Executive
desired to veto the act repealing the previous act, it would take a two-
thirds majority to override the veto. So, for all practical purposes,
control would be gone.

I repeat, I think you are asking, not for a meeting of minds with
Congress, but. for a blank check.

Secretary Rusk. It is true that we would expect to discuss these
matters with other governments in a way that would not involve the
specific participation of the Congress in the discussions. What we
are asking for, though, is a decision by the Clongress, on its own account,
that it wonld be willing for the United States to move to the support
of long-range development programs up to this order of magnitude.
We are asking for your decision, not abrogating your right of decision.

Mr. Ruopes. May T respectfully suggest, Mr. Secretary, there is a
pattern for doing this. One is the sense of Congress, like a resolution
which we passed at the time of the trouble in the Taiwan Straits and
the resolution which was passed about the time of the Bogoti Con-
ference, which was an authorization for the appropriation of funds
in furtherance of the agreements made at the Bogotd Conference—
another method of doing just what you state you desire. My point
is that you are saying you want one thing, but are really asking for
something entirely different, which I think is completely unconscion-
able.

I conld not agree with Mr. Ford more. T do not think my record
of support of the program has been as consistent as his, and T am sure
I do not feel as strongly about it as he does. 1In fact, I probably do
not feel any more strongly about it than the average Member of Con-
gress, if as strong. Even so, what support I have given in the past
certainly would have to be diluted very considerably by the continu-
ance by the administration of such tacties as this.

I am bothered, Mr. Secretary, when I compare this approach with
other approaches that the administration has made. For instance,
the housing bill. We had back-door spending requested there on
a massive basis, The Congress was asked in the farm bill to yield its
power, subject only to a veto on the part of Congress. We have had
too many instances in this administration so far, T think, where Con-
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gress has been asked to sign blank checks. To me, this is a very dis-
turbing approach. I did not wish to bring in other instances except
as a matter of illustration of what appears to me—and I fear it—to be
an attitude on the part for certain people in the administration that
Congress is a body to be bypassed and treated as lightly as possible.
I know this is not your feeling at all, but it disturbs me.

Secretary Rusk. Iappreciate your saying that.

Mr. Passarax. Will the gentleman yield ?

ANNUAL LITMIT ON LONG-TERM BORROWING AUTHORITY

In all probablity you would ask this question, Mr. Rhodes, but I
want to be sure it is asked.

Of the total amount of borrowing authority that you are request-
ing, are you asking the committees of the Congress to establish the
percentage or total you may spend each year or, at the diseretion of
the President, would the executive branch have the right to obligate
as much as it should see fit, say, in the first or second year?

Secretary Rusk. We are asking that the funds be made available
on the basis of $900 million the first year and $1.6 billion for the sub-
sequent 4 years. Those limits are, of course, subject to change if the
Congress feels that it must change them.

Mr. Passman. But under provisions of the proposed legislation,
would the President have the right to raise or lower the amount from
year to year?

Secretary Rusk. Not the lending authority : no, sir.

Mr. Passman. It is fixed so that the executive branch could borrow
only a certain amount each year?

Secretary Rusk. That is correct, sir,

Mr. Pagsaan. Mr. Rhodes?

Mr. Ruopes. I yield to Mr. Conte.

Mr. Conte. Mr. Secretary, I want to leave this by congratulating
the administration on the appointment of Dean Rusk as Secretary
of State. I have full cnniifst-nm that he will do very well in this
difficult job in the many crises that we have before us today. I am
certainly pleased that we have a man of Dean Rusk’s caliber at the
helm of the State Department.

Secretary Rusk. Thank you, Mr. Conte.

Mr. Ruopes. Mr. Chairman, I associate myself with the words of
Mr. Conte concerning you, Mr. Secretary. The way you have handled
yourself since you have been in this very difficult position gives us
all much more encouragement than we might otherwise feel.

Mr. Passmax. May I, too, so indicate again at this point.

Secretary Rusk. Thank you, gentlemen.

Mr. Forp. I concurin the chairman’s comment.

AUTHORIZATION FOR TRANSFER OF FUNDS

Mr. Ruopes. Mr. Secretary, in the bill which I have before me.
H.R. 7372, on page 29, beginning with line 18, it says:

Sec. 510. Specran AutrHority. (a) The President may if he determines it to
be vital to the security of the United States * * *
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This refers, of course, to the $400 million. We call it the additional
contingency fund. I wish also to compare this with the wording of
the mutual security program legislation, section 451, setting up the
contingency fund. This gives the conditions under which the Presi-
dent may use the contingency fund.

when the President determines that such use is important to the security of the
United States.

Comparing that with the provisions of this bill, H.R. 7372, in the
bill it says:

If he determines it to be vital to the security of the United States.
The contingency fund provision said:
If such use is important to the security of the United States.

Would you care to comment on the significance in the use of the
different words, “vital” and “important™?

Secretary Rusk. There i1s a difference, Mr. Rhodes, although it
may sound as though these are words of art in the lingo of the Gov-
ernment. When we are discussing military and security problems, we
try to reserve the word “vital” to those things which are of critical
urgency to the seeurity position of the United States, in an almost
direct operational sense. There are certain bases, there are certain
positions of strength, which are vital in the sense that our security
would be deeply injured and impaired if they were not held or if they
were not in good order. This word, as I say, tends to be a word of art
in the military examination of certain situations. This word is de-
liberately used here becanse we had in mind the necessity for the
President to move promptly, and sometimes massively, to reinforce
or strengthen a situation where there is a very serious threat and real
danger.

I am impressed with your colleague’s remark about the powers of
the Commander in Chief here. I mtend to discuss this with Secre-
tary McNamara to see how that bears upon this particular section of
the bill. It is that level of urgency that we are talking about in this
particular section. This is not a routine section. This is not intended
as routine additional money. This is intended literally for the almost
overriding emergency situation where we have to put forth large
and expensive supplies in a hurry to deal with a critical situation.

Mr. Ruopes. Mr. Secretary, 1 hate to interrupt, but I think you
might also consider the point made by Mr. Ford concerning the re-
programing approach.

Secretary Rusk. Yes; we intend to go into this.

Mr. Ruobes. This might be a practical solution to what I recognize
is a problem. We do not intend to minimize the rrnhlom. We feel,
like you, that it should be solved in the best possible way. Frankly,
we are worried about contingency funds. As you can see, if we were
to give this $400 million and the $500 million requested, that is almost
a billion dollars of contingency funds, which I think is more than any
responsible Congress should provide under any conditions that I can
imagine.

Secretary Rusk. On the contingency funds, I must say that I am
deeply impressed with the uncertainties of the situation i which we
find ourselves. Many new, independent countries are coming into
being. There is pressure by the Soviet bloc all over the world. Quite
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frankly, gentlemen, it will be difficult to program in advance. The
purpose of the presentation to Congress is an effort to be sure of com-
mitments we are being called upon to make in the course of a given
year. Again, at the moment, I am not talking about specific parts of
the bill. T am talking about the nature of the problems confronting
you and us on both sides of the Government. We must have flexibility
so that we will not be forced to delay until we can come back and
reprogram, because by that time a situation may have moved out from
under us. It is that kind of a problem that I think both you and we
must grapple with to try to find the right answer.

Mr. Ruopes. I agree with you.

Secretary Rusk. There is one other thing that to me is very im-
pressive.

(Discussion off the record.)

Mr. Ruopes. Mr. Secretary, I might snggest, as Mr. Conte did, that
perhaps the place for flexibility is in the authorization process rather
than the appropriation process. We—I mean the Congress and the
administration, also—have had very little difficulty in meeting a
situation which involves the appropriation of funds if the situation
was indeed one which should be met. I donot think there is any doubt
that the Appropriations Committee can move just as rapidly as neces-
sary in the event of requirements which are envisaged by the $400
million contingency fund.

T think also Mr. Ford’s analysis of the situation as it refers to your
appropriation and the speed with which it is obligated is something
which should be taken to heart. In other words, I think when you
study the record, as I am sure you will, you may come to the con-
clusion that this is something which requires more study than perhaps
it has received at the present time.

Mr. Passaman, The Latin American program demonstrated that
when the President actually needs help, the Appropriations Commit-
tees and the Congress respond promptly. We were in there within a
matter of days in getting out just what was requested.

Secretary Rusk. We are deeply grateful for that, Mr. Chairman.

MERGER OF DEVELOPMENT LOAN FUND OPERATIONS WITH ICA

Mr. Ruopes. I am interested in the plans for the Development Loan
Fund, Mr. Secretary. Is it now intended to merge the Development
Loan Fund with the ICA so it will make only dollar loans and not
loans repayable in the currency of the borrower !

Secretary Rusk. That is the present plan: yes, sir.

Mr. Ruobes. Will there be a complete merger so the identity of the
DLF will disappear? '

Secretary Rusk. The organization of the new aid administration
will contain a loan group. It will be the Office of Development Fi-
nancing. It will work out loans for the approval of the Development
Loan Committee, which will be an interdepartmental committee work-
ing directly with the Administrator.

Mr. Ruopes. Will this take over all the loan funetions formerly in
DLF and alsoin ICA ?

Secretary Rusk. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Ruopbes. So no loans will be made in the currency of the bor-
rower in the future?
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Secretary Rusk. Only in connection with the food for peace
program.

Mr. Beir. They are not prohibited, except the money sought for
borrowing authority could not be used. However, the moneys under
supporting assistance, for example, might be made in the form of
loans repayable in local currency.

FOREIGN CURRENCY EXPENDITURES IN 1062

Mr. Ruopes. This brings me to another point, Mr. Secretary. In
addition to the funds requested, how much in local currencies do you
plan to spend in this next fiscal year?

Secretary Rusk. May we supply that, sir?

(The information requested follows:)

ForeicN CURRENCIES

It is estimated that the equivalent of $1,1204 million in U.8.-owned foreign
currencies, primarily resulting from the sales of surplus agricultural commodi-
ties and $819.8 million in country-owned foreign currencies (counterpart) will
be expended during fiscal year 1962 on country aid programs.

MEANING OF HUMAN DIGNITY

Mr. Ruopes. T have just one other question. Perhaps you wonld
call it a question of semantics, but it interests me. On page 3 of your
statement, the second paragraph, you state:

If this is the Communist objective, what is ours? It is a world of human
dignity, peace, and freedom.

I am interested in the use of this word “dignity.” We have heard it
used by people from the State Department for several years, regard-
less of the administration in power. What is the connotation of this
word “dignity™?

Secretary Rusk. In the background of political discussion, this idea
of human dignity refers to the notion of the status of the individual.
For about 2,000 years, there has been a discourse furning around the
political consequences of the nature of man. Our own concept of free-
dom, of individual liberty, and of constitutional guarantees, is a part
of that 2,000-year discourse. It deals with the individual as a citizen,
protected against the use of raw power for arbitrary or unjust pur-
poses. I think it is central to our own Bill of Rights. It is central
to our notions of constitutional government. I think it is an impor-
tant idea because it also is one of the threads which tie us with people
in all parts of the world.

If I could illustrate from a private experience: For yearsI was with
a private foundation which has spent the last half century in 100
different countries and territories. There has never been any time
wasted between representatives of such an organization and people in
other countries about what their basic purposes were. You do not
find people who would rather be hungry than fed, or sick than healthy,
or who do not want to bring up their family with some assurance
for the future, or who do not want to be able to predict what is goin
to happen tomorrow morning in their relations with raw power, with
government. It is this concept of the man as the starting peint in
our political arrangement that seems to me to be the essence of the
notion of human dignity.
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Mr. Ruopes. Mr. Secretary, I would not change that statement one
bit when it comes out. That is as fine a statement of the meaning of
human dignity as I have ever heard. I congratulate you.

Mr. Passatan. Have you other questions, Mr. Ford ?

(Off the record.)

CONGO DEFENSE EXPENSES

Mr, Forn. Mr. Secretary, I have been disturbed by what appears to
be an effort on the part of some people in the State Department to
sweep under the rug certain charges, legitimate costs of various agen-
cies of the F wh*hll Government, primarily the Defense I)ep'uilrwut
related to the Congo operation. As you know, the Defense Depart-
ment has provided substantial assistance in the way of airlift dml ue
lated matters for the U.N. forces in the Congo. I believe about §
million in bills has been submitted by the Defense I)ep:trtn‘mnt to
the State Department for subsequent resubmission to the United
Nations as our out-of-pocket expenses involved in this.

Earlier this year, one bill for about $10 million was submitted by
the Defense Department and paid by the State l)op.ulmvnf to the
Defense Department. The remaining bill of about $12 million was
unpaid for some time. It may now have been paid to the Defense De-
partment. I have some reason to believe that the State Department
told the Defense Department, “Just don’t submit it.” 1 do not know
whether that is accurate, but that information came to me from
reasonably reliable sources.

What concerns me is that if the Defense T)(‘Ihllfnll’lll dees not sub-

mit a bill and assumes the cost itself, then the State Department does
not have to submit this to the United Nations and our Gover nment’s
problem of handling the problem under section 262(b) of title 22 is
somewhat easier. That is the proviso which says that the United
States cannot pay more than 3314 percent of the budget of any inter-
national organization:
Provided, however, That in exceptional circumstances necessitating a contribu-
tion by the United States in excess of 3314 percent of the budget, a commitment
requiring U.8. appropriation in larger proportion may be made after consulta-
tion by the U.S. representative with the Committee on Appropriations of the
Senate and the House of Representatives.

Whatever our costs are—and I mean all of them—they ought to be
submitted tothe United Nations. It bothers me that an effort is made
by one means or another to sweep some of these things under the rug
because the Department does not want to face up to this problem of
what our true costs are and the problem of getting around the one-
third proviso in this statute.

I cannot believe you would be a part of that. I hope none of the
responsible people in the Department are a part of any such effort.

Do you want to indicate the Department’s view so we have the
record absolutely clear in that regard ?

Secretary Rusk. I would appreciate the chance to file a statement
on this for the record, but let me comment now in advance.

Mr. Passarax. Without objection, the statement will be filed.
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(The statement supplied follows:)

U.N. CoxGco DErENSE EXPENSES

The Department of Defense has furnished support to the United Nations
operation in the Congo since the inception of the operation and continues to
do so. The total cost of this support was calculated on June 30, 1961, at
$26,639,718.07.

The United States waived the costs of the initial airlift of troops and sup-
plies to the Congo, and the total cost the organization was liable for was thus
reduced by $10,317,621.53. An additional 563,023 of costs connected with the
emergeney airlift of food supplies to the Congo has also been waived. Reim-
bursement to the Defense Department for these amounts has been authorized
from fiscal year 1961 mutual security contingenecy funds. The disposition of
additional costs of the emergency food lift fotaling $160,008.87 is pending.

In all other cases in which the U.S. military departments assist the United
Nations operation in the Congo at the request of the Unifed Nations, the De-
partment of Defense bills the United Nations for the cost of the reimbursable
supplies, equipment, and services provided. These bills are forwarded by the
Department of State to the United Nations with a request that payment be
made to the Department of the Air Force in its capacity as executive agent
of the Department of Defense in furnishing U.S. military assistance to the
United Nations in its operation in the Congo. The Department of State has
forwarded to the United Nations, with a request for payments, bills totaling
approximately $15.6 million covering the cost of reimbursable supplies, equip-
ment, and services furnished the United Nations in the Congo operation by the
Department of Defense.

As of June 30, 1961, the United Nations had not paid the Department of De-
fense for any portion of the costs for which reimbursement had been requested.
However, as in the case of the United Nations Emergency Force (UNEF) and
the United Nations Observer Group in Lebanon (UNOGIL), for which the
United Nations has been making payments to the Department of Defense for
military assistance rendered at the request of the United Nations, the United
Nations has budgeted for the cost of assistance rendered fo it by the United
States and by other countries and will make those payments as soon as the
organization's cash position makes this possible.

Following is a summary of the support furnished by the U.S. military de-
partments to the United Nations operation in the Congo, showing services for
which costs had been calculated as of June 30, 1961.

Support furnished by U.S. military devartments to the United Nations operation in
the Congo

Nature of support Amount Status as of June 30, 1961

Initial airlift of United Nations troops | $10,317,621.53 | No bill to U.N., Defense reimbursed from 1961

and equipment to the Congo. E‘Ilu;:#l: security contingency funds on Apr.

-y 1]

Emergency airlift of food 1 562,023.00 | No bill to U.N., Defense being reimbursed
Flour in July 1960 __ ... g (320,790.00)| from fiscal year 1961 mutual security con-
Famine reliel, January 1061 ... ... (241,233.00)|  tingency funds,

Bupplies, equipment, and services fur- | 15,600,064.67 | Bills submitted to the U.N. with request for

nished subsequent to the initial airlift. payment,

1 An additional $160,008.587, representing costs of the airlift for famine relief in February, is still pending
disposation.

Secretary Rusk. This particular problem has not come to my atten-
tion. I know my own relations with Secretary McNamara on prob-
lems of this sort are in first-class running order. I do think that where
we have out-of-pocket costs for special services of this sort, we should
disclose them candidly and face the problem such as the one that you
have pointed to about the 3314-percent limitation.

T would not, either as a matter of good practice or for more tangible
considerations, wish to conceal a thing of this sort from the Congress.
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We have already—I am not sure this is the expression, but we have
already exceeded this 3314 percent.

We have got to argue the necessity of this point in any event. I
see, myself, no reason for not making a full disclosure.

Mr. Forp. I could not agree with you more and I think it makes
for better relationships with the Congress if we make a full disclosure.
T am convinced that our bargaining position in the U.N. is far better
if we show our true costs. Then we can expose the lack of support by
the Soviet Union and others for the U.N. if they do not pay up.

Secretary Rusk. Since there may be some hidden international po-
litical problems in this one, that T am not aware of at the moment, let
me submit a statement in answer to your question, sir.

Mr. Forn. I would appreciate it and would you indicate after you
have checked the facts what payments the State Department has made
to the Defense Department, the dates and the amounts, and also what
submissions have been made by the State Department to the U.N. as
our costs involved in this operation ?

Secretary Rusk. I would be happy to.

Mr. Ruopes. May I ask a question ?

Mr. Passaran. Yes.

(Discussion off the record.)

Mr. Passaax. Mr. Secretary, T feel better about some parts of the
program than I would otherwise because of the knowledge that you
will have much of the responsibility for the manner in which it is
operated. T am sure that all members of this subcommittee appreciate
the forthright statements you have made and your answers to the

complicated and complex questions.

QUESTION OF LESS CONGRESSIONAL CONTROL UNDER LONG-TERM
COMMITMENT PROPOSAL

Now, however, I wish to ask again, if the proposed bill is approved
by the Congress as requested, will the Congress have more or less
annual control over the expenditures and the policy?

Secretary Rusk. As a matter of the law and the Constitution, it
would have the same control. However, I would be less than candid
if I did not say that the exercise of that control by the Congress on an
annual basis would be a more serious step in terms of our commit-
ments and relations with other governments than would be true
under the present arrangement.

We are asking you to give us the right to commit you over this longer
period. You can as a matter of law and the Constitution reject that.

I will also say, Mr. Chairman, that I would hope that you would
not underestimate the influence of this committee in the way in which
these aid programs are handled.

We shall be here regularly from time to time, talking about the
aid programs and presenting reports. Members of the committee will
be observing the program in operation.

Mr. Passman. Could I read into your reply an implication that the
Appropriations Committees and the Congress would have less con-
trol? The question will be asked, and I must, of necessity, give a
factual answer.

The Congress would at least to some extent be yielding control to
the executive branch by the process you have requested if it is obtained
would it not ?
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Secretary Rusk. I believe my distinguished colleague, the Secretary
of the Treasury, put it the other day that this would be shifting the
burden of proof. In other words, if you were to use your continuing
legislative authority to cancel the long-term aspect of the program,
in the middle of commitments which we have made, I am sure the
Congress would want to do so only for the most serious reasons.

Mr. Passman. Iam afraid I would never be able to answer the ques-
tion upon the basis of the information you have given us. If we
were to have the same degree of control in the committee and the
Congress, then, of course, there would not be any reason on your part
for changing the present system of obtaining your funds.

Would I be correct in assuming that the Congress, or the Appropri-
tions Committees and the Congress, actually would exercise less im-
mediate control over the purse strings as it would apply to this
program under the plan you are requesting ?

Secretary Rusk. Mr. Chairman, I do not want to appear to be
evasive, particularly after your very kind remark about forthright
replies, but what we are asking is for you to give us an ability to
commit the committee. Now, as a matter of law you can reject those
commitments, but as a matter of policy, and taking into account the
honorable obligations of the United States, we hope you would not
exercise that legislative authority.

Myr. Passyman, That procedure would result in the committee having
less control, would it not ?

You would not come before this committee for a review of your
request annually, would you?

Secretary Rusk. I am not sure these are the right words, but I
would think politically in the field of policy, yes; in the field of
law, no,

Mr. Passmax. If you want to put it on a technical basis, you would
not appear before this committee annually to review your requests for
funds?

Secretary Rusk. We will be here for annual appropriations of
course, and we will discuss out thoroughly, as I am sure the commit-
tee would expect us to do, the lending program as well as the other
programs.

Mr. Passyan. But you would not come before the committee with
the request for an appropriation for the programs for which you are
asking authority to borrow from the Treasury.

Secretary Rusk. We will present those programs but on the basis
of detailed appropriations we would——

Mr. Passman. To whom will you present the programs?

Secretary Rusk. The Appropriations Committee, under the Gov-
ernment Corporation Control Act, would have an item in its budget
dealing with this lending authority. This committee would handle
that. At that stage you could, of course, have an entire review of the
program and impose any ceiling you wanted.

Mr. Passman. If you have committed the full $900 million, then,
of course, the committee could not, regardless of its deliberations, make
any reductions; could it?

Secretary Rusk. If we had committed it we would hope the com-
mittee would not make any reductions.

Mr. Passymax. I know you hope it would not; but, actually, we
would not then have the right to make reductions, if you had com-
mitted it ?
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Secretary Rusk. I think you would not.

Mr. Passaan. I am trying to understand it. You would be bound
to have an advantage of that nature. Otherwise, you would not ask
for the change in the legislation. It would positively take the eyes
of the Congress off at least some of the details of the allocations n
the programs.

Secretary Rusk. Mr. Chairman, it is not that we want to take the
eyes of Congress off it; it is that we want the Congress to put us
in position which will permit us to malke these long-range commit-
ments on behalf of the United States.

Mr. Passaran. Which the Congress cannot reduce, after they have
been made. It would take it out of our hands, in the annual review
such as we have it today.

Secretary Rusk. We would not expect that the Congress would—

Mr. Passaan., Exercise its technical right?

Secretary Rusk. Exercise its discretion on these lending commit-
ments after they had been made.

Mr. Passaran. We would have a technical right to do it, but we
would waive the right of examination before you made the commit-
ment; is that the way it would be?

Mr. Ber. Under the Government Corporation Control Act we are
required to provide to the Congress legislation to make funds avail-
able for expenditures under this proposal.

Mr. Passman. Then, why do you want to change it, unless you
would have an advantage that does not now exist? I do not want to
quarrel about this, but T have got to understand it. You are familiar
with it, I am sure, Mr. Bell. You have dealt with the committee in
the past. Under the proposed legislation, you could, if you get the
legislation through the Congress, obligate those funds prior to the
time you come before the committee; is that correct ?

Mr. Brrr. If we were given the legislative authority sought, we
would be in position to make commitments to obligate funds in the
amounts specified by the legislation.

Mr. Passman. Certainly, that is understood. There is no use to
complicate it with a lot of words. We are dealing specifically with
the principle, not the amount. Whatever amount the Congress au-
thorizes you would borrow from the Treasury. That amount of money
could be obligated prior to any review by this committee. It is either
yesorno. You have the answer. What isit?

Mr, Bern. The answer is “Yes.”

Mr. Passaan. The answer is “Yes”; is that correct ?

Mr. Bern. I am not sure what the effect of the Government cor-
poration control legislation is,

Mr. Passman. If you do not know the answer to that, I do not
know why you are asking for the legislation.
~ Secretary Rusk. Mr. Chairman, that seems to be quite a penetrat-
ing question because we do not have complete unanimity among us as
to exactly how we reply. May I write you a letter on that?

Mr. Passman. Could we not accept Mr. Bell's reply? This is se-
rious business. Your answer is that it would be “yes”; is that correct?

Secretary Rusk. May I exercise my prerogative?

Mr. Passmawn. I want the gentleman’s answer. He has been before
the committee for years. Is there anything wrong in getting his
answer?
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Mr. Berr. My answer is I am uncertain,

Mr. Passman. Did you not a moment ago say “yes” ?

Mr. Berr. I said I thought the answer was yes.

Mr. Forp. Off the record.

( Discussion off the record.)

Mr. Passman. Mr. Bell, I have very high regard for you. Cer-
tainly it was not my purpose to draw you out in this, but we are en-
titled to answers. When I asked the question whether under the proe-
esses proposed, if approved, you could obligate the funds without the
committee reviewing the programs prior to the obligation, you said
finally that you thought, yes, that was so; but later you were in doubt,
and the distinguished Secretary appears to be in doubt. Therefore,
I will say that, as far reaching as |']his program is, if you are in doubt
as to the mechanics, that fact itself should, in my opinion, defeat
the request and resolve the doubt.

Mr. Ruopes. The way I understand your question, I do not see
how there could be any doubt about it, Mr. Secretary.

Secretary Rusk. Mr. Chairman, I think this was a question that
turned on the difference between the policy of the Congress and its
legislative authority. I did not myself want to get those two mixed
up.

ll\-l'l'. Passaan. T was dealing with the second part of it: If the
Congress gave you the authorization that you asked for, and the right
to borrow money from the Treasury, could you obligate those funds
annually without coming back to the Appropriations Committee for
a review and approval before you obligated them? That was the
question. The answer should be either yes or no.

Secretary Rusk. These funds will be in the annual budget sub-
mitted by the President.

Myr. Passman. I understand that, but can you obligate these funds
if you get the right to borrow from the Treasury? Can you obligate
those funds annually, without this committee first having a review
and the right to reduce the amount which you intended to obli-
gate, or would you have the right to obligate without a review of this
committee ?

Mr. Ruopes. They will be in the budget but they will be in as a debt
transaction.

Mr, Passaan. Of course, the answer is obvious. I can answer for
you, if you want me to do so. Iowever, I did not think I should
answer the question.

Secretary Rusk. Mr. Chairman, Secretary Dillon will be here to
talk about it. Let me consult with him because I do not want to,
throngh any possible misunderstanding of mine, put in a wrong
answer.

Mr. Passyan, Should you not resolve that simple question? If
you do not have sufficient. information about how this procedure is
going to work. to be able to answer that question, I doubt that you
would have sufficient information to carry out a program of that type
to successful conelusion.

I make that observation respectfully.

We shall ask Mr. Dillon to answer that question.

Thank vou very much, Mr. Secretary. You have been cooperative
and helpful. The committee now will recess, to reconvene upon the
call of the chairman.
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Mr. Passaan. The committee will come to order.

We have with us today the Honorable Robert McNamara, Secretary
of Defense, accompanied by Gen. Lyman Lemnitzer, the Chairman
of the Joint Chiefs of Staff. Also present are General Palmer, the
Director of Military Assistance, OASD; Mr. William Bundy, Deputy
Assistant Secretary of Defense, and a number of other important

witnesses.
We are pleased to have you before this subcommittee, gentlemen.

STATEMENT OF THE SECRETARY OF 1JEFENSE

Mr. Secretary, before getting into any questioning, do you have a
statement to make to the committee?

Secretary MoNamara.. Yes. If it isagreeable, I will read it rather
quickly to you.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I appear here today
in support of the military assistance program. It is my conviction
that the program proposed by the President is essential to fulfill the
responsibilities of the Department of Defense. I believe it makes a
major contribution to the flexibility of our military planning, and
to our overall defense effort.

Although my appearance before you is properly confined to mili-
tary assistance, I wish to make it clear that I fully support the eco-
nomic aid program as well. The two programs are in fact indis-
pensable to each other; they are not competitive but complementary,
parts of the same total strategy for dealing both with the Communist
menace and with the basic long-term problems of the world as they
affect U.S. national interests.

The role of military assistance was well defined by President
Kennedy in his March 22 aid message to Congress:

The economic programs I am recommending in this message cannot succeed
without peace and order. A vital element toward such stability is assurance
of military strength sufficient to protect the integrity of these emerging nations
while they are advancing to higher and more adequate levels of social and

economic well-being.

Our military aid to other countries must be a part of our overall
defense plans. From the President’s defense messages to Congress
you will have noted the new emphasis on U.S. strategic forces which
can ride out a nuclear attack, on command and control of nuclear
weapons, on increased and more mobile nonnuclear forces, and on the
problem of how best to assist those jeopardized by internal aggres-
sion. Our projected military assistance programs are a necessary
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part of this framework. Through this assistance we will improve
our ability to deal with aggression in its incipient phases, to furnish

help for friends and allies which will be more consistent with the
kind of threat they face, and to maintain the facilities abroad re-
uired for the quick and effective deployment of appropriate U.S.
orces.

The program should serve a threefold purpose. It must be more
active than ever in helping free and independent nations to protect
their internal security. It must continue to make “local war” clearly
unprofitable, and thus to deter such wars, or the mere threat of such
wars, which may be a vital part of the subversive effort. And it must
play its part, especially in NATO, in deterring any resort to general
war.

To see more clearly what military assistance does, it is useful to
group the countries covered by the fiscal year 1962 program into three
categories which, though not precise or mutually exclusive, provide
a useful key to the program: (1) those countries who, in the main,
face only the threat of internal aggression, the now familiar pattern
of penetration, infiltration, subversion, dissidence, and guerrilla war-
fare; (2) those who face the threat of direct military aggression in
addition to internal aggression; and (3) the special situation in the
NATO area.

In the first category, which may be called the single-threat coun-
tries, belong the underdeveloped nations of Asia, the Middle East,
Africa, and Latin America that are not contiguous to the Sino-Soviet
bloe but which Communist words and actions have shown to be targets
for indirect aggression. In these areas we recognize as the primary
requirement, the need for economic and social progress and the co-
%e.r:it.i0|1 of governments and peoples in striving for a better life.

wrough economic programs we seek to contribute to this develop-
ment. An essential component of their progress, however, is the
maintenance of internal stability, and in this function the role of
the Military Establshment and other security forces is essential. Mili-
tary aid to such countries involves primarily the provision of small
arms, transport, communications, and training. Our objective here is
to provide the means for local military establishments, with the sup-
port and cooperation of local populations, to guard against external
covert intrusion and internal subversion designed to create dissidence
and insurrection. '

In the second category, which may be called the double-threat coun-
tries, belong those nations contiguous to or near the Sino-Soviet bloc
that face a direct threat from without and an indirect threat from
within. Vietnam today is a classic example of how these threats feed
on and reinforce each other. The twofold threat requires dual-pur-
pose forces in terms of arms, equipment, and pcrsnnmg. Our military
assistance programs play an essential role in furnishing arms and
equipment and in teaching troops to operate, maintain, and use them.
Because of this twofold threat the military aid we plan to give them
is proportionately high. We recognize the inadequacy of their forces
to cope with an outright Communist invasion, yet with our assistance
we count on their conrage and ability to deal with large-scale guerrilla
warfare. Should they suffer an open attack across their borders, we
look for local forces to resist the initial thrust until such time as free
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world forces may come to their support. In these areas the capability
of our own forces to deploy quickly against aggression is heavily de-
pendent upon the development and maintenance of base facilities or
military infrastructure on the spot or in the vicinity.

The third category of NATO is a special case because of our par-
ticularly close relationship to our NATO allies, the continuing and
direct Soviet military threat against Europe, and the importance of
increasing the effectiveness of NATO shield forces to deter this threat
in the changing circumstances with which NATO is confronted. I
will have more to say about our approach to this job later.

MILITARY ASSISTANCE PROGRAM FOR 1962

Having described the place of the fiscal year 1962 program in our
overall security policy, 1 propose now to summarize the main points
of the program itself.

We have given you—and I will submit for the record as annex A to
this statement—a breakdown by area and function, which eompares
the 1962 program with what we have actually done under the 1961
program voted by the Congress last year. Annex B is a comparative
regional breakdown on a percentage basis. ;

The total amount requested for fiscal year 1962 is $1.885 billion.
This figure was arrived at after much study. When this administra-
tion took office, it found that the Departments of State and Defense
had recommended to President Kisenhower last fall a total of $2.375
billion ; the Eisenhower budget had reduced this amount to $1.8 bil-
lion. As a result of our approaching the matter in the first instance
by seeking a minimum essential amount, the President placed a figure
of $1.6 billion before the Congress in March. Roughly two-thirds
was for force maintenance and fixed charges, that is, the money
needed to keep the program going, and to prevent the weapons, equip-
ment, and training furnished in earlier programs from deteriorating
and going to waste. The balance was for force improvements in order
to carry out undertakings initiated in earlier years, plus a few cases
where the need for force improvement was clearly very great.

As President Kennedy told the Congress in March :

I am frank to say that I cannot now say with precision whether this amount
($1.6 billion) will meet the minimum level of military aid which our basic se-
curity policy might demand this year. The emergence of new crises or new con-
flicts may require us to make an even greater effort.

Events since March 22 have borne out this prediction. The threat
to Laos, Vietnam, and Thailand and the threat of communism in
Latin America—these in particular have been underlined by interven-
ing developments. But these intervening developments had a more
general meaning. They caused us to review the st of additional re-
quirements, and to conclude that a limited number of others must
now be considered in the essential category. Accordingly, the Presi-
dent has now recommended a total of $1.885 billion for military as-
sistance in 1962. i

Let me emphasize the care that we used in arriving at this final fig-
ure. The items in the program were carefully selected, first by me
and then by the President, from a much longer list which consisted
of items for which our military advisers had certified that a high pri-
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ority military requirement existed. In paring the list, T myself took
particular pains to eliminate items of sophisticated equipment where
in my judgment the recipient countries would not be capable of using
this equipment effectively at least at the present time. In short, the
$1,885 million figure represents a rigorous selection by the new
administration.

The highlights of the program, country by country, are presented at
pages 10 and 11 of the book that has been provided to the subcommit-
tee. They include the following :

1. Strong emphasis is placed on the Far East, which totals $870
million, or nearly half the whole program. While the largest items in
this total are for Korea and the Republic of China, both directly ex-
posed to the main power of Communist China itself, the program
shows major increases for Vietnam and Thailand. These increases
are vital to the continued defense of these countries, which are, of
course, far more seriously threatened than before as a result of what
has been happening in Laos. We look to a substantial reduction in
the overall program for Japan in future years.

9. There is substantial reduction in Europe, and particularly in the
NATO countries apart from Greece and Turkey. The proposed pro-
gram for Europe is 22 percent of the total $1,885 million; last year the
proportion was 33 percent. This year’s amount includes the NATO
multilateral programs such as infrastructure; on this matter the 1.S.
share has been reduced from 37 to 31 percent, a saving of about $15
million. Individual country programs are confined almost exclusively
toundertakings initiated in earlier years.

I wish to emphasize that this change does not signify any shift in
our conviction of the vital importance of the NATO alliance and of
the continuing need for strong defenses of the NATO area, including

a powerful nuclear deterrent, As the President said on May 25:

Our will and ecapacity to resist all types of aggression in the NATO Treaty area
ghould be clear beyond possgibility of miscalculation.

The reduction in programs for Europe reflects the increased finan-
cial capability of certain European nations to meet, their own military
requirements. It also reflects the fact that we are engaged in work-
ing out with our NATO allies the question of how NATO forces can
be strengthened most effectively to insure that there is no miscalcula-
tion by the Soviet bloc of NATO’s will and capacity to defend itself.
As you know, the administration has concluded that considerable
progress is needed in building NATO’s nonnuclear forces in order to
enhance the overall deterrent creditability of NATO. This task may
well involve a greater effort by all NATO members, and we must be
prepared to consider how future military aid can be related most effec-
tively to military programs developed on the basis of studies now
underway in NATO.

3. We have increased the emphasis on internal security programs,
especially in the $68 million program for Latin America. We believe
that the threat of internal subversion has mounted in that area as a
result of Castro, and that our aid programs must take this into account.

All of the internal security programs will be determined on in the
end only after careful study by the State Department. We shall not
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be building forces for aggression, and we shall ta ke every precaution to
avoid giving any corrupt regime the means to maintain itself in power.
The amounts are small compared to the economic aid amounts recently
granted by the Congress, which we in Defense unreservedly support
as the major long-term element in our Latin American policies.

For Africa, the amount shown without identification for specific
countries is to assist in meeting the internal security needs of a number
of newly independent nations. Many of these are already turning to
us for aid, sometimes to avoid or counter Soviet bloe offers.

# * * * * ® *

These are the highlights of the program before you. General
Palmer and others of my staff, along with the Assistant Secretaries
of State, will be testifying to the whole in detail. My major point
is that the program is a carefully considered one, on which the De-
sartments of State and Defense have worked closely together. We
Lo]ic\'o it merits your full support.

Let me conclude this section by referring to one proposal in the
authorization legislation, which if approved by the Congress will be
of major concern to this subcommittee. This is the proposed special
authority, section 510 of the draft bill, which would permit the trans-
fer of up to $400 million worth of existing Defense stocks and serv-
ices to the military assistance program, in cases where the President
finds that this is vital to the national security. The authorization
legisation provides no other source of emergency funds for military
assistance. We looked at the experience of this year, the prospect
of further crises in southeast Asia and elsewhere, and the experience
of such past semicrises years as 1958 (when roughly $300 million
was diverted to key countries as a result of the Middle East and off-
shore islands erises), and concluded that the most desirable way to
handle this kind of situation was to ask for this type of authority.
We do not expect, as of now, to have to use any part of this authority;
we would do so only to meet major needs that may develop which
are unforeseen or so uncertain that it would be inappropriate to bud-
get for them at the present time.

The Presidential finding involved here, which would be made by the
President personally, would be a particularly grave one. Such ac-
tion is not one that I should recommend lightly to the President.

PROGRAM MANAGEMENT

Having considered next year's program from the viewpoints of the
policy framework in which it has been conceived and of its major ele-
ments, let me turn now to the important field of program manage-
ment.

The fiscal year 1962 program has been derived from a new planning
and programing process, the main features of which are: (1) planning
year by year for the 5-year period 1962 to 1966, in terms of foreign
policy and national security objectives; (2) much greater emphasis
than before on the role of the local military assistance advisory groups
and on the crucial pulling together by the three major unified com-
manders—General Norstad in Paris, Admiral Felt in Honolulu, and
General O'Meara in the Canal Zone. The last point is directed par-

72882—01—pt. 1—6
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ticularly at the criticism often made by this subcommittee in the
past.—tfmt. MAAG’s in particular countries were receiving equipment
for which they had not asked. The present process means that noth-
ing can be shipped unless a requirement has been clearly worked out
and stated by the MAAG and by the unified commander.

I have accepted and endorse this new planning and programing
process pl:uredl in effect by my predecessor. I consider that its nse
will lead to a marked improvement in the management of the mili-
tary assistance program. Of particular importance are the additional
authority and responsibility given to those in the field who are in the
best position to estimate the political and military requirements of
the recipient countries, the improved correlation of policy objectives
with logistical factors, and the adoption of systematie, uniform, sym-
metrical procedures which will give administrators better control
over the system than hasbeen the case in the past.

To improve the administration of the program, T have given major
weight to the past criticisms of the Congress, and in particular to
the reports of the General Accounting Office and to our own internal
andits of the program. :

As a result of my study of these findings—which have aided me
greatly in informing myself about the program—I have taken certain
specific actions since coming into office. Not all of these are wholly
new, but in total they represent, I think, a significant emphasis.

I have directed that clear, prompt, and positive remedial action
should be taken on every GAO report and that all Department of
Defense personnel, both in Washington and in the field. should give
every possible cooperation to representatives of the Comptroller Gen-

eral preparing these reports. I have myself reviewed GAO reports
sent to the Department of Defense in the last year. We in the Depart-
ment of Defense are now conducting our own internal audit of the
o{)erations of all unified commands and MAAG’s on a rotating sched-

ule. Program evaluation teams from the commands now monitor
operations in each country much more closely than in the past. Addi-
tional personnel will be assigned to the Office of the Director of Mili-
tary Assistance to follow up on compliance with ordered remedial
action.

In two other fields I anticipate improved program management.
First I attach importance to the assignment of the best available pes-
sonnel to MAP work abroad, especially to top echelon jobs in the
MAAG's.

General Lemnitzer has done much to sponsor the assigning of such

personnel in the past, and I propose to continue and expand on that
solicy.
: Second, I support further strengthening of the coordination between
the Departments of Defense and State, both for military and eco-
nomic assistance. Without this the preparation of policy guidelines
for field use and the review of programs prepared in the field, two
essential elements in the management process, cannot be properly
accomplished.
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I do not envisage that adequate remedial action in all cases can be
achieved at once—or even in the next year. I am determined, how-
ever, that the Defense Department’s actions in program management
should be marked by incisiveness, constructiveness, and urgency.

CONCLUSIONS

Overall, the military assistance program is an essential element of
our national defense and an essential tool of our foreign policy. It
demonstrates our purpose far more convincingly than words and
declarations.

I strongly urge that the Congress support the request for $1.885
billion in new obligational authority for fiscal year 1962.

(The tables referred to above fol low :)
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Military assistance program com parison, by region

[In percent]

Region 1962 proposed )| 1961 program
program

East and south Asia.
Far East. ..o ........
Latin America ...
Nonregional

Tot
NATO..

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my statement.

Mr. Passman. Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary, for a forceful
statement.

I think you might prefer to have the detailed questions deferred
and answered by some of your subordinates at a subsequent date, and
we shall get into policy matters at this session of the hearings.

Secretary McNasara. 1 will be happy to have it handled that way.
You may wish to hear General Lemnitzer’s statement.

Mr. Passyman. We certainly would like to hear from General Tem-
nitzer.

It has been suggested that the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of
Staff may wish to make a statement before we proceed with our
questioning and discussion.

General Lemnitzer, do you have a statement, you would like to malke?

General Lem~rrzer. I have a brief statement.

STATEMENT oF THE CHAIRMAN OF TIE Joint CHIEFS OF STAFEF

Mr. Chairman and member of the committee, I am pleased to have
the opportunity to ztp};eur before you in support of the military assist-

ance program, as it
Namara.

I have had a long association with, and a deep interest in military
assistance. Within the Department of Defense, I happen to have
been the first Director of the Office of Military Assistance, under
Secretary Forrestal, and assisted in the development of the first
mutual security program.

Later, as the commander in chief of the United Nations and Far
East Commands, I was responsible for the development of require-
ments and the administration of the program in a large theater of
operations, and observed at first hand the contribution made by the
program to the security interests of the United States and our allies.

The military assistance program has frequently been misunder-
stood. Some of its opponents have called it a giveaway program and
have referred to it as “foreign military aid”—as though 1t were some-
thing given to other countries without return. Nothing could be
further from the truth. In fact, this program reflects a realistic,
hardheaded, commonsense approach to our very difficult security prob-
lems—problems which also confront the other free nations of the
world.

s been described in detail by Secretary Me-
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I should like to emphasize this point, because it is an important one.
The security problems of the free world are truly mutual. The mili-
tary assistance program is a reflection of this basic fact. It is also a
reflection of the global nature of the Communist threat which faces
the United States and its allies, and the need to meet that threat on a
worldwide basis. Without any question, the assistance we have pro-
vided, and continue to provide our allies—in the form of training and
equipment—has been a major factor in thwarting Communist aggres-
sion. It wil] continue to be a major factor for the foreseeable future.

I look upon military assistance to our allies as adding strength and
depth to the military posture of the United States. It enables our
allies to organize, train, and equip units which enhance the capability
of the free world to meet the challenge of Communist aggression and
subversion. No amount of money spent on our forces could give the
United States a. comparable asset of trained, well-equipped forees,
familiar with the terrain, and in suitable position for immediate re-
sistance to local aggression.

Now I would like to mention the direct relationship that exists be-
tween the free world forces supported by the military assistance pro-
gram and our own U.S. force objectives. The unified commanders,
in cooperation with our ambassadors and other U.S. officials who make
up the country teams in the countries concerned, coordinate closely
in the development of the country programs. In this way, the capa-
bilities of the countries assisted are developed so that they effectively
complement the capabilities of the Armed Forces of the United States.

The military assistance programs and force objectives of the par-
ticipating countries are further reviewed by the Joint Chiefs of Staff,
as well as other agencies of the Department of Defense, in order to
insure that the military assistance planning dovetails and fits in with
our own military planning. Further, our military assistance plan-
ning is now accomplished on a long-term basis. The Joint Chiefs
of Staff participated in the development of the long-term plan, and
took particular effort to insure that the military assistance programs
are directly related to our own long-range U.S. operational planning.
In such planning, all requirements are, of course, related to the total
threat of Communist aggression. <

T should like to speak briefly of the nature of this threat as it bears
on this particular program. In making presentations to other com-
mittees of the Congress during this session, I have pointed out that,
during the past year, we have seen the Communists further develop
and improve their technique of creeping expansion. Up until the re-
cent past, the ability of the Communists to project their power was
limited to areas contiguous to the Sino-Soviet bloe. In the last year,
however, the Soviets have shown a new capability to project their
power thousands of miles beyond their border—into Africa, and even
into the Western Hemisphere. This is an important point, adding a
new magnitude to the threat and making the military assistance pro-
gram of even greater significance.

I have already made reference to the very important additions to
the total military strength of the free world which these programs
make possible. There have been positive results from the strength our
military assistance programs have provided the free world in comple-
menting our own military strength. For example, our military as-
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sistance programs have played a major role in maintaining a degres
of stability in areas such as the entire NATO area, Taiwan, Korea,
the Middle East, and southeast Asia.

Again, these programs have permitted us not only to establish, but
also to give meaning to the alliances which are so essential to our basic
policy of collective security. These alliances have been able to with-
stand the determined efforts of the Sino-Soviet bloc to destroy them.
Finally, these programs should be credited for enabling us to main-
tain the oversea hase structure which is vital to our forward strategy.

A few weeks ago, I attended the Ministerial Council Session of the
Central Treaty Organization in Ankara, Turkey, as the U.S. military
representative, and returned to the United States via southeast Asia
and the Far East after the meeting ended. I have visited these areas
a number of times in the past 14 years and have observed how our as-
sistance has contributed to the security, the economic growth, and,
most importantly, to the determination to oppose communism. The
progress that I have observed is impressive, and demonstrates that
our military assistance programs are a sensible and effective method of
meeting the Communist threat.

Another reason for strongly supporting the military assistance pro-
gram stems from my belief—as expressed before other committees of
the Congress—that the decade of the sixties could be decisive to the
survival of this Nation and its allies. Within this decade we must
meet the challenge posed by the buildup in Communist power in a
clearly adequate and timely fashion. The Communists, in their con-
stant. efforts to export their system in support of their goal of world
domination, take every means available fo them to create armed and
militarily capable satellites which can be used as instruments of Soviet
policy. We must meet the competition squarely and effectively.

In conelusion, Mr. Chairman, in making this statement I am speak-
ing not only for myself, but also on behalf of all the members of the
Joint Chiefs of Staff. They join me in unanimously endorsing the
essentiality of the military assistance program. The Joint Chiefs of
Staff regard the mutual security program as a cornerstone of our
total defense effort and of our national security.

That completes my statement, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Passman. Thank you very much, General.

Mr. Secretary, do you regard the military assistance program as a
vital phase of the mutual security program?

Secretary McNamara. I do.

Mr. Passmawn. I notice that in your statement, on page 9, you say:

This year’s amount includes the NATO multilateral program such as infra-
structure ; on this matter the U,S. share has been reduced from 37 to 31 percent.

That is an encouraging development.

LONG-RANGE PLANNING IN MILITARY ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

With regard to the multilateral contracts, does it not require a lot
of planning and work to ever bring one of these contracts into being,
in getting the different nations to agree as to just what should be done?

ecretary McNamara. Yes, it does.




Mr. Passman. Some of us believe that this category may possibly
require more consideration, more careful planning than nm\lm some
other phases of the mutual security program.

Do you agree that this part of the program perhaps requires more
careful planning, more long-range planning than would be the case
for the normal, or other, phases of mutunal secur ity ?

Secretary McNaara. I am not certain that I understand the com-
parison between the normal phase and the multilateral, but the con-
tracts involving several nations are complex documents and require
considerable detailed planning.

My, Passman. In all probability, if we just wanted to face this mat-
ter head on, for a military program of this type, you would need more
flexibility, so far as working out a long-range program is concerned,
than you would in the average aid program; is that not so?

I am trying to compare the complexities of one program with the
other.

I am wondering whether, because of the complexity of this program,
you would not really need more flexibility than would be needed for the
average foreign aid program, economic in nature.

Secretary McNaMara. I think each of us likes to feel he is in charge
of the most important and complicated part of the Government’s activ-
ity. Iwould like to feel we were in defense.

T must confess that I believe planning an economic aid program for
a nation is even more complex than planning a military program.

Mr. Passmax. Upon what basis do you arrive at those conclusions?

“'-t’('lt' tary McNasmara. The economic aid program covers almost
every facet of a nation’s economy, and an allocation for research
must be planned as a foundation for that economie aid program. This
isan exceedingly complex matter.

I do not know that I can speak with any authority on the comparison
of the complexity of economic planning versus military planning.
Both are highly complex

Mr. Passaran. You would not place a priority on one over the other,
would you?

Secretary McN vamara. T would find it difficult to speak as an au-
thority on economic aid. I know the ml]lt.\rv ])I.umlng is complex.
I have had some experience in economic planning, and I have also
found that very complex.

Mr. Passmax. I should think that planning for this great NATO
organization, in which so many nations are involved, d]l(l where so
much is at stake, would possibly take precedence over, for example,
a few flood control projects, or dams, in Europe.

I do notice here, though, that in planning, year by year, for the 5-
vear period, 1962-66, inclusive, you do have a long-range program
in effect.

Secretary McNaMara. Yes.

Mr. Passman. Has this 5-year planning been working satisfac-
torily ?

Secretary McNamara. This is the first year in which we have ex-
tended it in as much detail as we have, and in which we have covered
each of the 5 years. I have every reason to think it will work satis-
factorily. I think this planning is an absolutely essential requirement
for our particular type of operation.
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Mr. Passaman. I notice that the chairman of the Joint Chiefs of
Staff said:

Our military assistance planning is now accomplished on the long-term basis.
The Joint Chiefs of Staff participated in the development of the long-term plans
and took particular effort to insure that the military assistance programs are
directly related to our own long-range U.S, operational planning.

That long-range planning is in being at the present time?

General Lem~rrzer. That is correct. As the Secretary pointed
out, this is the first year in which the program has been developed on
the basis of the long-range planning, and this year’s program is actu-
ally a segment of the long-range plan.

Mr. Passaan, In some of my trips around the world, I have found
that they have gone into the 5-year plan.

Out in one of the Far Eastern countries last year we had a very
interesting session, and they indicated they had a 1-year plan which
was a slice of a 5-year plan. We went into all of it, the 1-year plan
and the 5-year plan.

Am I correct in assuming that you do have the plan?

General Lem~irzer. You are correct.

Mr. Passman. Is it working out fairly satisfactorily ?

General Lem~trzer. Yes. Such a plan provides a much more sat-
isfactory basis for developing annual programs.

ANNUAL APPROPRIATIONS TO IMPLEMENT LONG-RANGE PLANNING

Mr. Passaan. You expect to implement the plan by annual appro-
priations from the Congress?

General Lem~rrzer. Yes, sir; that is the objective.

Mr. Passyman. You do not have any particular worry at this time
about the funds being forthcoming to meet your commitments?

General Lemxtrzer. We must always be concerned over the re-
sources required to support a program we consider to be vital,

Mr. Passman. Are you worrying about not receiving adequate funds
to meet your commitments?

General Lenm~rrzer. If in 1 year the resources are not provided
at an adequate level, the programs for succeeding years are affected
very adversely and major readjustments become necessary.

Mr. Passman. Your experience with the committee and the Con-
gress indiecates that the funds will be forthcoming, in an amount ade-
quate to implement the program ?

General Lea~rrzer. Generally speaking ; yes, sir.

Mr. Passman. You are not dissatisfied with the process of making
annual appropriations to implement the program ? :

General Ley~rrzer. No, sir; provided that the annual appropria-
tions matches the annual inecrement of our long-range program,

Mr. Passman. Do you feel that this military program is as im-
portant a phase of the overall program as the economic program?

General Lem~rrzer. 1 feel that the military assistance program is
absolutely essential, from the standpoint of our own security interests.

Secretary MeNasmara. May T comment?

I do not wish to leave the impression that economic planning can be
properly done on a 1-year basis. I personally do not believe it can. I
have had something to do with economic planning in both the private
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and public fields. Though it is not now my responsibility, I have had
some experience in it. 1 am strongly of the opinion that it requires a
long-term foundation in order to be handled efficiently.

Mr. PassmaN. We are in general accord with your statement. It is
a question, however, of how you get the money, whether you get it by
an annual appropriation, or whether you are given a blank check and
bypass the Appropriations Committees and the Congress. That is the
point I was trying to make.

Nevertheless, I think we concur that we might look somewhat ridic-
ulous if we should leave in the record the indication that other phases
of the program are more complex than the military phase of it.

Secretary McNasaga. That is the next point I was going to make.
I would not want to have it left that way.

These are both very vital parts. In the long run, the foundation of
stability and security in a nation will depend in large part upon its
economic growth. We realize that.

Mr. Passaan. You have a long-range plan, but you have no plan
at this time to place this phase of the foreign aid program on a basis
of money borrowed from the Treasury, rather than on an annual ap--
propriation basis?

Secretary McNasara. No, for this reason. The leadtime required to
properly plan and procure the military equipment is far less than the
leadtime required to properly plan and procure ma jor elements of the
economic plan. Therefore, the military plan can be financed by year-
by-year appropriations in a way that the economic plan cannot be.

Mr. Passman. We are not going to get into a quarrel with you dis-
tinguished gentlemen, but the record will not fully support you there.

This committee and the Congress, in its wisdom, just a matter of
a few weeks ago, cooperating with our Executive—not withstanding
that the authorization last year provided that certain reforms must be
made. certain tax laws must be passed, and it was emphasized that
this would require time, and that money to implement the authoriza-
tion would not be requested until these things had been done—appro-
priated the full amount for the Latin American package.

We waived those requirements, as well as the lack of justifications,

and we appropriated the full $500 million requested. Here is how
long range that is: The ink on the document, I suppose, is just about
getting dry now. Yet they are already reaching the point of con-
summating loans to carry out these projects that have never been
planned.

There are instances in the program where they would deobligate,
say, in March and would reobligate in April, and maybe start the work
in June or July.

So, if you have the military down to where you can operate that
fast, it would be some encouragement for us to shorten the pipeline.

I wish you would have a look at some of the missions, to inform
yourself as to how quickly they can obligate the funds. They come
in here with new programs. They do not know whether they are
going to get a dollar or not. But the Congress makes the appropria-
tion. Then, they come back 12 months later and the money has all
been obligated and disbursed. If you are getting the military on that
fast a basis, our hats are off to you.
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I did not mean to try to lead you into a trap. My apologies. I
never thought you would try to run the military department with a
back-door financing approach.

EXCESS DELIVERIES OF MILITARY EQUIPMENT

How do you propose to eliminate the valid eriticism of excess de-
liveries on military equipment that appear to be continung to some
of these nations.

Secretary McNAamara. By excess deliveries, I assume you are re-
ferring to deliveries of particular spare parts excess to country re-
quirements. 1

Mr. Passman. I am speaking, in one sense, of anything in the mili-
tary program where some say, specifically, stop the shipments, we do
not want the equipment, yet deliveries will still be made.

Secretary McNamara, We have proposed to eliminate that by a
series of steps,

First, as I mentioned, this year the requirements that are covered
in this book have come to us from the military assistance missions
in each of the countries. They have not been developed here in
Washington and imposed upon them.

I assume, and have reason to believe, that the chiefs of the military
assistance missions in these various countries have very carefully gone
over those requirements with the State and Defense representatives in
their respective countries and have come to an agreement upon those
requirements; therefore, I am confident that this represents what they
wish. T do not believe anything in here will be forced upon them. T
think there may still be some errors in calculating their requirement,
particularly for spare parts.

It is a very complex calculation, and I expect a year or two from
now we will look back on what we have requested and confess we made
a mistake. I do not believe it will be pushing upon them equipment
they did not want at the time they ordered it, but there may be
particular parts they find they may not need at the time of delivery.

Mr. Passmax. Mr. Secretary, there are a lot of things that could
be more pleasant than trving, often futilely, to have this developed
into a better program. T know you, too, can think of many things
which would be more pleasant. We are endeavoring, just as you are,
to be of service. If we should appear, along the way, to be unduly
eritical, it is simply because we are trying to understand the program,
and we are trying to help make it a better program.

Reports of the nature which I have indicated are still coming in,
and there is little indication that there has been any great improve-
ment in the operations, although there has been some, of course.

Here is a report which discloses that substantial improvement has
been made in the development of the program by the Military Assist-
ance Advisory Group since the previous report on Taiwan by the
General Accounting Office.

Improvements were noted in program planning, principally
through the adoption of a long-range concept. But, despite these
improvements, the report shows that:

(1) Material requirements were in certain instances overstated
or were not satisfactorily supported or documented ;
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(2) (Statement off the record.)

(3) Material on previously approved programs was being de-
livered although no valid current need existed;

(4) Excessive quantities of supplies were iming locally pro-
cured with funds generated by U.S. economic assistance pro-
grams;

(5) Significant quantities of supplies and equipment furnished
under the military assistance program were in excess of current
country needs;

(6) "U.S. contracts with the local government for the overhaul
of naval vessels have been a costly and unsatisfactory means of
providing maintenance support ; and

(7) (Statement off the record.)

This was after the adoption of the long-range program. I thought
I would indicate that maybe there is still just a little bit of work to be
done.

Secretary McNamara. I would like to correct the record, if I may.
This report was not a report on action after adoption of the long-
range program. 1 believe you are reading from the Report of the
Military Assistance Program for Taiwan, which I have with me.

This long-range program, as General Lemnitzer mentioned, is
effective in fiscal year 1962, so the actions audited by this report were
not actions under a long-range program.

Mr. Passman. I stand corrected. We have been talking about this
long-range program ourselves since it started. This goes back, if I
remember correctly, to 1959, when we were holding examinations on
it. We were holding examinations again in 1960. You may not have
put it in effect, but you certainly had plans and the MAAG Chiefs in
the field knew all about it. I stand corrected anytime that I make
a statement that is not in keeping with the record. I do not think
there has been very much improvement, possibly, in certain areas
anyway.

Secretary MoNamara. There certainly has not been enough im-
provement. Iagree with that.

Mr. Passman. We shall go into the details with General Palmer.

Secretary McNamara. I want to draw your attention to this partie-
ular report you quoted from. It is a very encouraging report to me.

Mr. PassmaN. Some parts are encouraging, and other parts are
discouraging.

Secretary McNaara. It says, “Substantial improvement has been
made in the administration of the MAP for Taiwan since our previous
review in 1957.7 I felt very encouraged. What it does show is the
need for much more improvement. It is up to us to carry that out.
I happened to have this with me because I have all the audit reports
published since I came in. T personally am reviewing these. We are
acting to be sure we correct deficiencies to the best of our ability.

Mr. Passmax. Unless T am using an inaccurate figure, there are 106
of those agency internal audits. We requested copies of them last
year, but I must have been out if they were brought down. I want to
renew that request this year.

General PaLmer. They are all made available to the GAO. We
may have thought you were getting them through that channel.




90

Mr. Passman. We would prefer to deal directly with you on this
matter, General.
General PaLmer. All right.
Mr. Passsran. We concur that the military program is an important
art of foreign aid, and it is certainly complex, and you are now on a
ong-range basis. You do not appear to entertain” very much fear
that you are not going to get the funds from the Congress which are
needed to implement the commitments.
We are encouraged that you are not asking for military funds on a
back-door approach.
SITUATION IN LAOS

Mr. Gary. Mr. Secretary, we have been appropriating money for
several years to support an army of 25,000 in Laos. It was very dif-
ficult, at one time, for us to get any information about that army at
all. We couldn’ find out whether there really was a Lao Army.
Several of us went over to visit Laos a little over a year ago. We
were assured at that time that the Lao did have the army of 25,000
that we had been supporting.

We were also told that the Pathet Lao, who were up in the moun-
tains of northern Laos, only numbered about 3,000 or 3,500, I believe
1t was.

They were the guerillas that were causing the difficulty.

The United Nations sent a team to Laos for a survey. They
couldn’t find any evidence of the fact that there was any outside
help. Yet the regular army, or the Lao, have been losing ground
steadily. What happened to this army of 25,000 we have been sup-
porting over there ?

Secretary McNamara. It faced an army supported by the Sino-
Soviet bloc. T would wish to check this figure before having it perma-
nently in the record, but my recollection is that in recent months the
Soviet Union has flown sorties of equipment, materiel, supplies
and arms, into Laos, this to supply both the Pathet Lao and the North
Vietnamese who have crossed the border to support the Pathet Lao
and lead the Pathet Lao. The Royal Lao Army, therefore, is con-
fronting not a few guerillas, but a fully representative force of the
Sino-Soviet bloe.

Mr. Gary. What is the estimated strength of that?

Secretary McNamara. T would hesitate to say. General Lemnitzer,
would you choose to answer ?

General Lem~rrzer. It is difficult to distinguish the Pathet Lao from
the North Vietnamese and you have both types in the Pathet Lao units.
This fact reveals the tactics used by the Communists in southeast Asia
in recent years. You say you were there 2 years ago, Mr. Gary?

Mr. Gary. I was there a year and a half ago. It was in September
or October of 1959. 5

General Lesxrrzer. At that time the Pathet Lao were being trained
in North Vietnam, and were being trained very efficiently. In the
past year, however, the Pathet Lao heve been reinforced by North
Vietnamese troops, so that Pathet Lao units today are partially of Lao
and partially Vietminh. )

I would like to say this with respect to the Lao Army. The United
States did not have either the responsibility or the authority for
training the Royal Lao forces. The French had the authority and
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the responsibility, under the terms of the Geneva Accord of 1954.
Therefore, the actual training of the Royal Lao Army was solely a
French responsibility. The responsibility and authority of the United
States was strictly limited to providing equipment. It was only about
2 months ago that the United States, with the approval of President
Kennedy, assumed the responsibility for training and equipping the
Royal Lao forces.

Mr. Gary. Why didn’t we do that before, if it is true that the North
Vietnam forces were training the Pathet Lao and Russia was rushing
equipment in there?

Why didn’t we then go in and train the Lao and give them the
necessary equipment to meet that force that was coming against them ¢

General Lemxtrzer. Well, that would involve a political rather
than a military decision. The U.S. responsibility was limited to pro-
viding equipment and logistical assistance. Actually, the Russian
airlift began last December, but it is still going on, There are sorties
each day, as the Secretary has pointed out, and the Russians are
providing Russian equipment. for the Pathet Lao forces.

Mr. Gary. How many are in the forces now that are opposing
the Lao?

(Discussion off the record.)

Mr. Gary. Last year we were told by Admiral O’Donnell, testifying
before this committee, “American technicians working with the French
have made significant progress in the training of the army.”

General Lem~rrzer. That is right, but only insofar as logistics train-
ing is concerned. We did not have authority a year ago to train com-
batant units.

Mr. Gary. We appropriated ——— million, I think, for the training
program.

General Lea~rrzer. It was for the training of logistical and support
type units, rather than of combatant units. 1t was only about 2 months
ago that the United States established a Military Assistance Advisor
Group in Laos and now that group is responsible not only for provid-
ing equipment but also for combatant training and logistic training.

My. Coxte. Will the gentleman yield ¢

Mr. Gary. Yes.

Mr. Conte. Regarding the question by the gentleman from Virginia,
1, too, was in Laos in November of that year and had flown over the
country and inspected the troops.

At the time the big problem seemed to be with the individuals I
talked to who were out there instructing these boys that the Royal
Lao Army was a backward group of individuals, they had no desire to
ficht whatsoever. They couldn’t get any initiative out of these indi-
viduals. There was a great deal of corruption in the army. We were
picking up the entire tab for the army. The money was going through
the army high command and before it dribbled down to the buck pri-
vate he received about 10 percent of his pay.

(Discussion off the record.)

Mr. Gary. Who has been training the North Vietnamese?

General Lem~rrzer. The North Vietnamese have received a great
deal of assistance both from Red China and from the Soviet Union.

Mr. Gary. Do you know that the Chinese or the Soviet Union were
in there actually training their forces?
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General Ley~rrzer. In North Vietnam ?

Mr. Gary. Yes.

General Lem~trzer, Yes; I think the record shows that there were
considerable numbers of Russians and Red Chinese technicians in
North Vietnam before Dien Bien Phu and before the Geneva Accord
of 1954.

Mr. Gary. Have you any idea now what the relative strength of
the two forees opposing each other is?

General Lem~rrzer, In Laos?

Mr. Gary. Yes.

General Lem~rrzER. Yes; we have that information.

(Discussion off the record.)

Mr. Forn. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Gary. Yes.

Mr. Forn. As I remember a presentation before the Defense Sub-
committee within the last month or so, General Lemnitzer, it was
indicated that in both Laos and in South Vietnam we had “X’ num-
ber, or have had “X" number of military advisers in those two
countries.

General Lem~trzer. That is correct.

Mr. Forp. As T recall, they spoke as though these advisers had been
there during fiscal 1961 to some extent in numbers.

General Lem~trzer. In South Vietnam, they have been there for
longer than that because we have had an authorized military assistance
advisory group, a large one, actually in South Vietnam since 1954
right after the Geneva Accord. South Vietnam was a country in
which we were authorized to train and equip forces. In the case of
Laos, however, the French were the only ones authorized to train
combat forces, but they were unable to provide the hardware. We
agreed to provide hardware.

(Discussion off the record.)

Mr. Gary. As I understand it then, General, the military aid to
both Laos and South Vietnam comes out of this military program?

General Lem~trzer. It does.

Mr. Gary. And if we are going to strengthen those forces it will
be out of this particular fund rather than the regular military fund?

General Les~trzer. That is correct, and the same applies to
Thailand.

Mr. Forn. May I ask a question there ?

Mz, Gary. Yes.

Mr. Forp. The equipment would come out of this appropriation
but the pay of our own personnel, the military advisers and our
MAAG’s, would come out of the U.S. military appropriations.

General Leymxtrzer. That is absolutely right. The military assist-
ance in the form of hardware or supplies is financed by the military as-
sistance appropriation. The pay and subsistive of military personnel
involved in the program comes out of the normal Defense Department
appropriations.

Mr. Gary. It is my understanding that we have been helping to
support the Lao Army also, paying their salaries, et cetera, or at least
making contributions to it. Isn’t that right?

Mr. Coxte. Not merely support but we pick up the entire tab.
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Mr, Axprews. It amounts to several million dollars a year, I be-
lieve.

Mr. Coxte. We pick up the entire tab for the Lao Army.

Mr. Buxpy. This is through the defense support fund, but is not
part of MAP.

Mr, Gary. But it is out of the foreign aid program.

Secretary McNaaara. That is correct.

Mr. Axprew. All of this money goes for military hardware; is
that correct ?

General LeM~rrzER., And training and collateral expenditures as-
sociated with the training and materiel programs.

Mr. Axprews. I thought training was given by the MAAG officers
who are paid through our own military appropriation.

General Lem~irzer. There are certain expenditures with respect
to training which are chargeable to military assistance. For instance,
the costs associated with bringing a good many people into this coun-
try for training would be charged to military assistance.

Mr. Axprews. That would come out of this appropriation?

General LEMNrTZER. Yes.

Mr. Gary. It is only the salaries of the U.S. military personnel that
comes out of the regular Defense appropriation.

General Lem~trzer. That is correct.

Mr. Gary. All other expenses come out of this appropriation?

General LEvytrzer. Yes.

Mr. Passyran. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Gary. Yes.

Mr. Passman. That is also true with respect to all of the other
recipient nations in that part of the world, 1s it not ?

General Lem~rrzer. That is right.

Mr. Passman. It is understood that we are making an appropria-
tion for foreign military aid, and if there are 35 nations participat-
ing, then they would participate in similar manner, other than those
which received defense support, and I think there are about 7 of
those countries. Other than that, they all will operate under the
same type of formula.

General Lex~irzer. They do. The point was made that we had an
unusual situation in Laos after the Geneva Accord of 1954 where we
could not participate in training the Lao forces,

Mr. Gary. I am sure a great many of the questions I asked, Mr.
Chairman, were familiar to the members of the committee. Some
of it I think we should get on the record for the benefit of the other
Members of Congress who have not had an opportunity to look into
these matters as closely as we have.

Mr. Passyaxn. I think the gentleman is absolutely correct.

PROCUREMENT OF MILITARY EQUIPMENT

Mr. Axprews. May I ask a question at this point, Mr. Chairman,
to find out just how this military hardware is procured ?

Mr. Passman. Certainly.

Mr. Axorews. Who is the purchaser, ICA ?

Secretary MoNamara. No. The purchase order in effect comes
from one part of Defense into the procurement agency for Defense.
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That procurement agency will generally be one of the three services—
Army, Navy, or Air. I say “generally” because occasionally there is
a common central purchasing agency.

Mr. Passman. The Defense Department procures for the military
assistance program in its entirety ¢

Secretary McNamara. That is correct.

Mr. Axprews. What price do you charge the military assistance
program?

Secretary McNa»ara. The price we pay. There is an exception
to that.

Mr. Axprews. In case you sell surplus or used property to this
program, what price do you charge?

Secretary McNamara. That is the exception. If it is excess to our
requirement, we charge the price of reconditioning it for the military
assistance program.

Mr. Coxte. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Axprews. Yes.

Mr. Conxte. Mr. Secretary, is there a buy-American policy in re-
gards to this equipment ?

Secretary McNasara. The great bulk of the expenditures, from
the recommended total appropriation of $1,885 million, will be in-
curred in this country. About 15 percent of the total $1,885 million
will be spent abroad. That is roughly $300 million. That $300 mil-
lion will include expenditures in NATO for “Infrastructure” and all
of the other expenditures abroad. Offsetting the $300 million spent
abroad are expenditures by foreign countries in this country for items
for which we share the cost. Those expenditures, therefore, should
offset our expenditures abroad so that on a reasonable basis, I think
you could say that there is a favorable net effect on our gold position
as a result of the program.

Mr. Coxte. Fine. When I was in Laos I noticed there were a great
many English Rovers and other foreign manufactured goods
throughout the country. I wondered why these were not American-
made jeeps?

Secretary McNamara. There are no English Rovers to be procured
for that area. I have a list of the details if you are interested in going
over it. There is nothing being bought abroad which we could prop-
erly buy in this country.

Mr. Passman. I have a great deal of detail I wish to go into later,
but at this point I think we should indicate for the record that in the
past, but not so today, you had the right, under the authority, to
charge the mutual security program the replacement cost.

General Ley~trzer. In the early days of the program, that was
the case.

Mr. PassmaN, Much criticism was directed at that practice. In
some instances, you might charge them two and a half times the
original cost, but you then were permitted to charge the current re-
placement cost.

General Lesmyrrzer. In the early days of the program, that is
correct. :

Mr. Passman. It has not been out very long. Is it not about 4
years?

General Paraer. Four years, sir?

Mz. Passyax. That is detail which we shall get to later.
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OBLIGATION OF MEMBERS OF MILITARY PACTS IN CASE OF ATTACK ON
ANY ONE MEMBER

We refer to this as a mutual security program. When you think of
mutual security, it seems to imply that the other fellow will go as far
with you as you would go with him. Yet we get into some of these
organizations, for instance with relation to CENTO, about which I
want to ask: Is it accurate to say that only the United States, of all
CENTO members, is pledged to protect the integrity of CENTO na-
tions, while the others have agreed only to consult?

General Lea~trzer. 1t is not true.

Secretary McNamara, It is definitely not true.

Mr. Passman. Thissays:

The NATO Council is meeting here on its 10th anniversary

General Lem~irzer. Are you speaking of NATO or CENTO, Mr.
Chairman ?

Mr. Passman. Iam now quoting:

The NATO Couneil is meeting here on its 10th anuniversary.

I was speaking of CENTO, Then, I move on to SEATO. I am
quoting.

This says:

SEATO has proved to be something less than effective. The signatory powers

agree only to consult. Only the United States, by virtue of the bilateral treaties,
is committed to come to the military assistance of threatened nations,

How many nations in these organizations are committed to come
to our aid, militarily, if we are attacked?

General Lem~rtrzer. In the NATO arvea an attack on one is an attack
on all.

Mr. Passman. Do we have as firm an agreement that they will come
to our defense as that we will go to their assistance?

General Lem~nrrzer. In NATO all member nations have accepted an
obligation to regard an attack on one as an attack on all.

Mpr. Passaran. Does that observation necessarily apply also to the
others?

General Lex~rrzer. It does not. The wording of the other treaties
is not so rigid. In CENTO the United States is not a member of the
Council of CENTO. We are, however, members of the Military Com-
mittee,

Mr. Passman, Are we pledged to come to their rescue?

General Lemyrizer. No, sir; not in the same terms applicable to
NATO.

Mr. Passman. Militarily, are we not providing aid?

General Lemyirzer (continuing). That is a decision the United
States would have to make under circumstances existing at the time.

Mr. Passman. I am not questioning the policy. This, however, is
a discussion which I thought should be in the record.

Secretary McNasmara. Perhaps we should answer it for the record,
Mr. Chairman.

The treaties differ as to nations but on balance our obligations to
them are no different than theirs to us.

Mr. Passman. Does that statement apply with reference to
CENTO?

72882—61—pt. 1—7
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Secretary McNasara. We are not a member of CENTO.

Mr. Passmax. We give financial aid to its member nations.

Secretary McNamara. To individual countries.

Mr. Passman. We counsel with them,

Secretary McNasara. To member nations.

Mr. Gary. We do not have an obligation to go to their aid in
CENTO?

Secretary McNaaara. No, sir.

Mr. Passman. How many countries receiving our foreign military
aid are bound by agreement to come to our aid if our country only were
attacked by the Sino-Soviet bloc?

Secretary McNasara, We will answer for the record.

There are roughly 60 countries. We will go over each of them.

(The following information was supplied for the record :)

MitiTARY TREATY COMMITMENTS
NATO

Article 5 of the North Atlantic Treaty states as follows:

“The parties agree that an armed attack against one or more of them in Europe
or North America shall be considered an attack against them all and consequently
they agree that, if such an armed attack occurs, each of them, in exercise of the
right of individual or collective self-defense recognized by article 51 of the
Charter of the United Nations, will assist the party or parties so attacked by
taking forthwith, individually and in concert with the other parties such action
as it deems necessary, including the use of armed force, to restore and maintain
the security of the North Atlantic area.”

In addition to the United States, Belgium, Canada, Denmark, France, Federal
Republic of Germany, Greece, Iceland, Italy, Luxembourg, the Netherlands,
Norway, Portugal, and the United Kingdom are parties to the treaty. Of these,
all but Canada and Iceland are receiving grant military assistance.

SEATO

Article 4 of the Southeast Asia Treaty states as follows:

“Kach party recognizes that aggression by means of armed attack in the treaty
area against any of the parties or against any state or territory which the parties
by unanimous agreement may hereafter designate, would endanger its own peace
and safety, and agrees that it will in that event act to meet the common danger
in accordance with its constitutional processes.”

In addition to the United States, Australia, France, New Zealand, Pakistan,
the Philippines, Thailand, and the United Kingdom are parties. Of these, all but
Australia and New Zealand receive grant military assistance.

RIO TREATY

Article 8 of the Inter-American Treaty of Reciprocal Assistance states as
follows:

“The high contracting parties agree that an armed attack by any state against
an American state shall be considered as an attack against all the American
states and, consequently, each one of the said contracting parties undertakes
to assist in meeting the attack in the exercise of the inherent right of individual
or collective self-defense recognized by article 51 of the Charter of the United
Nations.”

In addition to the United States, Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia,
Costa Riea, Cuba, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Guatemala, Haifi,
Hondunras, Mexico, Nicaragna, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Uruguay, Venezuela,
are parties fto the treaty. Of these, grant military assistance is received by
Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rieca, Ecuador, El Salvador,
Guatemala, Haiti, Honduras, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama, Paragnay, Peru,
Uruguay, and Venezuela.




97

CHINA

Article 5 of the Mutual Defense Treaty with Republic of China states as
follows :

“Hach party recognizes that an armed attack in the West Pacific area directed
against the territories of either of the parties would be dangerous to its own
peace and safety and declares that it would act to meet the common danger in
accordance with its constitutional processes.”

JAPAN

Article V of the Treaty of Cooperation and Security with Japan states as
follows :

“IBach party recognizes that an armed attack against either party in the ter-
ritories under the administration of Japan would be dangerous to its own peace
and safety and declares that it would aet to meet the common danger in accord-
ance with its constitutional provisions and processes."

KOEEA

Article 3 of the Mutual Defense Treaty with Republic of Korea states as
follows :

“Each party recognizes that an armed attack in the Pacific area on either of
the parties in territories now under their respective administrative control, or
hereafter recognized by one of the parties as lawfully brought under the adminis-
trative control of the other, wonld be dangerous to its own peace and safety and
declares that it would act to meet the common danger in accordance with its
constitutional processes.”

THE PHILIPPINES

Article 4 of the Mutual Defense Treaty with Republic of the Philippines states
as follows :

“Each party recognizes that an armed attack in the Pacific area on either of
the parties would be dangerous to its own peace and safety and declares that
it would act to meet the common dangers in accordance with its constitutional
processes.”

Mr. Gary. That is all I have, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Passatan, Mr. Natcher?

Mr. Narcuer. No questions at this time, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Passyman. Mr. Ford?

AUTHORITY TO TRANSFER DEFENSE STOCKS AND SERVICES TO MILITARY
ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

Mr. Forp. Mr. Secretary, in your prepared statement and in the
statement by Secretary Rusk this morning you mentioned section 510.

Secretary McNasara. Yes.

Mr. Forp. I have before me the proposed language which has been
submitted to the authorizing committees for section 510.

You are very familiar with the reprograming procedures we have
with the Defense Department in the interested committees where any
Defense Department reprogramings with certain dollar Iimitations,
must be not only reported but approval given.

The language in this proposed paragraph says, and I quote,

Prompt notice of action taken under this subsection shall be given the Com-

mittees on Foreign Relations, Appropriations and Armed Services of the Senate
and the Speaker of the House of Representatives.

This whole paragraph, if approved as it is, gives to the President
the authority to transfer up to $400 million per year from Army,
Navy, or Air Force stocks, simply on notice without approval.
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Don't you think that goes beyond the kind of arrangement we
have!?

Secretary McNasagra. It does. It definitely does go beyond and
for the reason that here we are dealing with 60 different countries and
a much more limited opportunity for reprograming within the
$1,885 million exists. That is the first point I would make. Secondly,
it goes beyond it in the sense that there is no request for reprogram-
ing authority as between the domestic military budget and the mili-
tary aid programs. This provision is included because in so many in-
stances we must act very quickly, and in the event Congress were out
of session, we would need to to go ahead.

The $400 million authority is an alternative to increasing the bud-
get. If the committee felt that we were going beyond a reasonable
request, here, perhaps we could work out some kind of an agreed re-
programing procedure under which we would apply to this committee
the same procedures that have been authorized for application by the
other subcommittee that you are a member of and umﬂm' the terms of
that procedure, at least while the committee is in session, I think we
voukf operate very satisfactorily. We would hope there would be some
provision that when the committee was not available that we could
move ahead because in these international areas we face crises that
require immediate action.

Mr. Forp. I think some alternative provision can be worked out.
Tt seems to me that this authority is much too broad. I strongly feel
that not only this committee but primarily the Defense subcommittees
ought to have some notice and opportunity for approval and re-
jection of such contemplated action. After all, the Defense subcom-
mittee made the money available that provided the stocks that are to
be transferred to this program.

Secretary McNamara. With some provision for obtaining approval,
or at least allowing action at a time when the committees were not in
session, I would be delighted to see it modified to that extent.

Mr. Passman. Will the gentlemen yield ?

Mr. Forp. Yes.

M. Passaan, Would this not, in effect, just be providing an addi-
tional $400 million ?

Secretary McNamara. Definitely not. That is the entire purpose
of this paragraph, to avoid that kind of a budget.

Mr. Passaan. It would require $400 million to replace it, would it
not ?

Secretary McNasara. If it were used.

Mr. Passaan., Would this not, in effect, just be providing an addi-
tional $400 million appropriation ; would it not ?

Secretary McNasara. It would be, but the difference here is that
this is not appropriated. There is great pressure on us not to use it.
This is a mucL tighter form of fiscal control than would exist were we
to ask for approval of a contingency fund and put it in the budget.

Mr. Passyman. Under the authority, who would determine the
emergency ?

Secretary McNasara. The President, but only if he determined it
to be “vital” to the security of the United States.

Mr. Passyaxn. If you expended the equivalent of the full $400 mil-
lion additional appropriation ?
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Secretary McNamara. Yes. I am sure that you have as much con-
fidence as I do that the President would not authorize expenditure of
any or all of this amount unless it was vital to the security of the
United States. If it were vital to the security of the United States,
I think we all agree it would be wise to spend it.

Mr. Passman. If the appropriations committees and the Congress
should grant all of the authorizations requested in the amounts of
money requested, in all probability the additional total would be many
billions of dollars this year. We have to eut back on some of these
items and take income Into account. This appears to be just a way
of loosening it up.

Secretary McNamara. Mr, Chairman, if T may make just one com-
ment: This is not a way to loosen control over funds, but quite the
contrary. The normal way is to pad the budget but we cut this
budget to the bone and when we have done that we have left no funds
in it to take care of emergencies which are so very diffienlt to predict
in this entire foreign field. In the event we face an emergency we
have only three alternatives. We either do not finance it and run the
risk which results to our security—steal, and that is exactly the word,
from some other part of the program which disrupts planning in that
area—or propose a provision such as this. T am sure this will lead to
tichter financial control than any of the other alternatives.

Mr. Passman, In the justifications we find provision for many con-
tingencies set up in the regular appropriation,

Secretary McNamara. I beg your pardon. There are not many
contingencies. There are no——

Mr. Passman. There is provision for meeting emergency needs in
Laos and other southeast Asia countries as they may arise, and this
is contained in the budget request of ——— million for continuing
operations.

Secretary McNasara. There are not many

Mr. Passmaw. It is in writing.

Secretary McNanmara. There are not many contingency funds.
This budget of $1,885 million has ——— million in it for South
America unallocated ; ——— million in Afriea unallocated; and the
amount of which yon spoke in southeast Asia.

Mr. Passman. The amount has reached $75 million already.

Secretary McNamara. Right; but since we prepared this budget,
these requirements on those amounts have risen. This budget was
prepared last October and I definitely feel that this is the tightest
possible form of financial control. '

Mr. Forn. May I read some language from section 510, Mr. Secre-
tary. Thisison lines 22, 23, and 24 of the proposed draft :

* * * Subject to subsequent reimbursement, therefore, from subsequent ap-
propriations available for military assistance.

Tt seems to me that the Defense Department by this provision is
potentially gambling with its own stocks, because you are relying on
subsequent requests and appropriations. In my opinion, this is far
too contingent as far as our own Defense Department is concerned.

Secretary McNamara. I do not believe we are gambling with the
Defense Department stocks. I think we are gambling with the future
military assistance program because the language as we interpret it
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means that if a truck, for example, is transferred from the Defense
Department stocks to the military assistance program we would have
authority to obligate the funds to replace that truck immediately.

The Defense Department’s stock, therefore, is replenished as
promptly as we procure the stock.

Mr. F?ORD. As promptly as you get the money from the military
assistance program ?

Secretary McNamara, As promptly as we procure the truck. How-
ever, we must then cover that appropriation out of the next year’s
military assistance program. If tLis committee, or other committees
of the Congress, were to limit us to a total that did not provide for
that recoupment, we would nonetheless have to take it out of that
program and that would mean that we would endanger the program.

I would say that provision risks the future military assistance pro-
gram but not the domestic defense program. This was drawn par-
ticularly with that objective in mind, and I believe the language
provides for it. If it does not, we misdrafted it.

Mr. Foro. As I recall somebody’s prepared statement today, they
said that this proviso was inserted in order to handle possible problems
better than the way they were handled at the time of the Lebanese and
Formosan Straits difficulties.

As T recall, that equipment was made available to handle those
contingencies in 1958, and then in January of the following year, a re-
quest, was made in the military budget for supplemental funds to make
up the equipment which was utilized.

Is that not a more direct way of handling it than through this pro-
cedure ?

Secretary McNasmara. T think that we need to distinguish between
two kinds of expenditures. One would be the extra expenditures asso-
ciated with moving fleets, for example, to Lebanese waters. Those
costs would have come out of the Defense Department budget and a
supplemental therefor would have been needed and no doubt was
requested.

The second type of expenditure associated with such an emergency
would be the kind we have had in connection with Laos where it was
necessary to supply equipment to the Lao Army. This equipment
was expended in combat and had to be resupplied. Those types of ex-
[)endit.ures must be charged to the military assistanee program and we
1ave no source of funds to provide for those within the year unless they
are covered in this detailed list of items.

Mr. Forn. Let us take the Formosa situation. Tf my memory serves
me, correctly, we moved some missile units out to the Island of For-
mosa. We also moved in some fighter planes, as I recall.

Secretary McNamara. Yes, sir.

Mr. Foro. How was that handled? Was that handled through a
request through our own military budget in the supplemental to repay
the Army and Air Force or was it handled by a roundabout way such
as proposed here ?

Secretary McNamara. To the extent that we retain ownership, it is
charged to the Defense Department budget, and to the extent it is a
transfer of equipment, to a foreign military department, it is charged
to the military assistance budget.
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Mr. Bundy mentioned to me that in the case of Taiwan and the
incident you mentioned, there was approximately $200 million extra
required of expenditures for Taiwan to be charged to the Military
Assistance Program. I assume, although I do not know the particular
situation in 1958, those figures were not included in the Military
Assistance Program and therefore required a reshaping of the whole
program with all the attendant misplanning that occurs from that.

OBLIGATION OF MEMBERS OF MILITARY PACTS IN EVENT OF ATTACK ON
ONE MEMBER

Mr. Forp. On page 4 of your statement, Mr. Secretary, a full para-
graph covers this. In thesecond sentence, you say:

* * * Vietnam today is a classic example of how these threats feed on and
reinforce each other.

Subsequently in the same paragraph you say:

Should they suffer an open attack across their borders, we look for local forces
to resist the initial thrust until such time as free-world forces may come to
their support.

Does that mean that if we supply, as we have in the past, Vietnamese
forces, this is predicated upon our taking affirmative action if Viet-
nam is attacked in the future?

( Discussion off the record.)

Secretary McNamara. It is, in many cases, an intention rather than
a formal commitment. Situations differ, depending on bilateral
agreements; and in many of them we have no formal commitment
requiring support at the time of overt aggression or invasion.

Mr. Forp. I gather we did not have one in Laos then?

( Discussion off the record.)

Mr. Forn. What would we say in Thailand ?

Secretary McNamara. I would have to ask Mr. Bundy.

Mr. Buxpy. Thailand is a signatory of SEATO.

Secretary McNasagra. It is a little clearer, but I would still wish
to read the exact language of the agreements. If you wish, we will
furnish that for the record.

I read the NATO language the other day, just on this exact point,
and it is very, very clear that an attack on one is an attack on all.
There is absolutely no question about it.

Mr. Forp. What about Formosa or Taiwan ?

Secretary MoONamara. I do not recall reading that recently.

General Lem~1rzer. In the case of Taiwan, the extent of that coun-
try’s obligation is dependent upon a determination of the President.

Mr. Forp. They cannot obligate us?

General Lem~iTzer. I would have to see the language before giving
YOu a precise answer.

Mr. Forp. Whatever the language is?

Secretary McNasara. In any event, that is why we used “may” in-
stead of “must” or “will.”

Mr. Ruopes. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Forp. Yes.

Mr, Ruopes, Off the record.

(Discussion off the record.)
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Mr. Ruopes. That is exactly what I thought you were saying and
that is as clear a statement as I could imagine.
That is all.

IMPORTANCE OF MILITARY ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

Mr. Forn. General Lemnitzer, in your statement on page 2, you say :

* * * No amount of money spent on our forces could give the United States
as comparable an asset as a trained, well-equipped force familiar with the ter-
rain and in suitable position for immediate resistance to local aggression.

Then on the last page in the last paragraph, and I will not read it,
you indicate that the Chiefs of Stafl have endorsed unanimously the
essentiality of the military assistance program.

Does that mean that, in your judgment, we should not reduce these
appropriations for military assistance any more than we would take
action to reduce the appropriations for our own military programs?

General Lemyrrzer. We have evaluated the program for fiscal year
1962 in relationship to the plans of our unified commanders overseas.
We have exnmine(rfol'(re objectives to be sure that allied forces will
complement our own forces. The force levels which have been set as
program objectives have been studied at all levels, and the program
details have been prepared to support those forces. The Joint (ﬁli{‘f‘,i
of Staff believe that the fiscal year 1962 program is a minimum pro-
gram.

With respect to some fiscal year 1962 country programs, there have
been reductions compared with the programs of last year.

Mr. Forp. The intent of my question is to compare the essentiality
of the military assistance programs with the essentiality of Defense
Department programs in the eyes, or in the view, of the Joint Chiefs
of Staff.

General Lem~irzer. The Joint Chiefs of Staff regard the two pro-
grams as complementary. While the program cannot be precisely
compared, we believe that dollar for dollar we do get a greater amount
of defense through this program than we could get by putting an
equivalent amount of money into our own defense programs.

Mr. Foro. In other words, you defend this part of the mutual
security program budget as ardently as youn defend the Defense
budget for the United States?

General Lem~rrzer. 1 do.

Mr. Forn. That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Passymax. It is not expected that all of the members of this
committee will always agree, and we disagreed last year on the amount
needed for the military assistance program. On the floor of the House
the item was increased by $200 million.

Bearing out the contention of the majority of the subcommittee
and the full committee, before the bill reached the House, and we find
this as a matter of record, they said:

The above fund of availability, which totals $1,964 million, has been reduced
by a transfer of $50 million out of the military assistance program to the Pres-
ident’s contingency fund to be used in financing nonmilitary assistance projeects.

If that fact does not indicate the program had more military funds
than could be obligated prudently, then I do not know how to read
this language.
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Secretary McNasara. May I mention, however, that it will be $15
million instead of $50 million, Mr. Chairman. That is $15 million out
of about $1.9 billion.

Mr. Passman. This is from the mutual security report of June 1,
1961, and today is only June 29.

How in the world do you expect this committee to ever arrive at
a sound conclusion, if your figures are that unreliable ?

Secretary McNaMara. May I answer? This is a fairly important
point and this is exactly the reason we need this section 510. The
world is changing fast and in the 4 months I have been here, or
5 months, one crisis after another has ha]’)pvne(l to the point where
we do not know how we are financing a large part of the program
we have.

The $50 million you are speaking about was thought to be needed
for a high-priority purpose for which the President found it neces-
sary to spend, but we, on the other hand, are spending funds on Laos
which we had not provided for in the budget. We have had to juggle
these funds to get through, hopefully, June 30.

Mr. Passaax. I am not going to take the liberty of quoting the
President at this point, Mr. Secretary, and I suppose that you are
not going to do so, either.

Secretary McNayara. I would emphasize for the record that the
amount of net transfer was $15 million.

Mr, Passyaxn. This information is supposed to be as of June 1,
and today is only June 29, so we are glad to get the record straight
on this.

If you wish, you may take this whole thing back and bring it up
to date, or otherwise we are apparently wasting a lot of your time
and onr time.

Gieneral Pararer. T have a complete answer on this now and I will
have the next time you see me, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Passman. Is it a good and accurate answer ?

General Pararer. Yes: it is good and accurate.

Mr. Passman. I repeat, I am not going to elaborate here on my
understanding from a meeting with the President on a $1.8 billion
budget request for military aid.

When was the budget made up? When did you arrive at this
figure?

Secretary MocNamara. The budget was made up at the military as-
sistance missions last fall and it has been reviewed by them several
times since. It was reviewed by the State and Defense Departments
last fall and by President Eisenhower late in the winter. Subse-
quently it was reviewed by the current administration several differ-
ent times.

As you know, President Kennedy submitted a budget of $1.6 billion

in Mareh, but the change in the international situation required modi-
fication of that budget. The most recent budget was submitted
May 25.
Mr. Passman. Mr. Secretary, you are dealing with something fairly
current. President Eisenhower requested $1.8 billion for the military
program; then President Kennedy, in March, indicated the need was
for $1.6 billion, and later raised it to the previous $1.8 billion figure.
Now, you are asking for an addition $400 million?
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Is it not just that simple? T do not want to waste your time over
the next 7 or 8 weeks in playing with loaded dice. This is no reflec-
tion, but if this is stacked, why waste time?

AUTHORITY TO TRANSFER DEFENSE STOCKS AND SERVICES TO MAP

If this committee, after long deliberation, with many witnesses com-
ing down here to testify, should decide to make a reduction. we shall
say, of $100 million, and, then, if after we go home, the President
should feel the Congress had made a reduction of too much, and that
an emergency existed, he could immediately replace it out of the $400
million, if you should get that legislation ?

Secretary McNamara. No, sir.

! ?Mr. Passman. If he should decide that world conditions warranted
16t

Secretary McNamara. No, sir.

Mr. Passman. If the committee and the Congress had reduced the
amount by $100 million, and Congress adjourned sine die and went
home, and you started obligating the funds, and then the President
should decide that an emergency existed, and you needed more than
the Congress appropriated, and you could transfer out of the $400
million; would you not have that right, under the legislation ?

Secretary McNasara. No; I do not believe so. Not for this pur-
pose.

Mr. PassmaN. When would you have the right to use it?

Secretary McNamara. Only when the situation was such as to make
the expenditure vital to the security of the United States.

Mr. PassmaN. Who will make that decision ?

Secretary MoNayara. The President will.

Mr. Passman. That is my question. If the President should, im-
mediately after the Congress adjourns, decide that a need exists for
the $100 million, which we used as an example of the amount of a
congressional reduction, for the security of the United States, he could
then transfer the $100 million : could he not ?

Secretary McNayara. I think under those circumstances I would
say “No.”

Mr. Forp. Would the Chairman yield ?

Mr, Passman. If T may finish this, please. If the President made
such a decision, who would override his decision ?

Secretary McNamara. He would make this decision under a specific
situation. When it would be vital to the security of the United States.
These words are very carefully chosen.

Mr. Passmax. If the President should decide, immediately after
the Congre&s adjourns sine die, that it is vital to the security of the
United States to draw immediately on the $400 million, he would
have the right, would he not ?

Secretary McNamara. Under those cireumstances, no.

Mr, PassmaxN. Then, why do you want it in there?

Secretary McNaMara. You said immediately after you left.

Mr, Passman. Let us say 60 days after congressional adjourn-
ment. What period would you draw on?

Secretary McNayara. If the situation developed in such a way as
to provide a set of facts that would allow him to reach the conclusion
that the expenditures were required and were vital to the security of
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the United States, he would have the power, under this provision,
to spend the money. :

Mr. Passman. The President would make the decision, whether it
is 2 days or 2 months? h

Secretary NoNasara. I do not believe so. I do not believe
within——

Mr. Passmax. In what manner is the time element involved ?

Secretary McNasaga. I think the time element there is very im-
portant. F

Mr, Passman. Are you going to write into the language of the bill
a limitation that the President, regardless of conditions, cannot draw
on the $400 million unless we have been gone a certain number of
days?

giecremry MoNasara. I think yon must recognize the integrity
of the President and his judgment. I doubt very much whether cir-
cumstances would permit him to reach this judgment immediately
after you left.

Mr, Passmax. Mr. Secretary, the President does not actually run
this, but follows the suggestions of his subordinates, and we all know
that. The President cannot run this whole show. There is no ques-
tion about his integrity.

I want you to know that in one year the very day these people got
their appropriation, they started allocating funds out of the Presi-
dent’s contingency fund into the program for defense support.

I want the record to show that it is a fact. The executive branch
started allocating funds out of the contingency fund, into defense
support, the first day. They did not wait for any emergency to arise.
They said, in effect, “the heck with the committee, the heck with the
authorization, and the heck with the Congress.”

Secretary McNamara. As members of the executive branch we have
a responsibility to Congress to act in accordance with the intent of
Congress and I would never, much as T might disagree with that in-
tent, consciously violate it. 1 would consider the action you are de-
seribing, whether taken or not, I do not know

My, Passaran. It was so taken, or I would not have said that it was.

Secretary McNaxagra (continuing). Contrary to the intent of Con-
gress; I think it would be a mistake for the executive branch to oper-
ate in that way.

Mr. Passmax. T do not make statements of such importance with-
out having the record on my side.

T am glad to hear you do not think that is the way to do it.

Secretary McNamagra. Any action contrary to the intent of Con-
gress is not authorized and, therefore, we would not act in that way.
That is why I appear to be speaking rather specifically about this par-
ticular language. This language 1s put in to allow the President to
act in the interests of the Nation in a situation which was unanticipated
and it is only for that purpose.
~ Mr. Passmax. Those people who went contrary to the intent of
Congress on the same day the appropriation was received, must not
have thought the same thing.

Mr. Forn. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Passman. Yes.
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Mr. Foro. With all due deference to you, Mr. Secretary, the lan-
guage says:

The President may, if he determines it to be vital to the security of the United
States or to the defense, withdraw articles from the stocks of the Department
of Defense and defense services for the purpose of part IT.

He has to give notice promptly to various committees and to various
legislative officials, but there is no check on his decision by the Con-
gress under the language on his determination ?

Secretary McNamara. That is correct.

Mr. Forp. Supposing this amount were cut from $1,885 million to
$1,685 million and then Congress adjourned. Sixty days later, it
was determined by him, the President—and I have just as much re-
spect for him as anybody else—that the security of the United States
required the withdrawal of Defense Department stocks to the extent
of $200 million, his decision stands. Under this language his decision
is the sole test and nobody else can change it.

Secretary McNasagra. That is correct, if the situation is such that
it QI‘O\-‘ides him a foundation for that determination.

Mr. Forp. But he makes that determination ?

Secretary McNamara., He makes that determination; that is quite
right.

Mr. Foro. I do not say he would willfully violate sound judgment.
In fact T say he would not, but literally he is the only person who
makes that determination.

Secretary McNamara. That is correet ; and as I said earlier, if the
committee believes it is best to apply here the reprograming process
that covers transfers within the domestic defense program, I would
be quite happy to endeavor to operate within that procedure, with the
qualification that if the committees are not in session we need some
kind of authority because international crises are such that we must
act immediately.

Mr. Forp. That brings up another point. By the inclusion of this
language and any safety valve as far as Congress is concerned you
may be hamstringing yourself more than if you did not have the
language.

Secretary McNamara. We could still do that within the limits of
the program without the provisions you mention. This is one thing
that leads to the deficiencies mentioned in the report on Taiwan. It
would mean we would have to scrap the deliveries, say, for South
Vietnam and transfer them to Taiwan. When we do that, you can
imagine what it does to their recordkeeping and their forecasting and
their 5-year planning. The injection of sudden precipitous changes
of that kind actually weakens the entire program.

L would be happy to see this provision modified in any way that the
committee would think would lead to a more effective control. We do
not desire to have unlimited expenditures open to us.

Mr. Forp. In order to get it to conform to procedures in the De-
fense Department which, to my knowledge, have worked reasonably
well, I think we should have some change in this.

Mr. Passman. Mr. Secretary, the Congress thought that matter
had been reasonably well taken care of by giving the executive branch
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the right to transfer out of one fund into another. Do you not have
that right, under the law?
Secretary McNamara. Up toa total of 10 percent.

USE OF CONTINGENCY FUND

Mr. PassmaN. Certainly, there is a limitation. In addition, of
course, the President also had his contingency fund. He could use
that, could he not ?

Secretary McNanara. No, sir.  You are speaking of the $500 mil-
lion under one of these provisions ?

Mr. Passman. The Congress provides for the President a contin-
gency fund, which he can use for any purpose; can he not ¢

Secretary McNayara. Are we speaking of section 451 of the bill ?

Mr. Passman. Probably we are. Nevertheless, the Congress has
never questioned the President as to the uses he has made of the
contingency fund.

Secretary McNamara. I think you may be referring to what is
covered this year by section 451. There is a different provision this
year than last year.

This is an important change and it acts to further tighten the con-
trol over military assistance expenditures. We are doing everything
we can to cut out the fat in this program.

Mr. Passman. You are taking the fat out by increasing your
request ?

Secretary McNamara. This I disagree with.

Mr. Passman. President Eisenhower wanted $1.8 billion; President
Kennedy said $1.6 billion. Now it is up to $1.865 billion, plus the
standby of $400 million. It looks to me as if you are putting fat in.

Secretary McNamara. The international situation has changed to
the extent of requiring this and, as General Lemnitzer said, we con-
sider this vital.

Mr. Passman. I respect your views, but there have been emergencies
throughout the 15 years I have been in Congress, and the 13 years I
have been on this committee. There is practically always an
emergency.

Mr. Taber, I yield to you.

Mr. Taser. 1donot know that I have any questions.

The determination of what is going into this bill that we report
out is, at the very least, 2 months off, and I very seriously doubt if the
questions I would ask would have any serious bearing on the markup
at this date.

I am very much inclined to believe we will have to get somebody
down from the Military Establishment and get a legitimate demand
out of the services.

That isall, Mr. Chairman.

Secretary MCNamara. T will be happy to return myself, sir, later
to answer any questions,

Mr. Taser. Off the record.

( Discussion off the record.)

Mr. Tager. There are a lot of things, Mr. Chairman, they can un-
ravel themselves if we give them a chance.
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Mr, Passman. Of course, when we must wait until we see the ad-
journment curtain coming down it is rather difficult to consider this
bill in adequate detail. It is unfortunate that we have to start our
hearings prior to the enactment of the authorizing legislation. How-
ever, this 1s a practice of long standing, perhaps with one or two excep-
tions. Off the record.

( Discussion off the record.)

Mur. Passsan. Mr. Rhodes?

ASSISTANCE TO JAPAN

Mr. Ruopes. I notice on page 9 that you ask for million for
Japan. We had the pleasure of listening to the Prime Minister of
Japan not long ago. He said his nation does not need any more money.
Why do we keep forcing money on them ?

Secretary McNamara. Let me say the answer is two-fold : A major
part is to carry out previous commitments that I think are in a sense
contractual obligations,

Mr. Ruobes. I would agree with that.

Secretary McNamara. The second major part is for provision of an
air defense system for the protection of both our forces and theirs.
This they t'el{us they cannot finance and I believe in this fiscal year
1962 they are correct. In following years we think we can avoid mili-
tary assistance in amounts of that kind.

Mr. Ruopes. Mr. Chairman, did not the Prime Minister of Japan
say he did not need any more money ?

Mr. Passyman. Off the record.

(Discussion off the record.)

Mr. Passmax. Would that be a case, Mr. Secretary, where we had
made a commitment, and notwithstanding the fact they may not need
it today, we are living up to our commitment? Would it be in a cate-
gory of that nature?

Secretary McNaxara. I do not believe so. Their gross national
product is $390 per person compared to $1,800 in this country and the
expenditures and amounts we are talking about are more than they
can cover within their present budget. We have looked at their
budget and their defense budget is $439 million, which is very close
to 10 percent of their total budget.

Mr. Passman. Mr. Secretary, you would be the last person with
whom I want to debate this question, but it can confuse a lot of people
when you talk about the gross national product. You might take
$390 and live in Japan perhaps about as well as you could take $1,800
and live in America. Is that not reasonably accurate ?

Secretary McNaxara. No, sir, ;

Mr. Passman. They have a different standard of living, and if you
put it on a unit basis, some of these people are perhaps living fairly
well on $100 equivalent of the gross national product.

Secretary McNanara. $390 versus $1,800, I think, indicates a wide
dlsparig’.

Mr. Passman. They say they are getting along better than they
ever have done in the history of the country. I believe you will agree
they have made such a statement. ‘

Mr. Taper. They can get along with less calories.
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Mr. Ruopes. I have difficulty believin will wreck the Jap-
anese economy, but be that as it may, Mr. Secretary, you are very
zealous, I believe, to cut expenses and I want to congratulate you on
that.

SIZE OF MAAG STAFFS

I wish you would look into the MAAG’s, The chairman and mem-
bers of this committee have seen several in operation and while they
are made up mainly of officers thoroughly dedicated, I think there
are too many people in many of the MAAG's and I think the size of
them can be cut. I think they perhaps can have the various functions
more completely correlated than they are now so that in some in-
stances a naval officer can do the work of an Air Force officer and
vice versa, for example, without having each service represented, not
only in the officers corps but the enlisted corps as well. I wish you
would look into that.

Secretary McNamara. I understand there are in the order of 6,500
people involved. If we can make any reduction we will certainly look
mto it.

Mr. Ruopes. I am still somewhat disturbed over the language on
page 4. I hesitate to take it up any further, but it does bother me that
apparently we are going to continue to put military assistance funds
into nations which you would eall, in your categories on page 4, the
second category, without a firm resolve to take the secondary action
indicated in your second category to provide support they might need
in the event of an all-out attack by the Sino-Russian bloe. 1 wonder
if it is doing them any kindness or the American public any kindness
to let them think we will do something we do not intend to do?

Secretary McNasara. I think it 1s just a question of language in
this case. I would be happy to accept a modification of language.

Mr. Ruopes. I doubt we have a firm commitment to :lnybod-_\", if I
understand you correctly.

Secretary McNasara. That is not what I said and is obviously not
the condition we are operating under.

Mr. Ruopes. Mr. Secretary, actions speak pretty loudly. Words
are good, but actions speak louder. It would certainly be my hope
that before these hearings are over we can understand better what
our intentions are toward these second-category countries, because I
am as serious as I can be when I say I do not think we are doing them
any fayor, and we are certainly not doing the American taxpayers any
favor, if we lead them to believe a situation exists which does not
exist at all.

That is all.

Mr. Passman., Mr. Conte?

Mr. Coxte. I do not want to take the Secretary’s time. I agree
with Mr. Taber. I think we should post]l)one discussion on this point
until we see the outcome of the proposal from the authorizing com-
mittee. .

Mr. Taper. Three-quarters of the questions will be answered by the
authorization bill. A lot of the questions will be eliminated before
we get through. And a lot more will come alive.

Mr. Coxte. For the record I do want to say I was most pleased
with the President’s appointment of Secretary McNamara and I com-
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pliment Secretary McNamara on his fine presentation and skillful
testimony today.

Secretary McNamara. Thank you very much,

Mr. Passman, Mr. Secretary, we have appreciated having you be-
fore the committee. I believe that when the ultimate decision of the
committee is reached you will not have reason to be disappointed.
We must get the answers to some of these questions; and I want
to repeat, for fear of any misunderstanding, we have no alternative
than to start the hearings prior to the enactment of the authorization
bill, because if we should wait until we get the authorizing legislation,
in all probability it would be too late to have any hearings at all, or
very limited hearings. As Mr. Taber said, if we had the authorizing
legislation prior to these hearings, no doubt three-fourths of our ques-
tions would have already been answered.

I do not think it will be necessary for you to come back, because most
of these detailed questions can be answered by General Palmer and
others.

Thank you very much, Mr, Secretary, General Lemnitzer, and gen-
tlemen.

Moxpay, JuLy 24, 1961,
STATEMENT OF THE SECRETARY OF THE TREASURY
WITNESS
HON. DOUGLAS DILLON, SECRETARY OF THE TREASURY

Mr. Passman. The subecommittee will come to order.

We have with us this morning the Honorable Douglas Dillon, Sec-
retary of the Treasury, who will make a presentation relative to the
funds requested by the executive branch for the foreign aid program.

Mr. Secretary, do you have a statement to make to the committee ¢

Secretary DinroN. Yes, sir.

I would also like to say one other thing before I start.

The President. has asked me to join him for a meeting to consider
the Berlin situation at 12:15 this morning and he put the time back
because of this meeting. I wondered if that would be convenient ?

Of course, I will be able to come back again.

My, Passaan, Certainly, Mr. Secretary.

Perhaps we should indicate that the hearings will be somewhat more
difficult this year than in previous years, as a result of the back-door
financing system by which it is proposed to handle a substantial part
of the program.

Involved for this fiscal year is a total of some $6 billion, when we
take all phases of the foreign aid program into account.

I wonder if it is going to be convenient for you to remain with us
until we actually can pin down some of the information that is
needed. Could you give us a general idea as to your plans so that
we can plan our work accordingly, Mr. Secretary ?
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Seeretary Dirrox. I can come back this afternoon, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Passyan. If, out of the $6 billion, we might save $1 billion
or maybe $2 billion, that would be, I think, very much in the public
interest.

Mr. Secretary, we shall be glad to hear from you at this time.

PREPARED STATEMENT

Secretary Dizron. It is a privilege to appear before this commit-
tee in behalf of the appropriations requested by the President under
the foreign aid legislation submitted by him to the Congress. Since
this year I have not had any part in the detailed reproduction of
this program, I wish to confine my comments to the major financial
aspects of the economic aid program, which are my responsibility
as Secretary of the Treasury and Chairman of the National Ad-
visory Counecil on International Monetary and Financial Problems.

As Secretary of the Treasury, I have the responsibility for financ-
ing approved Government programs.

It is precisely because of this heavy responsibility that I hope my
belief that an adequate and soundly conceived foreign economic
assistance program merits high priority as one of our most pressing
national needs will carry some weight with this committee. The pro-
oram which forms the basis of the appropriations request before you
is soundly conceived. It is responsive to our national need for an ade-
quate foreign aid program. 1t is essential to our own security and
well-being and that of the entire free world.

Moreover, it is a program the United States can afford. A total of
$2.878 million is being requested in fiscal 1962 for the Act for Inter-
national Development. This amount includes authorization to reuse
some $287 million which we currently expect to receive from dollar
repayments of previous foreign oans. It also includes authority to
borrow $900 million from the Treasury for development loans. In
addition, the military assistance request for 1962 amounts to $1,885
million. This makes up an overall program of $4,763 million, ex-
cluding funds carried over from previous years' appropriations. The
total cost of the program amounts to less than 1 percent of our gross
national product—a figure well within the capacity of our economy.

The President’s program also includes a request for authority to
borrow from the Treasury $1,600 million for each of the following
4 years, as well as authority to reuse the dollars from repayments on
earlier foreign loans in each of these years. These repayments are
expected to average about $300 million annually.

T am only too well aware that there are some who single out this
program and seek to attribute to it alone the prospective excess of
expenditures over receipts in the overall budget for fiscal year 1962.

This, of course, is not the case.

72882—61—pt. 1—8
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For as this committee knows, only a fraction of the new request for
funds will result in expenditures during fiscal year 1962. Estimated
expenditures under this and previous foreign economic aid programs
in 1962 are $1,950 million. Together with military aid expenditures
this means a total of $3,650 million—approximately the same as the
estimate contained in the budget presented to the Congress by Presi-
dent Eisenhower. Expenditures in ensuing years will, of course, be
taken into account in the presentation of the budgets for those years.

On the revenue side of our budget, income in the coming fiseal year
will still substantially reflect the recession level earnings of the first
half of calendar 1961. Because of our growing national needs and
these reduced recession revenues, an excess of expenditures over receipts
is envisaged for fiscal 1962. Parenthetically, I might say that this is
not at all unusual in the year immediately following a period of re-
cession. Moreover, our unused plant capacity and our excessive un-
employment will prevent the budget deficit we face next year from
having inflationary results. Looking forward to fiscal year 1963, our
revenues are expected to increase substantially and should be adequate
to meet all of our national needs, both foreign and domestic.

BALANCE OF PAYMENTS

Now, you may well ask, what is the relationship of the foreign eco-
nomic assistance program to our balance of payments? This is a
matter that especially interests me as Secretary of the Treasury. The
program proposed is consistent, with our efforts to achieve and sustain
overall balance in our international payments. T wish to emphasize
that it is the form in which aid is extended—rather than the amount
to be provided—that is most relevant to this question. Under the
new program—as at present—we will continue to place primary em-
phasis on the purchase of U.S. goods and services by aid recipients.
The preponderant bulk of foreign aid expenditures will be made in
the United States. Such expenditures—which are accompanied by
American exports—have no adverse impact on our balance of pay-
ments. The fact that foreign assistance has been largely accompanied
by an outflow of American exports is not well understood by those who
seek to cure our balance-of-payments deficit by curtailing foreign eco-
nomie assistance.

For as long as our international payments situation requires, in ad-
ministering the Act for International Development, insofar as the
procurement of goods and services is involved, our objective will be
to reserve between 75 and 80 percent of the available funds for procure-
ment of U.S. goods and services, Because of earlier commitments,
this goal cannot be achieved immediately, but our efforts in this direc-
tion will have an increasingly favorable effect on our balance-of-pay-
ments position.

It is not in every case practicable or even desirable to require that
foreign-assistance funds be limited exclusively to the procurement of
U.S. goods and services. In some cases, particular commodities fi-
nanced by aid dollars are not available in the United States, or may
not be available here in the time required. Also, there are certain
situations that sometimes require the transfer of aid through cash
grants, a part of which is ultimately spent for the goods of other coun-
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tries. Nevertheless, through our procurement policy we will hold to
a minimum any adverse effect of aid spending on our balance-of-pay-
ments situation. I am satisfied that the present directives are ade-
quate to assure this result.

LONG-TERM COMMITMENT AND “BACK-DOOR” FINANCING REQUESTED FOR
LENDING OPERATION OF ECONOMIC AID PROGRAM

Now I would like to turn to another major aspect of the economic
aid program—one that is at the very heart of the new proposal. It
is the need for long-term authority to finance development lending.
To meet this need, the President has recommended financing the de-
velopment lending portion of the overall aid program by borrowing
from the Treasury. I have heard this criticized on three scores; that
it is an attempt to avoid coming to this committee for funds for eco-

nomic assistance: that it would supposedly eliminate fiscal responsi-
bility; and that it would force the Treasury into increasing the public
debt. I do not feel that these criticisms are warranted.

They are not warranted because the President’s proposals are, in
my judgment, not only essential to the effective implementation of the
program, but are entirely proper for this kind of program. They
are not designed to avoid established legislative and executive branch
procedures—nor would they. They are necessary as the most prac-
tical way of carrying out a sound development lending program which
will deal with the basic needs of a developing country and will pro-
vide incentive for such a country to thoroughly organize its plans and
to adopt appropriate measures of self-help and undertake basic and
difficult reforms essential to development. I am convinced from my
experience in the Department of State that Jong-term financing au-
thority is an essential tool for the achievement of our foreign policy
objectives. Iam equally convinced as Secretary of the Treasury that
this is the most efficient and least costly method of providing develop-
ment assistance.

As President Kennedy stated in his letter transmitting the draft
foreign assistance bill, “real progress in economic development can-
not. be achieved by annual short-term dispensation of aid and uncer-
tainties as to future intentions.” T am sure the committee is aware
of the insistent pressures for stop-gap financing that arise each year
under the present system. I am hopeful you will appreciate that an
adequate long-term program is essential to meet long-range needs, and
at less cost.

In my judgment, the inability of the Executive to make long-term
commitments diminishes the effectiveness and increases the ultimate
cost of the foreign aid program. Reasonable assurance of outside
assistance extending over a period of years may often mean the dif-
ference between success or failure in the efforts of a country to carry
out the measures requisite to effective development. Legislative
authority to make multi-year commitments will also provide an in-
centive to other industrialized countries to join with the United
States in providing aid to developing areas. o
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GRANTS TO BE FINANCED BY ANNUAL APPROPRIATIONS

It is for these reasons that the President has requested that devel-
opment loans be financed by borrowing from the Treasury. This
method would be used only for development loans, and specific ceilings
would be established limiting the amount of borrowing authority to
be exercised annually. All loan transactions making use of this au-
thority would be in dollars. All repayments would be in dollars.
Grants or other forms of assistance connected with the foreign aid
program would continue to be financed by annual appropriations.

OTHER PROGRAMS AND AGENCIES HAVING “BACK-DOOR” FINANCING

It is a common practice to finance lending operations of U.S. agen-
cies through loans and advances from the Treasury. The Treasury
uses this method to finance the programs of more than 20 agencies in
accordance with the statutes governing the activities of the particular
agency. A list of legislative authorizations currently in effect for
financing governmental activities through the borrowing method is
attached to this statement. (See p. 117.)

CONGRESSIONAL CONTROL OVER LENDING OPERATION

This fiscal arrangement need not—and will not—mean any loss of
legislative control over expenditures. The funds will be available
only for the purposes and in the amounts approved by the Congress.
Under the proposed legislation, specific congressional control over

the lending program would be exercised in each year of the 5-year
period in a number of ways:

First, the basic law, which is now before the Congress, would deter-
mine the availability of the funds year by year.

Second, the enabling act will require that certain specific criteria
be applied in the administration of the loan program.

Third, the Congress, if it so desired, could, by amendment of the
basic law, take away at any time what it had originally given. Tt
would be kept informed through quarterly reports as required by
the law and an annual presentation would be made to the authorizing
committees of the Congress covering all development lending opera-
tions.

Fourth, an annual presentation also would be made to the Ap-
propriations Committees of the Congress in accordance with the pro-
visions of the Government Corporation Control Act.

As applied to the development lending program it is my under-
standing that the following procedure would prevail:

(1) The President would annually submit a budget showing both
obligations and expenditures for the contemplated program, in ac-
cordance with law.
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(2) The Congress would have the responsibility of reviewing the
program and acting to authorize the use of the borrowing authority
and all available receipts year by year. In accordance with past
practice from which there has been no deviation this review would
take place in the first instance in the Appropriations Committees of
the respective Houses in the same manner as all other budget pro-
posals. The authorization for the use of funds would similarly ap-
pear in an appropriation bill.

(3) Congress could limit the use of funds in accordance with its
judgment, Limitations could be proposed by the Appropriations
Committees or by amendment to the bill on the floor of either House
in the same manner as Congress acts with respect to all other items
in an appropriation bill. Of course, it is presumed that in accordance
with legislative practice under the Government Corporation Control
Act. modifications or limitations would only be imposed in special
or unusual eircumstances.

(4) The executive branch would be limited, both as to obligations
and expenditures, by the amounts made available in the substantive
act or in the appropriation act, whichever is the more limiting.

(5) In any event the Executive branch could not firmly obligate
and could not expend borrowing authority prior to the date on which
it becomes available under the substantive act. However, it could
enter into conditional commitments which would be specfically sub-
ject to the money becomng available at a later date, and these would
be valid only to the extent that the money became available under
the congresional procedures described.

The amounts to be borrowed under the proposed legislation would
be included each year in the budget as new obligational authority in
the same manner as other appropriations. Similarly, expenditures
would appear in the regular expenditures budget. As far as the
budget is concerned, there is not the slightest difference between this
method of funding and the appropriation process heretofore used for
this program.

Borrowing from the Treasury under the Act for International De-
velopment would not mean that the Treasury would be forced into
any additional borrowing from the public. To put it another way,
the extent to which the Treasury may have to increase the public
debt—or alternatively rely upon tax or other income—is exactly the
same, whether foreign development lending is financed by the borrow-
ing method or by funds otherwise appropriated. The requirements
of this and all other programs, foreign and domestic, determine the
amount of overall expenditure which much be met by the receipts
of the Treasury.
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REPAYMENT OF LOANS IN DOLLARS

The financing of development loans by borrowing authority was
recommended by President Eisenhower in 1957 at the inception of the
Development Loan Fund. As you know, the Development Loan Fund
is authorized to make loans repayable in local currency—that is, re-
payable in the currency of the borrower, rather than in dollars. Ex-
perience has made it desirable to change this policy. It is now pro-
posed that all development loans under the new program be repaid
exclusively in dollars.

REQUEST FOR AUTHORITY TO USE DOLLARS REALIZED FROM PRIOR LOANS

The President has also requested authority to make available for
development lending the dollars to be realized from repayments of
earlier foreign obligations. This request is confined to outstanding
obligations in which the United States has the option to require dol-
lar repayment. The amounts will approximate $300 million a year
for the next 5 years. This is a reasonable extension of the revolving
fund principle that has been used in many other lending programs.
It would, in brief, put the returns from our earlier aid to industrial-
ized countries actively to work in our present program of helping the
newly developing countries. :

If the United States and the other industrialized countries of the
free world fully cooperate in a program of providing assistance to
the developing areas—a program based upon the self-help efforts of
the developing countries themselves—ie can look forward to tangible

progress for the hundreds of millions of people in lands less fortunate
economically than our own. Their economice progress is, to no small
degree, dependent upon us. Our own future in large measure depends
upon their future growth and prosperity. The President’s economic
aid program is essential to meet the need.
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Other programs and agencies having “back door” financing:

Agencies and special programs authorized to be financed by borrowings from the
Treasury as public debt transactions as of May 31, 1961

Agency or special program
Commodity Credit Corporation.__

Export-Import Bank of Washington
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation’
Federal home loan banks'

Federal National Mortgage Association *

Management and liguidating functions_ . _______

Secondary market operations
Special assistance functions

Federal Savings and Loan Insurance Corporation*

Housing and Home Finance Agency ; (Office of Administrator).__.

College housing
Flood insurance

Publie facility loans
Urban renewal Program.__ . . e e e e ——
Interior Department, Helium Act, as amended *
International Cooperation Adminisiration :
Loan to Spain

Mutnal defense assistant program
India emergency food aid
Foreign investment guaranteed fund*
Panama Canal Company *
Public Housing Administration
Rural Electrification Administration
St. Lawrence Seaway Development Corporation
Secretary of Agriculture:
Farmers’ Home .-\dminisrral'i(m:
Regular loans*
Farm tenant mortgugt’- insurance
Farm Housing loans®
Secretary of Commerce :
Maritime Administration : Federal ship mortgage insurance

Area Redevelopment Administration *__

Secretary of the Treasury : Federal civil defense__ . _____.
. Aug. 6, 1959

Tennessee Valley Authority °_

Date of initial
authority to
borrow from
the T'reasury

Mar. 8, 1938

July 31, 1945

Sept. 21, 1950

June 27, 1950

Sept. 7, 1950

Aug. 2, 1954

Do.

; Do.
June 27, 1950

Apr. 20, 1950

Aug. 7, 19506
Aug. 11, 1955
July 15, 1949
Sept. 13, 1960
Sept. 6, 1950

Apr. 3, 1048

June 15, 1951
July 18, 1956
Aug. 25, 1959
Sept. 1, 1937
July 30, 1947
May 13, 1954

July 30, 1947
Aug. 14, 1946
Oct. 14, 1949

July 15, 1958
May 1, 1961
July 30, 1953

U.8. Information Agency : Informational media gnarantee fund... July 18, 1956

Veterans' Administration, direet loan program

Virgin Islands Corporation®

Defense Production Act of 1950, as amended :
Export-Import Bank of Washington
General Services Administration
Secretary of Agriculture_

Secretary of the Interior.

Secretary of the Treasury____________
International Bank for Reconstruction and Development
International Monetary Fund
International Finance Corporation. .. oo
Credit to the United Kingdom

1 No advances from the Treasury have been made,

Apr. 20, 1950
May 20, 1959

Sept. 8, 1950
Do.

Do.
July 31, 1945

Aug. 'l'l 1955
July 15, 1946

2 Prior to division of the FNMA into 3 Frnzrnmﬂ the Association borrowed from the

Treasury through the Houging and Home F
tion Plan No. 22 of 1950,

2 Authorized to horrow such amounts as may be authorized in appropriation acts,

this date there has been no appropriation enactment.
4 Authorized in annual appropriation acts.

nance Administrator pursuant to Reorganiza-

Asg of

Latest act was approved June 29, 1960,

& Acet approved July 15, 1949, authorized borrowings as Congress may determine, not in

exeess of certain amonnts,
borrowed from the Treasury.

Act approved Oct. 14, 1949, anthorized £25 million to be

¢ Borrowings made under an earlier authority have been repaid and the earlier authority

has lapsed.
7 Authorized in annual appropriation acts,

Latest act was approved May 13, 1960,
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Mr. Passman. Thank you very much, Mr, Secretary.
FOREIGN-HELD, SHORT-TERM DOLLAR ASSETS

If the committee and our distinguished witness will bear with me,
I should like to indicate for the record at this point a table showing
that: (1) Foreign-held, short-term dollar assets at the calendar year
1952 amounted to $10,546,100,000; at the end of calendar year 1960,
$21,430,600.000, an increase of $10,884,500,000. That is double in
amount within 8 years,

GOLD HOLDINGS OF THE UNITED STATES AND OTHER
FREE WORLD COUNTRIES

I also want to indicate for the record that gold lmldin«m in the
U nl(ell States at the end of calendar year 1952 .uamnnled to $23,252
million, and at the end of calendar year 1960, $17,766 million, a reduc-
tion of $5,486 million in 8 years.
The rest of the “free world” at the end of 1952 held $13,028 million
in gold and at the end of calendar year 1960, $19.400 million, an in-
crease of $6.572 million over the same 8 years.

U.8. BALANCE OF PAYMENTS, 1950 THROUGH 1960
I would also like to state for the record the fact that the U.S. bal-
ance-of-payments position for the years 1950-60, inclusive, showed a

total dollar deficit in the 11 years amounting to $21,500 million.

U.8. PUBLIC DERT

And I want, too, to indicate for the record at this point the fact
that, a(u)l(hll'f to the latest available figures, the U.S. public debt
exceeds by nhout $23.710,500,000 the combined public debts of the
other 100 nations of the world.
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LIST OF RECIPIENT NATIONS IN FOREIGN AID PROGRAM
I shall give a detailed list in the record of all of the nations which
have been recipients of the foreign aid program since its inception.
(The material referred to follows:)

CoUNTRIES WHicH Have Receiven MSP A to DATE ok AR Procramen To
RECEIVE IT 1IN FiscaL YeAr 1962

Afghanistan
Argentina

Austria

Belginm

Bolivia

Brazil

British Guiana
British Honduras
Burma

Cambodia

Central African Republic*
Ceylon

Chad®*

Chile

China (Taiwan)
Colombia

Congo (Brazzaville) *
Congo (Leopoldville)*
Costa Riea

Cuba

Cyprus

Dahomey

Denmark

Dominican Republie
Ecuador

El Salvador

Ethiopia

Federation of Rhodesia and Nyasaland
France

Gabon*

Germany ( Federal Republie)
Ghana

Greece

Guatemala

Guinea

Haiti

Honduras

Iceland

India

Indonesia

Iran

Iraq

Ireland

Israel

Italy

Ivory Coast

Japan

Jordan

Kenya

Korea (South)
Laos

Lebianon
Liberia

Libya
Luxembonrg
Malagasy Republic®
Mali
Mauritania*
Mexico
Morocco

Nepal
Netherlands
Nicaragna
Niger

Nigeria
Norway
Pakistan
Panama
Paraguay

Pern
Philippines
IPoland
Portugal
Saudi Arabia
Senegal

Sierra Leone
Somalia

Spain

Sudan
Surinam
Sweden
Tanganyika
Thailand
Togo

Tunisia
Turkey
Uganda
United Arab Republic
United Kingdom
Upper Volta
Urnguay
Venezuela
Vietnam (South)
West Indies
Yemen
Yugoslavia
Zanzibar

jstanee limited to £50,000 Independence Day gift plus small feasibility study

Republic.
NOTE.-

Acts of 1951 and 1954, and amendments thereto,

ticularly the European recovery program.

_Data cover funds authorized and appropriated pursuant to the Mutual Security
and certain antecedent programs, par-
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PROVISION OF THE CONSTITUTION REGARDING WITHDRAWAL OF FUNDS
FROM THE TREASURY

Mr. Passman. I should like also to read at this point from article 1,
section 9, paragraph 7 of the Constitution of the United States, which
is contained in the House Rules and Manual on page 52:

No money shall be drawn from the Treasury, but in consequence of appropria-
tions made by law; and a regular statement and account of the receipts and
expenditures of all public money shall be published from time to time.

I want, further, to indicate for the record that the Congress and the
country operated for approximately 150 years in accordance with the

rovisions established by the Constitution. No exception to that

Jonstitutional provision was made until the early 1930s. Since that
time, however, there have been many exceptions, which certainly
proves that an exception in Government usually becomes a rule. It is
gomewhat like a temporary agency. It usually becomes a permanent
one,

EXPENDITURES IN 1962

Mr. Secretary, on page 4 of your statement, you say :

I am only too well aware that there are some who single out this program and
seek to attribute to it alone the prospective excess of expenditures over receipts
in the over-all budget for fiscal year 1962. This, of course, is not the case, For
as this committee knows, only a fraction of the new request for funds will re-
sult in expenditures during fiscal year 1962,

Is it not also a_fact, however, that appropriations made in prior
years for the foreign aid program, amounting to about $5 billion, or

maybe $6 billion, are to be expended in this fiscal year? Even though
you may not spend this year the money appropriated in fiscal 1962,
you are certainly going to have to draw from the Treasury those bil-
lions of dollars required to meet obligations and commitments entered
into as a result of appropriations made in prior years.

Secretary Druron. The estimate of that is $3,650 million.
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Mr. Passarax, The estimate which I have received of unexpended
funds in the pipeline of the Mutual Security program alone, and not
including other phases of foreign aid, amounts to more than $5.4
billion as of June 30.

Even though I agree with you that relatively little of the money
which we appropriate this year will be spent this year, there is a sub-
stantial amount appropriated in prior years for the same purpose that
will be spent.

Secretary Diuron. I do not think you can attribute an overall defi-
cit to any single program.

Mr. Passmax. 1am not endeavoring to do so.

Secretary Druron. That is all I say.

Mr. Passyax. You are indicating that you may not obligate in this
fiscal year the $3.6 billion appropriation being requested for fiscal
year 1962
" Secretary Diuron. That is what my statement says, $3,650 million.

Mr. Passman. Iquote from your statement :

I am only too well aware that there are some who single out this program
and seek to attribute to it alone the prospective excess of expenditures over re-
ceipts in the overall budget for fiscal year 1962. This, of course, is not the case.

Your statement, in my opinion, would tend to leave those who read
it with the impression that there is going to be such a small amount
spent out of what is appropriated in 1962 that it will have very little
effect.

We both agree, however, that appropriations from prior years for
the same purpose expended in this fiscal year will have a substantial
effect. Am I accurate in that observation ?

Secretary Dizron. That is what I say, yes.
Mr. Gary. Will the gentleman yield ?
Mr. Passman. 1 yield.

EXPENDITURES IN FUTURE YEARS AGAINST FISCAL YEAR 1962 OBLIGATIONS

Mr. Gary. Isitnot also true that this money appropriated this year
will be obligated this year and will have to be spent in future years?

Secretary DruroN. That is correct.

Mr. Passmax. And that, then, throws out of kilter the same amount
in subsequent years. Your statement could be misleading to those who
read it, if they did not go on to subsequent pages?

Secretary Druron. Yes, the subsequent paragraph.

Mr. Passaaxn. I think I should indicate for the record, subject to
any revisions that may be necessary for accuracy, that during the past
6 years the Congress reduced the President’s request by a net total
amount of $4.565 million.  Yet, during the same 6 years, notwithstand-
ing charges that we were recklessly wrecking the program, there was
a cumulative aggregate of $1,553,600,000 of unobligated funds.




SECRETARY DILLON’S LETTER TO MEMBERS OF CONGRESS

Mr. Secretary, may I quote from a letter from Secretary Rusk and
yourself? With your assent, I want to state that I received this letter,
marked “Personal” and dated July 18, 1961, saying:

¥ * % The 1961 passage of foreign aid as requested by the President is of such
critical importance to our national interest that we are taking this unusual step

of communicating with you personally regarding certain key questions that have
been raised during the congressional hea rings.

You stated in the letter that the—

President’s proposal does not ask for any reduction in control of the Congress
over the aid program except in a single case, and that Congress itself will
establish a policy that a specific amount of funds will be available for stated
periods unless reasons of sufficient consequence arise to curtail or revoke them.

REDUCTION IN APPROPRIATIONS SUBSEQUENT TO APPROVAL OF SPECIFIC
AMOUNT OF LENDING AUTHORIZATION

Mr. Secretary, upon the basis of this excerpt from your letter which
I have just quoted, I should like to ask: If the Congress should ap-
prove what we refer to as the back-door spending approach for financ-
mg foreign aid, in the amount, let us say, of $800 million for fiscal
year 1962, and as a part of the proposed 5-year plan; and subsequent
to that action, if the Committee on Appropriations, upon investiga-
tion and examination, should determine that this amount of money
is in excess of actual needs and, accordingly, should make a reduction,
let us say, to $600 million, would the committee’s position be accepted
by the executive as positive? And, also, would or would it not be
subject to a point of order?

Secretary Dirrox. T am not an expert on points of order.

Mr. Passman. Then, I withdraw t\m[ part and ask you, would it be
accepted if the committee should reduce the authority granted by
$200 million, subsequent to the authorization ?

Secretary DiLron. I think that, in my statement beginning on page
13, T pointed out rather carefully what the situation would be. On
page 15, paragraph 4, it says that :

The executive branch would be limited, both as to obligations and expenditures,

by the amounts made available in the substantive act or in the appropriation
act, whichever is the more limiting.
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That appropriation act would have to take place each year, as I
pointed out earlier.

Mr. Passman. One would come before, and one after.

Mr. Forn. Would the Chairman yield ?

My, Passman. Yes.

PROPOSED PROCEDURE FOR AUTHORIZING AND APPROPRIATING FUNDS

Mr. Forp. When wonld this submission under the Government Con-
trol Act come? Would it be submitted as a part of the appropriation
bill for the remainder of the mutual security bill?

Secretary Dinron. Yes; it has been submitted to you as of now
wherein the President’s supplemental budget message of July 6, 1961
provides under “Development loans:”

There are hereby authorized to be made such expenditures, pursuant to title 1
of chapter 2 of part I—

which refers to the authorization bill not yet passed—

within the limits of funds and borrowing authority available under that title
and in accordance with law and such contracts and commitments, without re-
eard to fiscal year limitations as provided in section 104 of the Government
Corporation Control Act, as amended, as may be necessary in carrying out the
programs set forth in the budget for the current fiscal year for operations un-
der that title.

That is the administration’s request and if this committee saw fit
to put a limitation in there, they would be perfectly capable of doing
it and that limitation would be binding.

Mr. Passyan. Applicable to this year’s appropriation ?

Secretary Dinron. Yes, sir.

Mr. Forn. Do you have another copy of that, Mr. Secretary ?

Secretary Dinron. Certainly; this is the regular communication
from the President you have before you and which you are consider-
INg NOW.

Tt is House Document No. 208 of the 87Tth Congress.

Mr. Forp. That document encompasses all of the mutual security
fund budget request?

Secretary Dinron. That is right.

Mr. Forb. Of course, that is all predicated upon the authorization
legislation being approved !

Secretary Dinron. That is correct.

Mr. Forn. That is the precise procedure by which this would happen
for fiscal 1962 as well as subsequent fiscal years?

Secretary DiLron. Each subsequent fiscal year there would be the
same request, and this would be under the Government Corporation
Control Act. It would come before this committee and the com-
mittee would, each year, have to authorize the expenditure of the
funds.

Until that authorization had taken place, as a result of the action
by the Congress after hearing by this committee, the funds that had
been made available for this particular year would not be available
for use.

Mr. Gary. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Forp. Surely.

Mr. Gary. Why would the President request this amount if we
already had authorized him to borrow it from the Treasury ?
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Secretary Dirrox. Ts that a question for me?

Mr. Gary. Yes.

Secretary DrLron. The reason is that this is what we understand,
or what the administration understands, the Government Corpora-
tion Control Act to provide. It isthe law.

Mr. Ruopes. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Passman. Yes, sir.

Mr. Ruopes. Mr. Secretary, would it be possible to go back over
your testimony on pages 13, 14, and 15 to make sure I understand ?

Secretary DrLrox. _g‘lalssolntel_\': yes. I think that is the key thing.

This is not just—on page 13 and going through 15—this is not
just limited to my own views, but these are the views that have been
carefully prepared and are the administration’s views on this subject.

Mr. Ruopes. Mr. Secretary, it was my understanding that the
administration desired the legislative committee to authorize annual-
Iy, and that the executive department of the Government could go
to the Treasury with borrowing authority for the purpose of mak-
ing development loans?

Secretary Diuron. That is right.

Mr. Ruopes. Is this still the desire of the executive department ?

Secretary Dirrox. That is right.

Mr. Ruooes. On page 14, paragraph 2, it says:

The Congress would have the responsibility of reviewing the program- and
acting to anthorize the use of the borrowing authority and all available receipts
¥Year by year,

Do I understand this to mean that the legislative committee would
authorize borrowing authority each year?

Secretary DiLLoN. No: this would take place in the Appropriations
Committee. This is the thing we are talking about.

The next sentence says:

In accordance with past practices from which there has been no deviation,
this review would take place in the first instance in the Appropriations Com-
mittees of the respective Houses in the same manner as all other budger
proposals,

Mr. Ruopes. Then the words, “authorize the borrowing authority,”
have no clear meaning to me.

Do I understand that the review occurs after the funds have been
spent and after the borrowing authority has been exercised ?

Secretary Dinrow. No.

Mr. Ruones. Would you please explain further?

Secretary Diurow. It is probably because of the technical use of
the word “authorization” and the words “authorizing committee.”

The authorizing committees of the Congress would authorize the
program as a whole, That is one. Then, in addition, under this
Government Corporation Clontrol Act, the excerpt T just read from
the communication of the President to the Congress transmitting the
appropriation request, there would also be this language under devel-
opment loans:

There are hereby authorized to be made such expenditures, pursnant to
title I—
and so on, under the borrowing authority. In other words, you have
the borrowing authority, but you could not make any expenditures
under it until those expenditures had been authorized in the appro-
priations act.




125

The word “authorization” in this case covers the action of the
Appropriations Committee as well.

AUTHORITY OF CONGRESS TO REDUCE FUNDS UNDER LONG-TERM
COMMITMENT PROPOSAL

Mr. Riropes. What is the difference, in effect, of this type of ar-
rangement and the appropriation of no-year funds?

Is not the effect identical?

Secretary Ditrox. The only difference in this type of arrangement,
as I can see it, is that the Congress would be saying that it was their
intent, if everything was the same, and unless there was some good
evidence to make them act to the contrary, that they envisaged a cer-
tain amount of funds being spent every year. Therefore, there would
be an additional burden on the Congress, I think, to take action to cut
this back, and they would have to ge sure there was some very good
reason to do this.

T want to be perfectly clear on this and that is the reason for the
statement beginning at the bottom of page 14 under paragraph 3,
where its says:

Of course, it is presumed that in accordance with legislative practice under
the Government Corporation Control Act, modifications or limitations would
only be imposed in special or unusual circnmstances.

The fact is that the Appropritions Committees have always had
that authority, under this act, but they have not utilized it to cut back,
or to limit the amounts that one of these Corporations might spend,
although they could do so.

They could do the same thing here, but there would be an extra
burden of proof on them.

Mr. I?{norms. The only sanction, however, would be their own con-
science ?

Secretary Diuron. That is right, the only sanction.

Mr. PassmaN. Mr. Secretary, would the executive department wait
each year for an examination by the Appropriations Committee, be-
fore entering into any commitments, or would the department enter
intg commitments prior to a review by the Appropriations Commit-
tee !

Secretary Dirox. The whole point of this is to have the ability to
make long-range commitments, but these commitments could only be
conditional. As shown at the bottom of page 5, it could enter mnto
considerable commitments which would be specifically subject to the
money becoming available at a later date. These would Jbs legally
valid only to the extent the money became available under the pro-
cedures described. The idea would be in each one of these cases they
would write in a particular clause to this effect, and each one would
also be reported to the Congress.

Mr. Passman. If the borrowing authority has been granted, the
executive branch would enter into commitments and obligations. It
would not be expected that the Conﬁress, in subsequent years, would
pass legislation that would cancel those commitments. Is that not
about the position we would be in?

Secretary DiLrox. I think there would be a very strong presumption
against canceling even these conditional commitments, but if one of
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them should be very bad and you should find this was a complete waste
of money, there would be no reason not to take action to limit either
that specific one or the overall total.

Mr. Passmax. In effect, the Congress would not exercise the con-
trols and prerogatives under this type of authorization as it does under
the present one, by which you have to come in for annual appropria-
tions?

Secretary DiroN. I think it would have the right, but in effect there
would be a substantial extra burden of conscience, as Mr. Rhodes
said, not to take this action unless there was a very specific reason to
do so. So it would be more difficult.

Mr. Passman. The record does not indicate that the Congress has
ever made exception to the commitments undertaken through this
type of legislation. Isthat a statement of fact?

Secretary Diron. That is a statement of fact.

Mr. Passman. Evidently the Executive sees some advantage in
getting the program away from effective congressional ehecks. Other-
wise, you would not be asking for this type of legislation. We are all
Americans. We can discuss this very frankly. Unless you have some
advantage in taking the program away from close serutiny and effec-
tive congressional i'Ullfl'{)]ls-i. there would be no reason for this request ?

Secreatary Dinron. There is no desire to take it out of any close
scrutiny. The only reason is to have the authority, which we do not
now have in usable form, to make the multiyear conditional gom-
mitments,

Mr. Passasan. Mr. Secretary, do you know of any foreign aid pro-
ject that was ever started that had to be abandoned because of lack
of funds?

Secretary Dmron. I am not aware of that. Our problem has been
that we have not been able to make long-range commitments because
of the way the law exists.

EXISTING AUTHORITY TO MAKE LONG-TERM PROJECTS

Mr. Passaan. How about the long-range projects? There are pro-
jects in progress now which will not be completed until 1971 and 1972.
Under the Development Loan Fund, the expenditures, the actual
checks drawn, have amounted to only a very small percentage of the
total amount of the DLF appropriation, which means, of course, that
you do already have long-range planning, and you advance the money
against the ln‘nj(’f'l. for which you made the loan as it progresses. Is
that correct?

Secretary Ditron. That is perfectly correct, but that is not long-
range planning. That means merely that we tell a country that they
‘an build a dam, and we finance it at the beginning. They start the
dam in the year in which the funds are available, and we set aside the
total amount necessary to pay for it, but we are not able to tell them
that the year after that they will be able to start an irrigation proj-
ect which has to do with that dam, and the year after that start an-
other dam somewhere else, which is what we would be able to do under
this.




DLF FINANCING OF PROJECTS IN INDIA

Mr. Passman. Is India’s 5-year plan not now being financed from
the Development Loan Fund ? 7" Have you not, in the past, been financ-
ing projects in India?

Secrets ary Diurox. Quite inadequately, because we were not able
to make long-range commitments. We have told the Indians, be-

cause we were forced by time this year, that we would make available
a certain amount of funds for the coming fiscal year, provided Con-
gress would appropriate it.

Mr. Forn. You mean inadequately in dollars, or inadequately other-
wise ?

Secretary Dirrox. Inadequately in dollars.

Mr. Forp. Could we have, in the record, how much in dollars we
have made available? I think we ought to have that.

Secretary Dinron. Yes.

(The information requested follows:)

U7.S. dollar assistance lo India— Obligations and other commilments

Fiscal years Haml year | Fiscal year
194660 1961

Mutual Security Economie Ald:
International Cooperation Administration

Technieal cooperation. ... _..._..
Bpecial assistance ... ...

Development Loan Fund (loan approvals) ._ .. - ..o .oooooo..

Public Law 480

Title I—Grant loans__ S et s
Title II—-Emeargency rellef . . ]
Title III—Voluntary reliel agencles._ . . oo ... |

Export-Import Bank (long term)
Other 1.8, economie programs..__

| Excludes malaria eradication program,
* Breakdown of this figure is as follows:
Emergency wheat loan. .
Lend-lease credit . o LT
Surplus property EROIRY = e LR L -
Technical assistance. .

BUDGETARY EFFECT OF LONG-TERM COMMITMENTS

Mr., Passsan, Mr. Secretary, I am not trying to have my way
about these things, but 1 am trying to understand what we are doing.
Do you feel that the financing of either domestic or foreign pro-
grams by this type of arrangement is just as prudent so far as the
cost is concerned? It would not involve the spending of any more
money than under the system of annual appropriations?

Secretary Dirrox. There is no difference as far as the budgetary
effect goes, because we have to balance expenditures with income in
either event. The only advantage of this sort of system, the only
place where I think it should be used—and I think it should be used
most. sparingly—is in places where long-range planning and finane-
ing are necessary. Congress has generally used it for those purposes
and not for ol]mn, although I do think sometimes people like to go
too far, Iven in this session of the Congress we have written letters

—61—pt.1——9
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opposing the use of this authority because we thought it was not
proper.

Mr. Passman. How about the Indus water project. Would it come
under this arrangement ¢

Seeretary Dicron. That type of thing would. We were able in
the Indus project to treat that as an exceptional special case and get
special consideration of that in the authorizing legislation a year or
so ago. That, as a special case, is in effect already treated as a long-
term commitment.

ANNUAL APPROPRIATIONS FOR LONG-TERM DOMESTIC PROGRAMS

Mr. Passaran, Mr. Secretary, I ecannot believe that the fundamen-
tals by which we have been operating our system of government in
America for 187 years is wrong.

Do you think we should have a more liberal plan in dealing with
those foreign matters, many of which we know very little about, than
we have for our own domestic program here in America, which we
understand rather well ?

Secretary Dizron. No, I do not think so. We have 20-some-odd
domestic programs that are financed by this.

Mr. Passyman. Out of literally thousands of them.

Secretary Dinron. Out of thousands.

Mr. Passyax, Let us consider, if we may, the public works program
in our own country. I recall that in 1927 in the lower Mississippi
River Valley our losses from floodwaters exceeded $1 billion, and 329
lives were lost.  We finally succeeded in getting an authorization for
flood control and related works, and in subsequent years we increased
that authorization. Just the same, we must carry on the program
through annual appropriations, many years receiving maybe 5 per-
cent of the total cost involved, and in many instances with projects re-
quiring 15, 18, or 20 years and more to be brought to a conclusion. Not-
withstanding the fact that those testifying for the funds for this pro-
gram have indicated that they could use substantially more money in
rn'in,t_ring_r these projects to completion, the committees of the Congress,
in their wisdom, have regularly limited the annual appropriation to a
small percentage, in many instances, of the total authorized project.

Would that procedure indicate that these projects. which were
started 18, 15, or 12 years ago, were poorly planned.? Would it mean
that we could not bring those projects to a conclusion as economically
and effectively as we could had we undertaken them on the borrowing
authority basis?

Secretary Dinrox. No. Tt is simply that the Congress has indi-
cated so far that it prefers to handle the foreign construction in a dif-
ferent way. Congress has specifically said that the Development Loan
Fund, when it makes loans, should set aside not just what is needed
under a 1-year program, but set aside each time the funds which are
needed to carry the thing through to completion, even if it is 4, 5, 6,
or more years,

Mr. Passyan. Mr. Secretary, if we plan wisely for our programs
and projects here in America, would it not possibly be to our advantage
to take the time to plan prudently for these projects abroad, rather
than make hasty commitments? I do not see why we should have a
double standard—one for foreign projects, about which we must ad-
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mit we know very little, if anything, and extend to them a preference
over projects in our own country, ) ; 3 Y
Secretary Dirrow. Certainly, in dealing with foreign countries, I
am sure they would not understood our system whereby, as you say,
we authorize a project and it stays for years without getting a dime.

INDICATIONS OF POOR PLANNING IN PREVIOUS YEARS

Mr. Passman. In many instances, under the type of legislation
which you have had, with the exception of maybe a restriction this
year, as high as 20 percent of all projects, we shall say, in the technical
aid program had been entered into with poor planning, hasty obliga-
tion of partial funds, only to discover that there was an ervor. These
projects then were abandoned and the funds used to initiate new
projects, so as to put them in the category of continuing projects be-
fore returning to the committee.

We have run into such conditions as that in hundreds of instances,
even where we have some degree of control. I think that now some
development loan contracts, obligations, or letters of credit are being
withdrawn simply because of hasty consideration. If you would
check your record, I think you would find that to be true.

It will be very difficult to explain to the American people that we
are going to make this exception for foreign aid, especially when it
has been so well established that in the past it has been very poorly
handled, and there is no indication, atllmr than conversation, that
there will be any change for the better this vear. You will continue
with the same types of projects, in the same countries, and using the
same personnel, with few exceptions, and in all probability it will
mean more money.

APPROPRIATIONS, OBLIGATIONS AND EXPENDITURE OF DEVELOPMENT
LOAN FUNDS

If this program can operate on merit, and stand on its own feet,
why do you ask for the exception, especially since each year you have
been given more money than you could use, even after reductions had
been made by the Congress?

Secretary DiLron. That has not been the case for the development
loan operation. We have consistently had inadequate funds, except
for the first year.

Mr, Passaan. You would probably have inadequate funds in all
of the items if it were left up to the executive department as to how
much money could be spent throughout the world. I do not think
thf]‘.l'{‘. is ever such a thing as providing as much as they would like
to have.

Secretary DiLron. The Congress itself agreed that the funds origi-
nally appropriated for the last 4 years for the Development Loan
funlrl were inadequate. They agreed by appropriating supplemental

unds.

Mr. Passman. Even with the waste and mishandling and ineffective-
ness, the program has wound up with funds on hand.

Secretary Dinron. We had no uncommitted funds in the Develop-
ment Loan Fund, Mr, Chairman.
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Mr. Passman. What is the total amount of money appropriated
to the Development Loan Fund since its inception? Have you those
figures there?

Secretary Diuton. I think I have. I think it is $2 billion. I have
the figures here somewhere.

It 1s $2 billion.

ACTUAL EXPENDITURES AGAINST DLF APPROPRIATIONS

Mr. Passyan. What are the expenditures against that amount;
the actual checks drawn?

Secretary Ditrox. 1 do not have the figure on checks drawn, but it
is very small.

Mr. Passman. Very small, percentagewise. But, we do not want to
guess here. It is too serious a business.

Secretary DirLon. I have an estimate as of June 30. The estimate
is that $511 million has been spent.

Mr. Passman. Over a period of 4 years.

Secretary Dinon. That is correct.

Mr. Passman. Out of $2 billion-plus appropriated, in the past 4
years you have actually spent about 25 percent.

Seeretary Dizrox. That is correct.

OBLIGATIONS FOR LONG-RANGE PROJECTS

Mr. Passman. The other $114 billion has been obligated?

Secretary Dinron. That is right.

Mr. Passatan. There must be long-range projects involved there.
Would that be a statement of fact ?

Secretary Diuron. It is a statement of fact. I think we have talked
about that in past years. This generally follows the experience of
the World Bank and the Export-Import Bank. It takes about this
period of time, 4 or 5 or 6 years, to spend money that has been
appropriated.

Mr. Passyax. You do not think we are going to destroy this pro-
gram and what little respect, if any, some of these foreign nations
have for us by making this thing too easy ?

Secretary DiLrox. No, I do not, Mr, Chairman.

Mr. Passman. You do not actually believe that possibly if we let
those people know that this money is coming from the overburdened
taxpayer, and it is hard to get, maybe there would be a better condi-
tion? From the beginning of time we have always lived up to our
commitments.

Secretary Dmurox. I think they know it is coming from the over-
burdened taxpayer in any event. The way it is financed has nothing
to do with that. :

QUESTION OF WHERE REGULAR AFPPROPRIATION PROCEDURE HAS FAILED

Mr. Passman. Are you going to point out, anywhere in the record,
where we have fouled up, have had poor planning and unsound proj-
ects in the past, simply because you could not commit for 5 years?
You have had long-range planning all along.
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Secretary Diron. It is very difficult, if not impossible, to work out
real long-range plans which require action by other countries, unless
you can make long-range commitments,

Mr. Passaran. What countries are now objecting to the system we
have used in the past 15 years in disbursing some $86 billion, or 1
should say, more accurately a total post-World War II cost for for-
eign aid of some $106 billion? On what particular projects do you
find we are in trouble?

Secretary Diurox. There have been a number of places where they
have hoped that we could give them long-range support to develop-
ment plans, and we have not been able to do that.

Mr. Passyan. Have we lost the friendship of any countries as a
result of this? Have they turned from us simply because we could
not commit ourselves ?

Secretary Dinron. No; but the long-range programs have not gone
through the way we would like to have seen them go through, and I
think their development has been slowed up because of this.

Mr. Passman. Specifically, could you tell us what counfries, where
you have long-range plans, have objected because we could not com-
mit ourselves on the long-range plans? I think it would look better
for the record if we pinpointed now what countries, what projects,
and on what dates we got fouled up with these countries because we
could not enter info long-range commitments.

Secretary Dinrox. I would like to say in that connection two
things. First, Taiwan is one country where they had a very good
long-range program which involved higher taxes and a whole lot of
rather difficult decisions which they felt they wanted to go ahead and
do, but then when they found that we could not commit ourselves
alongside them, they did not feel they conld go ahead.

A second one is in

Mr. Passman. Why did they not go ahead, Mr, Secretary? I am
trying to understand it. Let us pinpoint the reasons why they did
not go ahead with it. All they had to do was to call the legislature
into session and pass the laws. Could they not have gone throungh
with their reforms and said, “We are willing to go along with this”#

Secretary Diurox. They were not able to assure their people that
they would get the support that was necessary to make some of these
reforms possible.

QUESTION OF NECESSITY FOR HAVING FUNDS AVAILABLE BEFORE FOREIGN
LEGISLATURES HAVE ACTED

Mr. Passaan. Have we reached the point that we have to go out
and tell them that we have put up our money, and have it ready to
draw a check, before we even ask them, the recipients, to pass legis-
lation to provide that they will put up part of it ¢

Secretary Drron. No. They have been putting up a part of it
right along. I am talking about much more fundamental legislation.

Mr. Passmax., What does it involve?

Secretary Diuron. Changing their taxes, changing their whole
economic system. Things of that nature.

Mr. Passman. Could they not pass legislation providing for those
changes, and get it on the statute books?
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Secrétary Druron, They could, but they were reluctant to do it if
they did not know they were going to get funds readily available.

Mr. Passman. Could they not repeal the legislation very quickly
if the funds should not be available?

Secretary Druron. I do not think foreign countries like to pass
legislation and then have to repeal it.

Mr. Foro. Will the chairman yield?

BOGOTA CONFERENCE

Mr. Passman. If the gentleman does not object, I should like to
continue at this point.

I remember very well, sir, with reference to the Bogotéi Conference
that we were assured there would not be any requests for money
until such time as those countries had passed legislation pmvidinﬁ
for the land reforms and tax reforms needed, until after they ha
met the criteria that were established. But the rush act was put
on, before those things had been done, so we came in here and, based
upon the fact that we had made the commitment, appropriated the
entire amount. This does not alter the fact, however, that specific
promise was made that the countries would bring about certain re-
forms relative to lands and taxes, and so forth, before the money
would be made available by us.

I wonder if something of similar nature is not what we are up
against here, that we are going to proceed to enter into these agree-
ments prior to the land and tax reforms? Would it be expected that
this is the pattern we might follow, or is that the exception?

Secretary Diron. No, I think the idea is that funds will not be
made available under those Bogotd programs unless there is progress
in each country. What that exact progress will be may vary from
case to case,

Mr. Passman. We have already appropriated the money. The
agreement has been entered into. The race is being run.

Secretary Dirron, You have appropriated the money. It has not
been spent yet.

Mr. Pressman. Contracts have been signed.

Secretary DizroN. No; none of them has been signed.

Mr. Passman. You are already obligated for three projects.

Secretary Diuron. As far as I know, none of it has been obligated.

Mr. Passman. Let me repeat the statement that you have obligated
three projects.

Secretary Ditron. I was thinking about the Inter-American Bank.
I do not know what the ICA may have done.

Mr. Passman. Iyield to the gentleman.

Secretary Drron. I would like to answer one thing which you
did not allow me to answer.

Mr. Passmaw. Please do, Mr. Secretary.

Secretary Drurox. That is in connection with the specific feeling
about this long-term planning. There has been prepared, in prepa-
ration for the meeting at Montevideo, a series of reports by the Inter-
American Economics and Social Council, which has been preparing
basic documents for that. These have been prepared by leading Latin
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!}lmel‘ican economists. One of the conclusions of the basic report is
that—

Long-term plans for social and economic development must be supplemented
by long-term plans for financing from external as well as from internal re-
sources.
There is a case where all of Latin America feels that action of this
—Z Y = . e
sort 18 necessary. There is a specific example,

REFORM LEGISLATION PRIOR TO COMMITMENT OF U.S. FUNDS

Mr, Passaan. Should we not have a feeling in the matter, since
'we are putting up the money? Why should we not be more specific?

It appears to me, Mr. Secretary, as if we are trying to cure just
about all of our ills with money. It also appears to me that this
would be a better program, and the various countries would have more
respect. for us, if we indicated this money is hard to come by, and let
it be known aetion on their part is expected—for example, let us see
yon get your project started, pass your legislation, put your land re-
forms and tax reforms into effect. If those projects or reforms are
good at all, they are basically as good without the American dollars;
are they not?

Secretary Dirron. I am not sure that they all can be carried through
successfully—I do not think they could—without outside support.

Mr. Passman. But, if it is desirable to have land and tax reforms
in these countries, it is desirable at any time, either with or without
our money; is it not ?

Secretary DirroN. Not necessarily, if they cannot afford what goes
with it, which are the roads, the schools, the water systems, and things
of that nature.

Mr. Passman. It would not be advantageous to have the legislation
on the books prior to the commitment ?

Secretary Dmron. I do not think there is any use having legisla-
tion on books that you cannot afford.

Mr. Passman. Let us put that shoe on our foot. Why do you want
to have legislation on our books when we do not know whether they
are going through with it or not? Could we not discuss that point
briefly? Would it not work both ways?

Secretary Ditrox. The legislation is all shot through with the basie
thought that we will make our aid available to those who help them-
selves. ;

To make this effective, we have to allow someone to be the judge
of that. The Executive, in operating under the criteria laid down
by the Congress, has to be that judge, if this is to be an effective pro-

TAN.
= Mr. Passman. The foreign nations are the recipients of this pro-
gram, are they not?

Secretary Dmrox. That is right.

Mr, Passmax. Even the recipients should be prepared to accept
Santa Claus, if T may be pardoned for so expressing it. Why should
we have to pass legislation, put up the money and say, “We are all
ready to go, and will give you this money, provided you will pass
laws”? Would it not be just a little bit better, as they are the recipi-
-ents, to say, “You get your house in order, and after you get your
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house in order we will pass legislation”? Why do we have to look
and be stupid, as many express it, passing legislation in advance of
the legislation for participation on the part of the nations which
are the recipients?

Secretary Dmron. I do not think you do look stupid.

Mr. Passyan. A lot of people think so.

I yield.

QUESTION OF PROJECTS IN TAIWAN SUFFERING FROM LACK OF LONG-TERM
COMMITMENTS

Mr. Forp. Mr. Secretary, I am very much interested in the illustra-
tion you mentioned about an alleged failure to consummate a project
or program with Taiwan because of the possibility that Iederal
funds would not be available. Is that not what you said ?

Secretary DiLroN, What I said was that the Taiwanese had a long-
term program of reform which they have not carried out as effectively
as we would have liked. I think one very clear reason for that is that
we were not able to match the long-term aspect of that with long-term
commitments.

Mr. Forp. I would like to make two observations in that regard.

It has been my personal impression that Taiwan, among a few
limited others, has always been substantially supported by an over-
whelming majority of the Members of the House and the Senate. I
do not think t{le Congress, or at least the majority of Congress, would
have been reluctant to support such a program if it were singled
out and earmarked as a country program which needed financing.

Secondly, it is my general impression that if there has been any
reluctance to support Taiwan, it has come from certain sources in the
executive branch of the Government.

Mr. Gary. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Forp, It seems to me that, based on our past record of sub-
stantial amounts of money, aid, and assistance, military and economie,
for Taiwan, they could have assumed our good faith in the future.

I yield to the gentleman from Virginia.

Mr. Gary. Has not a certain amount of reluctance come as a result
of conditions in Taiwan itself?

Mr. Forp. T am not the best witness on that, but certainly we can
be proud of and not apologize for our record of support for the Tai-
wanese Government, both economic and military.

Mr. Passman. If the gentleman will yield at this point, I think we
should say for the record that Taiwan has been one place where we
have put so much aid that they have had to cancel many projects.
They found, after they had started planning them, they were not
feasible. '

I think one of them was a dam or a water project which they aban-
doned. The record will further show, I think, that somewhat the
same condition prevailed with reference to an expensive sawmill in
Taiwan. I think the record will indicate that something like 212
g‘l‘qjec!s, maybe some of them minor in nature, were canceled in

alwan. Are you familiar with the record concerning those projects,

Mz, Secretary ?
Secretary Dirron. No, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Passaran. You have not heard anything about them #
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Secretary Dmrox. I heard about a sawmill, but that was before my
time in the State Department.

Mr. Passsan. Would you not like to ;,lg)o into some of those matters,
and know well what we are up against before you use as an example
Taiwan, one of the largest recipients under this aid program, where
we have canceled maybe more projects, if we take it on a population
basis, than any other place on the face of the earth; before you use
that one country as an example to get the foreign aid program out
from under control of the Appropriations Committees and the
Congress?

QUESTION OF PROJECTS IN LATIN AMERICA SUFFERING FROM LACK OF
LONG-TERM COMMITMENTS

Could you name any other project at this time?

Secretary Dimron. I named the whole of Latin Aimerica.

Mr. Passaan. That is a blanket statement, sir. Could you pin
down projects in Latin America ?

Secretary Diuron. Projects of long-term planning in every country
of Latin America.

Mr. Passaay. Could you pin down one project for which they say,
“We want to get going on this project, but we will not pass this legisla-
tion until you have passed yours”? We rushed into a program and
in a matter of weeks made an appropriation of $500 million. What
countries are actually making land and tax reforms, and have actually
passed legislation dealing specifically with the Bogoti Conference
agreement, since the Latin American appropriation was made ?

"Secretary Diuron. I will have to supply that for the record.
Mr. Passman. Please do so, for all of Latin America.
(The information requested follows:)

RecesT Serr-Hewe MeAsUrRes IN LATIN AMERICA

Passage of Public Law 86-735 by the U.S. Congress and the signing of the
Act of Bogotd by representatives of the member nations of the Organization
of American States, both in September of last year, reflected the growing feel-
ing that social progress in Latin America is the joint responsibility of all classes
and all nations in the region. Not only did these actions capture the spirit of
change which was already beginning to be reflected in various kinds of social
reform throughout Latin America but they provided incentive and stimulus to
further legislation and other measures for social development in such areas as
rural living and land use, housing, public health, education, social welfare,
et cetern. In order to finance such needed reforms, governments found them-
selves under economic pressure to improve tax structure and administration,
introduce flseal and monetary reforms, bring about greater economic stability,
and generally to take such steps as would maximize the use of their own
resources. Public Law 86-T85 established that economic assistance would be
given te those American Republics “which participate in a joint development
program based upon self-help and mutual efforts.” The Act of Bogotd confirmed
this principle.

Since the signing of the Act of Bogotid, nearly all of the Latin American
nations have shown continuning interest in carrying out the objectives of the act,
and most of them have given concrete evidence of their intention in the form
of specific self-help measures. A partial listing of actions follows:

Brazil—The Agrarvian Reform Law in the State of Sao Paulo, designed fo
assist small farmers in acquiring land and implements, was passed on December
30, 1960, It provides funds (336 million) for the expansion of agriculture and
livestock production, and to finance the sale of production goods to small farmers.
The law provides for the use of a graduated land tax ranging from 2 percent
on the first 100 hectares to 6 percent on that portion which exceeds 5,000 hectares.
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The tax rate may be doubled if up to 70 percent of the property is not productive
or if over one-half is leased. On the other hand, the tax may be reduced to a
maximum of 2 percent if 80 percent or more of the property is properly exploited.

Ohile.—A 10-year development plan, initiated in January 1961, was announced
in November 1960, This 10-year plan calls for investment equivalent to 210
million between 1961 and 1971. The primary goal is to raise the annual level
of investment from approximately 9 percent of GNP (1957-59) to 18 percent
by 1971. 'This program will be financed by increasing tax services from a level
of 13.2 percent of GNP (1959) to a level of 14.5 percent of GNP, and by holding
the annual rate of increase of public sector consumption equal to the growth in
population.

Colombia.—The Colombian Government is actively supporting and attempting
to secure passage of agrarian reform legislation. The Senate on June 8, 1961,
approved the Government’s agrarian reform bill, which then passed to a House
committee. The program provides for a plan of colonization and parcelization
to be administered by an agrarian reform institute established by the legislation.
In the meantime, work is being carried on in the colonization areas by the agri-
cultural eredit bank and other agencies, which are engaged in soil sampling and
surveys, engineering studies for penetration roads, and some construction work
on feeder and secondary roads and bridges.

On December 16, 1960, the Colombian Government released a 4-year public
investment plan, developed by the National Planning Department and approved
by the National Planning Council. It is the first of two documents to be issued
for the purpose of giving detailed expression to the platform of economie develop-
ment and social welfare enunciated by President Lleras. The second document
will present a general program of economic and social development. The 4-year
investment plan contemplates the investment of $1.12 billion by certain Govern-
ment entities from 1961 through 1964.

Costa Rica—A law, passed in June 1961, granted the National Housing Agency
(INVU) anthority for slum clearance. This act defines adequate housing stand-
ards and prohibits the rental of substandard houses. INVU will spend at least
75 percent of its budget on slum elearance over the next 5 years. The Board of
Directors of INVU has approved a new policy for a revised savings and loan
program for low-cost housing. The new policy restriets construction of dwellings
to those not to exceed $5,600 in cost, including lot.

The National Assembly established a National Authority of Water and Sewers
on April 10, 1961. This Authority has the responsibility for building and operat-
ing urban water supplies. The Government of Costa Rica has spent $3 million
from its own resources to buy piping and meters and to extend San Jose's potable
waterlines. This is only one component in a program of metropolitan planning
and has high priority.

A metropolitan water supply project is also under consideration which is
related to Costa Rica’s program in public health. This project is designed to-
expand and improve the water supply in San Jose.

Ecuador—A decree establishing the National Housing Bank was announced
in June 1961. This decree also provides for the establishment of savings and
loan associations and other institutions necessary to sponsor low-cost housing
programs in Ecuador.

On April 14, 1961, the Government increased its import duties 214 percent
following the recommendation of its National Planning Board. It is estimated
that this measure will provide the equivalent of £2 million to $4 million annually
in additional revenue.

E1l Salvador—The Instituto de Colonization Rural (ICR) is implementing an
agrarian reform plan * involving the purchase of large estates for resale as family
farms, Iand and supervised agricultural credit, rural housing, and feeder roads.
The ICR is considering the purchase of additional land for resettlement purposes,
The ICR also has proposed that studies be made of the farm tenancy laws in
El Salvador and improvements be made in their operation.

Guatemala.—The Congress, on June 6, 1961, passed the guaranty mortgage-
fund bill which is similar to the FHA law in the United States. The legisla-
tion establishes the basis for long-term credit to finance home construction for
low-income families and serves as an important investment opportunity for
private capital.

The Guatemalan Government has also continued its active program? of rural
development and resettlement, including supervised agricultural eredit. This-

2 Launched in early 1961.
2 The Agrarlan Statute of Feb. 25, 1061,
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activity has effectively developed access roads, administrative facilities, rural
schools, and health centers in 21 communities, and established approximately
4,000 families on their own land. By the end of 1960, titles had already been
granted by the Government to 3,761 farmers. In another phase of the Minis-
try’s program, about 4,200 homesteaders received title directly from the Gov-
ernment for small land parcels on which to grow food for home consumption ;
and a large number of farmers have been granted title where they have farmed
the lands in previous years.

Honduras—The executive branch of the Government has prepared a revised
tax program for presentation to the Congress in its next session beginning in
the fall of 1961. Meanwhile emphasis is being placed on improving the admin-
istrative and collection procedures of the present tax laws.

Nicarague.—In January 1961, the Government established the Instituto de
Comercio Exterior e Interior (INCEI). The Institute’s purpose is to help
small and medinm-sized farmers to market their produets at a fair international
market price so that the farmers will no longer be at the mercy of fluctuating
prices. According to its charter, losses or deficits on its operations will be
covered by the state in the next fiscal year, presumably through the Govern-
ment budget.

On January 1, 1961, the Nicaraguan Government instituted seven new taxes
which are expected to raise Government revenues by $1 million. These meas-
ures cover consumer taxes on ecigarettes, liquor, beer, automobile vehicle regis-
trations, and lottery. The Government has further intensified its collection of
income taxes. A sliding seale of land taxes has been proposed by the executive
branch and is expected to be enacted this summer (1961). Nicaragua has not
previously had any form of land tax.

A central bank was established on January 1, 1961. Its objectives are to
“oreat, promote, and maintain the monetary, exchange, and credit conditions
most favorable for the development of the national economy.”

Panama.—Income and other tax legislation was passed in December 1960,
It is estimated that these measures will increase Government revenues by $2
million annually (amounting to 3.3 percent of the new budget). Administrative
procedures have also been revised to improve tax collection.

The President has ordered various agencies to form a working committee on
rural development, This group will be directed by the Planning Bureaun and
is charged with selecting locations for rural settlement projects to be started
in 1961. The Government has arranged for the purchase of 200,000 hectares of
land for this purpose and some of it is now being subdivided for distribution to
present settlers. A draft of new legislation dealing with the questions of
agrarian reform has been prepared and will be reviewed for submission to the
next session of the National Assembly in October 1961. In order to permit
interim action, a law was passed in the last session of the Congress delegating
authority to the provincial Governors in matters pertaining to distribution of
land under the “Patrimonio Familiar” system.

A Banco de Credito Agricola y Pecunario was established by law during the
last session of Congress (October 1960) to help small farmers and may play a
major role in rural development schemes when organized. A Banco de Credito
Popular was also established and is being organized to work prineipally in the
major urban areas.

Peru—A slum clearance decree was issned in February, opening the way for
renovation of urban slum areas by providing facilities for sanitation and legal
authority to grant titles. The Peruvian Government has started construction of
ugatellite cities” in the outskirts of Lima to help solve the serions urban housing
problem. San Juan, the first city, will provide lots at cost, with basic improve-
ments (streets, lights, water, sewage) for 10,000 families. Tnitial applications
totaled 22.000. A $2-million hond issue was floated to finance this project.

An institute of agrarian reform was created on June 5, 1960. A comprehensive
land reform law was submitted to the Pernvian Congress in October 1960. An
abridzed version of ths bill was resubmitted in March 1961. It is expected to
be taken up again in debate in one of the four extraordinary sessions this sum-
mer. The bill plans on setting up a working basis for colonization—for the time
being this would be on Government-owned land.

In the meantime, on April 21, 1961, an agrarian reform program was authorized
by supreme decree in order to initiate activity in the field during the enrrent year.

Urugnany.—A new income tax law was signed by the Chamber of Denufies on
July 1, 1961. This law, applied to incomes from both industrial and agrieultural
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activities, penalizes nonproductive exploitation of land. It provides for tax
incentives to reinvest profits in improved land use; it also includes income taxes
‘on corporation profits,

Venezuela—The Government, in order to finance its large-scale agrarian re-
form plan and to meet normal Government expenditures, has increased gasoline,
income, and inheritance taxes with a resultant annual increase of Bs100 million
(about $300,000) in revenue. Savings of about Bs30 million are being produced
by a recent 5-percent cut in Government salaries.

Although the Venezuelan agrarian reform law was passed before the Act of
Bogotd, most of the accomplishment under this program has been achieved since
that date. Approximately 24,000 families were settled on approximately 1,000,
000 hectares in 1960 in an integrated land reform program which embraces
agricultural credit, extension, construction of schools, and other related measures
needed to establish farmers on family-sized units.

In addition to the individual country efforts at self-help, two multilateral
measures are worthy of special mention. In Central America, a common market
agreement has been ratified by Nicaragua, Guatemala, F1 Salvador, and Hon-
duras. The primary objective of this arrangement, which ineludes tariff reduc-
tions and the formation of a central bank for economic integration, is to enconrage
complementary trade and provide a larger market as a basis for industrial de-
velopment of the member countries.

A similar effort is found in the Latin American Free Trade Association signed
on February 18, 1960, to which Mexico and most of the economically important
South American nations are signatories.

QUESTION OF PROJECTS IN MIDDLE EAST SUFFERING FROM LACK OF LONG-
TERM COMMITMENTS

Mr. Passman. Let us look at, say, the Middle East. Do you know
of any particular projects in that region which would justify this
exception ?

Secretary Dirron. I think we could do a lot better Tn both Turkey
and Iran if we could do long-term planning, which we have not been
able to do.

Mr. Passaman. If it is good for them, would it be recommended that
the public works projects in this country be put on the same basis?
If-what you propose is sound and wise, then you can release 50 Mem-
bers of the House Appropriations Committee to do other constructive
work around here, and not be beating our brains out trying to help you
balance the budget on domestic projects, while it is being unbalanced
on foreign aid.

Secretary Dinron. But it is nobody’s idea that this would relieve
the Appropriations Committee of work.

Mr. Passmawn. I suppose there would be work to do around here,
trying to explain our action. That would be just about what it would
be limited to.

I yield to the gentleman from Alabama.

QUESTION OF PROJECTS IN TATWAN SUFFERING FROM LACK OF LONG-TERM
COMMITMENTS

Mr. Axprews. T want to ask the Secretary to pinpoint one project
in Taiwan which has been delayed or eliminated because of lack of
funds from the United States.

Secretary DiLron. That is not the point at all.  What T meant was
that the Taiwanese Government had a general program of economic
reform, including tax reform and monetary reform. They felt to
carry that out they needed assurance of given funds over a period of
time, and we were not able to give them that. They said they were
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then going to go ahead with the plan anyway, because it was a good

lan, but they were not able to perform on that, because they did not
anve the assurance that they would get roughly given amounts of for-
eign assistance every year. It wasnot any part icular program or any
particular dam or thing of that nature.

REPAYMENT OF LOANS IN DOLLARS

Mr. Passman. Mr. Secretary, how are you going to erase from the
record testimony from the low, the high, and the inbetween, that the
Development Loan Fund is for underdeveloped countries and, there-
fore, should be on a local currency repayment basis; that if we exacted
repayment in dollars we would defeat its purpose? If you switch it
now to a dollar basis, how are you going to explain now that these
strong claims of prior years have been so completely wrong?

Secretary Dirox. I do not think it was all wrong, but I think the
way our Public Law 480 is developing

Mr. Passaan. I am talking about the Development Loan Fund.

Secretary Diron. So am I, but T cannot talk about it unless you
permit me to talk about Public Law 480.

Both of these two programs produce substantial amounts of local
currency. Now that it has become obvious that our surplus com-
modity disposal programs are going to continue for a long period
of time and are not temporary, it is clear that we shall have very sub-
stantial amounts of local eurrency from these programs. Therefore,
we feel it is not necessary or advisable to continue the local currency
program for the development lending procedures.

There was one other reason for a change in this connection, Mr.
Chairman, and this was that when we first considered the Develop-
ment Loan Fund, consideration was given at that time to dollar re-
payable loans. They would have very little interest or no interest,
which is what we are proposing now. At that time, representatives of
some other lending organizations, such as the World Bank, felt that
having dollar repayable loans with no interest would somehow con-
flict with their own type of loans charging 514, 534, or 6 percent.

Since then they have come to reverse their opinion on this, and they
have pioneered the way in these dollar repayable loans with no inter-
est, which is what is now being done by the International Develop-
ment Association. So, having the support of the World Bank and
of the general international financial community for this type of lend-
ing, plus the continuation of the Public Law 480, leads us to believe
we could switch the development lending to dollar repayment, and
certainly dollar repayment would always have given us and does give
us something of greater value in the form of repayment to the United
States than the local currency repayment which we originally had.

Mr. Passman. Mr. Secretary, only last year the plea was just about
as strong. I quote Mr, Brand’s statement from last year’s hearings:

Mr. Braxp. Yes, I am very happy you mentioned the chief difference, becanse
there are other differences. One 1 might mention is that the World Bank and
the Export-Import Bank, even though a loan might be paid in dollars, might de-
cline to participate in a loan that we wonld, because the risk might be a little
greater, even though it would be repaid in dollars.

Secondly. there are times when we make loans for local currency purpeses,
Generally speaking, the World Bank and the Export-Import Bank do not do so.
The final reason is that we want to increase rather than impair the dollar serv-
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icing ability of the country for hard-currency loans. So we do not want to take
the place of the World Bank and the Export-Import Bank, adding to the sery-
icing requirements of the country in hard curreney in many instances.

Have economic conditions in those countries now reached the point
that they can afford to permit these loans to be repaid in dollars?

Secretary Dmmron. We feel that these loans with the terms as set
forth, which are no interest and no principal repayable for the first
10 years, would not put any burden except a small service charge on
their economies for the first 10 years. Thereafter, they would repay
in the next 10 years 1 percent a year. Thereafter, they would repay
for the next 30 years at 3 percent a year. We think that sort of bur-
den is one they can meet, particularly in the future when they will
be in better shape than they are now. L

LOANS AT NO INTEREST

Mr. Passman, In your professional position as a banker, Mr. Secre-
tary, would you actually call these things loans, if there is no interest?
Would they come under the category of hard loans?

Secretary Dmrox. No. That is an interesting problem. The
World Bank was the first to face it since they had their own opera-
tions, which are loans, and then they had the International Devel-
opment Association which they were also operating, which was mak-
ing these advances. They discussed this at considerable length in
their board, and they asked the representatives of all the countries
on their board for their opinions on this. After long discussion, they
decided to call the advances by the International Development Associ-
ation development credits rather than loans, to indicate that there
was a difference between an interest-bearing obligation and one that
was repayable in dollars but did not bear interest. They call them
development credits, and I think that is a good name for them.

Mr. Passyaan. If we should explain in a forthright manner to the
American people—most of whom have their homes, automobiles,
radios, and farms and businesses mortgaged—that we are making
loans to these people at no interest, with no principal to be paid the
first, 10 years, and then were courageous enrm;:\l to collect the principal
at 1 percent a year for the next 10 years, then at 3 percent a year
on the principal for the next 30 years—and no interest charge on any
of it—do you think there would be much support coming in for
this proposal?

Secretary Divron. I think it is better to receive dollars than to
receive local currency.

Mr. Passmax. I am talking about the fact that there is no interest.
You do not pay anything back for the first 10 years. Then we hope
to collect at the rate of 1 percent a year on the principal, then at 3
percent a year on the principal for 30 years, and there is no charge at
all for interest. You would be making loans repayable in 50 years
without interest.

Secretary Dirron. That is correct; a service charge of three-fourths
of 1 percent.
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DEVELOPMENT CREDITS FOR AMERICAN PROJECTS

Mr. Passman. Have we given any thought to applying this type of
program to any type of projects we may have in America, or is this
just for foreigners?

Secretary Dirrox. We make grants available for projects here, and
this is less attractive than grants.

Mr. Passman. We make grants also to foreign nations. 'We have
plenty of grants. But, you call this thing a loan.

Secretary Dizron. No. We call it a development, credit.

Mr. Passyan. Development what ?

Secretary DimroN. Development credit.

Mr. Passmax. Is there any proposal such as this which might pos-
sibly apply to any type of American project, such as to municipalities,
or {or factories, or Passmans who want to go into business?

Secretary DiLron. I am not aware of any at the moment.

Mr. Passman, Itisjust for foreignersat thistime?

Secretary Diuron. Yes.

Mr. Passman. Are we actually leiting the cat out of the barn, that
this thing is such a radical departure from sane business operations?
Is the idea really that we have had, even under congressional serutiny
and some degree of control, so many wasteful projects, so much bad
planning, that there is anxiety over getting this stufl behind an obli-
gation? Does this actually have anything to do with getting it out
from under detailed examination by the appropriate committees before
you actually get the money ¢

Secretary Ditron. No.

ORIGIN OF THE PRINCIPLE OF DEVELOPMENT CREDIT

I would like to point out in this form of development credit that
this was originally developed and worked out by the President of the
World Bank, Mr. Eugene Black, in consort with representatives of
all the other lending nations who are members of the International
Development Association. So this is not a solely U.S. idea. This is
international.

Mr. Passman. When did Mr. Black work that out, Mr. Secretary ?

Secretary Diuron. It went into effect, I would say, last spring for
the first time.

Mr. Passman. You are a banker, and a good one. You would not
want to take your money and tie it up in a deal like this, would you?

Secretary Diurown. I think it would be better than giving it away.

Mr. Passman. I believe Mr. Black changed his opinion, did he not?

Secretary DiLroN, Yes.

Mr. Passman. It could be subject to some further deliberations,
if he has changed his position. He has had two positions on this
question already, has he not ?

- Secretary Divron. That is correct.
Mr. Passman. Iyield to the gentleman from Michigan.
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EFFECT OF BACK-DOOR FINANCING ON TAIWANESE PROJECTS

Mr. Forp. Mr. Secretary, I am still interested in this Taiwanese
proposal. It is alleged they were unwilling to make certain reforms
because they could not rely on long-term commitments from us. Are
you in effect saying that if at that time you had this back-door
financing availability, that this program in Taiwan would have
materialized ?

Secretary Dirrox. I have the feeling if we had had the ability at
that time to make specific long-term commitments that the program
with Taiwan would have gone ahead far better than it did go ahead.

Certain actions were taken and the program has not been aban-
doned.

Mr. Gary. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Forp. Yes.

Mr. Gary. Mr. Secretary, you stated that the Indus water case
was a special case. You did come to the Congress and get the author-
ity?

Secretary DinroN. That is right.

Mr. Gary. Why didn’t you come in and get the authority in the
Taiwan case?

Secretary Ditrox. I cannot answer that. Probably because they
felt by doing this for one country you would have to do it for all coun-
tries.

SPECIAL PROGRAM APPROVED FOR SOUTH AMERICA

Mr. Gary. You also did it for the Latin American countries, did
you not! You presented a special program this last fall which the
Congress approved ?

Secretary Dinrow. That is right.

QUESTION OF CONGRESSIONAL APPROVAL OF INDIVIDUAL LONG-TERM
PROJECTS RATHER TIHAN OVERALL AUTHORITY

Mr. Gary. You have named two projects in which this situation
existed; one was Taiwan, the other was Latin America. Now we
did take care of the Latin Americans by special legislation. The
Congress had an opportunity to review it. They authorized the pro-
gram. The same thing was done in the Indus water case. Why
could it not be done with Taiwan and any other special cases you
have instead of asking general authority to take the whole program
from under the operation of the Congress?

Secretary DitroN. There is no idea, as you know, to take this from
under the operation of Congress.

Mr, Gary. I think it will take it from under the operation of the
Congress. That is my opinion. I want to say this: It is placin
me In a very embarrassing position because I have never yet voteﬁ
against the foreign aid bill, but I will never vote for a foreign aid
bill containing any such provision as this. I think it is unconstitu-
tional. I think it is bad fiscal practice and I think it is indefensible.
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SHIFT OF BURDEN OF PROOF TO CONGRESS TO JUSTIFY PROJECTS

Mr. Passman. If the gentleman will yield, this should be in the
record at this point because we did not pin it down and our dis-
tinguished Secretary I think made the case that actually if you get
the type of legislation that you want, we have to prove to you that
you do have bad projects and do not need the money whereas pres-
ently you have to prove to the Congress that it is a good project
and you need the money ; is that right ?

Secretary DiLLon. You do not have to prove to anyone except your
own conscience. The burden of proof will be on the Cngress.

Mr. Passman. The burden of proof will be on the Congress, to
make out a ease that the projects are unsound and that you do not
need the money, rather than on the part of the executive that they
are good and that you do need the money; is that correct?

Secretary Dinrox. I think there will be a shift in the burden of
proof. That is right.

Mr. Passman. Could you find words that would fit my understand-
ing? Presently we scrutinize the requests. You have to say and try
to prove that you need the money, that the projects are valid and
sound. Based upon that testimony, the Appropriations Committees
make recommendations and reports and the Congress acts on bills,
and you get the money. Under the proposed plan, if you get the au-
thorization to borrow the money, then the burden of responsibility
shifts. Then, whe have to do the convincing that the projects are not
justified and that you do not need the money

Secretary DitLoN. You do not have to convince us. You have to
convinee yourselves strongly enough so you feel it appropriate to re-
verse earlier action of the Congress.

Mr. Passyman. I think the Secretary knows what I am talking
about, and I believe he is in accord with my views that the responsi-
bility for proof shifts to the Congress and away from the executive
branch.

LONG-RANGE PLANNING IN TAIWAN

Mr. Foro. Did this Taiwanese problem arise about the time the
DLF program developed? When was this difficulty? When did it
come into being?

Secretary Diron. As I recall, the program was first suggested—
but that would have to be checked with the Department of State—
about 2 years ago this coming fall. That is, in the fall of 1959. It
was about that time.

Mr. Forp. According to chart material submitted at the time of the
request for the Inter-American programs for 1961, it shows that from
the Development Loan Fund Nationalist China or Taiwan had re-
ceived about $75 million from the Development Loan Fund. Was
more in dollars needed to get this reform legislation in order to get
their cooperation? ]

Secretary Dizrox. No. I think all they wanted is the same thing
that so many others want, the same thing as the South Americans ex-

ressed, some definite assurance such as we did provide in the Indus

3asin matter, that funds would be made available over a period of
time, running 4 or 5 years into the future.

T2882—61—pt. 1——10
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That is what we have not been able to do in the past. It is quite
true that, based on past records, many of these countries should be
able to rely on us. I do not differ with that at all. But as a practical
matter apparently they feel that there is a danger that this program
will be modified or cut off and therefore they do not wish or are reluc-
tant to take the very difficult steps which are sometimes involved in
changing tax systems, land reform, et cetera, unless they can be cer-
tain at that time or as certain as they possibly can be that a given
amount of funds will be made available each year.

Mr. Foro. Are you saying in this Taiwan incident that if you had
had this proposed back-door authority that these reforms would have
been made?

Secretary Dmrox. I am saying that in my opinion if we had had
authority to make long-term commitments these reforms would have
been implemented more rapidly and more effect ively.

Mr. Foro. It seems to me that when you are talking about a coun-
try program—and we have been discussing this Taiwan situation—
you maximize the difference between the annual appropriation proe-
ess and the back-door financing process. I gather that is the way
you discussed the situation with prospective recipients of this assist-
ance. It is a maximization of the difference between the two pro-
cedures but when you talk to us or when others, including yourself,
talk to this committee, if I read pages 13, 14, and 15 of your pre-
pared text correctly, you minimize the difference between the pro-
cedures. Are you playing the game according to different rules de-
pending upon with whom you are talking ?

Secretary Diuron. No. T think this is very difficult to explain
clearly but I think there should be no difference there. On pages 13,
14, and 15, we talk about the law and what we intend to do under
the law as we interpret it. I also stated, and it is in my statement,
that we would not expect the Congress to utilize their rights under
the law that reduce these amounts except in very exceptional cases,
in cases where there was clear error and waste. That, I think, is
what the chairman has reference to when he talks about a shifting of
the burden of proof. I do not think the burden of proof shifts from
the Executive to the Congress but only in this way: That the Con-
gress does not have to convinee us but they would have a much greater
burden with their own conscience in deciding to change something
which they had already set forth in general terms. '

REVOCATION OF COMMITMENTS

Mr. Gary. If they should change after a commitment has been made
they would also be breaking the faith of the U.S. Government ; would
they not.?

Secretary Dirrox. Except that these commitments would all be
made conditionally and it would be written right in them that they
depend on Congress taking the necessary action, )

Mr. Gary. Then if the foreign governments knew that they could
be broken why would they have any more effect than they have now
when they know appropriations can be made by the Congress?

Mr. Axprews. Will the gentleman yield? '

Mr. Gary. Yes.
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Mr. Axprews. Wouldn’t we have the same situation we had last fall
and last spring in connection with the Bogotd agreement? How could
the Congress revoke a commitment that had been made?

Secretary DmroN. It would be very difficult. There would have
to be very clear evidence to allow it, but technically they would have
the right.

COMMITMENT UNDER BOGOTA AGREEMENT

Mr. Passmax. Is it not true that under the plans of the Bogoti
agreement, assurances were given that there would not be any money
spent until such time as the needed reforms had been carried out?
Nevertheless, the Executive made the claim, and two Presidents said,
“We made the promise, now give us the money.” So, we did appro-
priate the money prior to enactment by those countries of tax and land
reform laws: did we not?

Secretary DinLoN. Yes.

Mr. PassMaN. Are we now in a position to recall that appropria-
tion? We no longer have the right even to reduce the appropria-
tion. It has been passed by the Congress upon the basis of the fact
that the Executive said, “Now we have made the commitment, and you
will embarrass us if you do not provide the money.”

Is something of that nature not the claim you made?

Secretary DiuroN. Yes.

Mr. Passman. Congress appropriated the money. After we give
the money, it is more diflicult to cancel an appropriation than it is to
amend an authorization; is it not?

Secretary Dinron. Most certainly.

Mr. Passman. So they use that as an excuse that we have entered
into acreements. They agree to do certain things which they do not
do. However, they want the money because, they say, we made the
commitment. Would you not have the right to come back in sub-
sequent years and say, “We entered into the commitments. They
have not. nassed their laws, but we believe they will. Give us the
money. We will try to get them to pass them.” ~Would you not have
the same type of argument that you had for the Bogot4 agreements?

Secretary Dirron. As I #id before, after Congress has authorized
a given amount to be spent every year, there would have to be very
substantial evidence to change and reduce that amount. Congress

nevertheless would have the right.
CONGRESSIONAL APPROVAL PRIOR TO COMMITMENT

Mr. Gary. Why should not Congress have the opportunity to ap-
prove these commitments before they are made? That is what I am in-
terested in.

Secretary Dmron. Just that long-term planning would be impos-

sible.
Mr. Gary. No: all you have to do is work out your long-term plans,
bring them to Congress, let us approve them, then you can go ahead

avith them.
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LONG-TERM COMMITMENTS NEEDED FOR FINANCIAL PLANNING RATHER
THAN PROJECT PLANNING

Mr. Passyax. Mr. Secretary, when you are talking about better
planning, you are not talking about better planning of the projects
and programs. You are talking about better financial planning,
Have I stated that accurately ?

. Secretary Diurox. I think it is better finance planning in the recip-
1ent countries.

Mr. Passman. It does not make for a better project ?

Secretary Diuron. It has not to do with the technical part of the
project.

Mr. Passman. Essentially, it is for better financial planning, and
not for better planning for the project ?

Secretary Diurox. It carries with it such things as land reform, et
cetera.

Mr. Passman. But, you would not change the program or the plan-
ning or the project. We are discussing financial planning, are we not?

Secretary Ditron. I think that is the basis of it.

COMMITMENTS PRIOR TO COUNTRY REFORM LEGISLATION

Mr. Passaan. Again, if we would take 1 percent of the time spent
on this propaganda about the advantage, and state frankly that it
does not mean it will be a better planned program or project, but a
better financed plan, we would be performing a public service. From
what we have been discussing this morning, you obviously are saying,
in effect, that it would be better if Unele Sam would make agree-
ments, approve authorization and say to the countries, “Here it is.
You pass your laws. We have already passed ours. The money is
available.”

Is that about the answer to it ?

Secretary Druron. We would have the money available to us so
that we could tell them that “If you do the proper things, these funds
will be made available to you.”

Mr. Passman. As a banker, how would you like for me to apply
for a million dollars for my business and state, “T do not have a finan-
cial statement. I do not know if this undert aking is going to be
profitable, but if you will let me have the money I will do my best
to operate this thing, and go into a different method of doing busi-
ness. I hope I will make the money and pay you back. However,
you will have to give me the money before T go out and rent the
building.”

Would you kick me out or have one of your assistants kick me out?

Secretary Diurox. I do not think that is comparable to what we
are talking about.

Mr. Passman. We are making this money available, committing it
to them before they pass their laws: are we not ?

Secretary Diurox. No. There is a lot of difference between mak-
ing the money available to the Executive and the Executive making
it available to other countries.

Mr. Passyan. This matter could be discussed two different WAays;
could it not ?
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I refer to this very program here, the one for Latin America. If
the executive branch s}lould change its views and withdraw the re-
({uest, if it turned out to have been all wrong, would you find an
defense of the new system, or would you stick with the one whic
we have been using p

Secretary Diiow. Certainly anyone who has had anything to do
with foreign aid legislation from the President on down has always
felt that it needed to have long-term authority to make long-term
commitments,

Mr. Passman. I am just asking the question. The President has
not changed his mind on that since March, has he?

Secretary DiLron. No.

Mr. Conte. If the gentleman will yield ?

Mr. Passaan. Yes.

ASSISTANCE TO TAIWAN

Mr. ConteE. Mr. Secretary, I was interested in the question of Con-
gressman Ford in regards to Taiwan.

Would you say that if you had back door spending programs, one
of the leading reforms in Taiwan would be land reform ?

Secretary Diron. No. I did notsay land reform.

Mr. Conte. You mentioned land reform.

Secretary Diuron. That was one of the general things we like to
do everywhere but land reform in Taiwan took place and the question
in Taiwan is not further land reform but financial reforms.

Mr. Conte. Wasn’t land reform in Taiwan one of the best in that
part of the world ?

Secretary DiLron. Excellent. It was outstanding. It was an ex-
ample for all the world, I think.

Mr. Conrte. And certainly we did that without any long-term
planning ?

Secretary Dmron. That is right.

Mr. Conte. 1 was there in 1959. I felt very strongly in favor of
their program. I talked to officials in Taiwan and viewed many of
their projects. I received no complaints. They were quite satisfied
with the program. I liked what I saw.

Secretary Diuron. I think all the projects are fine. This is merely
a question of giving them a little extra inducement to carry out the
program which they set for themselves, but which they haven’t been
able to carry through as well as they would have liked, I presume, or
we would have liked.

Mr. Coxte. I think Taiwan was one of the countries in southeast
Asia that had made tremendous social progress in comparison to let’s
say South Vietnam,

Secretary DiLon. I think so. I am not trying to say they did not
make great progress.

LONG-TERM AUTHORIZATION WITH ANNUAL APPROPRIATION FOR DLF

Mr. Coxte. One other thing, Mr. Secretary, that troubles me on this
is this: Why can’t you come in here with a 5-year authorization bill
with annual appropriations and accomplish the same purpose? You
can go over to the country and say this is the sense and policy of the

Congress and past experience shows that the Congress has lived up
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to its responsibilities and therefore carry out these long-range pro-
grams with these countries?

Secretary Dicron. In the development lending field, the Congress
has not shown very much interest when it came to appropriations.
They have always reduced the amount that was authorized for devel-
opment lending very substantially. So I think, based on the record,
it wonld be very hard to convince other countries that an authorization
for development lending had any great significance.

Mr. Conte. Haven’t we appropriated about 87 percent of the funds
requested in the last 6 vears?

Secretary Drnrox. Not in the development lending field.

Mr. Forn. But we have for the last 14 years, when you take into
consideration all of the economic and military assistance requested
for appropriation against what was actually made available. Eighty-
nine percent batting average is not a bad average for any league.

Secretary Dirrox. In the development lending field the DLF had
authorized in the last 4 years a total of $2,925 million and had ap-
propriated a total of $2 billion, which included $200 million in sup-
plementaries so the original appropriations were about 60 percent of
the original authorizations.

Mr. Passaran. For the so-called Development Loan Fund, it is
true that we may have made greater reductions, but is it not also
true that you had many other accounts—the “President’s Contin-
gency,” “Defense Support,” and other categories of aid—going into
these same countries that were getting the so-called development loan?

Secretary Dmnron. They were available for the same countries but
they were not available for development lending.

Mr. Passaan, There was certain lending out of other categories.

Do you not make loans out of those categories, too?

Secretary Dinron. They make some loans, but not for development
purposes.

UNOBLIGATED DEVELOPMENT LOAN FUNDS

Mr. Passman. If you overstated your request from the executive
branch in a 6-year period by $6 billion

Secretary Dinon. We did not overstate it.

Mr. Passaan. How do you account for the fact that although the
Congress reduced the request by a total of $4,565 million in the past
6 years, you wound up with an aggregate sum of approximately
$1.553 billion unobligated? Do yon mean to say that you did not
overstate your needs anywhere along the way ?

Secretary Dimron. Yes.

Mr. Passaan. If you had a enmulative amount for the 6 years of
$1,553,600,000 remaining unobligated. as was the case, what would you
have done with the $4,565 million, if the Congress had not made the
reductions?

Secretary Dinrox. In the first place, it was not $1.5 bhillion un-
obligated at the end. That was taken merely by adding together
the amounts unobligated at the end of each year.

Mr. Passman. I said the aggregate sum, the ecumulative total.

Secretary Drnron. There is no such thing as an aggregate. The
aggregate of the status of the DLF was, at the end of fiscal year
1961, out of its total of $2 billion, there was $334 million that was
technically unobligated. It was all committed but technically un-
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obligated. That is all that is unobligated. You get the $1.5 billion
by adding together the amount unobligated on each of the past
years, which comes up to a total that is over $1 billion.

Mr. Passman. Mr. Secetary, I am speaking of the overall aid pro-
gram. I know that the Department let $538,800,000 lapse 1 year.
They could not even reserve it, much less obligate it. That is when
1 was put on trial down at the White House.

Secretary Dinrox. That was before my time.

EFFECTIVENESS OF PROPOSED PROGRAM

Mr. Passman. There has never been any serious attempt in the
past to switch this worldwide aid program over to the back-door
approach. There has been one request, but it was not very seriously
considered. We have had a program in the past, and we are going
to have a program in the future, as a usual thing, you endeavor to
come up with proof, rather than general statements. This is specu-
lation. I think it will cost a total of, say, 25 percent more to do
the same thing. Do you have a formula as to how much better the
}'JI'U,‘__"I‘:I]!’I is going to be, percentagewise, or how much worse it will
e 1f you do not have your way?

Will it be 80 or 90 percent effective without it? Can we pin it
down with something other than general statements? Are you going
to improve it 8 percent, 10 percent? What will be the improvement,
percentagewise ¢

Secretary Diuron. I think the only way you can judge this is by
the possibility of maintaining the free world free and you are going
to increase your capacity to do that.

Mr. Passman. How, Mr. Secretary? ILet us deal with the dollar
part of it. Do you think the program will be 90 percent as effective
without the President’s request being granted, or will it be 88, or 96,
orwhat ?

Secretary Dirron. I would not venture u statement of that sort.

Mr. Passman. You do not know of any nations that have run out
on us simply because we did not have this long-time program, nations
which said, “We won’t go along with you and enter into this project,”
other than the two you mentioned ?

Secretary Diuron. I think the conditions in some of these countries
may deteriorate to the extent that we will lose them if they do not do
some of the things they ought to do themselves.

Mr. Passatan. Which countries, specifically

Secretary Diron. I had better not pinpoint them.

Mr. Passmax. Since you will not pinpoint the countries——

Secretary Dirox. I can mention one where it has happened and
that is Cuba.

Mpr. Passyan. Do you know of any country that has received any
more aid than Cuba over a long period—tourists from America, gifts
from America, sugar subsidies from America, aid of all types from
America?

Secretary Druroy. I am not talking about how much aid or how
many tourists they had. T am saying there was a country where they
did not take the internal steps necessary for economic and social re-
form until they had a revolution.
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Mr. Passyan. If we are not careful, that will happen regardless
of how much aid is given. You do not change a person’s philosophy,
religion, or much of anything else, with dollars. It depends on the
people, where they are, and who they are.

Secretary Drcron. It is a combination.

Mr. Passman. Mr, Rhodes?

QUESTION OF HAVING GREATER CONTINUITY UNDER NEW PROGRAM

Mr. Ruopes. There was a question which was asked by the gentle-
man from Virginia which the witness should have an opportunity to
answer. The question was this: After having pointed out the salient
points of the plan under which we now operate and the plan which is
envisaged by the administration, the gentleman from Virginia, if I
am quoting him correctly, asked, “What is the difference? Congress
could vary either program and why would the people in the other coun-
tries feel that the new program would give greater continuity than
the old program 2

I think that is the most searching question which has been asked
today and I think it ought to be answered.

Mr. Gary. Yes. I just assumed it could not be answered, but if
it can be answered, T would like to have some answer to it.

Mr. Ruopes. I think the Secretary should have an opportunity to
answer it.

Mr. Passmaw. I think that he should, and I think he should have
an opportunity to answer my question, too. If he cannot pinpoint
it, all right.

Mr. Ruopes. Let’s get the first one first.

Secretary Dimuron. Your question is, why would countries have a
greater feeling of responsibility ?

Mr. Forp. And security.

Secretary Dirrox. I would think the reason for that is that under
the proposed program the United States would be able to make con-
ditional commitments which these countries would feel were obligated
to be carried out unless there were very exceptional circumstances,
and with those commitments they would feel that they could be more
secure in making decisions and making plans to change their fiscal
systems, their tax systems, things of that nature than they do now
when the funds are available only on a year-to-year basis.

Mr, Gary. You do make commitments now, do you not ?

Secretary Dizron. Notlong-term commitments.

Mr. Gary. You made commitments in this Indus Waterway project.

Secretary Druron. That wasa specific

Mr. Gary. Why can’t you get specific in others?

Secretary Dirron. That certainly might be possible, T presume, Mr.
Gary. Tt would be very complicated.

Mr. Gary. But it would give the Congress an opportunity to pass
on it. This plan would give you an opportunity to go out and make
any commitment yon wanted, bind the U.S. Government, and Con-
gress knows absolutely nothing about it.

Mr. Ruooes. If the gentleman will yield, I think, also, commitments
have been made thronghout the world without specific acts like the
Indus situation.
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Mr. Gary. Yes; they have, .

Mr. Ruopes. 1 am at a loss to know, Mr. Secretary, as to why this
cannot be done, with the past record of appropriations which we have.
You are changing the rules on development loans now. This is not
going to be a soft-currency loan anymore. Perhaps this will be much
more attractive to the Congress in the future than it has in the past.

Secretary DmLoN. Yes.

Mr. Ruopes. I cannot help but feel, as the Chairman does, that
perhaps there should be some interest ?aid but if the bankers can
swallow making a loan without interest I suppose the lawyers should
be able to. However, I cannot do so.

Mr. Passaan. The committee will recess until 2 p.m.

AFTERNOON SESSION

Mr. Passman. The committee will come to order.

We shall continue discussing the administration’s request for funds
for the mutual security program for fiscal 1962. Our distinguished
Secretary of the Treasury, Mr. Dillon, again is with us.

I should like at this time to restate about three of my questions
of this morning, for the purpose of clarification.

QUESTION OF CONGRESS CHANGING FRIOR COMMITMENTS OF THE
EXECUTIVE BRANCH

Would this new proposal for long-range Treasury borrowing enable
the executive branch to commit the United States, and place the Con-
oress in a position of not being able to bring about reductions without

ing aceused of violating the commitments; is that about correct?

If we could have an answer in language so the layman readin
these hearings could understand, I think it would be better for a
concerned.

Secretary Dinrox. Well, this new proposal would enable the execu-
tive branch to make conditional commitments. As I pointed out, this
would be subject to the fact there would be no later change by the
Congress and it would put the Congress in a position where it would
not wish, I think, to alter these commitments unless it was very clear
there was something very wrong with one of them, that developments
had changed to make such a commitment very inadvisable.

I think it would be very unlikely that Congress would want to
change anything in which it made a commitment.

Mr. Passaan. Mr. Secretary, you always were very frank, but we
et about the same answer in effect. I could jump off a QO-stOI;y
uilding, but in the right frame of mind I am not apt to doso. We

could, n theory, rewrite the Constitution in its entirety and then
submit it to the people for ratification, but it is surely not expected
that we would do so. Likewise, regardless of whether or not we felt
we were entering into unsound agreements in this program, it would
not be expected by the exeoutive that the Congress would cancel the
commitments?

Secretary Dirrow. I would not quite agree with all those examples,
but I think the final statement is correct that it is not expected you
would change them without very exceptional or special reasons.

Mr. Passman. What would be an exception, for instance?
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Secretary Dirron. If the situation in some country was such as to
be scandalous, or if war broke out, or if some situation occurred where
it became impossible for the United States, for very clear reasons, to
carry this same burden ; it would have to be a very unusual situation.

Mr. Passman. In effect, you would expect to commit funds and
spend the funds without any serious protest or possibility of reversal
on the part of the Congress?

Secretary Dirron. I think without

Mr. Passman. If the back-door approach should be approved ?

Secretary Diuron. If the President’s proposal should be approved.

Mr. Passyman. The President has a lot of proposals, but I pin this
one down as the back-door approach, so people will know which one
of the proposals we are talking about.

RESTRICTIONS ON EXECUTIVE COMMITMENTS UNDER BACK-DOOR FINANCING

Is there any legal restriction on the amount of funds the executive
branch could commit in fiscal year 1962, if you should get the type of
authorization you are requesting?

Secretary Divron. Committed in 19622

Mr. Passmax. Is there any legal restriction on the amount of funds
the Executive could commit in fiscal year 1962%

Secretary DruroN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Passman. What isit?

Secretary DirroN. If Congress would approve this in the authoriz-
ing act, and if the Congress would then, again under the Government
Corporation Control Act, in accordance with this appropriation re-
quest, authorize the expenditure of funds, the only amount that the
Government could legally commit would be the amount that was au-
thorized for commitment this year, which would be the $900 million
borrowing authority plus the $287 million of other funds—repayments.

COMMITMENTS TO INDIA

Mr. Passman. Where are you going to get the money to run the
program, if you have already committed $545 million to India? Have
You not done that for this year?

Secretary Drrron. That is committed subject to the approval of
funds by the Congress.

Mr. Passman. There is not very much left ?

Secretary Dirron. I do not think it is $545 million, anyway, but I
am informed

Mr. Passmawn. This is what India said, and since we are going to
dance to their music, I wonder whether or not they are going to re-
write this? Did you see this report ?

Secrefary DrLrox. I did not see this particular piece of paper.

Mr. Passman. That is what they say we have committed.

Secretary Diros. This says $545 million of which $45 million was
out of fiscal year 1961 funds. They hdve already received that.

Mr. Passaax. How much?

Secretary DitroN. $45 million.

Mr. Passman. That leaves what amount?

Secretary Ditrox. That leaves $500 million.
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Mr. Passman. That leaves only $300 million out of $800 million, if
that amount is what you get?

Secretary DiLrox. Some of it might possibly come from the Export-
Import Bank. It is not all necessarily under the aid program.

No, this is a very large commitment and this is one reason why, I
understand, the aid agency and the State Department feel that they
need a total of, I think it is, $1,187 million for this new development
lending operation.

Mr. Passman. How about the moral commitment, if there is any
legal restriction? What would be the understanding on the part of
the recipient nation if you should get this type of authorization and
they started a project that is going to cost 8500 million, and you are
only getting $200 million? Would they feel you have a commitment
to advance the other $300 million, notwithstanding the fact that
you say you are limited?

Let us say the amount requested for fiscal year 1962.

Secretary Dmrox. That is for legal commitments. The adminis-
tration would have the right, as we pointed out in my statement, to
make conditional commitments against an amount of lending author-
ity that had been approved for future years. These, in each case, are
to be conditioned upon Congress authorizing the use of the funds

each year.

AMOUNT THAT COULD BE COMMITTED CONDITIONALLY

Mr. Passman. In effect, the executive branch could, if it should
so determine, commit the entire $8.8 billion during fiscal year 1962

on a conditional basis?

Secretary Dinron. They could commit $1,187 million of it firmly,
and they could commit the rest of it, which I think comes to about
$7.6 billion, conditionally, if

Mr. Passaran. It could be committed, nevertheless?

Secretary Dirron. Conditionally, it could be.

Mr. Passaan. “Conditionally” in the foreign aid program usual-
ly means “conclusively.” The evidence bears out that statement as a
fact.? At least, conditionally, you could commit the entire fund during
19621

Secretary Diurox. That is

Mr. Passman. Conditionally?

Secretary Divron. That is theoretically possible.

Mr. Passman. Even probable, it is not ?

Secretary DiLros. Noj; I donot think it would be probable althou gh
T am not the Administrator, so you had better talk to the Adminis-
trator about that.

Mr. Passman. I think we agreed this morning that we are not talk-
ing about program or project planning. We are talking mainly
about financial planning.

Secretary DiLron. That is right.

Mr. Passman. Is that correct?

Secretary DiuroN. Yes, sir.
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COUNTRIES HAVING LONG-RANGE DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMS

Mr. Passyan. What countries now have long-range development
programs?

Secretary Ditron. India, of course, is the outst anding example of
the successful long-range development program. Pakistan also has
a long-range development program, and some of the South American
countries are developing them. Brazil has a very good program for
the northeast region of Brauzil. :

Mr. Passxaan. Now in being, Mr. Secretary ?

Secretary DiLron. Planned.

Mr. Passmax. We are trying to establish information as to those
which are underway now, with going projects.

Secretary DiuroN. The northeast avea is their bigoest and most
difficult area.

Mr. Passyan. Are there any others you could indicate at this time?

Secretary DiuroN. I would defer to the State Department for that.

am sure that there are, but I do not have that in mind.

Mr. Passaax. Would you supply that information for the record?

Secretary DiLrox. We will ask them to do so.

AMOUNT OF AID EXTENDED TO COUNTRIES WITH LONG-RANGE PROGRAMS

Mr. Passarax. That is, how much aid did we have extended to
date |l‘\' grant, loan, or gift, to those countries.

."*:L'f'l'(ff:n"‘,‘ Dizron. To those various countries ?

Mr. Passasran. Yes.

pecrelary Dinrox. We will have to supply that.

(The information follows:)

There are more than 20 of the less-developed countries which huave prepared
national deveiopment programs, However the sonnidness and adequney ef th
plans vary widely. Some of these plans consist simply of a listing of planned
public investment projects. However, AID will concentrate 1ts resources and
give priority to programs in which fiscal and monetary requirements of the
total economy are taken into gaccount and soundly planned, ¢l priorities are
refliected, resonable scope is given to development of the private sector, pro-
vision is made for carrving out through all its many phases the development
eflort projected and adequate emphasis is placed on the self‘help measures
which are essential for movement toward self-sustaining growth,

Thus far, the United States has evaluated and indicated support, subject to the
availability of funds from Congress, for the enrrent S-year plans of India and
Pakistan. Examination of a number of other national plans is underway or
projected. [For example, a preliminary survey team has already reported on
the current status of the second H-year development plan of Nigevia. which is
now being prepared and should be completed in the late fall. An evaminstion
of the completed plan will be undertaken by the United States at that time. From
preliminary indications it is highly probable that the completed plan will warrant
a long-range commitment in fiseal year 1962, In addition, a high level survey
team will go to Tunisia in the fall to examine the status of that country’s long-
range development program which is now in preparation and another team
will be sent to Brazil in erder to appraise a long-range program for the develop-
ment of the Northeast.] It is expected that at least 10 countries will qualify
for priority development loan assistance in fiscal vear 1962 on the basis of the
competence of their development programing; the prospects for the effective
use of their own, United States and other resources; the adequacy of their plans
for self-help and the organizational arrangements and other means which will
be available for the effective implementation of their development programs,
In those countries where a comprehensive approach to development problems
is inadequate or lacking, development loans will be extended for discrote projects
and programs on a selective basis. Most of the development loan resources
available in fiscal year 1962 will however, flow into those few countries where
a sound, comprehensive approach to development is found.
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U.8. dollar assistance to India—Obligations and other commilments

[In millions of dollars]

: Fiscal year Fiscal yvear Fiscal year
| 194660 15460 1961
|

Mutual security economic aid:
International Cooperation Administration. .........

Technical cooperation o
Special assistance L. ... SEe : 342.3

Development Loan Fund (loan approvals) —....

Public Law 480

Title I—Grant loans. ..
Title II—Emergency relie
Title ILI—Voluntary relief ag

Export-Import Bank (long term).
Other 1.8, economic pirog RS

! Exclodes malaria eradication program.

2 Breakdown of th rure is as follows:
Emergency wheat loan..... $180.7
Lend-lease eredit. .. - N2
Surplus property credits el
Technical assistance. . ... .6

17.8. dollar assistance lo Pakistan—Obligaiions and other commilments
&

[In millions of dollars]

| Fiseal year Fiscal year Fiscal year
14640 1960 1961

Mutual Security Economic Aid:
International Cooperation Administration.. 591, 4

Technical cooperation. ... 4.4
Specinl assistance M e g e S 547, %

Development Loan Fund (loan approvals) .. ccceeeacammeaeas 203. 8

Public Law 480 o R A R e L e RS - :HL“%.—:;_-

Title I—Grant 10808. . - - .- oo oo e e remmme e n s r s 305. 8
Title 11- el = L 48. 6
Title Voluntary relief agencies. . .caceeeccccecmanaaan- 30.

Export-Import Bank (long term) = 4 7
Other U.8, coonomie Progriis e cce cccmsanemmesseasmsmnan=ss 67.

Mr. Passman. I wonder if some of the supporting witnesses might
have that information.
Secretary Diurox. I do not think so.

ABANDONED PROJECTS

Mr. Passyman. You still have not recalled any project which we
have abandoned, once started, because funds were not available to
continue it ?

Secretary Druron. I said that is not the point.

Mr. Passmax. It is a point with this subcommittee, if not the Ex-
ecutive. We want some proof.

Secretary Dirrox. That is not what we are asking these funds for.
We are asking for funds to make commitments ahead which we can-
not now make.

Mr. Passman. I have read columns upon columns in the news-
papers, and so have my colleagues, about planning projects and flood
control projects, projects for deeper ditches, and more rice per acre,
and so on.
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COUNTRIES PLANNING LONG-RANGE PROGRAMS IN FISCAL YEAR 1962

What additional countries will have long-range development pro-
grams, and what will be their effect in fiscal year 19627 3

Secretary Dmurown. I think that all countries of South America are
in the process of planning such programs,

Mr. Passaan. Fiscal 1962

Secretary Diurox. Yes, sir. All of the countries of South America
are planning programs of that type. {

NE’. Passman. Thank you, but you are still making general state-
ments, and not pinning it down to anything we can look at.

Would you know how much aid we have extended to them in the

ast ?
4 Secretary DinLon. We will supply that for the record.

Mr. Passman. If you were a judge, you would award us the verdict
at this point, would you not.?

Secretary DinroN. Noj you are the judge.

Mr. Passman. I would be willing to leave it to you personally. I
do not think there can be any question as to what the decision would
be.

Mr. Gary?

FIRMNESS OF COMMITMENTS UNDER PROPOSED PROGRAM

Mr. Gary. Mr. Secretary, I would like you to explain how this
proposed program would be more permanent, as you stated on page
13, than the present program.

Secretary Dimron. As I stated where?

Mr. Gary. On page 13, I think you stated this program would be
more permanent.

Secretary Dinrox. I want to be sure what you are referring to. I
cannot find that.

Mr. Gary. You have stated, and have maintained throughout your
testimony, that if this program is adopted, a commitment made by
the Government would be more secure and more permanent than one
under the present program. Would you state how or why that is?

Secretary Divron. I think the only reason this is so, Mr. Gary, is
that a country with whom you made such an arrangement would feel
more secure 1f they had an expression of Congress that a certain
amount of funds would be available each year. They would know
that the executive, in all probability, would have these funds avail-
able to it.

Under the present system, you can do the same thing, as you pointed
out this morning, if you have a specific large program such as the
Indus water project and bring it to the Congress and Congress ap-
proves it.

There we are in just the same situation and the only problem I
think we would see in using that procedure for all countries is that
it 1s one of immense complexity. If you had to bring 70 different
country programs to the Congress in complete detail each year, it
would be really an impossible administrative problem.

Mr. Gary. Do you not think the Congress ought to know what a pro-
gram is before this Government commits itself to a $500 million pro-
gram in India?
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STATEMENT OF CITIZENS COMMITTEE FOR INTERNATIONAL DEVEI OPMENT

T have here a public statement unanimously adopted by the Execu-
tive Committee of the Citizens Committee for International Develop-
ment. I do not know who that committee is, and I do not care, but
they make this statement:

We agree with the President that the annual appropriation machinery through
which foreign aid has been made possible in the past seriously impairs the effec-
tiveness of our development efforts. Our agreements stem from our own experi-
ences in our private activities, business, labor, and community management.

Do you believe that any business organization in the United States,
any corporation, would permit its executive officers to enter into a $500
million commitment without telling the board of directors what it is?

Secretary Ditron, I think $500 million is a little big for any private
business, a little big for the United States, too.

COMMITMENTS WITHOUT CONGRESSIONAL AUTHORIZATION OF PROJECTS

Mr. Gary. That is what T am thinking. However, under this pro-
gram, you could make commitments for $8 billion without submitting
any project or program for the approval of the Congress. You admit
that in your testimony and I have here the hearings before the Com-
mittee on Foreign Relations of the U.S. Senate, and you stated there:

So there will be an opportunity by the Congress if they approve the actions
through their Appropriations Committee to change, to reduce, if they so desire,
or to limit—

I think it is a better word—

the amount of funds that might be expended under this program. However,
if they took this action, this would certainly be contrary to the intent of the
borrowing authority.

Secretary Dmrox. Unless it is very exceptional I think that is
right. :

Myr. Gary. That is the point I am making. What you are doing
is making these commitments which is tantamount to expenditures
without any approval of the Congress of the part icular projects or
programs at all?

Secretary Dirrow. It is quite true. TIf Congress feels they should
approve each particular project ahead of time, this would not do it.
Of course. that has not been the case for the last number of years
under the Development Loan Fund. Tt was free to make commit-
ments. but it had only a limited amount of funds each year.

Mr. Gary. That is exactly the point. The Departments then come
before us and tell us what they propose to do with the money each
year.

“ Secretary Dmron. Yes, but the Development Loan Fund has not
been able to submit a list of the projects because that is just not prac-
ticable.

Mr. Gary. They have gone over with us—

Secretary Drinron. General outline.

Mr. Gary. They have discussed with us the applications which they
have pending. 1

Secretary DitroN. That 1s correct.
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Mr. Gagry. This would permit them to spend billions of dollars
without any previous review by Congress at all, and to commit the
Government of the United States to a $500-million program in
India, a billion-dollar program in Afghanistan, if they wanted to,
and the Congress would have nothing to say about it.

The only way that Congress could function would be after it is
all said and done, to break the commitment, and put the United States
in the position of not carrying out its promises; is that correct?

Secretary Drrrox. That is correct, unless you wanted to work out
some other way of having the Congress take a greater share of respon-
sibility, such as making the commitment available through appro-
priate committees of the Congress, and letting them have a look at
it before they became effective.

CONSTITUTIONAL REQUIREMENT OF APPROPRIATION PROCESS

Mr. Gary. I do not want to do a thing in the world but follow
the Constitution of the United States which says that it shall be
done by appropriations. Our forefathers worked out a very effective
method and we have been living under it for many, many years, and
we have done very well with it. Now you come in and want to set
aside the whole thing and do away with the appropriations process
and go into some new device of borrowing money from the Treasury,
a back-door approach to the Treasury.

Seeretary Dinron. This way of obtaining funds is an appropria-
tion as defined in the Constitution, and Congress has so defined it.

Mr. Passman. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Gary. Yes.

Mr. Passman. Will the gentleman agree that during the past 6
years this committee, and T might say, with great difficulty, arrived
at the conclusion that the Executive had requested too much money.
The aggregate amount of the reduction made by the Congress during
this 6 years was $4,565 million.

It has been generally conceded, that the program has been im-
proved as a result of the reductions—some of the top executive de-
partment witnesses have so testified—and the Comptroller General
of the United States has stated that the program has had too much
money, and not too little money.

CONGRESSIONAL RIGHTS TO EXAMINE AND REDUCE REQUESTS

Under the proposed process, this committee would be deprived of
the right of examination, in order to make reductions, or remove the
fat: would it not?

Mr. Gary. Certainly they would, without causing the Government
to break its pledge with these people. Frankly, I voted

Mr. Passmax. Which they admitted they do not expect us to do,
whether the commitments are sound or not?

Mr, Gary. I went along last year with this Latin American ap-
propriation and thers we had committed ourselves, The Congress
approved it and I thought it would have certainly been very improper,
under the circumstances, for the Congress then to turn around and
refuse the money.
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I cannot escape the conclusion that the Congress ought to get into
the act before these commitments are made. I do not think we ought
to wait until after the horse has left the stable and then lock the
door.

Mr. Passmax. Some of the fat which we have found in the bill,
we have removed, and we proved to be correct. But, under this pro-
posal, we would be deprived of that right in the future.

Mr. Gary. Certainly we would.

We would be deprived of any right of reducing except by break-
ing our agreements. Suppose we should have a war: we would then
have to set aside all of these agreements, would we not #

Secretary Dirron. I think that that would be a totally different
circumstance and you cannot foresee what you would have to do.
You might well have to do that.

BERLIN CRISIS AND ITS EFFECT ON FOREIGN AID

Mr. Gary. Would it not be well before we went into a new pro-
gram of this magnitude with an entirely changed procedure to get
some idea as to what is going to happen in Berlin this fall? We have
this crisis on us and in my judgment if we should get into a war over
Berlin, our entire foreign air program should be reviewed. The vast
expenditures which a war will entail will not permit us to continue
with economic developments either domestic or foreign.

We have, in the past, always stopped all programs not. related to
the war and concentrated our efforts on the prosecution of the war,
when we were in war.

We immediately cut down on our other activities at such a time; is
that correct?

Secretary Druron. I think that if you are in a major war, it is un-
doubtedly correct.

DEFINITION OF “APPROPRIATION”

Mr. Gary, I did want to answer your original question about ap-
propriations. I think it may be of interest to yon to mention a defi-
nition which the Congress has put on the word “appropriation™ in
the Budget and Accounting Procedures Act of 1950, where they indi-
cated that the term “appropriations” includes, within an appropriate
context, funds and authorizations to create obligations by contract
in advance of appropriations, or any other authority making funds
available for obligation or expenditure.

It is clear from that act, at least as far as the Congress has de-
fined the word “appropriations” in law, that this method of financ-
ing is in accord with the Congress idea of what is constitutional.

Mr. Gary. If you are going to say an appropriation is not an ap-
propriation——

Seeretary Dirron. That is why Congress defined that.

Mr. Gary. In my judgment this is not an appropriation as contem-
plated by the Constitution of the United States.

72882—61—pt. 1—11
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EXTENT COMMITMENTS ARE CONDITIONAL UNDER NEW PROPOSAL

You say these commitments are conditional, but to what extent are
they conditional ?

Secretary Diuon. They would write into each one of the commit-
ments a phrase saying that it was conditional on the Congress finally
approving the spending of the money each year.

Mr. Gary. Can you not enter into a long-term agreement and say it
is conditional upon the Congress appropriating the money each year
under the present law ?

Mr. Passman. That is the way it operates today.

Secretary Ditron. I think the President technically could do that
and I think it has been done on a minor scale occasionally, but I think
certainly he has felt, and the operating agencies have felt, it was not
the intent of the Congress to do that and they would not like to be put
in the position of facing commitments like that ahead of time. This
is, in effect, what they are being asked to do here, to allow the Execu-
tive to do that sort of thing which the Executive has not felt free to
do heretofore.

SUBMISSION OF COMMITMENTS TO CONGRESS

Mr. Gary. Are you asking us to give you permission to enter into
the long-term commitments without submitting them to the Congress
atall? Isthat what youare asking?

Secretary Dirron. Without submitting them to the Congress in
detail prior to entering into them.

Mr. Gary. Exactly. They would be reported to the Congress
after the commitments are made. Then there is nothing else to do
and the only way Congress can curtail or stop the expenditure would
be to violate the commitment or agreement.

Secretary Drrrox. That is correct, but T think something might be
worked out. As I said before, something might be worked out by
submitting these plans to the Congress and let them lie before the
Congress for a certain period of time before they become finally effec-
tive.

Mr. Passman. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Gary. Yes.

RELATIONSHIP OF PREVIOUS REDUCTIONS IN FOREIGN AID TO NEW
APPROACH

Mr. Passyan. Mr. Secretary, we discussed this morning reductions
made by the Congress in requests for foreign aid, especially the Devel-
opment Loan Fund.

Could we draw from your answers that maybe the reductions which
have been made by the Congress in prior years had something to do
with the new approach to this matter?

Secretary Dirron. T do not think so. The new approach is to try
to obtain this authority to make long-term funds available. All I
had to say about the Development Loan Fund reductions was that
there have been sharp reductions below authorizations. Therefore
the mere fact of a long-term authorization I thought would not lead
the recipient countries to feel that the appropriations would be identi-
cal with the authorization.
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Mr. Passman. Could I draw the conclusion now ?

Secretary Diron. I think the fact that these cuts were made was
not the fundamental reason for this new proposal. The new proposal
is a request to do something that was requested for the Development
Loan Fund originally. We were refused the right on a long term.
Three years was asked for then, and this time they are asking for
5 years, but the principle is the same, whether 3 or 5 years. It is to
make commitments for a period of time.

SUCCESS OF THE FOREIGN AID PROGRAM

Mr. Passman. Would you say that during the 15 years in which
we have had a foreign aid program it has been successful to a very
high degree throughout the world ¢

Secretary Druron. Our programs?

Mr. Passman. The foreign aid program as such.

Secretary Dicron. As a whole, I agree with you, Mr. Chairman.
It has been very, very successful.

Mr. PassmaN. Good, excellent, or fair? Your opinion, not mine.

Secretary Dicron, I would agree with you that it has been a benefi-
cial reaction.

Mr. Passman. If only “six bits,” it would have been beneficial.

Secretary DiLroN. Good.

Mr, Passman. Would you say good, overall, or excellent?

Secretary Dinron. I think the results have been very good because
you can only compare the results against what would have happened
if there had not been one.

Mr, Passman. If you do not get this proposed change, would we
still have a successful foreign aid program?

Secretary Dinron. We would have a reasonable foreign aid pro-
gram but not as effective as if we had had long-term authority to
make commitments. As I said—

Mr. Passman. Based upon past exgerience, would you say very

good? Yousaid it had been very good, did you not ¢

Secretary Dirron. I say the results have been very good.

Mr. Passman. Why do you assume that it would not be “very good”
in the future?

Secretary Druron. I said very good compared to what would have
ha.f)pened if there had been no program.

still stick by that, but it would have been a good bit better if you

had had long-term planning and commitment authority.

Mr. Passman. Even with your great experience, that is an assump-
tion and you do not know ; you are guessing, are you not ?

Secretary Diron. Naturally, we cannot tell.

Mr. Passman. People think we are so free with money that they
blow up the whole thing.

Do you think there is any ground for worry about making it too
easy, and that we are too free and outright gullible ?

Secretary Divron. No, I think everybody who has worked with
this program has come up with the same conclusion.

Mr. Passman. I have worked with it, and I have not come up with
that conclusion.

Secretary Dizrown. I stand corrected.

Mr. Passman. Thank you.
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LONG-TERM METHOD FOR U.S. PUBLIC WORKS PROJECTS

Mr. Gary. Mr. Dillon, do ;’ou advise this method for our public
works projects in this country

Secretary Diuron. I do not think we have found it necessary in the
past.

Mr. Gary. Who built the Hoover Dam ?

vecretary Diuron. I am not an expert on that. I presume the
Government did.

Mr. Gary. Was it not a long-term project ?

Secretary Dirron. I think so.

Mr. Gary. Was there any borrowing done in connection with this?
Was there any back-door spending on that project? The money was
appropriated by Congress, was it not ?

Secretary Dinrow. I think so.

Mr. Gary. If a dam of that kind can be built that way in this
country, why can you not handle foreign dams on that same basis?

Secretary DiLron. If you could make long-term commitments that
vou would build one dam one year and another dam the next year,
that is all we are asking for.

Mr. Gary. Before we can build a dam in this country there has to
be a survey by the Army Engineers to determine the feasibility and
advantage of it. They study the economic advantage and what re-
turn there will be. Then they report to the Congress and the project
is referred to a congressional committee, It is reported out of the
proper committees of the Congress and if it is authorized by the Con-
gress it then comes to the Appropriations Committee. It then goes

through exactly the same process we have used in the foreign aid
program except that we never have required anything like as much
show of necessity for a public works project in foreign countries as
we have in this country. If we can do all of that in connection with
our own public works why can we not wait long enough to get a plan
worked out, and have the Congress approve the plan before commiting
the Government to these expenditures in foreign countries?

REFORM LEGISLATION ASKED OF FOREIGN COUNTRIES

Secretary Dmrox. The only reason is that in a foreign country we
are asking them to do much more. We are asking them to change
their tax system. We are asking them to undertake land reform and
things of that nature which go far beyond merely giving an engi-
neering report on the feasibility of a dam.

Mr. Forn. Would the gentleman yield ¢

Mr. Gary. Yes.

Mr. Forp. In the case of India have we asked them to make certain
tax reforms, land reforms in order for them to be partners in this?

Secretary Ditron. In the case of India we have not felt it was neces-
sary because in India their program is pretty good. It is pretty hard
to suggest a basic improvement. It is a different situation in Latin
America.

Mr, Foro. How about Pakistan ?

Secretary Diron. As for Pakistan, I think we probably have been
of more encouragement to them to make improvements, and they now
have adopted a land reform program which is a reasonably good one.
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Mr. Raoprs. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Gary. Yes.

Mr. Ruopes. You were not suggesting, were you, that we are bribing
these people to make these reforms?

Secretary DruroN. No, they are reforms they want to make but they
feel they need a certain amount of extra support to be able to carry
them out.

Mr. Gary. Do you not think that if you reported to the Congress of
the United States, that they did not want. to make these plans, that that
would be an additional reason for the Congress to appropriate money
and it would be easier than otherwise ¢

Secretary DiLron. I think this would affect the Congress, yes.

Mr. Gary. All T am asking is they be reported to the Congress and
the Congress be given the right to approve these commitments before
they are made. There is no use in submitting them to the Congress
after they have been made because then the Congress cannot dis-
approve them without welshing on a solemn pledge of the United
States.

Mr. Passsan. Would the gentleman yield ¢

Mr. Gary. Yes.

Mr. Passman. Is it not true that in our own country with relation
to many of our projects for reclamation, flood control, and so forth, as
well as for, say, hospital construction, we have outside witnesses ap-
pearing before a committee asking the Federal Government to support
two-thirds of the total, for example, with the assurance that the State
and local units of government will put up one-third? We tell them
to go back and get their laws passed, their arrangements made for
participation, and then bring it back over the signature of the Gov-
ernor, or the responsible official of the authority involved, and then
we will recommend our part.

Is that not about the way we operate in this country?

Secretary DiLon. I think thatitis.

Mr. Passman. Has that type of procedure not been successful ?

Secretary DitroN. Yes.

Mr. Passyman. Do you not think these people might think more of
us, and have more respect for us and the way we do business, if we
should provide for the same type of cooperation from them, and
especially so as some of these projects have waited 500 years to get
started?

Secretary Dinvon. There is a difference in our own case. We are
dealing with our own people and it is our own people talking to our
own people whereas when we deal with foreign countries we are
talking to the people of another government, another sovereign
people. L

Mr. Passman, We are giving something away. You are talking
about, the recipient nation, which is going to get something for noth-
ing. It looks like you would have more of an argument for them to
be a part of the same program, such as we do in this country.

Seeretary Drcrox. Their development is greatly in onr own interest.

Mr. Passaan. Naturally, if that claim is going to be used, but I
am talking about operating on a businesslike basis, If it is good for
America to plan our projects, to let local interests raise their portion
of the money and assure Congress they are ready to put up their part,
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and then Congress puts up the Federal part, should it not also be
sound practice abroad ?

Seeretary Diuron. It is a different matter when we are dealing with
another sovereign people rather than your own people.

Mr. Passman. Are they going to do any harm by passing needed
legislation and getting their house in order? Do you not think the
American taxpayer would feel a lot better about this proposition if
he knew that we had provided for some reasonable type of coopera-
tion on the part of the recipients, other than just some indication
that they would make the needed reforms later, providing we let
them look first at the whites of our eyes?

Secretary Dmrox. This should move simultaneously. It should
be a partnership, where they move ahead and we move ahead with
them.

CONCERN OVER YIELDING CONGRESSIONAL CONTROL

Mr. Gary. Mr. Chairman, I have a very high regard for our Sec-
retary and I have a high regard for his judgment but in this instance
I cannot follow him. That is all there is to it. I just think this
whole thing is absolutely all wrong and I am sorry because it puts me
in a very embarrassing position. I have been supporting foreign-aid
1ﬁgii=;1:1tion for years but I cannot support it with that provision in
the bill.

I just want to make my position plain, and I have no further ques-
tions at this time.

Mr. Passman. I am more concerned about this proposal on the part
of the Executive branch than about anything else that has happened
in our Government since I have been a Member of Congress. I think
we all know that if the Congress finally gives up control of the purse
strings, then eventually it is giving up all controls. Our two greatest
chores will be to answer our mail and cash our checks if we continue
in future years, as we have in the past, in yielding Congressional
powers and prerogatives to the executive,

Mr. Gary. I would like to say, Mr. Chairman, that the Secretary
has filed with his statement a list of agencies which we have permitted
to use back-door spending. Rather than being an argument in favor
of his case, I think it is an argument against it. I think we made 2
mistake in every one of those instances and I think the country is
suffering from it today. If we do the same thing in foreign aid then
I think we have lost all control. That is the last straw and 1f Congress
grants it Congress might as well adjourn and go home.

Mr. PassmaN. Off the record.

(Discussion off the record.)

Mr. Passmax. I concur completely with the gentleman from Vir-
ginia.

Mr. Ruaopes. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Gary. Just one more question before I yield.

AUTHORITY OF INTER-AMERICAN BANK T0O BORROW FROM DLF

Mr. Secretary, I believe the Inter-American Bank has the right to
borrow from the Development Loan Fund, and then with the right
of the Development Loan Fund to borrow from the Treasury, those
funds could be used all down the line. Is that not correct?
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Secretary Dirron. Theoretically, I think that is probably correct,
yes. I heard about the development of that in the testimony of Mr.
Cutler.

Mr. Gary. So it would not be necessary for the Inter-American
Bank to come back to the Congress for any additional funds at all.
They could just borrow from the Development Loan Fund, and the
Development Loan Fund could borrow from the Treasury.

Secretary Dirron. They would be using up their authority, but if
they wanted to do it in that way, they could. I do not think this is a
likely supposition, but it is legally possible.

Mr. Passmax. Of course those so-called loans could follow the same
pattern as the type we discussed this morning. I think we agreed
this morning that these would not really be loans, but development
finance, or some such term as that. They could follow the same pat-
tern.

Mr. Gary. Development credits.

Mr. Passmax. Then, the same type of loans, so-called, could be
made without any interest, on the same kind of terms; could they not?

Secretary Dirron. That is correct. They would have to be repay-
able in dollars, but they could be made on any terms; whatever the
agreement provided.

Mr. Passyman. Where we firmed up our case here is that where they
could borrow from the Development Loan Fund they would pay inter-
est, but under the present proposal they would be able to get the money
without paying any interest; would they not, theoretically ?

Secretary Ditron. That is theoretically correct. All we are talk-
ing about, I think, is the ordinary capital of the Bank, and that is
divided into even shares among the countries concerned, with the
understanding that this would be supplemented to the extent that
the Bank c.nuﬁl borrow funds in the public market, the same as a bank
does. Certainly an operation such as we describe, while I think the
law legally would allow it, is not in accordance with the understand-
ing of the way the Bank was set up, and I do not thinks the directors
of the Bank would ever approve of it.

Mr. Passman. How about your Development Loan Fund ?

Mr. Gagy. It could increase its capital by borrowing from the De-
velopment Loan Fund.

Secretary DiLron. Yes, but I think this would not every be done in
this way. That is not what was contemplated. T think legally it isa
loophole.

Mr. Gary. Then why was the provision put in the law giving them
the right to borrow from the Development Loan Fund?

Secretary Dirrox. They have the right to borrow from any place.
Where the legal error, if any, was made, was in allowing the Develop-
ment Loan Fund to lend to them.

INTER-AMERICAN DEVELOPMENT BANK LOANS AND DLF LOANS TO
LATIN AMERICA

Mr. Passmax. What position are we going to be placed in with
regard to this program for Latin America which is set up on the
basis that interest will be paid, when you are proposing entering
into similar agreements with other nations through which they are
going to get the money for 50 years without any interest at all and
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no payment on principal until after 10 years elapse, and then only
1 percent a year for 10 years, followed by 3 percent a year for 30
years on principal. What will be the reaction of the people and
governments down in Latin America?

Secretary Diurox. Nothing, because this money will be available to
them, also.

Mr. Passman. Then, do you expect to have to compromise and
place all of it on the same basis, or are you going to have to make
them a loan of this type in order to keep them satisfied with the other
they are borrowing, for which they agreed to pay -interest.?

Secretary Druron. No. The social progress fund for which you
appropriated funds this spring is for social development type proj-
ects, and is repayable in local currency and with some form of in-
terest. Those are one case.

These funds are for economic development, repayable in dollars
and with no interest. In addition to that, the regular funds of the
Inter-American Bank, similar to the World Bank, would be payable
in hard currency and with full interest. They need to use those,
too, but those are not the only funds.

“BACK-DOOR” FINANCING FOR ALL LENDING AGENCIES FOR FOREIGN AID

Mr. Passman. Theoretically, Mr. Secretary, if this legislation is
given to the Executive as asked for, could all of the agencies get their
money through the processes of the back-door approach? All they
would have to worry about would be getting the authorization in-
creased. They could by that process get all the money they want

simply by getting the authorization increased, could they not?

Secretary Diuron. I think under the way this legislation is drafted,
the Inter-American Development Bank is the only one of those inter-
national lending agencies which the United States, or any of its
agencies, can lend to without specific congressional approval, even
though the institutions themselves may have authority to borrow from
the United States.

Myr. Passaan. If this legislation is approved, if we just want to
pin it down and wrap it up and put the bow on it, that agency could
use this clause in the legis{atirm to get the money merely by increas-
ing the authorization? . ; 3 ;

Secretary Dinron. AsT said above, the IDB is the only international
lending institution to which the United States may legally lend funds
under present legislation.

Mr. II)-’,-\H:'-MA ~. Knowing something about hair splitting downtown,
I think we might reach the same conclusion, that that 1s just about
what would happen.

Mr. Gary. It would be thoroughly unconstitutional, in my judg-
ment, Mr. Chairman. '

Mr. Passman. It has been stated by the Secretary that it could be
done by the IDB, if maybe not by others.

Under this proposed legislation, all they would need to do is to take
the indirect approach, which is rather direct, and go to the Treasury
and get the money, and not have to come before the Appropriations
Committee?

Secretary Drron. As T said, the Inter-American Bank could.
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Mr. Passmax. You do not know but what the others could do the
same thing?

Secretary Dinron. Only the IDB,

Mr. Passman. We are talking about what they could do. We are
thinking about what could happen. Legally, they could do just about
what they wanted to, could they not, if they could get the authoriza-
tion increased ?

Secretary Drron. Yes; if they could do all sorts of different things.

Mr. Passman. There is no use to make the record any clearer than
that. Thank you.

AGENCIES NOW HAVING BORROWING AUTHORITY

Mr. Ruopes. I was looking at this booklet, “Act for International
Development, Summary Presentation.” On page 45 there is a list of
Federal agencies for which borrowing authority is now given. I note
in this list is included the District of Columbia. I note in the list
which you have in your statement, the District of Columbia is omitted.
I do not know whether you had anything to do with the preparation
of this booklet, but do you have any knowledge which you would care
to impart as to why the District of Columbia is included in the booklet
and not in your statement ?

Secretary Dizron. This list is made up by my staff in the Treasury
Department. I do not know why they (Iln not include the Distriet of
Columbia. The other list was made up by the people in the State
Department. I would be glad to find out what the reason is.

Mr. Ruopes. T would suggest that your people are more accurate

than the State Department people, because the District of Columbia
should not be in there. Tt has borrowing authority, but it is repaid.
This is somewhat different.

Mr. Passsan. Mr. Natcher?

NEED FOR BETTER ALLOCATION OF FUNDS TO FOREIGN COUNTRIES

Mr. Narcaer. Mr. Secretary, I, for one, believe that one of the
main reasons why we have experienced some of our troubles in our
mutual security program is due to the fact that we simply will not
recognize our failures during the past few years in allocating our
funds to countries just because urgent requests are being made.

I am just wondering, under the President’s program for long-range
planning and the allocation of funds over a 5-year period, if we will
change somewhat in our viewpoint as to how this money should be
allocated to save the free countries of the world from going behind
the Tron Curtain.

I know as well as you do, Mr. Secretary, that none of these coun-
tries should go behind the Iron Curtain, and certainly we do not want
to lose a single one of them, but I do believe that unless we start con-
centrating now on countries in Asia, South America, and in other sec-
tions of the world, we will continue to make mistakes in this program
that we have made all down through the vears.

Today we recognize the fact that we made some mistakes in Laos,
South Korea. and other countries. T do not believe that we can carry
the burden for the world in this program or any other program where
funds are to be allocated on a percentage basis to any hemisphere
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or any section of the world. I believe we should now concentrate in
certain countries.

How do you feel about that matter?

Secretary Diuron. As I understand it, I think that is the intent of
the administering agency. I certainly would agree with you that a
greater degree of concentration is a good idea. We have been moving

radually in that direction in the last 2 years anyway. Certainly
do not know of any time when they have divided funds on a per-
centage basis among areas.

I think you are quite right in thinking that would be very bad. I
do think we can do more of this concentration. I think that is the
idea of those who would be responsible for administering the pro-
gram. Since that is not my responsibility and I have not had any
part in discussing their detailed planning, I think they could answer
that sort of question much better than I could.

The line you are pursuing, I think, is a fruitful one and an im-
portant one.

INDIA

Mr. Narcuer. Mr. Secretary, I believe we must concentrate on
countries such as India. I do not think there is any question at all, if
India goes behind the iron curtain, we are in serious trouble. I think
that applies to a number of other countries. Appropriating so much
money }or Latin America is not good. We must concentrate and the
results will be observed and respected. All down through the years
I think we have made the mistake of using so much money in one sec-
tion of the world when we should have concentrated on one or more
countries in this particular section.

(Off the record.)

Mr. Narcuer. Mr. Secretary, assuming that Congress would go
along with the President’s program, would there be any change in the
future in the methods 115:0,{{ for the expenditure of these funds from
the standpoint of trying to concentrate to save certain countries that
would mean a great deal to the free world at this time? What change,
if any, would take place if this program were adopted along that line?

Secretary DiroN. I think along that line, Mr. Natcher, the idea
is that thers would be somewhat greater concentration, particularly
with the development lending funds, on countries which are important
to us in the free world and which are able to make progress them-
selves in a self-help way. I think the program still calls for cash
grants in the other parts of the program to some countries just to keep
them going, but the substantially larger funds sought for development
lending, in my understanding, will be directed more toward places
which are important to us and which are making real progress.

An example of that, I think, is the agreement which was reached
in connection with the World Bank to assign $500 million to India,
subject to congressional action, which is a very big lump of what was
requested, over 40 percent.

INCREABE EXPECTED IN U.8. GOVERNMENT REVENUES

Mr. Narcuer. I am delighted to see your observation, Mr. Dillon,
to the effect that in fiscal year 1963, our revenues are expected to in-
crease substantially and should be adequate to meet all of our national




169

needs, both foreign and domestic. On what do you base that state-
ment, Mr. Dillon?

Secretary Dirrow. I base that on the best available evidence or the
best available forecasts of the situation of our economy during the
coming calendar year.

Mr. Narcuer. According to your observations, then, certainly no
tax increase would be justified at this time.

Secretary Dirron. That is a different question which I do not know
that we can answer at this time. I do not think any decision has been
taken on that as yet.

BUDGET DEFICIT, 1961

Mr. Narcuer. As I recall, Mr. Dillon, just prior to the close of fiscal

year 1960, we received reports here at the Capitol that the deficit would

e from $80 million to $90 million, and I believe it turned out to be
some $3 billion. Isthat not correct?

Secretary DiLron. The estimates were something around $3 billion.
It turned out to be $3.9 billion. So it was $900 million more than
we had estimated, due largely to two things: Some last-minute spend-
ing for defense, which was considerably more than had been expected,
in the last few days of June, and a very much larger flow of tax re-
funds than we had expected. I think that came from underestimating
the effects of the recession on individuals, because some 2 million more
people obtained tax refunds the past year than ever in the past.

EFFECT OF FOREIGN AID ON BALANCE OF PAYMENTS

Mr. Narcuer. Last fall T believe you and Secretary Anderson of
the Treasury traveled abroad together, and your trip pertained mainly
to our balance-of-payments situation as far as our country is con-
cerned. In your statement you point out the fact that the preponder-
ant bulk of foreign aid expenditures will be made in the United States,
and that no adverse effect will result on our balance of payments.

Secretary DinLon. From expenditures made in the United States.

Mr. Naroner. From expenditures made in the United States.

Mr. Dillon, do we suffer in any way any adverse effects from the
foreign aid program, the mutual security program, insofar as our
balance of payments is concerned ?

Secretary Diuron. Insofar as funds are spent outside of the United
States and do not come back to the United States, this enters into our
balance-of-payments deficit.

PERCENTAGE OF FOREIGN AID SPENT IN THE TUNITED STATES

Mr. Narcuer. What percentage of this money is expended in this
country under the program at this time, Mr. Dillon—still about three-
fourths?

Secretary Dizron. Three-fourths of the new funds. Actually, dur-
ing last year the record was nowhere near that good because expendi-
tures were being made under commitments which had originally been
extended when the program was still operating under the worldwide
procurement policy which you will recall had been the policy for
some time. As I said in my statement, it will take some time to
reach this goal because, for instance, the shift was made in policy of
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the Development Loan Fund as far back as October 1959, nearly 2
ears ago, but prior to that time some $800 million worth of loans
1ad been made, and as of this April only about one-third of those
funds had been spent. There is some $500 million still to go on a
worldwide basis. So I would say probably we should begin to

approach that 75 or 80 percent goal in fiscal 1963, but not this year.

Fach year it will be a little better, because in the ICA that operates

more quickly. They went to the new system last December, and I

think there will be a very clear effect of that in the present fiscal

year, fiscal year 1962.

(Off the record.)
Mr. Narcuer. Thank you, Mr. Secretary.

ULTIMATE RETURN OF FOREIGN AID DOLLARS TO UNITED STATES

Mr. Passyan. I do not think it fair, and I do not think the Secre-
tary or other witnesses appearing before congressional committees
would like to leave the American people under the impression that
because the money for foreign aid buys something in America, wheth-
er it be 75 percent or 99 percent, that itself makes it good. Is it not
accurate to say that all dollars credited to foreign mations through
foreign aid eventually are returned to America to buy our securities,
to buy our gold, or to buy something we produce ?

Secretary DiLron. So far, in the last 10 years, several billion dollars
have not returned

Mr. Passaraw. Tsaid when it returned. I say when it finally makes
that last move, and comes back to America, it comes back for a

security, to purchase gold, to %)m-{'.hase what we produce, or to apply
on some debt. Isthat not true?

EFFECT OF FOREIGN AID APPROPRIATIONS ON U.S. ECONOMY

Secretary Dirrox. Under the present world monetary system, there
are some several billions of dollars which have not returned and, if
they did return, the whole world monetary system would collapse.

Mr. Passman. Then, why do we not give away $50 billion, if it will
not return and have an effect on our economy? This ought to be
cleared up. I am sure we are thinking about the same thing in
different terms.

When we appropriate these funds, it is the taxpayers’ money that
picks up the check with the manufacturers.

Secretary DirroN. Yes.

Mr. Passyan. Are we in accord there?

Secretary Dirron. From the budget point of view, every dollar you
appropriate has a very real effect on the taxpayer.

Mr. Passman. But it is the taxpayers’ money that picks up these
tabs at the factories, and then we ship the goods abroad, with nothing
coming back.

Secretary Diuron. When we said it was not an effect, we were talk-
in onlg about a balance of payments effect.

§Ir assMaAN. I am discussing a different angle, Mr. Secretary.

Secretary DiLron. Tagree.

Mr. Passyan. We are in accord that it is the taxpayers’ money that
picks up the tabs on what we ship abroad through the aid program?

Secretary Druron. Most certainly.
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Mr. Passyraxn. Innormal trade, these tabs at the factories are picked
up by dollars those nations have earned with their exports. Is that
a statement of fact?

Secretary Diuron. That is correct.

Mr. Passman. So, in effect, there is very little justification on the
»art of a businessman or a banker to say that this thing should be
ooked upon favorably simply because the money eventually is spent
here in America. What we ship out is a blank giveaway, and there
is nothing immediately being returned to compensate the taxpayer.
Am I correct in that statement ?

Secretary Dinrox. Nothing to compensate the taxpayer except
greater stability in the world.

Mr. Passyax. I wanted that fact pinned down, because I have
read these stories about, “Don’t forget that this is spent in Amerieca.”
The taxpayer could take the same money and spend it for something
else and leave it in America.

Secretary Ditron. That is correct.

Mr. Passyax. I do not think the American people should be left
under an erroneous impression about this.

Secretary Diron. Of course, when it is spent in America, it pro-
vides employment, but that is not the reason we are asking for the
program at all.

Mr. Passmaw. It is still being picked up by the taxpayers’ hard-
earned money.

Secretary Diuron. That is right.

Mr. Passman. He is not getting anything back other than, as you
say, a degree of security.

Secretary Diurox. That is right.

DOLLAR DEFICIT, 19050-60

Mr. Passman. Am I correct in stating that from 1950 through 1960
we had a balance of payments dollar deficit of $2114 billion ?

Secretary Drron. I do not have the figures in front of me, but
if you state it, I will assume that is correct.

Mr. Passman. Does that sound something like the correct figure?

Secretary Diurox. The last 3 years it was nearly 11 billion.

Mr. Passman. The figure I stated does not sound out of reason?

Secretary Dinrox. No.

INCREASE IN FOREIGN-HELD SHORT-TERM DOLLARS

Mr. Passman. And, is it true that in the past 8 years foreign-held
short-term dollars assets have increased from about $10.5 billion to
$21.4 billion ?

Secretary DiLrox. That sounds reasonable.

Mr. Passyman. During the same period, our gold holdings have de-
creased from $23 billion-plus to less than $18 billion ?

Secretary Dirox. That sounds reasonable
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FOREIGN AID USED TO STOP THE SPREAD OF COMMUNISM

Mr. Passman. The editor of the Wall Street Journal says:

It is amusing, the logic of foreign aid proponents who use stopping the spread
of communism as the justification for their program, to wit: Country A received
no foreign aid and turned communistic. Foreign aid would have prevented this,
they claim. Country B received foreign aid but turned communistic. Not enough
aid, they claim, Country C received foreign aid and didn't turn communistic.
This proves our aid prevented the turn, they conclude. Country D received no
foreign aid and didn’'t turn communistic. “No comment” or “irrelevant” is
the answer. In short, there are no conditions which they will accept as proof
that foreign aid has failed to halt the spread of communism.

‘We agree that our gold is diminishing, foreign dollar holdings are
growing, our public debt is going up, and there is a thread of tax in-
crease. Yet, there is no positive answer that any of the extravagant
claims made for foreign aid can be pinned down.

Did you see this article?

Secretary DiLroN. No, but I am well aware of the Wall Street
Journal’s thoughts on this subject.

Mr. Passman. The record itself makes it clear how out of kilter
this whole thing is getting, with our own public debt exceeding by
about $24 billion the combined debts of all other nations of the world.

I, myself, am not getting all excited and running to the shade be-
cause some foreign dignitary may have been invited to this country to
make a foreign aid speech,

RELIANCE ON PAKISTAN

Personally, I did not like it a bit, the idea of some foreign dignitary
coming over and looking down at the Congress of the United States
and saying, in effect, “You dare stop it.” Or, when he said, in sub-
stance: “Pakistan is the only nation you can rely upon. If the chips
are down, you couldn’t get your foot in the door of the other countries.
But if you give it to Ptkistan, then you can rely on us, and only us.”

If he knows what he is talking about, he says that his country is
the only one we can rely upon. Then we hear another group making
a pitch for India, Whom are we going to believe?

Secretary Dirronx. I do not think we should accept the statement
of any statesman of one country regarding what other countries
would do and concerning their importance to the United States. We
must make that determination ourselves.

Mr. Passman, Then why should we accept his statement about
what is going to happen if we do not give the aid? If we are to dis-
count. his statements at one place, why do we not also do a little
discounting with our pocketbook ?

(Off the record.)

Mr. Axprews. He was interviewed in London on the way over here,
and it was following that interview that Mr, Nehru said he was not
re]imsenting the true facts.

Mr. Passmax. Some of my colleagues are more tactful than I am
about these things,

(Off the record.)

Mr. Passman. Mr. Montoya ¢
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TOTAL APPROPRIATION REQUEST

Mr. MoxtovyA. Mr. Secretary, as I remember your statement, the
total appropriation requested for the ensuing fiscal year under this
program is $4,763 million, '

In addition to that, as T understand your statement and the justi-
fications, it is requested that the President be given borrowing au-
thority of $1,600 million. 1Isthat correct? ;

Secretary DinLon. For each of the 4 ensuing fiscal years after this
coming fiscal year, that is right.

Mr. Moxtoya. Not including this fiscal year?

Secretary DiLLon. Starting next year.

Mr. Moxtova. Then in addition to that, there is provision for re-
lending of approximately $300 million which are expected in repay-
ments.

Secretary Dmron. For each of the following 4 years.

Mr. MonToxa. Not this fiscal year?

Secretary Diuron. Not this fiscal year. That is included.

Mr. Mo~nToYa. In addition to that, it is contemplated that there be
the extension or giving of surplus commodities in the amount of the
running average of $1,600 million a year.

Secretary Diuron. That is correct.

g Mr. Montoya. That will take place this year as well as the next
our?

Secretary Dinron. That is true.

Mr. MonTora. And it might increase or decrease, as the case might

Secretary Diron. That is correct.

PROJECTED EXPENDITURES

Mr. Moxtoya. In reality, our expenditures on an average, for the
next fiscal year, would be approximately $3 billion more than the
$4.763 billion ?

Secretary Dinron. Noj $114 billion more.

Mr. Montoya. No; it is $1,600 million each year in borrowing
authority, plus the expenditure in commodities.

Secretary Diuron. But the $1.6 billion is not part of the $4.762
billion. That comes in the following fiscal year.

Mr. MoNtoya. But that is additional.

Secretary DiLLoy. You mean in the years in the future?

Mr. MoxToYA. Yes.

Secretary DiLron. It is not $1.6 billion additional. It is $700 mil-
lion additional, because this year they are asking for $900 million.
So it would be $700 million additional.

Mr. Arexanper. Was the $900 million included in this $4.763
billion ?

Secretary DiLroN. Yes.

REQUEST FOR BORROWING AUTHORITY IN 1962

Mcr. MonToya. Do I understand it to be the case that for this fiscal
%ear you are asking for $900 million in borrowing authority from the

reasury {
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Secretary Ditrox. That is correct.

Mr. MoNToya. For the DLF?

Secretary Dirron. For what they call the developing operation.
They won’t have the same name.

Mr. MoNToya. It isto be a successor to the DLF 2

Secretary Diuron. Yes, sir.

PURCHABES IN UNITED STATES FROM FOREIGN AID LOANS

Mr. Moxroya. Going back to your balance-of-payments statement,
you indicate there that your goal is to eventually exact from the bor-
rowers the obligation or commitment to purchase up to 80 percent in
American goods with the dollars that we lend.

I take that to imply that we are not even close to the 80 percent now
in the purchase of American goods on the part of our oreign bor-
rowers.

Secretary Drrron. For economic assistance under the mutual se-
curity fund ; that is correct.

Mr. MoxToya. What would you say the United States is getting by
way of business out of the dollars which we grant to foreign govern-
ments or out of the dollars which we lend ?

Secretary DiLon. For calendar year 1960, of the amount of goods
and services that were dirvectly procured, either in the United States
or abroad, by the ICA, DLF, and everything else that is in the
mutual security bill, the percentage was about 43 percent. That
was of direct procurement. In addition to that there was $275 mil-
lion of cash transfers, only a portion of which was spent in the
United States. It is impossible to say how much of that portion was

spent in the United States. Probably smaller than the 43 percent.
I would say if you want to take a rough figure, 40 percent.

Mr. MoxToya. Assuming that our annual expenditure in dollars is
on an average $5 billion

Secretary DiroN. Now we are talking about something else be-
cause that includes the military assistance figure where the amount
spent in the United States is 90 percent,

ECONOMIC ASSISTANCE EXPENDITURES IN UNITED STATES

Mr. MoxToya. Let us confine ourselves to the total expenditures
other than military assistance and that would be approximately

Secretary Diurox. It was $1.6 billion for economic MSP last year.

Mr. Mo~Tova. $3.4 million would be the balance, more or less, of
expenditures.

Secretary DirroN. Last year the total economic MSP expenditures
were $1.6 billion.

Mr. Moxtoya. I am thinking of the overall appropriation, Mr.
Dillon.

Secretary Dirow. Overall appropriation, leaving out the mili-
tary, is

Mr. Mo~xtova. T am assuming the total figure rounded out is about
$5 billion and that $1.6

Secretary Drirox, $1.885 million was the military request.

Mr. Mo~rtoya. Assuming the $5 billion found figures, then we are
spending in dollars outside, $3.2 billion.
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Secretary DiLron. Actually the figure works out here at $2.9 billion
for direct procurement both here and abroad under all our ecnnomlc
assistance programs,

PERCENTAGE OF TOTAL EXPENDITURES FOR AMERICAN GOODS

Mr. Monrtova. All right, $3 billion. According to your statement,
out of that $3 billion, fnwwn nations are only using 40 percent of it
for procurement of goods pm(lu( ed in America?

Secretary DiLron. That has been the case for the economic MSP
portion.

Mr. MoxToya. So that would be $1,200 million a year.

Secretary Dirron. That will not be the case with this $3 billion.

Mr. MonTova. On the basis of previous history, we are expending
outside the United States $1,800 million, which is reflected in our bal-
ance of payments deficit

Secretary Dillon. If we had not changed our policy that could be
true.

Mr. Moxtoya. Do you know whether your policy will work?

Secretary Drrox. Yes. It already is working.

Mr. MoxTova. You stated that last year we .l\l‘ld"’(‘l] more or less
a 40 percent. domestic trade with those “dollars which we expended in
loans or grants to foreign countries.

EXPECTED INCREASE IN TU.S. GOODS PURCHASED

How much of an increase do you expect above that 40 percent dur-

ing the current fiscal year

Secret: wry Dinron. I would think that it would probably inerease
during the current year to somewhere between 50 and 60 percent of
total direct procurement.

Mr. Moxtova. Then we still have in terms of dollars an average of
between $500 million and $700 million in deficit; is that right?

Secretary Diucon. That is based on past obligations, not on what
we are doing here. As I pointed out, the DLF authorized and en-
tered into loan agreements for $809 million worth of loans before
October 1959, when the policy was changed for them and only 270,
one-third of that, had been disbursed as of the end of April so there
was still $540 million to go. It is the expenditure of those funds, a
larger proportion of which will go abroad that causes this.

The figures are clear because since that policy was changed the per-
centage of procurement which is estimated to take place in the United
States for the DLF, has gone up to an overall total of about 70 percent
and if you leave out the development banks, where they give cash, it
goesup to 87 percent. The policy is changing.

CHANGE IN LENDING POLICY TO “BUY AMERICAN”

Mr. MoxTtoya. Haven’t we tried to enforce that type of compliance
throughout the years of our lending program ?

Secretary Diuron. No. We had exactly the opposite policy before.

Mr. MoxToya. As a matter of fact that testimony has ]beon adduced
before this committee year in and year out, that all these goods are
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to a great extent and measure purchased in the United States. That
has been the story before this committee.

Secretary Divox. I think you are correct, Mr. Montoya. They
have often pointed to the amounts of goods that have been bought
in the United States. But over the years, until the fall of 1959, when
the change was made, it has been an equally strong position of the
executive branch that for the aid programs they should have world-
wide procurement. The amount spent in this country was just that
which happened to be spent here because we offered better terms or
had better quality goods or whatever the reason was, but we were
not trying to force countries or to tell countries they had to buy in
the United States. We are now doing that because we simply cannot
afford to give them dollars, although we do feel that we can afford
to give them goods. That is the difference. So there has been a defi-
nite change in policy.

Mr. Mo~xtoya. What specific approaches has the administration in-
augurated to bring about that change of policy ?

Secretary Diron. Well, in 1959, the DLEF policy was changed so
their loan agreements now specify procurement of the goods they
finance shall be in the United States. Last winter when the ICA’s
policy was changed, a list of 19 countries was promulgated in which
no purchases would be financed. Those countries were nearly all in
[Lurope, the strong industrial countries of the world so we either pur-
chase in the United States or to a much smaller extent we allow pur-
chases in underdeveloped countries, but they do not have available
many of the types of goods needed. It is only small purchases that
are made there.

DEFERRED PRINCIPAL COLLECTIONS

Mr. Moxrova. Wouldn’t the balance of payments problem be fur-
ther aggravated by the new and renovated policy of not collecting
any principal on the loans until 10 years have elapsed?

Secretary Dinrox. No. It would be improved.

Mr. Moxtova. How would that be, if we do not get our dollars
back ?

Secretary DiLrox. In the past we only got foreign currency. They
never could be turned into dollars. At least now 10 years from now
we will begin to get dollars back.

Mzr. Moxtova. Thatis in 10 years,and only 1 percent.

Secretary Dirrox. It is a small amount. We get all of it back
over 50 vears whereas before we got none of it back.

Mr. MoxToya. Have any informal commitments been made on this
type of loan? ; iy

Secretary Drrrox. There have been some informal indications of
intent, subject to action by Congress.

Mr. MonTova. Is there any specific authority for this type of lend-
ing in the pending legislation?

Secretary Dinron. 1 think the language in the pending legislation
just says, ®on such terms or authority, or terms and conditions as the
President may determine,” but everyone is making perfectly clear
that these are the terms that are looked forward to if the Congress
should approve them.

Mr. Moxtoya. Do you know whether that statement has been made

to the legislative committee ?
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Secretary Drrron. Oh yes. I am certain it has, to both of them, in
the Senate and the House.

Mr. MoxToya. Is the Export-Import Bank going to initiate that
kind of policy, too?

Secretary Dmron. No.

Mr. MoxToxa. That isall.

U.S. PRICES IN WORLD MARKETS

Mr. Passmax. Mr. Secretary, I think we are in agreement that
we are on the whole somewhat out of the world market from a com-
petitive standpoint. I believe, for instance, that for cotton, which is
produced in my State in large quantities, in order to meet the world

(]ﬁze it by about 814 cents per pound.

market prices we have to subsi
Is that your understanding?

Secretary Dinron. That is correct, but that does not mean we are
out of the world market. We subsidize that cotton

Mr. Passsan. When I say we are out of the world market, I mean
that we are not competitive without the subsidy. If we should re-
move the subsidy, would we be competitive ?

Secretary Dinron. The United States would be, but Louisiana cot-
ton would not be.

Mr. Passaan. All cotton sold abroad is subsidized at 814 cents a
pound.

Secretary Diuron. That is right.

Mr. Passman. Why do you want to subsidize other cotton, if we
can meet the world market ¢

Secretary DiLLon. Because we should treat cotton growers the same
no matter whether they are on land that is productive or are not.

Mr. Passaan. I do not have the information at hand, but I would
believe that Louisiana’s production per acre is nowhere near the bot-
tom of the list.

U.S8. COMPETITIVE POSITION IN STEEL MARKET

How about steel? Are we competitive on steel products?

Secretary Diuron. In the case of certain special steels, yes. In the
case of the ordinary heavy steel, plates, things like that, we are not.

Mr. Passman. That is exactly what I am talking about. As to
certain types of steel, some of our competitors in the world market
can come to the United States, buy scrap material, ship it back to
Japan, process it, and ship it back to the United States and sell it
at a price of about $30 or $32 a ton less than we can produce it, and
ship it from Pittsburgh to Louisiana, and sell it.

Secretary Dinronx. We have certain specialized types of steel which
we make here,

Mr. Passman. Iam talking about the bulk of it, the heavy material.
On the bulk of it we are not competitive in the world market, are we?

Secretary Divron. I think the bulk of our steel production is not
competitive in the world market,

Mr. Passman. If you consider all of these commodities, so far as
unit and volume, there is an average subsidy of about 18 percent. I
am talking about the overall.

Secretary Diron. This must be agricultural commodities.
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Mr. Passman. I am putting it all together. In agriculture we
certainly are not competitive. We are still selling agricultural com-
modities for local currency, are we not ¢

Secretary Dirrox. We do not have subsidy on certain commodities.

Mr. Passyan. If we do not, you give it away for local currency.
Isn’t that about a billion-dollar deal with India ?

Secretary Dinrox. Yes.

Mr. Passman. Do we get any dollars back for that?

Secretary Dicron. No.

Mr. Passman. If we get a lot of this local currency, that would be
just about the equivalent of a gift ; would it not ?

Secretary DiLrox. I would say so.

TREND IN BALANCE OF PAYMENTS DEFICIT

Mr. Passman. I am sure you know what I am leading up to, so
far as the balance of payments is concerned. The fact that we have
had a total deficit of, I think we established earlier, about $21.500
million in the past 10 years certainly makes it clear that it has been
out of balance.

Secretary Ditron. Certainly. Our balance of payments has been in
deficit every year beginning with 1950 except 1957,

Mr, Passaan. In 1957 the favorable balance was only by about
$500 million.

Secretary Dinron. Yes.

Mr. Passman. Last year, I believe, was the largest deficit. Tt was
about $3.8 billion.

Secretary DinLon. Yes,

Mr. Passman. Through 1960, the tide is running against us on it.

Secretary Diuron. That is correct.

FOREIGN AID PROMOTES SECURITY OF UNITED STATES

Mr. Passman. When I say that foreign aid is not profitable from
the standpoint of a return on the dollars we spend, but only for the
security that we may get, am I making a statement of fact ?

Secretary DiLron. It is primarily for the security we get, that is
correct.

Mr. Passaran. When we ship our resources out of the country,
whether they are fabricated or in the raw state, and nothing comes
back in turn, that does not make for a good condition : does it ?

Secretary DiLron. It makes for a good condition if it creates greater
security.

Mvr. Passman. Let us talk about the dollar part of it now.

You and T agree, do we not, that if we continue shipping out our
resources, the commodities that are finished, or the rough material, it
is certainly going to have a bad effect on conditions in America if it
continues too long. It will bring about increased taxes to support. the
program, will it not.?

Secretary Drurox. Tt has to be supported by taxes anyway. It is
part of our overall budget. There is no doubt about that.
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Mr. Passman. So far as any actual gain for America, other than
possibly some security, the giving away of our natural resources,
whether in the finished product or the raw material, is not to the ad-
vantage of America, is it?

Secretary DinLon. Security and humanitarian standpoint.

Mr. Passman. I will add from the humanitarian standpoint. But,
pocketbookwise, it is not to our advantage, is it ?

Secretary DirLon. No.

Mr. Passman, Thank you.

Mr. Alexander?

SAFEGUARD FOR U.S, ECONOMY

Mr. Auexanper. Mr, Secretary, I believe this program has been
known as the mutual security program up to this time. Under the
President’s proposal it now becomes an “Act for International Devel-
opment.” That is in the summary program.

Secretary DinLon. Thatis the act name for it, yes.

Mr. Arexaxper. I come from a section of the country where we are
predominantly textile. Under this program, if it is passed as re-
quested, what safeguards, if any, would there be that the State De-
partment or the President could not establish textile mills or assist
countries anywhere in the world ?

The Congress, or no one else, could do anything about it, could they ¢

Secretary Diron. No. They have agreed to a modification in the
text of the bill which would provide the same as we had in the previ-
ous bill that in lending one of the criteria that would be taken into
account is the possible effects upon the U.S. economy of the loan in-
volved. So that would mean we would have to consider whether the
particular loan involved would lead to greater competition and would
be deleterious to the U.S. economy. Under that provision I do not
think it would be proper to establish textile mills all over the world.

Mr. Arexanper. That is rather broad. If the State Department,
in their wisdom, felt that it was furthering the interest of the United
States, irrespective of what it was doing to one particular section of
the country, it conld be done?

Secretary Drrron. It would be contrary to the terms of the bill.
T think under the understanding of what the law means, it should not
be done.

We have operated under that same provision in the DLF for the
last 2 or 3 years and I do not think they have made any loans that
have been harmful to the U.S. economy in that time.

AMOUNT REQUESTED IN FISCAL YEAR 1962 PROGRAM

Mr, Arexanper. Under the 1962 program, T believe the total amount
asked for is $4,763 million, plus whatever is granted under Public
Law 480.

Secretary Dmuron. That isright.

Mr. Arexanper. Is there any other amount that we have not men-
tioned that will go into next year’s program?

Secretary Druron. I donot know of any. There may be some small
amounts of reappropriated funds that——
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Mr. Arexanper. Reappropriated funds, yes.

What about authority to collect interest that has been paid during
that period #

Secretary Dirron. That is in the total.

Mr. Arexanper. How much of that figure, under this new program,
would the President be able to grant as loans under this program ¢

Secretary Dinron. A total of $1,187 million, as part of the develop-
ment lending operation, which is the $900 million in borrowing author-
ity and $287 million of these repayments.

Mr. Arexanper. And the b:\ll ance would be used how ?

Secretary Diuron. The balance consists of $1,885 million of mili-
tary assistance, and appropriations of $1,691 million for the regular
foreign aid program, including contingency funds and things of that
nature,

CIRCUMSTANCES JUSTIFYING CONGRESS TO CANCEL COMMITMENTS

Mr. Arexanper. If I understand the program correctly, after the
Congress would grant to the Executive the authority in the authoriza-
tion bill, each year you would come back to the Congress for certain
approval of the appropriations as set out.

secretary Drurox. That is correct.

Mr. Arexanoer. But the Congress would not have the authority to
change it due to the fact that it would be committed or could be com-
mitted by the Executive previous to that.

These commitments would have almost the same effect as a treaty,
would they not ?

Secretary Diuron. No. Congress would have the authority to
change it. They would have, I think, a moral obligation not to do it
unless there were very special circumstances which had intervened to
indicate that it was wise to do so.

These provisional or contingent commitments would have validity.
They would not have the validity of a treaty, which is something you
cannot change under any circumstances, ordinarily, but they would
have a considerable moral obligation attached to them,

Mr. ALexanpeEr. Suppose you make an agreement with country X
to grant or to loan Y amount of money over a period of 5 years at so
much each year, and the internal conditions of country X change to
such an extent that the government is no longer friendly toward the
United States. They are using the money to our detriment. What
would then be the situation ¢

Secretary Diuron. I was asked that same question both before the
Foreign Relations and the Foreign Affairs Committees. I think it is
a very good question. T think, certainly, we would be very remiss if
we did not make provision in such long-term commitments for can-
cellation of the commitments in that sort of an eventuality.

Mr. Avexaxper. We would be legally bound, would we not ?

Secretary Drmurox. It depends on the commitment as made. We
could make the commitment in the form where we would not be legally
bound if the country left the free world.

Mr. Arexaxper. If you did that you would not be in any better
shape than you are right now, depending on the Congress, year by
year, to appropriate the funds.
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Secretary Dmrox. T think we would. I do not think any of these
countries expect to have a revolution and leave the free world. If
they did, we ought to have the right to cancel our commitments.

Mr. Avexanper. Suppose we go ahead and make these commit-
ments. Then this country would have a recession that would rock
the boat terrifically. Then where do we stand ?

Secretary DinroN. I thinkif you had, which I do not expect:

Mr. ALexanper. I certainly do not hope for one.

Secretary Dmron (continuing). But if we had the 1930 type of
situation, I think that would be the type of situation where the Con-
oress might very well want to cut back on these funds. That would
be understood.

Mr. Passman. Have we not experienced recessions and depressions
of differing magnitude over a period of years? They have been com-
ing and going since the beginning of America.

Secretary Diuron. We hope since the last great depression and
since the last World War we have found a way to avoid such
extremes.

U.8. DEFICIT

Mr., Passman. We did not find a way of avoiding a deficit of $13
billion a few yearsago, did we?

Secretary Ditrox. We won’t have a $13 billion deficit.

Mr. Passman. We did not think so that period either, did we?

Secretary Diron. No.

Mr. Passman. I want to say this respectfully, but just where have
we come up on this new approach to assure that we are not going to
have a repetition of what happened 3 years ago? You were on the
team then and you did not see it coming, did you, Mr, Dillon?

Secretary DruroNn. That wasn’t my area.

Mr. Passman. I certainly do not mean to be discourteous, but do
you mean to indicate that you could have stopped it if you had been
in that area?

Secretary Dmrox. No. Idonot say I would.

Mr. Passman. We had it, and it was unexpected. That was only
3 years ago.

Secretary Drmron. There were increases in expenditures at that
time, greater increases.

Mr. Passmax. Is it not true that we are now anticipating just about
double the deficit this year that was anticipated a few months ago?

Secretary Dirron. We had a $3.9 billion deficit, and in March we
anticipated $2.2 billion and in January we anticipated a surplus and
last September we anticipated a bigger surplus and the January be-
fore we anticipated $4 billion surplus.

Mr. Passman. Even with a great knowledge of how to control these
matters in the future, we could have a recession or depression, could
wenot ?

Secretary Diurox. I think you can have deficits and I think you can
have recessions, but I do think that we have evolved a mechanism here
which seems to have worked since the last war in mitigating the sever-
ity of recessions so we have had nothing like we had in the 1930’s. I
hope that will continue. I think there is good reason to think it will.
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PROJECTION OF FUTURE BUDGET EXPENDITURES

Mr. Passyan. The Director of the Budget Bureau in the Eisenhower
administration pointed out that if we put together all of our obliga-
tions that would call for payout of money in subsequent years, but
which are already on the books, we will pay out $800 billion in meeting
these existing commitments.

Secretary DiLLon. Iam not familiar with that.

Mr. Passman. He stated that in substance, if we should adjourn
the Congress sine die and never pass another bill calling for payout
of money, it would require about $800 billion over the years, to fulfill
the obligations that are presently on the statute books. Will a condi-
tion such as that help prevent a depression ?

Secretary Diuron. It is the whole mixture of the various economic
programs that we have developed since the war which does that, includ-
Ing our tax system, unemployment compensation, et cetera.

STATE OF U.S8. ECONOMY

Mr. Passman. I wonder why we waited this long to find a cure for
all the ills?

Secretary Ditrox. T do not think we are cured at all when we have
7 percent of our work force unemployed.

Mr. Passman. You have given me some new hope. If we have some
program in the making that looks as if we have found a way to prevent
future recessions and depressions, then I feel encouraged.

Secretary Dicron. I am not optimistic enough to feel I can foresee
the prevention of all future recessions, although that is a worthy goal
to work for, but I think the chances of a depression of the type we had
in the 1930’s are very slim.

Mr. Passman, Not of that type, I feel sure.

Secretary Ditro~. Of that magnitude.

Mr. Passman. We could be seriously depreciating the purchasing
power of the dollar: we could get in trouble down the way by these
processes, could we not ?

Secretary Dinron. Yes.

Mr, Passman. If we should get in that kind of trouble, Mr. Secre-
tary, since we have in the past, it could happen in the future

get.‘l‘f‘f&ll‘}‘ Dirron. Of the severity we have had in the past without
a war or something? T do not foresee it, but T still think we have
some very difficult, unanswered problems, which automation bring
with it, and our problems of unemployment are very difficult. We do
not have solutions for them at all.

Mr. Passman. I know we are thinking about the same thing, that
about 23 million Americans are now getting a Federal check every
month. If that figure gets too high, one of these days half the people
could be working to take care of the other half. Then, if we try to
take care of people around the world, there is a possibility of getting
into real trouble, if we do not watch this thing, would you not think,
Mpr. Secretary ?

I am putting domestic and foreign together.

Secretary Drrrox. There is alwaysa possibility of getting in trouble.

Mr. Passmaw. I, myself, have missed meals. T am not the oldest
man around, either. Let me tell you that cornbread without any
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seasoning is a pretty rough diet. Those things could come. We
should never be pushed into that position. Our own economy has
7 percent unemployed now. Our budget deficit since January has
gone from $2.2 lljillion to $3.9 billion. Things could happen. I am
wondering whether, if we went too far with the domestic and foreign
programs, and we had to withdraw from some of these commitments,
1f you get the authority you ask, then would we not be in a rather
bad spot with these countries?

Secretary Drinron. Yes. We should never go too far with any
program.

Mr. Passman. Tt is a question of a meeting of the minds between
the legislative and executive branches as to how far we should go.
Is that not a fair statement?

Secretary DiLLon. That is how it always is. That is the way our
legislation was developed.

DEVELOPMENT CREDITS FOR SPECIFIC PROJECTS

Mr. Passman. I think you were very fair today to correct me when I
referred to these credits as loans.

Secretary DinLon. You asked me what they should be called.

Mr. Passman. You are very fair. Many people think of these
things as loans. Will these development credits be made for specific
projects in every instance, or will they also be for sectors of the econ-
omy of the recipient nations and used by them as they may deem
appropriate ?

Secretary Drron. As I understand it, it is rather carefully spelled
out in the legislation, but it will be not only for specific projects but
also for helping specific development programs in the more general
sense where that seems to be appropriate.

Mr. Passman. We have had direct budgetary support of nations
in the past, have we not ?

Secretary Dinron. I do not think it is of that type.

Mr. Passman. But we have had that type of program.

Secretary DitroN. Yes.

Mr, Passman. As a matter of fact, we have some now, do we not?

Secretary DitroN. Yes, in grant areas of the foreign aid program.

Mr. Passman. Since this is akin to a grant, do we have positive
assurance that there will be specific projects and programs in every
instance ?

Secertary Dmron. Specific projects or specific development pro-
grams.

Mr. Passman. Anything you spend in a country is supposed to be
for development. I am talking about a program that we can pin
down and look at, whether it is a highway or whatever else it might be.

Secretary Dirron. In Indiaif they have a highway or road program
you might make funds available for that in general rather than for
a particular bridge here or there. '

Mr. Passaran. It is broad enough that they can do just about what
they think they need to do to support the economy in their country ?

Secretary Dinron. Yes. It is much broader than the DLF finally
ended up.

Mzr. Passmax, Should we not know how much broader?

Secretary DiLLoN. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PassmaN. Where has it been pinned down to where we start
and stop on it ?
Secretary Diron. 1 would not be the most competent witness to
ive you the detail of that, but I think either l\{r. Coffin or Mr.
abouisse could elaborate on that as much as you desire and I think
they should.
CANCELLATION CLAUSES IN AGREEMENT

Mpr. Passman. Under these contracts on this development credit
proposal, will there be any cancellation clause on any of the agree-
ments?

Secretary Diron. I would think that there would be under certain
circumstances, but, again, that is a thing for the administrator of the
program.

Mr. PassmaN. If we should deem it in the interest of America, it
could bef

Secretary Dizron. That is right.

Mr. Passman. Even though we do not think of it as a loan, but
getting in the shadow of a loan, if it should be in the interest of
America, according to those who administer the program, it could be
done under the program? Could they cancel repn?n'mnt, requirements?

Secretary DiuroN. So they would not be repaid ?

Mr. Passman. Yes.

Secretary Dinron. I do not think that provision would be in there.

Mr. Passman. Could you give the committee the assurance that
there will be no cancellation of requirements for payments?

Secretary Ditron. Thatis a different matter.

Mr. Passmax. There is always a possibility the loans will be
canceled ?

Secretary DiLroN. There is always that possibility in any loan.

Mr. Passman. We would not be able to take these loans and borrow
money on them ourselves. It would not be good security, would it ?

Secretary Dinron. No.

Mr. Passaran. Thank you for yielding, Mr. Alexander.

Mr. Avexanper. Iyield to Mr. Gary.

COST OF PROPOSED §6-YEAR PROGRAM

Mr. Gary. On page 9 you say—

I am convinced as Secretary of the Treasury that this is the most efficient
and least costly method of providing development assistance.

You were speaking there of the borrowing authority.

Secretary Dinron. No. I was speaking of long-term authority. I
think the borrowing authority is probably the most effective way of
carrying it out.

Mr. Gary. How does your present 5-year plan, which amounts to
$8,800 million, compare with development assistance of the past 5
years?

Secretary Diuon. In the amounts?

Mr. Gary. Yes.

Secretary Dinron. It is larger, considerably larger, because it com-

ares to the Development Loan Fund, which has been getting about
§550 million a year on the average. It got $600 million this year,
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Mr. Gary. Then it will not be any less expensive than the other
plan? )
Secretary Ditron. It is more money, but you are getting more
for it.
ADVANTAGES OF NEW PROGRAM

Mr. Gary. What are we going to get for it? That is what Congress
wants to know. Tell us what we are going to get for it. h

Secretary Dmrox. You are going to get more security in developing
countries of the world, more development, so they will move faster.

Mr. Gary. We have been told that for a long time. When we see
these countries constantly slipping behind the Iron Curtain, we won-
der who is getting what? )

Secretary Dinox. We think if this program is adopted, they will
stop slipping.

Mr. Gary. Isthere any guarantee of that?

Secretary Dinron. It 1snot up to me to guarantee it.

Mr. Gary. That is all.

Mr. Passman. You also will have other types of grant programs,
will you not? Aren’t you going to continue the other?

Secretary Dizron. That is correct. That part of the program will
eventually decrease.

Mr. Passaran. You will get them under the same program ?

Secretary DinLox. Not all of them.

Mr. Passman. But many of them. It will gradually decrease as
the others increase ¢

Secretary DiLron. Yes.

ASSURANCES OF NECESSARY REFORMS BY FOREIGN COUNTRIES

Mr. Avexanper. Mr. Secretary, under this long-term program, the
advantages are supposed to be that the executive, or the person in
charge of this program, would be able to get more cooperation and
greater help out of the country receiving the aid if they are assured
and can make arrangements and agreements over a period of 5 years
than they can with 1 year.

Are there any assurances that we are going to have a prerequisite
of land reform, tax reform, et cetera, before we sign this agreement
under this program ?

Secretary Dirox. Certainly that is the intent of the program, as
was spelled out by the President in his message, as spelled out in the
presentation books, spelled out in that little booklet describing the
program.

The exact way in which that would be carried out is something for
the administrators of the program to describe and what their inten-
tions are. I am not aware of exactly how they will administer this
or exactly what their requirements will be, but that is the general
theory of this program.

Mr. Avexanper. I know it is the theory, but ordinarily, unless it is
latched down prior to the authority given, unless there are strong
assurances made, ordinarily they work on the basis of doing the best
they can with a bad situation.
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Secretary Dicrox. I think that is a question that could be answered
much better, again, by the administrators of the program than by
myself.

DISADVANTAGES OF NEW PROGRAM

Mr. Avexanper. Don’t you think that along with the advantages
of this that there would be certain disadvantages, other than the con-
stitutional question of the Congress giving up its aunthority, such as,
for instance, if a country signs an agreement for over a period of
years, it knows exactly what it will get, and it then can take a little
different attitude. Maybe it is playing the Communists and us against
one another. Isn’t there some danger of that kind of thing?

Secretary Diuron. I think that would fall in the competence of the
State Department, and I gather the Secretary of State does not feel
that way. He feels that the balance would be solidly the other way—
in our favor.

TMPROVEMENTS IN ADMINISTRATION

Mr. Avexanper. Are there any specific changes in the program other
than improvement in the administration part of it and the loan fea-
tures that are worthy of note ?

_ Secretary Diuron. I think not. I think the lending and new admin-
istration, more centralized administration, are the main change.

Mr. Arexanper. Actually, practically all of the same people that
have been in the program will continue in the program? There has
peen no particular change in personnel ?

Secretary Druron. They have quite a few new people. Again T
would say that Mr. Labouisse would know far more about that
than T do.

Mr. Avexanper. That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Passyan. Mr. Ford?

SUPPLEMENTAL REQUEST

Mr. Forp. Mr. Secretary, assuming that the Congress approves the
authorization bill as requested for this program, I am interested in
the next step. I presume then that we would have before us for
consideration the Document No. 208, submitted to the Congress July
6, 1961, by the President. That would include the paragraph on
page 2 under the heading “Development Loans.” Mr. Chairman, I
ask at this point that that paragraph be included in the record.

Mr. Passman. The text of the paragraph will be included at this
point.

(The information referred to follows:)

DEVELOPMENT LOANS

There are hereby anthorized to be made such expenditures, pursuant to title
I of chapter 2 of part I, within the limits of funds and borrowing authority
available under that title and in accordance with law, and such contracts and
commitments, without regard to fiseal year limitations as provided in seetion
104 of the Government Corporation Control Act, as amended, as may be neces-
sary in carrying out the programs set forth in the budget for the current fiseal
year for operations under that title.

Mr. Forn. Mr, Secretary. do vou have that before you?
- tary, do ;
Seeretary Dinron. Yes, sir.
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EXPORT-IMPORT BANK

Mr. Forp. In the budget of the United States for fiscal year 1962,
page 136, under the heading “Export-Tmport Bank of Washing-
ton,” there is the following language:

The Export-Import Bank of Washington is hereby authorized to make such
expenditures within the limits of funds and borrowing authority available to
such corporation and in accord with law, and to make such contracts and com-
mitments withont regard to fiscal year limitations as provided by section 104
of the Government Corporation Control Act, as amended, as may be necessary
in earrying out the programs set forth in the budget for the current fiscal year
for such corporation, except as hereinafter provided.

That language for the Export-Import Bank is virtually similar to
the paragraph I mentioned earlier in Document 208 with one excep-
tion. The exception is, and I quote:
except as hereinafter provided.

That is the language that is in the Fxport-Import Bank para-
graph, and not in the development loan paragraph.

If I understand your testimony and prepared statement, you would
have no objection to the inclusion of that paragraph in the appropria-
tion bill for this program ¢

Secretary Dinrox. Well, the reason for the exception in the Export-
Import Bank is that there follows a limitation on expenditures which
is set by the Congress each year on expenditures for administrative
purposes.

No such limitation is required in the case of the development loan
operation since the entire funds for administrative operations are sub-

ject to appropriation under the appropriation titles and none of the
funds available for the development lending can be used for the pur-
pose of paying administrative expenses. That particular exception
does not apply in this case, but certainly there is no difference legally
between the Export-Import Bank and this loan operation.

It would be possible to set limits on the Export-Import Bank just
the same as it is possible to set them here.

LIMITATIONS ON EXPENDITURES

Mr. Forp. By including that paragraph, the Congress could impose
limitations?

Secretary Dinrox. They could here, too. We said that Congress
could do that in our statement and we are requesting them not to
propose a limit, but, they could. The difference is that they have re-
quested a limit becaunse there is always a question of a limit on expendi-
tures for administrative purposes,

Mr. Foro. This would be the procedure by which a limitation on
expenditures could be made?

Secretary Diuro~. Correct: for operational purposes.

Mr. Foro. For operational purposes. I trust you use that in the
broad sense!?

Secretary Dinron. In the broad sense: yes. T just mean as against
the administrative expenses. The administrative expenses are the
subject of an appropriation here because the Administrator is a part
of the AID agency.
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Mr. Forp. Still assuming that this legislative authority or back-
door financing is approve('l-, if the committee, and subsequently the
Congress, wanted to limit the $900-million amount, this would be the
method by which that could be done?

Secretary Dicron. That is correct.

Mr. Forp. That is, in effect, what you have said in your prepared
statement. and testimony ?

Secretary Dizron. That is correct.

Mr. Passyan. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Forn. Yes.

Mr. Passaax. Gentlemen, the hour is late and in all probability the
Secretary has other work that he needs to do.

Would the gentlemen be willing to recess until tomorrow? Then you
could resume your interrogation, Mr. Ford.

Secretary Dizron. Mr., Chairman, I wanted to say that the Presi-
dent has asked me to keep myself available tomorrow morning to work
on his statements to the Congress and to the country, which I have not
yet had the time or the chance to see, and which will be only available
this evening. I do not think I will be able to come back tomorrow
morning. I could continue now for another hour, if that is practical.

Mr. Passman. Does the gentleman prefer to continue?

Mr. Forp. 1 have one or two more questions and one particularly,
I would like to ask today.

Mr. Passmax. Weshall recess after that until Mr. Dillon can return.

TRANSFER AUTHORITY FOR MILITARY ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

Mr. Foro. In section 510(b) of the proposed authorization bill,
there is the following:

The Department of Defense is authorized to incur applicable appropriation
obligations in anticipation of reimbursement in the amounts equivalent to the
value of such orders under subsection (a) of this section. Appropriations to
the President of such sums as may be necessary to reimburse the applicable
appropriation fund or account for such orders are hereby authorized.

It seems to me that if subsection (b) is enacted into law it author-
izes the President to make obligations without specific appropriations
to an indefinite amount up to $400 million; is that your under-
standing?

Secretary DiuroN. I think so. As I understood this, the purpose
of this was, in case there should be an emergency in any year, such as
the one we had in the offshore islands a few years back, and situations
that seemed to be developing in southeast Asia this past year, there
would be authority to use Defense Department stocks up to this
amount for military assistance purposes, if that was felt necessary
by the President.

I think that was the subject of this matter. It is primarily a ques-
tion of the best use of military resources.

PAST TRANSFERS FROM MILITARY STOCKS

Mr. Forn. Of course, the Formosan Straits problem was han-
dled without this legislative authority ?

Secretary Ditron. That is right.

Mr. Forp. Handled effectively ?
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Secretary Dirrox. Ithink at that time we probably had bigger back-
logs in our military assistance pipeline than we do now. But whether
that was true or not, in that particular situation, I have not personally
had the occasion to devote any great deal of consideration to it.

Mr. Forp. This figure of $4,763 million, which is the amount yon
indicated was being requested for fiscal year 1962, you do not include,
I gather, the $400 million ?

Secretary Dinrox. That is correct.

Mr. Forp. Yet, if section 510 (a) and (b) are enacted into law, the
President, on his own, can commit the Congress to an additional $400
million ?

Secretary DinroN., In any year; yes.

Mr. Forp. In reality, we are giving to the President, if Congress
approves section 510, not only $4,763 million, but $5,063 million ?

Secretary Diuron. Yes. In effect, it does give the President, in
addition to the $1,885 million for military assistance, assuming that
it is appropriated, discretionary power if he determines it vital to
the security of the United States to use ready stocks from the Depart-
ment of Defense and defense services up to a total of $400 million.

Mr. Foro. Section (b) gives him more authority than that because
it gives him the right to make obligations to replenish those stocks?

Secretary Dinrox. That is right.

AUTHORITY TO REPLENISH MILITARY BTOCKS

Mr. Foro. The President not only has the right to draw on the
stocks but the right to make obligations to replenish the stocks?

Secretary Diuron. That is a different question.

Mr. Forp. Right, and section (b) does give him that authority with-
out any further approval by the Congress, as I read the paragraph.

Is there any disagreement; ?

Secretary DiLron. No; I think you read it correctly.

Mr. Passman. For asingle year?

Mr. Forp. Each year.

Mr. Passyan. T{l(‘-ll you multiply by 5 to get the total.

Secretary Dinron. If he thought he was going to use it every year.
This is only for a very particular emergency.

Mr. Passman. Technically, would you multiply it by 5 years to
get the total ?

Mr. Forp. There is no limitation on this. This is permanent law.

Mr. Passaran. Under the 5-year program.

Secretary Diuron. This s the millitai'y assistance program.

Mr. Forp. I say again, if there is no error in my recollection, we
did handle the Formosan Straits problem in 1958 without this legis-
lation, also the Lebanese problem, and some other similar problems,
in the last 3 or 4 years.

Secretary Ditron. I think the reason for this, as I recall it, was
that the military felt the military assistance provisions they were
allowed were rather restrictive and tight. The $400 million was
supposed to take care of an emergency if it came up rather than
having to ask for more funds for military assistance.

Mr. Passman. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Forp. Yes.
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USE OF CONTINGENCY FUND

Mr. Passman. Maybe it was 2 years ago, the committee and the Con-
gress reduced the amount for the defense support economic aid
projects. Those in the executive branch who were in charge of allo-
cating the funds allocated money out of the President’s contingency
fund into defense support, to offset the reductions made by the
Congress, on the same day that the regular appropriation was received.

Do you recall that instance ?

Secretary Drron. I recall your describing it to me.

Mr. Passman. How about having a look at the record along the
way ¢

Secretary Diuron. This occurred before I was ever in Washington
but T know of it.

Mr. Passman. No. This occurred only 2 years ago.

Secretary Dirrox., What ?

Mr. Passaran. I am talking about something recent.

If you get the requested legislation, and if the Executive should
decide that the Congress had cut too deeply, could you not transfer
out of this account, and say it is vital that you allocate the funds,
and offset reductions made by the Congress #

Secretary Diuron. If it should prove vital to our national security,
the President could do that.

Mr. Passaran. Isnot the entire foreign aid program vital, according
to the Executive presentation ?

Seeretary Dicron. That is correct,

Mr. Passman. How vital would it have to be?

Secretary Dimwron. That is for the President to determine.
Mr. Passayran. Please check on the incident I mentioned.
Secretary Drrrox. T remember that instance now.

Mr. Passaran. The committee now stands adjourned.

Tuespay, Juny 25, 1961.

Mr. Passaran. The subcommittee will come to order.

Mr. Secretary, I respect the very high position that you hold, and
certainly your great ability in the fields of finance and foreign affairs
is recognized throughout the world. T certainly want to make it clear
that there is never anything personal intended about my observations
in this committee.

However, on account of a somewhat restless evening, T am prompted
to comment at this time that along life’s journey I was taught that
with privileges come responsibilities. Therefore, by nature and by
practice, I usually drive to the ultimate in endeavoring to establish the
facts in any matter in which I am a participant. To my way of
thinking, several facts were established for the record yesterday which
will be shocking and disappointing to those who subscribe to the
importance of the three branches of our Government—the legislative,
the judieial, and the executive.

On yesterday we established one matter which will doubtless
canse members of this committee and the Congress and many Ameri-
can citizens to ponder and wonder what the future may hold for our
system of government. We established that by the proposal requested
by the executive this Nation could be committed in the initial step in




191

a new program to the staggering suin of almost $9 billion, for projects
of which the Congress would have no knowledge whatsoever as to the
nature and type until after the commitments had been made.
Speaking for myself, 1 say prayerfully, may God forbid that this
should ever happen. In my considered judgment, it is a violation of
the Constitution of the United States.
Mr. Ford, do you wish to resume your examination?

EXPERIENCE IN REPAYMENTS TO REDEVELOPMENT LOAN CORPORATION

Mr. Forn. Mr. Secretary, under the Development Loan Corpora-
tion, as I remember the submission, it was anticipated that 25 percent
of the repayments would be made in U.S. dollars and the remainder in
foreign currencies. Isthat about right?

Secretary Diuron. I am afraid 1 do not recall the original prog-
nostication when the Development I.oan Fund first came up. I think
for the first year it worked out about 20 percent, and since then it has
been less. I do not know whether you are referring to 1957, the first
year, or to later times. At some point that stztement may have been
made.

Mr. Forp. 1 think the record is clear that this was the estimate
forecast.

Secretary DinLon. In 19577 If yousay so.

Mr. Forp. I suggest whatever the facts are, let us have what the
repayment experience is included in the record at this point, by fiscal
years.

Secretary Dinron, Very well.

(The information requested follows:)

DeEvELOPMENT Loan Funp

Dollar and local currency collections by fiscal year

[Thousands of dollars]

Repayments 1 Interest Total
: _| Quaran- |__

teefoes— |~ | Total
Dollars Loeal Dollars Local dollars | Dollars Local
I currency eurreney | currency |

Fiscal year 1058 . ] L lhe o s LU

Fiscal year 1950.. .. ST 75 166 . .,

Fiscal year 1960_..___| 7.35 1, 963 .

Fiscal year 1061,
estimate. ... 3,830 12, 850 3,025 10, 126 30 22,076

Total. ... 4,170 | 20,275 5, 184 15, 895 126
|

! It should be noted that for the following years the following amounts of this figure were converted by the
Treasury into dollurs for the purposes of relending:
Fiscal year 1950 — M 5 = e
Fiscal year 1080. ... = $828, (00
Fiscal year 1081, estimate. ... ... o oo ..., 5 3 —--- 4,087,000

Total.-. R e e e o L e e e M s Al 4_._916.&]]
SCHEDULE OF REPAYMENTS UNDER NEW PROGRAM

Mr. Forn. As I understand this new proposal, it is anticipated that
all repayments will be made in U.S. dollars.
Secretary Dinron. That is correct.
72882—61—pt. 1——18
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Mr. Forn. Of course, no repayment would be made for 10 years.
Under the Development Loan, what is the repayment schedule ?

Secretary Dmron. Usually—I think I am correct, subject to cor-
rection from the Managing Director of the Development Loan Fund—
I think the procedure on loans to governments is to have some token
repayment. By “token,” I mean very small for the first 2 or 3 or 4
years, and thereafter repayment begins on a regular basis and runs
for whatever the length of the loan may be.

Mr. Forp. It might be wise at this point in the record to have a
chart showing the provisions for repayment under existing develop-
ment loans, both as to term, interest rate, and so forth, and alongside
of it what is proposed under this new back-door financing method.
Mr. Chairman, if we could have that material inserted, I think it
might be helpful.

Mr. Passyan. I think such a chart should be inserted at this point
in the record, Mr. Ford, and so request it.

Mr. Forn. 1 think it would be helpful if we had this information
laid out comparing one against the other.

Seeretary Dinrox. T would like to say one thing. T do not think it
is accurate to tie this new proposal for development lending to a
particular form of financing of the funds for it. T think that no
matter how the funds become available, it will be the idea to do the
financing this way. It is not just because it is Treasury financing.

Mr. Gary. What is the plan for repayment ?

Secretary DiLon. It is the same plan that has been adopted by the
International Development Association, Mr. Gary, where they have
a small service charge. In their case it is three-fourths of 1 percent.
I think it presumably would be the same here.

In addition, there is no repayment for the first 10 years. The next
10 years it is 1 percent a year, making a total of 10 percent repaid at
the end of 20 years. Thereafter, it 1s 3 percent a year for the next
30 years, which completes repayment at 50 years. These are maximum
terms, Countries which are in a more favorable position would have
shorter repayment terms, maybe down to 30 years or 25 years.

Mr. Gary. One percent a year for 10 years, and then 3 percent for
the balance of 30 years?

Secretary Diron. Nothing for the first 10, 1 percent for the next
10, and then 3 percent for the next 30.

Mr. Passman. Which would mean they would pay 10 percent of the
principal amount during the first 20 years.

Secretary Diron. Right.
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(The information requested follows:)

Comparison of dollar lending lerms

Terms Development Loan Fund Development lending by the
AID (proposed)

Currencyofrepayment.| Currency of borrower, or dollars (usually the | Dollars only.
former), Obligation is denominated in dollars
in either case to protect against deprecistion of
foreign currencies.
Interest rates.......... For economiec overhead: 314 pereent.....__..__.__.| Little or no interest.?
For private enterprises: 5% pereent .o oo oo
Intermediate credit institutions: depending on
relending rate (generally a2to 3 percent*spread”) .,
Maturities._ Averngeof 15 years.. ... .. .oooeucecoooao----| Up to B0 yoars?
Grace periods .| For governments, non¢, although token repay- | Up to 10 years; possibly stag-
mgnts in early years may be authorized. For gered repayments there-
private enterprises o grade period may be asuthor- after, as with IDA loans,
ized during the period of construction.
Service charge NONBE st o b b e e it e ens | FPORMDIY! 0/ SIRIY SEEVICO
charge similar to 3§ of 1
percent charged by IDA.

1| Current rate (caleulated by formula and similar to Export-Import Bank rate), .

* In the case of private and autonomous, revenue-producing government enterprises, it will be necessary
to institute a two-step arrangement in which these entities will repay in local currency on terms comparable
to those of Export-Import Bank and in which such payment is converted into dollar repayment on the
terms set for the nation as a whole.

REQUIREMENT FOR REPAYMENT OF DEVELOPMENT LOANS IN U.S.
DOLLARS

Mr. Forp. It seems to me that in the testimony I have heard and the
propaganda I have read in behalf of back-door financing, one of the
crutches which is used to justify this new method of financing is the
proposal to make the loan repayments in U.S. dollars. Could we not
require the repayment of funds in U.S. dollars under Development
Loan ¢

Secretary DiLron. Yes. That is a different way of putting what I
was trying to state, that I do not think this new method of repayment
ties the financing to the Treasury. No matter how the funds become
available for development lending, the ATD agency will do its financ-
ing that way.

Mr. Forp. In other words, if we wanted to make whatever money
wotuld be made available by the Congress for this loan program, we
still could anticipate that repayment would be made in U.S. dollars?

Secretary Diuron. I think that isthe intention, yes.

Mr. Forp. In other words, it is not a erutch for this program any
more than it would be for any other program.

Secretary DizLon. Right, no more than it would be for any other.

ANNUAL REVIEW AND REVISION OF PROGRAM BY CONGRESS

_Mr. Forp. In one of the public policy statements put out by the
Citizens Committee for International Development, dated July 10,
1961, they say on page 2 of their material, and I quote:
This can be achieved—
speaking of back-door financing—

without sacrificing the safeguard of the annual review of the operations of the
program by the Congress.
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I suspect those words “annual review’ were chosen fairly carefully.
It does not say anything but annual review. It does not say annual
review and revision. As I understand your interpretation, it means
more than annual review. It means the Congress has the right to re-
vise. Isthat correct?

Secretary Druron. Yes. The interpretation T have given the com-
mittee is the interpretation the administration places on its sugges-
tion. I have no idea why the gentlemen who prepared that release
used those particular words.

Mr. Forp. There is no doubt in your mind that simultaneous with
review there is the right of the Congress, if this method goes through,
to revise the program?

Secretary ll')ll.l.ox. To revise or limit or do whatever they want.

CIRCUMSTANCES JUSTIFYING MODIFICATIONS OR LIMITATIONS OF PROGRAM
BY CONGRESSB

Mr. Forp. In your own statement, Mr. Secretary, on pages 14 and
15, you say:

Of conrse, it is presumed that in accordance with legislative practice under
the Government Corporations Control Act, modifications or limitations would
only be imposed in special or unusual circumstances.

Could you give us any enlightenment on what you mean by special
or unusual eirenmstances ?

Secretary DiLrox. T think that would be difficult to spell out in any
limiting fashion, because it is hard to imagine ahead of time all the
cireumstances that might be speeial or unusual. The other day, T
think two or three of them were mentioned as possibilities. One was
the possibility, which I do not foresee, as I made clear, that we might
encounter a depression of the type we had in the thirties and we would
not be able to afford such a program. Another one would be war, or
something of that nature, so we could not afford to carry out our pro-
grams. Another one might be if the country concerned left the free
world and the whole situation changed completely. Those are some
rather obvious examples. T think there probably are others. It would
be a situation where there was a clear-cut enough reason so that the
Congress would feel perfectly justified in reversing a decision, al-
though not a final decision, which it had made and published to the
world at an earlier date.

Mr. Forp. If it should fall within that third category, a country
which left the free world, that would be a situation similar to that of
Cuba going from what it was to what it is.

Secretary Ditron. Yes. That is the type of thing T had in mind.

Mr. Forp, How far would yon go in that? We are helping some
countries today which are nentralists. How far do they have to go
outside of the orbit of the non-Communist world in order for the
Congress to justify taking such action?

Secretary Ditron. T think that would be for the Congress to decide.

Mr. Forp. There is no reason that we could not act in this area if
those circumstances prevailed ?

Secretary Dinron. None whatsoever.

Mr. Forp. The three instances you have mentioned do seem to be
in the category of special or unusual circumstances. If Congress
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felt that the program was being administered badly—I do not mean
just corruptly, but inefficiently, uneconomically—would that be jus-
tification 1101- some limiting action by the Congress?

Secretary Dinron. As I say, it is very hard for me to foresee just
what, circumstances would be considered justification, but it might
well be that you could conceive of the administration being so bad
that the Congress would feel it had to take some action. 1 would
certainly hope that would not be the case.

Mr. Forp. I would hope it would not be the case, either, but cer-
tainly ineflicient and uneconomical and poorly managed administra-
tion, in my judgment, would prompt Congress to take action, and it
would seem to me that it would certainly be within our prerogative.

Secretary Dinron. Very much so.

ITEMS INCLUDED IN TOTAL PROGRAM

Mr. Forn. I would like to have, if I could, a list of the programs
which are included in the $4.763 million. We know $900 million of
that is in the back-door-financing program. What other items are
there?

Secretary Dinrox. There is $287 million of funds that would be
available for development lending, which would be the repayments
on past economic assistance loans to developed countries.

Mr. Forp. Most of those would be repayments of DLF loans?

Secretary DinroN. No. I think the biggest item there is the British
loan. If you would be interested, there 1s a table we put in the Senate
hearings showing in detail what those repayments would be. That
appears beginning at page 116.

Mr. Forp. It might be well to duplicate that if we do not already
have those figures.

Secretary Dmron. That table continues for several pages follow-
ing page 116 of those hearings.

Mr. Gary. Added to all of this would be any collections made by
the DLF on previous loans which may come in during the year,
would it not?

Secretary DiuroN. That is part of the $287 million.

REPAYMENTS AND COLLECTIONS AVAILABLE FOR RELENDING

Mr. Gary. Will you give us a complete statement of what the col-
lections will be during the present fiscal year upon repayments to
the Development Loan Fund which would be available for relending
under the program?

Secretary Diuron. I would be glad to do that. As of the date this
information was furnished, it was estimated to be $7.3 million.

Mr. Arexanper. That is in addition to the $4.763 billion?

Secretary DitroN. No; that is part of it. Part of the $287 million
would be the repayments in this fiscal year. We can put a table
similar to thisin the record.

Mr., Gary. I wish you would.
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(The information requested follows:)

U.8. Government foreign loans and credits, postwar period July 1, 19}5-Dec. 31,
1960

[In billions of dollars]

Ountstanding on Juneé 30, 1945_____
Activity : July 1, 1945-Dee. 31, 1960 :
iin el OO T
Repald®. = . ...
Outstanding on Dee. 31,
Repayable in dollars® _________
Repayable in loeal currency * r
! Prineipal ouly. Includes $18,000.000 written off as uncollectible. Interest and com-
missions collected during this period amounted to over $2,900,000,000.
= Of which $131,000,000 was due and unpaid for 90 days or more, in additlon to amounts
written off us uncolleetible. Part of this amount has since been repaid in 1961. JIn
addition $42,000,000 of interest was reported by agencles as due and unpaid as of Dee, 31,
1960,
S Partinlly estimated. Includes dollar and loeal currency loans repayable in dollars,
4 Partially estim 1. Inecludes dollar and local eurreney loans repayable in loeal

currencies, indebtedness for which the terms of settlement have not yet been determined,
loans repayable in strategie materials, and lend-lease eredits repayable in silver,

U.8. loans outstanding, and estimated dollar repayments (including interest
collections), fiscal years 196166

[In millions of dollars]

|
| Loans |
out- Fiscal Fise Fiscal Fiseal
standing year year year
Dee, 31, 1951 1064 1965
1960

Mutual security program 1. T4, 2 70. .4 76. @ 5 827
Development Loan Fund ) 3.8 . 5.4 , 3.9
Burplus properties, war assets

and lend-lease. 3 504, § £ 76. ¢ 75.7 4.8 74.2
Cierman settloment loan 1 B § 5 . 5.0
British loan : £ b | % 3. 3. 123.1

Total .. -.".‘l' 205. 0 ; 310.9

Prepared: June 8, 1961,
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ScuepULE oF LoaN REPAYMENTS AND INTEREST COLLECTIONS
Europe

[In millions of dollars]

Develop- ariies, and
ment loan | war .| CGerman Total

Country and fiscal year
fund - | lonns

Total, loans outstanding Dec. 31, 1960. . .. 4,101.9

Schedule of repayments:

Austria, loans outs .mnlin; Dec. 31, 1960 ..
Schedule of r(\ph) maonts:
1961
1962
1963
1864
1965
1966. . -- o
Belgium, loans outstanding Dec, 31
“‘(‘hi‘ritl](‘ of repayments:

a1

RSN MDD

w0 ©

0
Schedule of repayments:
1961 b =

e

Finland, loans outstanding Dec. 31, 1960_..
Schedule of repayments:
1961...
19462
1963.
1964 e i e
1965. . .. ..
1966, ...
F) rance, loans o1

SEE B -

(wrm.m\ lonns outstand ling Dec. 31, 1960
ments:

B = O 0D BO 8D

See foﬂttmte at end of table,




ScHEDULE oF Loan REPAYMENTS AND IntEREST COLLECTIONS

Country and fiseal year

Ireland, loans outsts
Schedule of repa
1961 -
1862
1963
1964
1965. . .
1066 - . g
Italy, loans outstanding D
Sehedule of repayments:

1T DL
Netherlands,
1960 . _

L
Poland, 1
Behedule of reg

W08 ...
lonns out
le of reg

Spain, loans outs
Scheduls of reg
106

ng Dec. 31,

Continued

[In millions of dollars]

Europe

Mutual
security
program

Develop-
ment loan
fund

1960 __ .

N

See footnote at end of table,

| British
and

German
loans

|mem

3,314.5

123.1
123.1
123.1
123.1
123.1

123.1

Total

-

-

0 et b .t k. et

0 e g e g e Lt
NN ONNRRD OXONOME WO dE

o etk

DS
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SenepvLeE oF LoAN RerayMENTS AND INTEREsST COLLECTIONS

Europe—Continued

[In millions of dollars]

Surplus British
Mutual Develop- | properties, and
Country and fiscal year speririty | ment loan | war assets, | German
program fund and lend- loans
lease

U.8.8.R., loans outstanding Dee. 31, 1960.. 215.1
Hchedule of repayments: 100

19.7
19.5
10.4

\ngasln\'n, loans nulqt&n:linn [Jet
11 e L
Schedule of rnp
1961. . ..
1962. .
1063. .
1064 . .
1965
1966 - e
European Coal & rol mmunit
loans outstanding I)s-t 31, 1960
Behedule of repayments:
(08 [

Erekya

EOEDHO® 0 AINDN

sopmas 3

! An amount of $2,600,000 is in arrears and no scheduled repayments are included in this report.

3 [neludes $5587,000,000 prepayment. Amounts shown for fiscal year 1962 to fiscal year 1966 represent
interest collections on balance,

3 Less than $50,000.

+ About 35 of each installment is being collected. An amount of $34,000,000 is, at present, in arrears and
accumulating, Figures in this report represent only 4 of each installment,

Africa

[In millions of dollars]

Surplus
Mutual Develop- properties,
Country and fiscal year seourity ment Loan Wil ussels,
program Fund and lend-
lease

2

NOOBRRSD W

Total. loans outstanding Dec, 31, 1960 - -
Schedule of repayments:
| P
1062
1963
1064 .
1965. .
1066. .
Liberia, loans outstanding Dee. J] 1960
S&'h-;((t':‘llis- of repayments:

 d o

-
o T L 3 P o rd e 2
COCITICICIRD O e e

Libya, Inam outstanding Dee. 31
Schedule of r;-pu\ ments:
1961

See footnote at end of table,

T2882—61—pt. 1—14
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SCHEDULE oF LoAN REPAYMENTS AND INTEREST COLLECTIONS
Africa—Continued

[In millions of dollars]

Surplns
Develop-
Country and fiscal year socurity ment Loan
Program Fund

8
-

Moroceo, loans outstanding Dee. 31, 1060, ...
Behedule of repayments:

v st el st ol e
-] 00 0000 00 00 .

066 - - .- <l =g
Nigeria, loans outstanding Dec. 31, 1060 .. __._|.
Schedule of repayments:

=
i bt e

1966, R
Budan loans outstanding Dee, 31, 1960. ...
Schedule of repayments:
1961 .-
1962,
1963
1964 .
19465, ..

=
- b

oW N

Tanganyika, loans outstanding Dee. 31, 1960_ .| .......
Schedule of repayments:
1961. ... =
1062. ..
1963
1964
1965,

1966. - ...
Tunisia, lonns outstanding Dec. 31, 1060...
Schedule of repayments:
961
1962,
1963.
1964.
1065

1966. S 3 b
Undistributed, loansoutstanding Dee. 31, 1960 | ...
Schedule of repayments:

1 An amount of $19,000,000 is unscheduled. Payments are to be made from port receipts and in past
years receipts were insuflicient to cover loan payments after deducting certain expenses. It is doubtful that
any sizable collection will be recelved during the next few years.

¥ Less than $50,000.
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ScHEDULE OF LOAN REPAYMENTS AND INTEREST COLLECTIONS
Far East

[In millions of dollars]

Surplus

Mutnal Develop- properties,
Country and fiscal year security ment Loan war assets,
Program Fund nnil lend-
ease

Total loans outstanding Dec, 31, 1960
Behed e of repayments:

Hespspagagags B
NWOOoONWLW o

B3B3 B3 RO B BD

1966,
China (Taiwan), loans outstanding Dee. 31,
1660

=

Schedule of repayments:

pppmpa B

1066 =0 PR
Malaya, loans outstanding Deec. 31, 1960_._.
Behednule of repayments:
1961

| -l e e S -

ik 2ok e

1
1
3
4
4
9
3
2
.}
0
0
2
8
2
4
0
6
]
9
]
3
2
9
7
8
7
4

Thailand, loans outsts :
Schedl!le of repayments;
1961

1 Less than $50,000.
3 At the present this loan is in arrears. Scheduled repayments have been eliminated from this table in
the amount of approximately $3,000,000 per year.
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SCHEDULE OoF LOAN REPAYMENTS AND INTEREST COLLECTIONS

Near East and south Asia

[In millions of dollars]

Burplus
Mutual Develop- properties,
Country and fiseal year security ment Loan | war nssets,
program Fund and lend-
lease

Total, loans outstanding, Dec. 31, 1980. . ...
Bchedule of repayments:
196

e
o

=
PRI i e 0
e = T

P RIBI PRI S

Afghanistan, loans outstanding Dee. 31,
Schedule of repayments:

8

1966 .
Greece, loans nllmsm-lina. Dec. 31, 1960 .-
Bchedul{: of repayments;
1

TR g

[STO
BICOLS e e EN O 0D e e e

Bppppne 8

1966. ...
India, loans outsts L
Behedule of repayments;
1661

a2

1
Iran, loans outstanding Dec. 31, 1960. . .. ..
Schedule of repayments:

[t ag ol o o d o]

Jordan, loans outstanding Dec. 1,
Schedule of repayments:

Pakistan, loan anding
Scheliuh_ of repayments:
196

1966..
Turkey, 1orm50ntsu!nding Dee. 31, 1960. . -
Schedule of repayments:
1961

1062
1063,
1064.

United Arab Republic (Egypt and 8yria), loans

outstanding Dec. 31, 1960, - - oo cmeeomaeel

Schedule of repayments;
1961

t Deferred through fiscal year 1966,
1 This loan is in arrears.
¥ Less than $50,000.




203

SCcHEDULE OF LOAN REPAYMENTS AND INTEREST COLLECTIONS

Latin America

[In millions of dollars]

Surplus
Mutual Develop- properties,
Country and flscal year sacurity ment Loan WAr rssets,
program Fund and lend-
lease

B
-3
g

Total, loans outstanding Dec. 31, 1960, 21.5
Schedale of repay ments:
106
196
1963,
1064
1065.

S0 e 00 i £ 3t

SpNpRsr
O S OO =g
Bk D OwN=WRHOM -

-
e

Argentina, loans outstanding Dee. 31, 1960 -___
Behedule of repayments:

1966 - -
Chile, loans outs
Behednle of reps
1961...
1962
16963

1966 ..
Costa Riea, loan
Bchedule of r

L

&
NMNERRMN- SRNEREK @

Ecuador, loans out
Schedule of repayments:
1961

Guatemala, loans ontstanding Dec. 31, 1900. ...
8chedule of repayments:
1961

Honduras, loans out
Bchedule of repay

il

o

See footnote at end of table,
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SCHEDULE OF LOAN REPAYMENTS AND INTEREST COLLECTIONS

Latin America—Continued

[In millions of dollars]

Surpins

Mutual Develop- properties,
Country and fiscal year seeurity ment Loan | war assets,
program Fund and lend-

Niearagua, loans outstanding Dee. 31, 1960.....
Schedule of repayments:

e
®

a,

Panama, loans outstanding Dec. 31, 1960..
Schednle of repayments:
M

-
S T ! i e T
DI Tes RO N O

Paraguay, loans outstanding Dee. 31, 1960
Schedule of repayments:
1061

1066
Pern, Joans outstanding Doc. 31, 1060
Hehedule of repayments:
it

ng Deo. 31, 1960
Sclle(él:gr of remymfmm

o,
g 00RO BD

1966
Undistributed, loans outst: anding Dec. 31, 1060. |-
Schedu]e of repayments:

1 Less than $50,000.
2 This amount 15 in arrears.
3 This amount Is partially offset by & counterclaim against the United States.

Schedule of loan repayments and inlerest collections, nonregional !
[In millions of dollars]

Burplus
Mutual Develop- properties,
Country and fiseal year security ment Loan | war nssets,
program Fund and lend-
lease

Loans outstanding Dee. 31, 1960
St‘hcdnlc of mparmanm

1 Project Hope.
3 Less than
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PROGRAMS IN 1062 REQUEST

Mr. Forp. We have two items, the $900 million for new loan pro-
grams and $287 million in repayments. What are the others?

Secretary DiLion. The other is $1,885 million for military assistance
and $1,690.5 million for appropriations for economic assistance, which
is broken down in various ways with which T am not familiar, but we

can provide a table showing that.
Mr. Forp. I think it would be well to put this in table form so we

have it before us.
(The information requested follows:)

Economic ASSISTANCE

Proposed program and appropriation request for fiscal year 1962
[In millions of doliars]

Proposed financing

New obli- Unobligated
gational b
anthority

Function Program

Pevelopment JoANE. e c e i ermsm s mm e a s 1900, 00

Development Brants. . oo oeeeeemrrsnemrmenressansssensannns 380. 00 i

Continning costs.
Illustrative new projects.
Excess property pool

Research_ ... ..... B e e i A it et . 20, 20.00 |.
Investment surveys . 5.00
Bupporting assistance. ... . 581. 00
Voluntary contributions to mul
Contingency fund
Administrative expenses.

Development loans. : = 7.
Nondevelopment lend . ; 3 (1, 680. 50)

1 Borrowing suthority. An additional $1.6 billion in borrowing suthority is requested for each of the

4 succeeding fiscal years.

1 Loan repayments.
: .\pgrnprlutiml request. Excludes following programs: Peace Corps, $40; ICEM, $6 (excludes §1 unobli-

gated balance): escapee program, $3.30; UNHCR, $1.20; OECD, $1.20; administrative expense (State),
$7.80: Total, $50.50.
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MILITARY ASSISTANCE

Annual program comparison by category

[In millions of dollars] Fiscal year 1962
p]‘ﬂprm(‘d

By aven—Potadis e T e $1,885.0

{11 e L e £ b e 414.

T e e T e 48,
Near East and South Asia 453.
Far East__ 870.
Latin America 68,
Nonregional

2=

E=

-

category—Total

Hasentially fired eharges- o= o oo Coo0 0 oo o R 376, 2

International military headquarters

Training

Supply operations

Administrative expenses.. oo oo oo

Force maintenance_.._. e

Spare. parie . i
Attrition, training ammunition, repair and rehabilitation
of equipment
Other consumables

Force improvement

=

Aireraft

by T LY [ R == | e

Tanks, vehicles, and weapona. . oo
Missiles

Electronics and communication_ . ____

000 e O =1 b

III. NATO only—Total

Europe (NATO country programs)

Near East (Greece and Turkey only)

NATO infrastructure

International military headquarters and agencles_ . ____
Weapons production program

Mutual weapons development program

Other NATO area equipment and services . oo __

ITEMS SUBJECT TO REGULAR APPROPRIATION PROCESS

Mr. Forp. Now would you go down the list which you have given
me and tell me which items in this new authorization bill, including
back-door financing, would still have to come before this subcommittee
for appropriations. The first item of $300 million would not.

Secretary Dinrox. The first item would have to come before you in
the way we described yesterday, and I think also the $287-million re-
payments would have to come before you in the same fashion. But
for actual appropriations it would only be $1,885 million of military
assistance and the $1,690.5 million of economie assistance.
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Mr. Forp. In the ordinary sense, $3,575 million would still come
before this subcommittee in the mtrul ar appropriation process. That
is the combination of $1,885 million and the $1,690 million.

Secretary Dinron. Yes. I assume your figures are correct.

Mr. Forn. Be careful of my mathematics.

Secretary ])11 ron. $3,575 million.

Mr. Forp. $3,575 million.

Secretary Dirron. That is correct.

Mr. Forp. And the other $900 million would come before us as a sub-
mission under the Government Corporations Control Act; is that cor-
rect ?

Secretary Ditron. The other $900 million plus the other $287 mil-
lion.

Mr. Forp. In those last two categories, $900 million and $287 mil-
lion, we would have an opportunity to review, but in a little different
sense under the phraseology you used :

Of course, it is presumed that in accordance with legislative practices under
the Government Corporations Control Act, modifications or limitations would
only be imposed in special or unusual circumstances.

Secretary Dinrox. That is what we would assume, but of course,
the legal H"’l!f of the committee is unlimited. It could do what it
wants.

Mr. Forn. That would be your guideline or the administration’s
;__ruidi'lim\..

Secretary Dicron. It has been the guideline for the Congress so far
in carrying out the Government Corporation Control Act.

Mr. Forp. I understand there are some other items included in this.
What about the Peace Corps request for $40 million? That would
come before this subcommittee, would it not?

Secretary Diznon. T have no idea. I presume it might. It is a
separate appropriation. Whether it would come here or before the
State I)u]:;n'lnwnl committee, I do not know.

Mr. Ruoprs. I asked that question of Mr. Shriver the other day,
and apparently ilw Peace Corps appropriation may go before the
Department of State Subcommittee or it may come here. It has not
hl'l'“ i{li [{i(‘{i l\l’ .

Mr. Gary. T talked to Mr. Shriver about it when he came to see
me this morning. 1 asked him what would be done about it, and he
said he did not have any idea, and he had no preference. Ie thought
it would come either to this committee or the State Department Sub-
committee, or, coming late as it does, it might go the Supplemental
Subcommitfee,

Mr. Forn. According to the justifications submitted by the Depart-
ment, it shows that figure of $3,575 million as amounts which would
come before this subcommittee for appropriation, plus the Peace Corps
proposal of $40 million ; TCEM, $6 million plus.

This $1 million is included with the ICEM £6 million ; the escapee
program of $3.3 million; the next is United Nations High Commis-
sioner, $1,200,000; the Office of OCED, whatever that is, $1.200,000,

Secretary Dirox. OECD is the Organization for Economic Coop-
eration and Development.
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Mr. Forp. Administrative expenses, State Department, $7.8 mil-
lion, or a total of $59,500,000. So if you add that, you come to
$3,634,500,000.

Secretary DinLon. Yes.

Mr. Forpo. Are there any unobligated balances which you are
familiar with that would likewise come before this subcommittee ?

Secretary Dmron. No. I am not familiar with them, but they
usually do ask for unobligated balances, and I think there was a figure
in the presentation somewhere—I do not know just where it is—of
about $43 million.

Mr. Forp. I seeitin the justification.

Secretary Dirron. Nondevelopment lending program, $43,500,000.

Mr. Forp. That isall, Mr. Chairman.

FUTURE REDUCTION IN FUNDS SUBJECT TO APPROPRIATIONS PROCESS

Mr. Passmaxn. In connection with the totals just established with
respect to the amount which would still come to this subcommittee
through the appropriations process, did you not state yesterday that in
subsequent years, under the proposal, if approved by the Congress,
there would be less and less requested in appropriations for economic
aid as such, and it would be in the other categories?

Secretary Dirron. I think the intention or hope of the administra-
tion is that it will be able to make some progress toward carrying out
the long-time wish of this committee and the Congress to reduce the
amount of funds available for grant assistance.

Mr. Passyman. I appreciate your reply, Mr. Secretary, but did you
not indicate that in subsequent years the request would be less and
less because there would be more and more of the other category
of spending?

Secretary Dinron. I do not know whether that is a situation of cause
and effect or not. The proposal is that grant assistance will gradually
diminish, although they say it cannot end. Of course, the proposal is
that development lending will increase.

Mr. Passyman. So, it could be that under the new proposal, the major
portion of the financing would switch over to the back-door approach,
and the economic request for appropriation would be less.

Secretary Dirron. I think the economic request would be less.

Mr. Passman. Then, it would be up to the members themselves to
interpret this other thing as to whether it is a grant, loan, I O U, or
project financing, or whatever they might care to call it.

Secretary DrLron. That is right,

MULTIYEAR APPROPRIATIONS VERSUS BORROWING AUTHORITY

Mr. Ruobes. Mr. Secretary, one of the reasons given for wanting to
change the ground rules for the operation of mutual security is that it
is impossible, so it is said, to carry on a long-term development pro-
gram in any one country. On page 45 of the book I quoted from yes-
terday, “Act for Intemationa{) Development, a Summary Presenta-
tion, June 1961,” under the general heading “Annual Congressional
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Hearings Would Continue,” these words are used referring to whether
or not we shall have appropriations or borrowing authority :

The same purpose could be accomplished by the technique of a multiyear
appropriation. However, the technique of borrowing authority is better adapted
to an income-producing lending operation which will be used to finance increases
in productivity, and in fact has been the technique most commonly used in the
past for financing revolving loan funds.

If the same purpose could be accomplished, then it is just a matter
of degree as to which would be the better, is it not? It could be done
on amultiyear appropriation.

Secretary DiLrox. A multiyear appropriation, I think, would do
the same thing.

Mr. Ruopes. Exactly the same thing ?

Secretary DiLron. If the same amounts of funds were made avail-
able, there would be no difference.

Mr. Ruopes. Would it be better if we were to appropriate multiyear
funds by country? As you know, in this program we have never ap-
propriated by country. Assuming that we had a program which
everyone agreed upon for Pakistan, as an example, and the money
were appropriated on a multiyear basis, would this accomplish the
same result as contemplated by changing the signals?

Secretary Dirron. 1 think that might have some effects which I do
not feel competent to comment on, but which I think the Department
of State might want to comment on. As far as the fiscal implications
are concerned, any way the money is made available, if it is available,
is just as good. There 1s no difference.

Mr. Ruopoes. Yesterday you said in response to a question from
the chairman that the main item of accomplishment desired in the
scheme of things is to have continuity in financing.

Secretary Dicron. Yes; continuity in financial planning.

Mr. Ruopes. With the new rules in the Development Loan Fund,
will the “Buy American” policy continue?

Secretary Drrron. That is not provided specifically in the legisla-
tion. It is not presently in the legislation olf the Development Loan
Fund, but it is the administration’s intention to continue the regula-
tion presently in force.

PURPOSE OF DOLLAR REPAYMENTS OF LOANS

Mr. Ruoprs. Speaking of the Development Loan Fund and the
manner in which it has operated, what has happened in the last year
which has made it desirable to change from the basis of loans repay-
able in local currencies to loans repayable in dollars?

Secretary DiLron. We touched on that yesterday. I think the basic
reason is that very substantial programs under Public Law 480 seem
to be continuing, and there dos not seem to be any sign that they will
come to an end. They are very useful for many reasons. They have
created in numerous countries, not all, but numerous countries, very
substantial ownership of local currencies by the United States, far
more then we could ever use or the foreign country could ever redeem.
‘When we hold too much of the local currency of a country, it can
become embarassing and create difficulties.




210

Tt was felt that one source of these local currencies could well be
cut off. Since the World Bank, or the other large operators in this
field, had somewhat changed their position, as the chairman pointed
out, and now felt that loans repayable in dollars with no imterest
would fit in perfectly well with their operations, it was felt that it was
a practical and useful thing to shift to the dollar repayment basis.
Under the terms proposed, it was felt that this would not be a burden
in the recipient country.

Mr. Ruopes. Actually, the main reason is the burdensome nature
of the local currencies which we have been accumulating and the
worry over the responsibilities they entail, which I share and I think
you do, too.

Secretary Dirrow. That is the crux of what I was trying to point
out. That is the fundamental reason.

Mr. Ruoprs. What we do with them in the future is a great
responsibility.

DURATION OF FOREIGN AID PROGRAM

Have you any idea, Mr. Secretary, how far we really intend to go
in this foreign aid program? In other words, it seems to me that all
things are relative. While there is a great difference now between our
standard of living and that of the people of central Africa, very likely
a few years ago, as we count time, there was not anywhere near the
relative difference. In other words, although some Africans are prob-
ably living about the same way today as they did in the early 18th
century, we are living much differently. In the early 18t h century,
we probably would not have considered that they were in dire straits,
because we were closer to the same condition in which they lived than
we are now.

The idea, of course, is that we might expend our fortune and our
efforts to bring many of these people up fairly close to our own stand-
ard of living, and then what do we do? Do we gear our rate of prog-
ress to theirs in the future? If we do not, do not our children and
grandchildren in years to come find themselevs in the same position
of having to extend foreign aid in order to bring some race of people
up almost to their particular position?

At what line can you say that we have helped these people as far as
we should help them ?

Secretary Dirox. T think that is a reasonable and interesting ques-
tion, but T think there is a place where that line can be drawn, and it
can be drawn far short of a level that would be comparable to our own
level. That is, at the level at which their economies will be strong
enough to carry the burden of financing their own further develop-
ment through normal business channels. The countries of Europe,
for instance, have a standard of living that is considerably less than
that of the United States, but they can still finance themselves per-
feetly well.

Mr. Ruopes. If our rate of growth were to continue to rise in re-
Jationship to many of these other nations, then the disparity would
become greater as the years go on. While in your statement 1 believe
you mentioned that sometime we may be able to get out of this business
of foreion aid, sometimes we wonder if we really can unless we adopt
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a certain philosophy which would provide for an almost automatic
cutoff at some period in time and space in the future.

Secretary DiLLoN. A country in Asia, like Japan, with relatively low
income per capita compared to our own, has proved itself well able
to provide its own financial development. I think you can look forward
to these countries reaching this level at a point that is far below our
present level and far below what our future level will be. I do not
think it will be necessary at all to hold back our own development
to match the pace of these other countries.

Mr. Ruopes. Do you think, when they arrive at this point, they will
be satisfied ?

Secretary Ditron. Yes. There has been no indication that the
European countries and Japan are not satisfied. In faect, they are
making very rapid progress under their own steam.

Mr. Passytan. Mr. Conte?

INTEREST ON RELENDING OPERATIONS BY LATIN AMERICAN RECIPIENTS

Mr. Coxte. Mr. Secretary, in the Latin American program of a
half billion dollars, a controversy arose in the Senate that the amount
of interest charged for those loans was too high. I believe it is 12
percent. The issue was resolved in conference. How can we recon-
cile this proposal for development loans with back-door spending and
no interest charges?

In that particular instance, I believe Senator Williams of Delaware,
tried to set & maximum interest rate to be charged for the loans. He
was opposed by the administration, or by the Senators representing
the administration in the Senate. How can you reconcile this program
DLF where you have no interest charge at all?

INTEREST ON RELENDING OPERATION

Secretary Dinrox. The controversy was not over the rate of in-
terest to be charged for loans from this $500 million. The controversy
was over the rate of interest which recipients of these funds might
charge in a relending operation ; specifically in mind were savings and
loan type associations, things of that nature, which are being estab-
lished and beginning to take hold throughout Latin America, at least
in many countries nf Latin America, and which give real promise of
being very helpful in enabling the Latin American countries to de-
\'elnp a way of financing their own housing.

Because housing is so important and costs so much money it has
to be financed in great bulk internally, if not externally. Some of
these funds were to be available as loans to such organizations to get
then started because many of them are just beginning and need
additional help.

They would also, however, depend largely on funds raised locally,
and if they were going to get any local funds—savings from individ-
uals locally—they would obv mw-i\ have to pay the going rate to
their depositors, like a depositor in a savings and loan association in
this country. He gets 414 percent, or whatever it may be, out West,
and 33/ or 4 percent here in the East. Down in the L.ltm American
countries, where the rates are considerably higher in mam places,
savings and loan associations would have to pay 7 or 8 percent to
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get deposits from local individuals, and then would have to relend
their funds at a high enough rate to make the operation financially
successfully to carry itself. In some cases where they were newly
starting it is felt that the rate might go as high as 12 percent.

When this Williams amendment was adopted, the Prime Minister
of Peru, who has been very interested in getting this housing started
and is Eutt.ing through housing legislation in Peru, sent word up here
to the State Department saying that the limitations such as Senator
Williams proposed, which would be that these savings and loan or-
ganizations could not reloan money at more than 8 percent which
would be the same price they would have to pay, would make impos-
sible the creation of these associations. He, therefore, hoped this
would not be done. That was the view that prevailed.

Mr. Passman. If the gentleman will yield to me to make an ob-
servation, we just refused to bring the bill back until such time as
the conferees of the other body yielded on that particular section.

Secretary DiLrox. We appreciated that very much.

Mr. Passaan. The total amount of money made available under
the agreements of the Bogoti Conference is a small percentage of the
total money that will be used by the banks and the small finance com-
panies in Latin America.

In many instances they paid as high as 15 percent to investors to
get them to make investments, and their entire economies are built
up around higher interest rates. Billions of dollars are repayable
to the finance companies and to the banks, maybe at interest rates of
12 or 14 percent. You were expecting those same individuals to buy
stock in many associations that were being set up. They claimed the
limitation proposed would throw their entire economy out of balance
and they would prefer not. to have it at all with those restrictions.

We did bring it back with this proviso: that the interest rate charged
would not be higher than the prevailing interest rate in the indi-
vidual nations. If a nation is operating on 6 percent, there would
not be an 8-percent loan. It would be 6-percent money. Is that a
statement of fact, Mr. Secretary?

Secretary DinLoN. Yes,sir.

Mr. Passman, Thank you.

FLEXIBILITY OF DEVELOPMENT LOAN FUND INTEREST RATES

Mr. Coxte. I still cannot reconcile in my own mind why such an
amendment was opposed, when you plan to go down to some of the
same countries which are geared to the high interest rate and offer
them development loan funds with no interest rate at all. This is
troublesome to me. I think you would be a fool to borrow money in
South America when you can come to the United States and obtain
a loan with no interest charge and repayments to begin after 10 years.

Secretary DiLrox. I think you have a very good point, Mr. Conte.
It is not contemplated that any individual would be able to get that
sort of terms. These terms are flexible and when you came to loaning
money to individuals, private enterprises, you could not use the zero
interest rate when a competing private enterprise next door was paying
a substantial amount of interest.
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Mr. ConTE. Are you saying you are not going to use the DLF to
grant loans to private individuals and private enterprises throughout
the world ?

Secretary DiLoN. What did you say? .

Mr. Passman. This development loan will be used for loans to pri-
vate individuals and private enterprises?

Secretary Drron. That is correct. However, the rates charged
them will not be this zero interest rate. It will have to be a higher
rate.

Mr. Conte. Then thisis flexible?

Seeretary Diuron. It is flexible.

Mr. Conte. The zero rate does not apply across the board?

Secretary DinroN. Not across the boa I‘LF. )

Mr. Conte. Besides charging an interest rate, you can also require
that the loan be repayable in a year or 2 years?

Secretary DmuroN. Any terms they desire. However, 50 years is
the maximum term.

Mr. Conte. In regards to the old Development Loan Fund that we
had, 80 percent of it was repayable in soft currency. We had a clause
in the contract that that money could not be taken out of the country.
Isthat going to be changed at all?

Secretary Dinron. There won’t be any necessity for a clause like
that, since repayment will be in dollars.

Mr. Coxte. That money will come back to the Treasury ¢

Secretary Dinron. Yes, sir.

I think, to be exact, under the proposal as submitted, that money
would come back into a revolving fund, although I understand that
the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, in reporting the bill the
other day, changed that provision and said the funds would go into
the general funds of the Treasury. I also understood that is accept-
able to the administration.

Mr. ContE. Mr. Secretary, you stated that one of the reasons why
we need this type of a development loan fund, the back-door borrow-
ing from the Treasury, is that we could not have any long-range
planning. The chairman asked you if you could name some country
where we could have done better had we had long-range planning.
You mentioned Taiwan.

Secretary Dmrox. Among others. I think India is probably a
better example.

LONG-RANGE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL PROGRESS PROGRAM IN TAIWAN

Mr. Conte. You used Taiwan. I would like to stay with Taiwan
because overnight I have been able to go over my records on Taiwan.
What social progress do you feel we could have advanced in that
country had we had long-range planning?

Secretary Dmnron, Well, T was familiar—I haven’t had the chance
to refresh my memory but I remember very well a couple of years
ago that the Government of Taiwan came up with a program of
financial, monetary, and fiseal reforms which sounded very good and
which we hoped they would promptly put into effect. They requested
our aid to help them put it into effect. It would. of course, have been
very helpful if they could have gotten long-term commitments of
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aid. However, we told them that, although we were not in a position
to give such multiyear commitments, they should be able to rely on
us because we had helped them regularly in the past, and there was
every indication that we would continue to do so in the future.

They were not particularly satisfied with that and I think, as T
recall, the facts show that they did not implement this program as
rapidly as we had hoped. What the status of it has been in the
last year, I do not know. I am sure some people from the State
Department can answer that question for you.

Mr. Coxte. I have here, Mr. Secretary, an economic progress re-
port on Free China between 1951 and 1958. It is published by the
International Cooperation Administration, Mutual Security Mission
of China, which I obtained when I was in Taiwan in 1959.

As you know, Mr. Secretary, in Taiwan, they have had a 4-year
economic and social progress program from 1951 to 1956 and they are
now ending their second 4-year program. During this time, the
Taiwanese have made a very impressive record.

It is my understanding that 93.82 percent of the school-age children
attend school. Between 1951 and 1956, their industrial expansion in-
creased 53.2 percent. Electrical power increased 58.5 percent. The
national income increased 40 percent. In 1956, the gross national
product was 66 percent higher than in 1950, and their per capita gross
national product increased 35 percent. Their exports in textiles in-
creased from none in 1952 to $2,776,000 in 1956. Their exports in
hardware and machinery increased from $682.000 in 1952 to $4.4
million in 1956. Their exports in chemicals increased from $165,000
in 1952 to $1,580,000 in 1957.

Of the 20,000 plus factories in operation in Taiwan, at the end of
1947, approximately one-third came into being after 1952. Their
agricultural output increased 32 percent between 1950 and 1956. Their
manufacturing output during the same period of time increased 132
percent. In 1949, they were generating 854 million kilowatt hours.
In 1957, they were generating 2,550 million kilowatt hours. In 1956,
Taiwan passed a new income tax law. Their foreign investments in-
creased tremendously, likewise their money supply. Their highways
have quadrupled. Railways and bus transportation has increased by
leaps and bounds. They have improved and modernized their edu-
cation system. Tn the last few years, they have doubled the number of
university graduates and have some 8,000 students in their voeational
schools.

Mr. Secretary, T believe this is an impressive record and was all done
through the efforts and the help of our foreign aid program. If there
is any country in the world where I have visited, which is an example
and a showcase of the fruits of our foreign aid program, it is Taiwan.

SELF-SUSTAINING DEVELOPMENT IN TAIWAN

Secretary Diurox. I do not think T made myself very clear. T
agree with you 100 percent that Taiwan has a terribly impressive
record in what they have done. It is because of that that we felt
in 1959 that they were approaching a point where they could reach
self-sustaining development and we were working on a program
whereby we hoped that within a relatively short period, something
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like 5 years, they could dispense entirely with grant assistance and
carry on and develop themselves on their own, more or less in the
way Japan is doing. As part of that program some of the things
that were necessary were tax reform, monetary re form, and various
things of that nature. Accordingly they developed their program at
that time with this in mind.

REMOTENESS OF GRANT ASSISTANCE IN TAIWAN IN NEAR FUTURE

Unfortunately, as I said, this type program was not carried out as
successfully as either we or they had hoped, so the chances of Taiwan
going off of grant assistance completely in the next 2 or 3 years is
now. I would say, quite remote. In fact, the day when Taiwan goes
completely off foreign assistance does not seem much nearer today
than it did in 1959. That is all T was talking about. I am not criti-
cizing their tremendous improvement. It has just put them in a
class more or less by themselves. That is why we were hoping they
could make this additional breakthrough.

Mr. Coxte. I take issue that we could have done more had we had
back-door borrowing from the Treasury.

Secretary Diron. I do not think we could have done more in the
earlier period. It was just to get them to do this sort of particular
reform that I had in mind. I think we did a magnificent job In
those years.

Mr. Conte. We have another problem in Taiwan. It is very diffi-
cult to do anything about it; that is the military drain on the budget
in that particular country. They have to plow back so much in
their military defenses.

Secretary Drron. We had felt, and had reason to believe. that they
could carry even that, except for the equipment costs. We could
have had to continue to supply the equipment, while they carried the
costs of their Army, but it has not worked out that way.

JAPAN’'S PROGRESS WITHOUT BACK-DOOR SPENDING

Mr. Coxte. You brought out another example of another country
where we have done very well. We have done well in Japan without
this back-door spending.

Secretary Dnon. Japan is a developed country.

Mr. CoxTe. It sure is, but it was not when we started in with our
foreign aid program.

I think, Mr. Secretary, that Mr. Ford brought out a very good
point, that you should go back to the administ -ation and inform them
of our feeling on this subject. You have some good friends on this
side of the table who feel very strong for this foreign aid program but
I am afraid they are going to dampen their spirits by what they are
trying to do here. T cannot see why they cannot accomplish the same
purpose by a multiyear appropriation, come to the Congress and ask
for the funds for 3 or 4 years.

Secretary Drirox. A multiyear appropriation which actually pro-
vides the funds would achieve just the same purpose.

Mr. Conte. Exactly the same.

72882—61—pt. 1——15
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NEED FOR REFORMS IN COUNTRIES PRIOR TO AID REQUEST

Mr. Passaan. It would appear to me that this program would be
more acceptable to the overburdened taxpayer of America if we would
go out to these recipient nations, and let them get their houses in
order, pass their laws, and then come to us and say, “Now we have
initiated the necessary reforms. Our house is in order. Do you not
think now you should give us some consideration ?*

We discussed yesterday that it is not the long-range planning of

rograms and projects, but long-range financing that is considered

esirable, and that it is an enticement to these people to pass laws
bringing about land and tax reforms. To say that we have to obligate
this Government for 5 years in advance so as to entice those countries
to pass laws themselves, well, to me, that appears to be a rather far-
fetched conclusion.

Secretary Ditron. I would not like to characterize it quite that
way, as you know, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Passyman. I drew those conclusions.

Secretary Diuron. I want to make it clear those are not my con-
clusions.

Mr. Passman. It was your statement indicating that it was an en-
ticement

Secretary Dizron. Inever made such statement.

Mr. Passyan. You did not say it was in the nature of an entice-
ment to get these people to pass laws?

Secretary Dizron. No. I am sure I never used the word “entice-
ment."”

Mr. Passman. I think the words you did use will support my im-
pression.

QUESTION AS TO DIFFICULTY OF FINANCING LONG-RANGE PROGRAMS ON A
YEAR-TO-YEAR BASIS

Mr. Gary. Mr. Secretary, a nation has worked up a long-range pro-
gram, and has presented that program to us. They want our help
m that program. We tell them that we are ready to help them in that
program. We will give them so much money. Let them have it for
50 years without interest, with the understanding that the first 10
years they won’t pay back any of the principal, the second 10 years
they will pay back 1 percent annually, the next 30 years they will pay
back 3 percent annually. Do you think they are going to then ques-
tion what authority the Agency has to make them that promise and
say, “We want you to go back and get long-term authority, so we will
be certain that every dollar of this will be put up #”

Secretary Dimron. No. I think if we actually do make such a
promise, they would not go behind our statement.

l\gr. Gary. We can assure them now that would be done, can we
not ¢

Secretary Drmuron. No, only to the extent of the funds that are
available. You only have made them available year by year.

Mr. Gary. We have been participating in these projects. We do
not agree to put up so much now, but we have made an initial advance-
ment and to‘d them that we would go along with the project.
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Secretary Dizrox. That was true in the Indus water project. That
was a special situation.

Mr. Gary. In a situation of that kind where the plan has been
worked out, why would it be any hardship for the Agency to come be-
fore the Congress and present the plan before committing the Govern-
ment to expenditures totaling hundreds of millions of dollars?

Secretary Dirron. I think it would just be very difficult adminis-
tratively but I would rather let the Agency representatives speak for
themselves.

Mr. Gary. It will be difficult for us to give them the anthority to go
ahead and make these commitments, binding the U.S. Government up
to $8 billion, without the elected representatives of the people, who
are sent here for the specific purpose of making these appropriations,

under the Constitution having any say in it at all.

DISTINCTION BETWEEN FINANCING LONG-RANGE PROJECTS AND LONG-RANGE
FINANCING OF PROGRAMS

Mr. Passmax. If the gentleman will yield, with reference to the
DLF, is it not true that the total appropriation for this purpose since
the inception of this program is approximately $2 billion? Even
though the DLF program has been in effect several years, the actual
expenditures have been actually only about 25 percent of that amount ?

Secretary Diuron. That is correct.

Mr. Passaax. Is that not, in effect, what you would call long-range
financing ¢

Secretary Diuron. No.

Mr. Passyman. Because you enter into the obligation, you advance
the money as the project progresses !

Secretary Diron. No. That is not what we referred to at all. In
each one of those cases when the commitment is made we set aside funds
for the whole commitment. What the administration refers to when
talking about long-term planning for economic development is the
ability to tell a country that it will make commitments of roughly a
given order of magnitude over the ensuing so many years, provided a
development plan and program submitted by the country is a snitable
plan.

Mr. Passaax. If you make a $50-million loan under the DLF, i
may be for a project requiring 4 to 5 years or more to be brought to
completion, will it not ?

Secretary Diurox. That isright.

Mr. Passman. Do you call that anything else but long-range
financing ¥

Secretary Dirron. It is financing of a long-range, single project,
but the financing can only be done in 1 year. It is not long-range
financing of an overall development program.

Mr. Passman. You make your commitments, do you not, Mr, Secre-
tary, when you obligate the funds? When you make the commitment
and issue the letter, you obligate yourself also for the subsequent
years?

Secretary Dirow. It is a long-range commitment of the project,
but not of the overall program.

Mr. Passman. That is understood. Each of those commitments
is for a specific project and development program.
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Secretary DirroN. Asyou say.

Mr. Passsan. Has this not worked out satisfactorily ?

Secretary DiLron. It has worked out for each project satisfactorily,
but it has not worked out for the overall program.

Mr. Passmax. I think we have agreed that a completely different
standard will prevail for projects in foreign nations, than the manner
by which we operate here in America for similar projects?

Secretary DiLLox. It would be different because we would be setting
up overall development programs which involve legislation of a type
that is not required in l‘liﬁ country. It involves changing tax laws,
land reform, things of that nature.

Mr. Passmax. I am glad you brought that up again. T think we
are in agreement that we are discussing this proposal on the basis that
it would encourage them to amend the laws, bring about tax reforms
and certain legislation, making it possible for them to match our
money ; is that correct ?

. Secretary Dirrow. I think it would make it possible for them to do
1t.

Mr. Passaan. Isthat not what we stated previously ¢

Secretary Drrrox. It would make it possible for them to do it. I
do not think it would “entice” them to do it.

Mr. Passman. I am willing to substitute a word for “enticement.”
If you are quarreling about that one word, in effect we are in accord,
that it would encourage them. Will you accept that?

Secretary Ditron. That it would make it possible for them.

Mr. Passaran. Did we also agree previously that we are thinking in
terms, not necessarily of long term program and project planning,
but finance planning ¢

Secretary Dinron. That is correct.

Mr. Passyan. I do not think the American people understand that
fact. I believe they think we are talking about better planning as it
applies to projects and programs, and not just finance planning. I
think the American people need to realize that we are not referring to
individual programs and projects, but more to better finance planning
because then you would not. have the Appropriations Committee con-
sidering your annual request.

Thank you for yielding.

PREROGATIVE OF CONGRESS TO MODIFY OR LIMIT PROGRAM

Mr. Coxte. Mr. Secretary, I want it understood that T do not dis-
agree with your aim. T agree with your aim in long-range planning.
I disagree with the method that is being used. T feel that we are re.
linquishing our authority to the executive branch of the Govern-
ment. This is a matter of principle. T believe it is an issue that will
demand a great deal of soul searchine.

Yesterday you mentioned the Government Corporation Control
Act. You mentioned that the Congress still could limit the DLF
borrowing authority.

If this is so, why would it not have the same effect on the govern-
ments that are trying to do long-range planning to say to the State
Department, when they go out there to negotiate, “There is this Gov-
ernment Corporation Control Act. Congress still has the power to
limit DLF appropriations.” In essence it has the same effect. There-
fore, they won'’t take the chance of programing for 5, 6, or 7 years.
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Secretary Diurow. I think I could not answer that any better than
was done in this letter which the Secretary of State and I sent to
the Members of the Congress where it says:

This system would have a very significant advantage: that it would create
a strong presumption which does not exist under the present system.

Funds in known amounts would be available for the continuation of the
program, even though the Congress could take later action to the contrary.
Developing nations will feel safe in the convietion that the Congress, once having
asserted its policy, will not reverse it unless it finds that the purposes of the
legislation are not being fulfilled or that other circumstances of an exceptional
nature make such action necessary.

I think that would be a great improvement over the present
situation.

As you pointed out, it makes possible long-range commitments by
other means such as multiyear appropriations.

Mr. Conte. Could you give us an example of where the purposes
would not be fulfilled ¢

Do you set them out in your letter?

Secretary Dinrox. No. I think that probably was one of the ques-
tions of either Mr. Ford or Mr. Rhodes. There could be very serious
mismanagement in the program and the purposes would not be ful-
filled. They would also not be fulfilled if a country moved out of
the free world.

Mr. Conte. Would that be the only two cases in which you feel
that Congress would be in a position to limit these appropriations ?

Secretary Dmrox. No. We mentioned a number of others. If by
any chanceé, which we do not expect, war should break out, a serious
war, obviously the sitnation would be very changed. If by any
chance, again which we do not expect, we had a depression of the
type and magnitude we had in the 1930’s, that would be a different
situation. We would not have the ability to do as much as we had
thought we could. There undoubtedly are other situations. I said
it is very difficult to list every possible situation where the Congress,
which has to make the ultimate determination, and nobody else,
would decide for itself that this was sufficient reason to change their
mind.

Mr. Coxtr. I have no further questions.

Mr. Passmay. Mr. Secretary, you do understand that we are not
quarreling. We are trying to understand the same thing.

COMMITMENTS PRIOR TO COUNTRY REFORM LEGISLATION

Let us look at the hearings of the Latin-American program testi-
mony, with Mr. Gordon testifying. Tshall quote:

In many cases this will involve legislation on their part, and in other cases
snbstantial administrative action, including the development of new adminis-
trative institutions, because, as you know, in many cases the governmental ma-
chinery is very weak. This is one of the difficulties in Latin America. In order
to get these things set up on a proper basis where they require some outside
support, there has to be some assurance in advance that the necessary outside
funds will be available.

So, T repeat, it looks as if the intent is that we will first make the
funds available, then assure them that we have the money. It means
that they will then take, or we hope they will take, necessary action
to change their administrative machinery. Am I applying an accu
rate interpretation to what Mr. Gordon said ?
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Secretary Dinrox. I think Mr. Gordon’s statement is accurate,

Mr. Passman. I think Mr. Gordon’s opinion is rather unsound,
when this country is giving something away, but we have to first wrap
it up, put a bow on it, and say, “Here it is; now you pass certain
reforms.” Certainly there has been a change of opinion in that respect,
because last year we were assured, over and over again, that they
would enact these reforms prior to the appropriation; but when we
reached the point of considering the appropriation, they said, “We
have committed it. Those statements notwithstanding, you have got
to come up with the money or else our Government will be embar-
rassed.”

Mr. Conte. You were in charge of the delegation in Bogotd last
December ?

Secretary Diuron. That is correct.

Mr. Conte. Did you experience any difficulty there with the other
19 Latin American countries in signing that agreement ?

Secretary DmuroN. No; much less than we ever had before. They
were very ready to make these pledges, which they did in that agree-
ment, to undertake broad-scale reforms and put up funds of their own
and join in self-help.

Mr. Conte. Of course, that was based on an authorization bill.

Secretary Dinron. That is right.

Mr. Passman. We really had expected them to initiate their reforms
and actually pass their laws before this country put up the money ?

Secretary DiLrox. T think the idea was, and still is, that they will
certainly take action toward these reforms before funds are made
available to the individual country.

Mr. Passman. But in this particular instance it worked just the
opposite, did it not, in that we first made the money available?

Secretary Drrox. No.  You made the money available to the ICA
and to the Inter-American Bank, but I think it is their intention not
to make it available until some action has been taken, although not
necessarily complete action,

Mr. Passman. Those countries are the recipients, are they not?

Secretary DiLroN. The South American countries?

Mr. Passaan, Yes,

Secretary DiLron. Certainly.

Mr. Passman. If you are going to have something given to you,
would it not naturally follow that at least you should prepare your-
self to receive it? Would it not be better to have them establish their
good faith first? Of course, that is water under the bridge, but T re-
member this whiplash coming down, based upon the premise that we
had made the promise, that we had committed ourselves.

I am afraid that the same kind of thing will happen if you should
get the type of legislation you want. It has already been agreed
that you could legally obligate the $8.8 billion, technically, the first
year. Could they not apply that same system of saying, “We have
committed ourselves, and you don’t dare run out now ?”

We did not know what the money would be spent for in Latin Amer-
ica. There were no projects planned. They are imaginary up to
ihis poént. Could not that same kind of pattern be used on this $8.8

illion
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Secretary Dirron. Spending of the $8.8 billion would be based, as
in the case of Latin America, on agreements between our Government
and recipient governments that they would begin to take certain ac-
tions along these self-help lines.

Mr. Passman. If you get the legislation that you have asked for,
the commitments will have been made before the Congress actually
knows what countries you made the commitments to and for what
projects. Isthata statement of fact?

Secretary Drrrow. I think that is a statement of fact. Under the
proposed bill there would be reports, although they would be made
immediately after the fact.

Mr. Passyan. Under the proposal, the executive branch would first
make the commitments. After the commitment had been made, then
the Congress would learn what projects and programs and nations
would receive the money.

Is that, in practical effect, the fact ?

Secretary Diroxn, I think that is correct.

Mr. Passman. That is a pretty sad day in court, as far as I am
concerned, for fiscal responsibility.

Mr. Rooney ?

Mr. Rooxey. Ido not haveany questions at this point.

Mr. Arexanxper. Would you yield, Mr. Chairman, for one question?

Mr. Passman. Yes, indeed.

CONGRESSIONAL PREROGATIVE TO LIMIT OR MODIFY PROGRAMS

Mr. ArexanpER. Mr. Secretary, several years ago we were assisting

Laos to a large extent through this program.

It was brought out, through probing of this committee, and I believe
come of the other agencies of the Government, that there was a lot
of fraud and other things that were apparently being tried to be swept
under the rug by the administrators n{l the program.

I had the feeling that certainly this committee was very helpful in
assisting the executive department in bringing to a head a solution
to a bad situation that was allowed to accumulate and continue.

Under the new proposal, where you get the money through the
back-door approach, there would be no annual appropriation. This
committee could do nothing about a situation of that kind. We would
have no leverage whatsoever, would we?

Secretary Dirrox. I would think so, if you felt it was a serious
enough sitnation and you investigated it, I think that would fall under
a type of situation Mr. Ford pointed out, where, if there was mis-
management that was serious enough, and no indication that it was
being corrected, the committee could feel they might want to put a
limitation on the funds that would be expended in that area in the
future.

PROCEDURE FOR CANCELING USE OF FUNDS

Mr. Passaran. The burden of proof switches from the executive to
the legislative branch ; is that correct ?

Secretary Dizron. Yes. Not the burden of proof, vis-a-vis the
Executive, but the burden of proof, vis-a-vis the Congress conscience
in changing the program.
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Mr. Passyman. Under the existing authorization, you come in and
]ushf\ your projects in detail ¢

Secretary DirLox. That is right.

Mr. Passman. If you get the legislation that is proposed, then the
legislative branch would have to go out, establish that there is a
seandal, or something else of such nature going on, and we would
have to take it away from you ?

Secretary Dinron, Th: 1t is correct.

Mr. Passman. What is wrong, then, with the statement that the
burden of proof is shifted from the executive to the legislative branch ?

Secretary Diuron, I think there is a shift. You do not have to
prove to our satisfaction, you have to prove to your own satisfacti ion.

Mr. PassmaN. What do you mean “prove it to our own satisfaction”?

Secretary Dizron. The executive could protest all they wanted to
but would not have any power.

Mr. Passaan. If this subcommittee should go out and find out that
the program is not operating satisfactorily, are you immediately going
to cease operation?

Secretary Dirox. If you find out something is being done wrong,
I think certainly the administrator would be very trmfvfu] for your
help in pointing out something like that, and would correct the
situation.

Mr. Passman. We have not been able to correct enough of the
wrongs under the present system, even with annual review and
appropriations, so you would not expect us to make much progress
by completely turning loose the purse strings,

Seertary Drriox. i thought Mr. Alexander mst pointed out youm
made great progress is showing what happened in Laos.

Mr. Arexanper. We took the fraud away; I hope we did.

Mr. Passaan. I, too, hope that we did.

Mr, Avexaxper. The point I was trying to make, though, is this—
once this program is underway the oﬂvornonp«n of any subcommittee
investigating appropriations in my opinion would be almost nil be-
cause the administrators would hold no responsibility to us at all,
would not. be dependent upon us for funds, and T think the program
would more likely be much looser than it is today.

Secretary Dirrown. There is one thing under the proposal. The
administrators of the program would be fully dependent every year
on annual appropriations “for their own administrative expenses and
their own salaries, so they would be very much responsible,

Mr. Arexanoer. The administrators are not paid out of funds that
would come out of this?

Secretary Diuron. No. They would be paid out of appropriated
funds.

Mr. Avexaxper. That might be one way to get at it.

Mr. Passman. Mr. Secretary, I think that under the proposed
legislation whatever move this committee might make, the exeeutive
has something to counter that move. We might as well be realistic
about this.

In the military program, for example, if the committee and the
Congress should make any reductions, under the language of the bill
they could immediately offset any cuts we make by borrowing from
Defense Department funds, expecting a subsequent appropriation, so
you have the door locked there.
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With regard to the exaggerated requests for the President’s con-
tingency fund, if we made justified cuts along the way in all the other
programs, such as, for instance, defense support, the Department
could immediately follow with what was practiced 2 years ago and
transfer out of the contingency fund, and offset the cuts. Then, if you
get the back-door approach to this other, it is almost a waste of time
for the committee to conduct hearings.

We have worked very hard to help make this a better program. Itis
not pleasant to realize now that 1f the proposed legislation is ap-
proved, it is about to be shifted to a manner of operation under which
the Congress no longer would have control.

You and I both know that is a fact. All of us know it.

CIRCUMSTANCES JUSTIFYING MODIFICATIONS OR LIMITATIONS OF
PROGRAM BY CONGRESS

Mr. Forp. If I could return to this limitation on what conditions
would prompt Congress to modify, or limit, the funds under the Gov-
ernment Corporation Control Account, you said :

Such reductions in expenditures could properly be made only in special, or
unusual, circumstances.

Then you said one such circumstance would be a depression such
as we had in 1930. We have not had a depression of that magnitude
for 30 years, or thereabouts.

Secretary DiuroN. T do not expect any such depression.

Mr. Forp. Fortunately we have not had one like that for some 30
years, but the likelihood of Congress, under your guidelines, pr()per}{

taking action to limit expenditures in this area would be virtually ni
We certainly hope so.

Secretary Dinron. T do not think my guidelines would be worth a
great deal. T tried to do my best in answer to a question. This is
something I said was very difficult to specify, and the final decisions
are entirely up to the Congress and the competent committee, which
is this committee in the first instance.

Mr. Forp. I am just trying to develop how realistic these guidelines
are under the definition of special, or unusual, circumstances.

Certainly the one about the depression of the magnitude of the
depression of the thirties is not very probable or realistic.

Secretary Drinron. Not likely.

Mr. Forp. The second one was war.

Secretary Dirox. I hope that is not likely.

Mr. Forp. We all hope that.

So from a realistic point of view, as far as the Congress is concerned,
that is not a very probable guideline where we could take any action.

The third one, as I remember, is where a country left the free
world. Under these circumstances Congress would be justified in
making some reductions. How do you define “leaving the free
world”?

Secretary Dinron. Someone asked if the Cuban situation would be
an example, I said “Yes.” T do not think you can cover every pos-
sible way of doing it, but I think it will always be very obvious when a
country has done it.
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Mr. Forp. A country leaving the free world wonld be one voting
consistently against our viewpoint in the United Nations?

Secretary Diron. That would be up to the Congress to determine.

Mr. Forp. However, that wounld be some evidence of their leaving
the free world, would it not ?

Secretary DiLron. If the votes were consistent all the time. T pre-
sume if Ihm voted consistently with the Communist bloe all the time,
I think it would be certainly an indication there was an affinity.

Mr. Forp. Supposing they voted against us on two or three major
issues in which we felt our interests were very deeply involved ?

Secretary Dizron. I would not care to venture an opinion on that.
I think every person would have to answer that for himself.

Mr. Forp. ans-e- kinds of circumstances would give the Congress an
option in this area to take action that would reduce, or limit, the
expenditures ?

Secretary Diuron. Certainly.

Mr. Passman. Would it not follow that the record will show in
instances such as you have described, they merely suspended the
aid ?

I know of some instances in the past, for instance, Egypt, where we
had certain types of aid. The obligation was retained, but the ex-
penditure was suspended. I think that later maybe we even made
the expenditures. Suspending the aid would not be reducing it.

Secretary Dinron. Not if you did that.

Mr. Passman. Isthat matter not in the record ?

Secretary Diron. Exceptin the case of Egypt——

Mr., Passsan. That is one of them.

Secretary Dmnrox. There was a period of years when no new funds
were obligated.

Mr. Passman. But the amount that had been obligated was kept
on the books to the credit of Egypt.

Secretary Divron. That is correct.

Mr. PassmanN. Any further questions?

Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary. You have been very coop-
erative. You have tried very hard to answer these questions.

We recognize that some of the questions do not have an answer,
but we do want to give you credit for wanting to help the committee
to try to understand some of these complex problems. We hope we
can be helpful to you in the performance of the duties of your most
difficult job.

Secretary Dizrox. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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